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Key figures 

Wirecard Group 2018 2017 

Revenues 2,016.2 1,488.6 in EUR million 

EBITDA 560.5 410.3 in EUR million 

EBIT 438.5 311.5 in EUR million 

Earnings per share (basic) 2.81 2.07 EUR 

Equity 1,922.7 1,640.0 in EUR million 

Total assets / total equity and liabilities 5,854.9 4,532.8 in EUR million 

Cash flow from operating activities (adjusted) 500.1 375.7 in EUR million 

Employees (average) 5,154 4,449 

of which part-time 317 329 

Segments 2018  2017 

Payment Processing & Risk 
Management Revenues 1,479.9 1,064.8 in EUR million 38.99% 

EBITDA 481.3 322.7 in EUR million 49.13% 

Acquiring & Issuing Revenues 609.3 488.5 in EUR million 24.73% 

EBITDA 79.9 86.6 in EUR million –7.69% 

Call Center & Communication 
Services Revenues 9.1 9.9 in EUR million –7.65% 

EBITDA –0.5 1.0 in EUR million –154.08% 

Consolidation Revenues –82.2 –74.6 in EUR million 10.27% 

EBITDA –0.1 0.0 in EUR million 370.70% 

Total Revenues 2,016.2 1,488.6 in EUR million 35.44% 

EBITDA 560.5 410.3 in EUR million 36.61% 
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Letter from the CEO 

Dear Shareholders, 
Dear Ladies and Gentlemen, 

We can look back on an extremely successful 2018 fiscal 
year both from a technological and fundamental perspec-
tive.  

As a result, we were able to acquire around 52,000 new 
customers during the reporting period and now support 
279,000 customers from a diverse range of sectors 
around the world.  

The transaction volume processed in the reporting period 
increased by 37.3 per cent in comparison to the previous 
year to EUR 124.9 billion. The transaction volume in Eu-
rope increased by around 21 per cent in comparison to the 
previous year to EUR 62.5 billion, while a further EUR 
62.4 billion was processed outside of Europe, represent-
ing growth of around 59 per cent.  

Consolidated revenues increased by 35.4 per cent to 
EUR 2.0 billion. Consolidated operating earnings before 
interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) in-
creased by 36.6 per cent to EUR 560.5 million. We will 
propose to this year's Annual General Meeting that a div-
idend of EUR 0.20 per share is paid to shareholders.  

One main focus of the product development activities in 
the reporting period was the development of innovative 
value-added services in the area of data analytics. By al-
lowing retailers to analyse consumer and purchasing be-
haviour in real time, we help them to, amongst other 
things, generate additional revenue and avoid customer 
migration using targeted and customer-specific offers.  

In addition, other innovative value-added services, such 
as issuing digital loans, are integrated into our global plat-
form solution. We are convinced that the act of making 
payment will fade into the background in future and will 
become a fully digital process. By creating a convenient,  

secure and individual purchasing experience for consum-
ers across all sales channels, retailers can benefit from 
the disruptive force of digitalisation and not only offer nu-
merous innovative payment methods but also accompa-
nying value-added services such as digital financial ser-
vices. 

Another focus of the research and development activities 
was the further roll out of our innovative mobile payment 
solution boon. in more countries, as well as boon. pay-
ments via Google Pay, Apple Pay and the three largest 
wearables platforms Fitbit, Garmin and Swatch were en-
abled. 

Other important technological activities were the prepara-
tion of the migration of the acquired customer portfolios in 
the USA and the Asia-Pacific region into the Wirecard 
platform and the development and implementation of a 
global computer centre strategy.  

With regards to the accusations made by a whistleblower 
at the site in Singapore, I would like to point out that both 
our internal investigations and also the independent ex-
ternal audit into the incidents commissioned by us did not 
uncover any indication of so-called “round-tripping” or cor-
ruption within the conducted audit activities. There were 
also no material impacts on the net assets, financial posi-
tion and results of operations. As well as ensuring trans-
parent external reporting, the Management Board is com-
mitted to making ongoing investment in the continuous 
improvement of global internal compliance, auditing and 
control processes and to providing the necessary re-
sources.  

I am optimistic that Wirecard has a fantastic future ahead 
of it. We confirm our forecast for operating earnings be-
fore interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) 
of between EUR 740 million and EUR 800 million for the 
2019 fiscal year. 



An unsere Aktionäre  Brief des Vorstandsvorsitzenden   9 

I would like to take this opportunity to express special 
thanks to our employees, who work tirelessly on a daily 
basis to provide our customers and partners with the best 
possible support, and thus guarantee the sustainable 
growth of the company.  

On behalf of the entire Management Board, I would also 
like to thank our shareholders, customers and partners for 
their trust and their loyalty and look forward to further 
good and successful cooperation in the future. 

Yours sincerely, 

Dr. Markus Braun 

CEO Wirecard AG 

April 2019 



Report of the Supervisory Board 

Dear Shareholders, 

The 2018 fiscal year was characterised by a consistently 
very good business performance, which in turn culmi-
nated in the company's inclusion in the DAX30 group of 
companies in September 2018. 

We were able to continue our strategy of global growth 
and acquire customers and business partners in strategi-
cally important growth markets such as China. This was 
not least the result of both strategically important invest-
ment in new technologies as part of the company's own 
research and development activities and also the acquisi-
tion of promising companies and customer portfolios. In 
the 2018 fiscal year, we also experienced strong, predom-
inantly organic growth, which was reflected in the pleasing 
development of all important key performance indicators. 
A major contribution was made by the acquisition and in-
tegration of the comprehensive customer portfolio of the 
Citigroup in the APAC region. The growth targets for this 
globally active provider of financial technology were thus 
realised operationally and achieved in an outstanding 
manner. 

In the following report, we want to inform you about the 
main focus of the Supervisory Board's activities over the 
last fiscal year. The Supervisory Board of the company 
kept itself continuously and intensively informed about the 
development, position and perspectives of the Wirecard 
Group in the 2018 fiscal year. The Supervisory Board per-
formed the tasks incumbent upon it pursuant to the law, 
the Articles of Association and the rules of business pro-
cedure, and consulted with and supervised the Manage-
ment Board on an ongoing basis in compliance with the 
German Corporate Governance Code and applicable 
laws. The Management Board always directly involved 
the Supervisory Board in considering the company’s stra-
tegic orientation at an early stage and promptly submitted 
to them any significant corporate decisions, specific trans-
actions, potential corporate acquisitions and significant 
cooperation ventures that require Supervisory Board ap-
proval due to legal regulations, the Articles of Association 
or the Management Board’s rules of business procedure. 

In order to exercise our monitoring function, we main-
tained intensive contact with the Management Board. The 
Management Board reported to us regularly, promptly and 
comprehensively in verbal and written form both during 
and outside of the Supervisory Board meetings about all 
relevant themes related to the management of the busi-
ness of the company. This included, in particular, written 
monthly reports on the most important business figures, 
reports and explanations on the corporate strategy and 
planning, the business performance and current status of 
the Group and the accounting process and effectiveness 
of the company's internal control and risk management 
system and the risks to the Wirecard Group identified by 
the Management Board, as well as all relevant business 
transactions and preparations to implement strategic in-
tentions. Matters requiring approval, planned investments 
and fundamental questions about corporate policy and 
corporate strategy were covered in particular detail, and 
the respective decisions were taken on the basis of ex-
tensive documentation and intensive and detailed discus-
sions with the Management Board. Additional control 
measures, such as an inspection of the company's docu-
mentation and the appointment of special experts, were 
not necessary in the 2018 fiscal year.  

The Supervisory Board convened for eight meetings in 
the year under review. On numerous occasions between 
meetings, important or urgent information was also con-
veyed in writing, or in the context of telephone confer-
ences, and resolutions were issued in writing or by tele-
phone. In my capacity as the Chairman of the Supervisory 
Board, I was also in close contact with the Management 
Board between meetings and kept myself informed about 
the current business performance and important business 
transactions. 
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Participation in the meetings by the members was also at 
a high level in 2018. All members of the Supervisory Board 
participated in significantly more than half of the meetings 
of the Supervisory Board in the 2018 fiscal year. 

The Supervisory Board of Wirecard AG had not formed 
any committees up to the end of the 2018 fiscal year. As a 
result of increasing demands due to the growth and inter-
nationalisation of the company, three committees were 
formed after the reporting period in the 1st quarter of 2019: 
the Audit Committee, the Remuneration, Personnel and 
Nomination Committee and the Risk and Compliance 
Committee.  

Both the Supervisory Board and the Risk and Compliance 
Committee have intensively discussed the accusations 
made most prominently in the Financial Times, inter alia 
in connection with an internal investigation in Singapore 
against the company and the procedures in this context 
after the end the year under review. The Supervisory 
Board and the Committee have closely communicated 
with the Management Board and the auditor as well as 
with further experts involved, in each case in and outside 
of meetings. The Supervisory Board and the Committee 
required submission of reports and documentation related 
to various aspects of the topic and discussed the topic in-
tensively (involving also external experts). In this context, 
the Supervisory Board has discussed with the Manage-
ment Board already possible measures to be taken for im-
proving internal structures and procedures. 

Focal points of consultations 
Regularly during the year under review, the Supervisory 
Board intensively examined the revenues and earnings 
performance of the company and the Group, significant 
investment projects, compliance themes and risk man-
agement. The following key topics were also discussed at 
the individual meetings: 

The focus of the first meeting of the Supervisory Board on 
24 January 2018 were discussions on the business per-
formance in the 2017 fiscal year and the business and 
budget plan for the 2018 fiscal year. The Management 
Board also provided a comprehensive overview of the 
strategic goals for 2018 and the developments in the area 

of issuing. Finally, the distribution of responsibilities within 
the newly formed committees was discussed. 

At the meeting on 11 April 2018 and a preparatory meeting 
held previously and at a telephone conference on 25 April 
2018, we dealt with the financial statements and manage-
ment reports of the company and Group as of 31 Decem-
ber 2017, the Report of the Supervisory Board, the Corpo-
rate Governance Report, the Group non-financial decla-
ration and the proposal for the appropriation of profit. The 
financial statements and reports were intensively dis-
cussed and examined with the auditor Ernst & Young 
GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft. The audited con-
solidated financial statements and management report for 
the Group that had been issued with an unqualified audit 
opinion and the audited financial statements and manage-
ment report for the company that had been issued with an 
unqualified audit opinion were approved in this meeting. 

The main subjects of the meeting on 8 May 2018 were, in 
particular, the ongoing business performance and discus-
sions about the development of specific Wirecard prod-
ucts. In addition, the key performance indicators from the 
area of human resources and the acquisition strategy of 
the Group were discussed intensively. 

At the meeting on 15 June 2018, the Supervisory Board 
discussed organisational and legal issues with respect to 
the expansion of the Supervisory Board, as well as the 
preparations for the Annual General Meeting of the com-
pany. 

The first meeting of the extended Supervisory Board was 
held on 22 August 2018. This meeting focussed on the in-
ternal organisation of the Supervisory Board and the cur-
rent issues facing the Group. The company's auditor par-
ticipated at this meeting and presented the main themes 
of the audit of the consolidated financial statements for 
2018. An external legal advisor provided the Supervisory 
Board with an overview of the obligations of the Supervi-
sory Board and issues relating to corporate governance. 



 

 

At the meeting on 26 September 2018, we dealt with the 
ongoing business performance of the Group, especially 
with respect to value added services, the development of 
strategic collaborations and the global marketing strategy 
of the Group. Other subjects discussed at the meeting 
were the effect of the inclusion of the company in the DAX, 
as well as the planned invitation to tender for the position 
of Group auditor in 2019. Finally, the integration of the cus-
tomer portfolio in various countries that was acquired from 
Citibank in the 2017 fiscal year was discussed. 

The focus of the Supervisory Board meeting on 7 Novem-
ber 2018 was the report by the Management Board on the 
Group's current situation with respect to IT security, oper-
ational risks, ongoing business performance, the status of 
the preparations for the audit process for 2018 and the in-
tegration of the acquired customer bases in Asia and the 
USA. 

At the last meeting of the reporting period on 12 Decem-
ber 2018, the Management Board reported on the busi-
ness performance in the first nine months. Other main 
subjects discussed were the company’s equity ratio and 
the prefinancing of customers. The Management Board 
then reported on the ongoing business in China and the 
Group's strategic collaborations in Asia and the FinTech 
sector. Finally, the Supervisory Board discussed and re-
solved the invitation to tender for the audit, the tender doc-
umentation and the tender process. 

Corporate governance  
In the 2018 fiscal year, the Supervisory Board once again 
intensively discussed the issues related to corporate gov-
ernance in the Group and dealt in depth with the recom-
mendations contained in the German Corporate Govern-
ance Code. 

On 26 March 2018, the statement of compliance with the 
German Corporate Governance Code in the version from 
7 February 2017 was submitted. At the start of the 2019 
fiscal year, the Supervisory Board also concerned itself – 
by way of preparation for the issuing of the compliance 
statement pursuant to Section 161 of the German Stock 
Corporation Act (AktG) – with the German Corporate Gov-
ernance Code. Following in-depth discussions, the Man-

agement Board and the Supervisory Board passed a re-
solved to issue the current statement of compliance pur-
suant to Section 161 of the AktG on 29 March 2019. The 
current statement of compliance, as well as all previous 
statements of compliance since 2005, can be found on 
the company's website. 

The Supervisory Board regularly examines the efficiency 
of its activities. After intensively discussing the results of 
the efficiency review, which was based on a questionnaire 
answered by the members of the Supervisory Board and 
evaluated on an anonymous basis, at the meeting of the 
Supervisory Board on 7 December 2017, we implemented 
some selective improvements in the reporting year. As 
part of an in-depth analysis of the implemented improve-
ments, the work of the Supervisory Board and the coop-
eration with the Management Board were given a positive 
assessment overall by the members of the Supervisory 
Board. Further improvements in efficiency must be 
achieved with respect to the organisation of the meetings 
of the Supervisory Board. 

No conflicts of interest relating to members of the Super-
visory Board, which must be disclosed immediately to the 
Supervisory Board and included in the Report of the Su-
pervisory Board for the Annual General Meeting, arose 
during the 2018 fiscal year. 

The Corporate Governance Report that is combined with 
the Corporate Governance Statement contains further in-
depth information on corporate governance at the com-
pany. 

Financial statements of the company and the 
consolidated financial statements  
Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft 
audited the financial statements of the company as of 
31 December 2018, the consolidated financial statements 
as of 31 December 2018 and the management report for 
the company and the Group, and issued unqualified audit 
opinions thereon. The financial statements and the man-
agement report of the company were prepared in accord-
ance with the German Commercial Code (HGB). The con-
solidated financial statements and the Group manage-
ment report of the company were prepared in accordance 
with the International Financial Reporting Standards 
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(IFRS) as well as the additional requirements of German 
law pursuant to Section 315e (1) of the HGB. 

In addition, Ernst & Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungs-
gesellschaft, Stuttgart, Munich branch, was commis-
sioned to complete an audit with limited assurance of the 
Group non-financial declaration in accordance with ISAE 
3000 and produced a corresponding report. The Group 
non-financial declaration has been published on the com-
pany's website at ir.wirecard.com. 

At the meeting on 24 April 2019, the Supervisory Board 
intensively discussed and examined the consolidated fi-
nancial statements and the Group management report, 
the Group non-financial declaration prepared in accord-
ance with Section 315b of the HGB, the financial state-
ments and management report for the company, the au-
ditor’s report and the Management Board’s planned pro-
posal for the appropriation of profit. The required docu-
ments were submitted to the members of the Supervisory 
Board in good time before the meeting so that they had 
sufficient opportunity to examine them. The auditor partic-
ipated at this meeting of the Supervisory Board, reported 
on key audit results and was available to the members of 
the Supervisory Board to provide supplementary infor-
mation. The auditor addressed in particular key audit mat-
ters which included allegations by a whistle-blower in Sin-
gapore. The auditor also explained his findings on the 
company’s control and risk management system relating 
to the financial accounting process. The Supervisory 
Board will participate in the further strengthening of these 
systems in the course of the continuing growth of the com-
pany (cf. 2.5 of the Risk Report). The auditor stated his 
independence and provided information about services 
that had been rendered in addition to the auditing services 
in the 2018 fiscal year.  

The Supervisory Board approved the results of the audit 
carried out by the auditor and concluded that no objec-
tions needed to be raised based on the final results of its 
examination. The Supervisory Board in particular concurs 
with the conclusion of the auditor that - taking into account 
the corrections made by Wirecard - there are no objec-
tions against the accounting treatment of the facts that 
were the subject of various allegations made by a pur-

ported whistle-blower in Singapore (cf. the statements un-
der 2.5 of the Risk Report regarding current investigations 
of the authorities in Singapore and possible criminal liabil-
ity of individual employees). In this context, the Supervi-
sory Board took into consideration in particular the quality 
of the alleged behaviour and the materiality threshold for 
the group audit. With a resolution dated 24 April 2019, the 
Supervisory Board approved both the consolidated finan-
cial statements of the company prepared according to 
IFRS for the 2018 fiscal year and the financial statements 
of the company prepared according to the HGB for the 
2018 fiscal year. The financial statements have conse-
quently been adopted in the sense of Section 172 of the 
AktG. 

At the meeting on 24 April 2019, the Supervisory Board 
approved this Report of the Supervisory Board, as well as 
the Corporate Governance Report that is combined with 
the Corporate Governance Statement. 

The Management Board plans to propose to the Annual 
General Meeting to carry forward an amount of 
kEUR 143.120 to a new account and distribute an amount 
kEUR 24.713 as a dividend from the profit of Wirecard AG 
(single entity) for the 2018 fiscal year of kEUR 167.833. 
This means that a dividend of EUR 0.20 per share will be 
paid on the basis of the 123,565,586 dividend-entitled or-
dinary shares. The Supervisory Board concurs with this 
proposal. 

Personnel-related details 
After the appointment of and the Management Board con-
tract for the long-standing member of the Management 
Board and Chief Financial Officer (CFO) Burkhard Ley ex-
pired as of 31 December 2017, Alexander von Knoop was 
appointed as his successor as an ordinary member of the 
Management Board and as Chief Financial Officer with 
effect from 1 January 2018 and up until 31 December 
2020. Furthermore, Susanne Steidl was appointed as an 
addi-tional member of the Management Board and as 
Chief Product Officer (CPO) with effect from 1 January 
2018 and up until 2020. In this position, she is responsible 
for the operation and technological development of core 
products at Wirecard.  



The Management Board mandates of the Chief Executive 
Officer (CEO), Dr. Markus Braun, and the Chief Opera-
tion-al Officer (COO), Jan Marsalek, were also extended 
in each case by a further three years up until 31 December 
2020 with effect from 1 January 2018. These personnel 
decisions took into account their outstanding achieve-
ments and aim to maintain continuity on the Management 
Board.  

In his twelve years as the CFO of Wirecard AG, Burkhard 
Ley made a significant contribution to the expansion of 
Wirecard into a worldwide leading Internet Group in the 
area of payment processing and remains connected to 
the company since 1 January 2018 through a consulting 
contract. 

In the 2018 fiscal year, there were major changes to the 
composition of the Supervisory Board. According to the 
resolution made by the Annual General Meeting on 
21 June 2018, the total number of members of the Super-
visory Board was increased to six (previously five) mem-
bers. After Tina Kleingarn resigned her post as a member 
of the Supervisory Board as of 31 December 2017, two 
new members were elected to the Supervisory Board on 
21 June 2018. In accordance with the proposal made by 
the Supervisory Board, Dr. Anastassia Lauterbach and 
Susana Quintana-Plaza were appointed as members until 
the Annual General Meeting which resolves on the dis-
charge of the members of Supervisory Board for the 
fourth fiscal year 2020 following the start of the term of 
office. As of 31 December 2018, the Supervisory Board of 
Wirecard AG consists of six members in accordance with 
the Articles of Association, whereby there is now an iden-
tical number of male and female members. The target for 

the number of women on the Supervisory Board defined 
in the 2017 fiscal year of at least two women members 
was thus exceeded. 

Outlook 
Wirecard fulfils all the conditions to continue growing on a 
global level in the next few years and to exploit the im-
mense potential for synergies. We will continue to pursue 
this path to success together, whereby our success al-
ready came to public attention in the 2018 fiscal year when 
we were included in the DAX 30 group of companies. The 
Supervisory Board is going to work closely with the Man-
agement Board to keep the company prepared even bet-
ter for new challenges in connection with these develop-
ments. 

The Supervisory Board thanks the Management Board for 
its fantastic business development work. We warmly 
thank all employees and recognise their extraordinary 
commitment in the 2018 fiscal year.  

Aschheim, 24 April 2019 

On behalf of the Supervisory Board 

Wulf Matthias 

Chairman of the Supervisory Board 
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Corporate Governance Report and Corporate 
Governance Statement 

Pursuant to Section 3.10 of the German Corporate Gov-
ernance Code in its version dated 7 February 2017, which 
was published in the German Federal Gazette (Bun-
desanzeiger) on 24 April 2017, the Management Board – 
also on behalf of the Supervisory Board – issues the fol-
lowing statement concerning the corporate governance 
and, pursuant to Sections 289f, 315d of the German Com-
mercial Code (HGB), the corporate management of 
Wirecard AG (also described below as the company) and 
the Group. Accordingly, the following statements apply to 
the company and the Group, unless otherwise stated.  

1. Statement of compliance with the German Corporate 
Governance Code pursuant to  
Section 161 of German Stock Corporation Act (AktG) as 
of 29 March 2019 
The last statement of compliance was issued on  
28 March 2018.  

The Management and Supervisory Boards of 
Wirecard AG declare that the company has complied and 
is complying with the recommendations of the Govern-
ment Commission German Corporate Governance Code 
(“Code”) in the version from 7 February 2017 with the fol-
lowing exceptions:  

1) Committees of the Supervisory Board (Sections 
5.3.1 – 5.3.3 of the Code)  
Sections 5.3.1 - 5.3.3 of the Code contain recommenda-
tions on committees of the Supervisory Board. The Su-
pervisory Board consisted of five members until the end 
of June 2018; due to its relatively small size, the Supervi-
sory Board did not find it appropriate to form any commit-
tees. According to a resolution at the Annual General 
Meeting 2018, the Supervisory Board was enlarged to in-
clude six members. After an induction phase, the Super-
visory Board formed the following three committees in the 
1st quarter of 2019: the Audit Committee, the Remunera-
tion, Personnel and Nomination Committee and the Risk 
and Compliance Committee. This will allow the Supervi-
sory Board to take account of the increasing demands 

placed on it due to the growth and internationalisation of 
the company. The deviation from the recommendation to 
form Supervisory Board committees (especially an audit 
committee and a nomination committee) that was de-
clared in the statement of compliance last year thus no 
longer applies.  

Alongside the forming of committees, Section 5.3.2 (3) 
Clause 3 of the Code recommends that the Chairman of 
the Supervisory Board should not also be the Chairman 
of the Audit Committee. Due to the special expertise and 
experience possessed by the Chairman of the Supervi-
sory Board, however, he will also hold the position of 
Chairman of the Audit Committee. Therefore, a diver-
gence from Section 5.3.2 (3) Clause 3 of the Code is de-
clared.  

2) Publication deadlines for consolidated financial 
statements and interim financial information (Section 
7.1.2 Clause 3 of the Code) 
Section 7.1.2 Clause 3 of the Code recommends that the 
consolidated financial statements and Group manage-
ment report be made accessible to the public within 90 
days and interim financial information within 45 days of 
the end of the respective reporting periods. In contrast, 
the legal regulations currently stipulate that the consoli-
dated financial statements and group management report 
be published within a period of four months after the end 
of a fiscal year and the six-monthly reports be published 
within a period of three months after the end of the period 
under review. According to the regulations of the Frankfurt 
Stock Exchange applicable to the Prime Standard, quar-
terly reports should be provided to the management of the 
stock exchange within a period of two months after the 
end of the period under review. The company has to date 
adhered to these legal periods since the Management 
Board considers this time regime appropriate. The com-
pany may publish the reports at an earlier date if internal 
procedures allow this to be done. 



This statement of compliance as well as the archived, his-
torical versions of the statements of compliance from pre-
vious years are available on the website of Wirecard AG 
at ir.wirecard.com/corporate-governance. 

2. Shareholders and Annual General Meeting
Transparent information for shareholders and the public
We keep our shareholders, analysts, shareholder associ-
ations, the media and interested members of the general
public informed of important dates for the company on our 
website ir.wirecard.com under the “Financial Calendar”
menu item and in our annual report, six-monthly report
and the quarterly statements. As part of our investor rela-
tions activities, we conduct regular meetings with both an-
alysts and institutional investors. In addition to the annual
analysts’ conferences on the annual financial statements,
telephone conferences for analysts and investors are held 
on the publication of the six-monthly reports and quarterly
statements. Wirecard also participates in many capital
market conferences. Important presentations are freely
available on our website.

The annual reports, six-monthly reports and quarterly 
statements, as well as all press releases and ad-hoc 
statements of Wirecard AG, are available on our website 
in both German and English.  

Annual General Meeting 
The way the Annual General Meeting is organised and 
held has the aim of effectively providing all shareholders 
with comprehensive information prior to and during the 
meeting. Information on the Annual General Meeting, to-
gether with the documentation to be made accessible to 
those present at the Annual General Meeting, is readily 
accessible on the website along with the invitation to the 
meeting. In order to make it easier for shareholders to per-
sonally exercise their rights or to use a proxy, 
Wirecard AG appoints, amongst others, proxies to exer-
cise voting rights in accordance with the instructions is-
sued by shareholders.  

3. Composition and working methodologies of the
Management and Supervisory Boards
As a German public stock corporation (Aktiengesellschaft
/ “AG”), Wirecard AG operates under a dual management
and control structure consisting of two bodies – the Man-
agement Board and Supervisory Board, each with its own
set of competences. The Management Board and the Su-
pervisory Board cooperate very closely and on the basis
of mutual trust in the company’s interests. The critical joint
objective is to sustainably boost the company’s market
position and profitability.

Management Board 
The Management Board of Wirecard AG consists of one 
or more members in accordance with the Articles of Asso-
ciation. The precise figure is defined by the Supervisory 
Board. The Management Board consisted of four mem-
bers as of 31 December 2018. 

In accordance with the “Law for the equal participation of 
women and men in leadership positions”, the Supervisory 
Board has defined a target for the proportion of women on 
the Management Board and a deadline for achieving it. 
Further information can be found in the dedicated section 
about this subject (Section 6 of the Corporate Govern-
ance Report). In addition, the Supervisory Board has de-
veloped a diversity concept with regards to the composi-
tion of the Management Board. The details are also sum-
marised in a dedicated section (Section 7 of the Corporate 
Governance Report).  

Information on the areas of responsibility and the CVs of 
the members of the Management Board can be found on 
the website of Wirecard AG at wirecard.com/com-
pany/management. 

The Management Board manages Wirecard AG and the 
Group and in doing so is bound to uphold the interests of 
the company. The Management Board develops the com-
pany’s strategic orientation, agrees it with the Supervisory 
Board and ensures its implementation. The members of 
the Management Board hold joint responsibility for the 
overall management of the company. The Supervisory 
Board has issued rules of procedure for the work of the 
Management Board, which govern, amongst other things, 
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the division of duties between the members of the Man-
agement Board. The members of the Management Board 
generally have individual responsibility for their specific 
areas. Insofar as a measure will affect multiple areas of 
responsibility, agreement with the other members of the 
Management Board should be sought, with the Supervi-
sory Board taking any necessary decisions in the event of 
a difference of opinion. Certain matters of fundamental or 
significant importance, which are specified in more detail 
in the rules of procedure, require a resolution by the Man-
agement Board in its entirety. The Supervisory Board 
must also approve significant business transactions. The 
Management Board makes regular, comprehensive and 
timely reports to the Supervisory Board on all relevant 
questions of corporate planning and further strategic de-
velopment, on the course of business and the Group’s po-
sition, as well as on questions relating to its risk situation 
and risk management. Reporting by the Management 
Board also extends to include compliance, in other words, 
the activities instituted by Wirecard AG or in the Wirecard 
Group to observe legal and regulatory parameters, as well 
as internal corporate guidelines.  

Supervisory Board 
As of Annual General Meeting 2018, the Supervisory 
Board of Wirecard AG consists of six members in accord-
ance with the Articles of Association (previous: five), who 
are elected by the Annual General Meeting without being 
bound by any election proposals. The CVs of the mem-
bers of the Supervisory Board, as well as information on 
their main activities in addition to their Supervisory Board 
mandate at Wirecard AG are available on the website of 
Wirecard AG at wirecard.com/company/management. 

In accordance with the “Law for the equal participation of 
women and men in leadership positions”, the Supervisory 
Board has defined a target for the proportion of women on 
the Supervisory Board and a deadline for achieving it. 
Further information can be found in the dedicated section 
about this subject (Section 6 of the Corporate Govern-
ance Report). In addition, the Supervisory Board has de-
veloped specific targets for its own composition and a 
competency profile for the Supervisory Board in its en-
tirety which also acts as the diversity concept for the Su-
pervisory Board. The details and the latest progress made 
towards their implementation are also summarised in a 

dedicated section (Section 7 of the Corporate Govern-
ance Report). 

The Supervisory Board advises the Management Board 
on its management of the company and monitors its man-
agement activities. The Supervisory Board receives regu-
lar, comprehensive and timely reports on all important is-
sues for the company from the Management Board and 
agrees the corporate strategy and its implementation with 
it. The Chairman of the Supervisory Board is also in con-
stant contact with the Management Board outside of the 
meetings of the Supervisory Board. The Chairman visits 
the company on a regular basis in order to obtain infor-
mation on-site concerning business performance and to 
consult with the Management Board on its decisions.  

The Supervisory Board examines and approves the finan-
cial statements of Wirecard AG and the consolidated fi-
nancial statements of the Group. The Supervisory Board 
has created rules of procedure to govern its own activities. 
In the event that a vote by the Supervisory Board is tied, 
the Chairman of the Supervisory Board has the casting 
vote. In addition, the Supervisory Board regularly exam-
ines the efficiency of its activities – at least once after half 
of the regular period of office of its members. Due to its 
small size, the Supervisory Board has dispensed with cre-
ating an audit committee or other Supervisory Board com-
mittees in the fiscal year 2018. Due to increasing demands 
in the course of the growth and internationalisation of the 
company, three committees were formed after the report-
ing period in the 1st quarter of 2019: the Audit Committee, 
the Remuneration, Personnel and Nomination Committee 
and the Risk and Compliance Committee.  

4. Important corporate governance practices
Corporate governance – good and responsible
management of the company
The standards of good and responsible corporate govern-
ance, acknowledged both internationally and in Germany,
are accorded high priority throughout the Wirecard Group.
Compliance with these standards forms an essential pre-
requisite for qualified and transparent corporate govern-
ance with the aim of achieving long-term success for the
Group as a whole. In this context, we wish to affirm the
confidence of our investors, the financial markets, busi-
ness associates, the general public and our employees.



 

 

Detailed information on corporate governance in the 
Wirecard Group can be found on our website.  

Compliance as a managerial function  
We view compliance with the law, regulations and internal 
company guidelines within the Group as a permanent and 
ongoing managerial function. For this purpose, we contin-
uously and rigorously work to improve our Group-wide 
compliance programme. Information on our compliance 
management system can be found on our website at 
ir.wirecard.com/corporate-governance. Further details on 
anti-corruption policy, data protection and the policy on 
prevention of money laundering and terrorism financing 
are stipulated in the Group Non-Financial Report of the 
company. 

Responsible risk management 
Responsible risk management constitutes an important 
basis for good corporate governance. The Management 
Board must ensure there is appropriate risk management 
and risk controlling within the company. The Management 
Board notifies the Supervisory Board on a regular basis 
of existing risks and trends in these risks. Details relating 
to risk management can be found in the risk report (part 
of the management report). 

Financial accounting and audit of the financial 
statements  
The consolidated financial statements of the company 
and the six-monthly reports for the Group are prepared in 
accordance with the International Financial Reporting 
Standards (IFRS), as applicable in the European Union, 
as well as the additional regulations of German commer-
cial law. The financial statements of the company are pro-
duced in accordance with the accounting regulations of 
the German Commercial Code (HGB).  

In addition, the company publishes quarterly statements 
in accordance with Section 53 of the regulations of the 
Frankfurt Stock Exchange. The consolidated financial 
statements and Group management report are made ac-
cessible to the public within four months of the end of the 
fiscal year, while six-monthly reports and quarterly state-
ments are made accessible to the public within two 
months of the end of the reporting period.  

At the Annual General Meeting 2018, Ernst & Young 
GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft, Stuttgart, Munich 
branch, was appointed as the auditor for the financial 
statements of the company and the consolidated financial 
statements. The responsible auditor for the 2018 fiscal 
year is Mr. Martin Dahmen. Ernst & Young GmbH 
Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft has been the sole audi-
tor of the company and the Group since 2011 and was pre-
viously the joint auditor together with RP Richter GmbH 
Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft since 2009. In Decem-
ber 2018 the company published the invitation to tender 
for the group audit 2019. After the completion of the tender 
procedure the new auditor will be elected by the Annual 
General Meeting 2019.   

It was agreed with the auditor of the financial statements 
that he/she would report to the Supervisory Board without 
delay all findings and events material to the duties of the 
Supervisory Board as determined in the course of its au-
dit. In addition, the auditors are required to inform the Su-
pervisory Board and/or to make a note in the audit report 
if they encounter facts in the course of the audit that are 
irreconcilable with the statement of compliance issued by 
the Management Board and Supervisory Board in accord-
ance with Section 161 AktG.  

Corporate social responsibility 
The Group believes that exercising corporate social re-
sponsibility (CSR) makes a major contribution to the com-
pany’s sustained growth. We are convinced that Wirecard 
will not be able to achieve long-term economic success in 
the future unless it acts in a responsible ecological, ethical 
and social manner.  

In its sustainability strategy, the Group aims to define ob-
jectives that are oriented towards its core business activ-
ities – for example, minimum standards for energy con-
sumption, assessment of environmental risks, etc. – 
which are stringently pursued as part of sustainability 
management.  

The Group respects internationally recognised human 
rights and supports compliance with them. We base our 
activities on the relevant requirements of the International 
Labour Organisation, conform at least to the minimum le-
gal standards in each country or the minimum standards 
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of the relevant industry sector in each country and guar-
antee equal opportunities and equal treatment, irrespec-
tive of ethnic origin, skin colour, gender, disability, religion, 
citizenship, sexual orientation, social origin, religious or 
philosophical viewpoints or political persuasion.  

Further information on diversity and equal opportunities, 
as well as employer attractiveness and training programs 
at the Wirecard Group is published in the Group Non-Fi-
nancial Report in accordance with Section 315b of the 
HGB, which is available on the company's website.  

Leadership culture and cooperation  
We have set ourselves the objective of offering our em-
ployees personal and professional prospects to promote 
outstanding performance and results. As a consequence, 
the Wirecard Group invests in the qualification and com-
petence of its employees and also expects all employees 
to make exacting demands of themselves, their perfor-
mance and their health, as well as to engage proactively 
in their own development.  

5. Managers’ transactions  
Persons who perform management duties (at 
Wirecard AG this means the members of the Manage-
ment Board and Supervisory Board), as well as persons 
closely related to them, are obligated in accordance with 
Article 19 of the Market Abuse Directive to report to the 
Federal Financial Supervisory Authority and the company 
their own dealings in the shares of the company or the 
debt instruments of the company or any associated deriv-
atives or other associated financial instruments within 
three business days. However, this reporting obligation 
only applies if the total volume of the business dealings 
carried out by the affected person exceeds EUR 5,000 
within one calendar year. 

The transactions reported to the company in the  
2018 fiscal year can be found on the website:  
ir.wirecard.com/corporate-governance. 

In total, the members of the Management Board directly 
or indirectly held a 7,05 percent equity interest in the com-
pany as of 31 December 2018. Members of the Supervi-
sory Board held no shares in the company as of 31 De-
cember 2018. 

6. Regulations for promoting the participation of women 
in management positions in accordance with Sections 76 
(4) and 111 (5) AktG  
According to the “Law for the equal participation of women 
and men in leadership positions in the private and public 
sectors”, the Supervisory Board of the company must de-
fine targets for the proportion of women on the Manage-
ment Board and Supervisory Board, while the Manage-
ment Board of the company must define targets for the 
proportion of women in the two management levels below 
the Management Board. If the proportion of women at the 
time that each target is defined is less than 30%, the tar-
get value in each case for the proportion of women must 
not be lower than the level already achieved. At the same 
time, deadlines for the achievement of the targets must 
be defined, which must not be longer than five years. 

In the 2017 financial year, the Supervisory Board and the 
Management Board of the company defined targets for 
the proportion of women on the Supervisory Board, Man-
agement Board and the first two management levels be-
low the Management Board with a deadline of 30 June 
2022. The level of achievement of these targets is re-
ported below. 

 

 

  

 

 



Targets for the proportion of women in management positions 

Target for 
30 June 2022 

Level achieved by 
31 December 2018 

Supervisory Board 2 women 3 women 

Management Board 1 woman 1 woman 

1st Management Level 30% 33% 

2nd Management Level 30% 44% 

Susanne Steidl was appointed as a member of the Man-
agement Board with effect from 1 January 2018. The cur-
rent target of one female member of the Management 
Board has thus now been achieved. After member of the 
Supervisory Board Tina Kleingarn resigned her position 
on the Supervisory Board due to personal reasons with 
effect from the end of the 2017 fiscal year, two new mem-
bers of the Supervisory Board were appointed (Dr. Ana-
stassia Lauterbach and Susana Quintana-Plaza) so that 
the defined target of two women members was exceeded 
by the election of three women members. The Supervi-
sory Board now has an equal number of male and female 
members. 

7. Requirement profile and diversity concept for the
composition of the Management Board and Supervisory
Board
Management Board
a) Requirement profile and diversity aspects
The Supervisory Board of the company works together with 
the Management Board to ensure there is a long-term plan
for succession on the Management Board. When examin-
ing candidates, the most important eligibility criteria in the
opinion of the Supervisory Board are their professional
qualifications for the position to be filled, convincing leader-
ship qualities, previous performance and knowledge of the
company and its business activities.

As part of this assessment to decide which personality will 
best complement the Management Board as a corporate 
body, the Supervisory Board also focuses on diversity. 
The decision-making criteria of diversity is understood by 
the Supervisory Board to mean, in particular, different and 
mutually complementary profiles, professional and per-
sonal experience – also in the international arena – and 
appropriate representation of women. The Supervisory 

Board also strives to maintain an appropriate mix of ages 
on the Management Board as it believes that this is an-
other aspect of diversity that will complement the Man-
agement Board as a corporate body. 

The requirement profile for the Management Board in-
cludes, in particular, the following aspects which are taken 
into account by the Supervisory Board when making an 
appointment to a specific position on the Management 
Board:  

 The members of the Management Board should pos-
sess long-standing leadership experience, also at an
international level where possible.

 The Management Board in its entirety should possess
long-standing experience in the areas of electronic
payment systems, sales, finance and human re-
sources.

 At least two members of the Management Board
should have technological training and qualifications in 
the area of IT.

 At least one member of the Management Board should 
have proven expertise and experience in the area of
finance.

 To comply with the regulations in the “Law for the equal 
participation of women and men in leadership posi-
tions”, the Supervisory Board defined a target in the
2018 fiscal year for the proportion of women on the
Management Board as one woman and the deadline
for achieving this target as 30 June 2022.

 In accordance with the recommendations of the Ger-
man Corporate Governance Code, the general age
limit for members of the Management Board has been
defined as 62. An exception can be made in justified
individual cases, e.g. to provide support for orderly
succession planning.
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When deciding which personality to appoint to a specific 
position on the Management Board, the Supervisory 
Board acts in the company’s interest and takes appropri-
ate account of all factors relevant to the circumstances in 
each individual case. 

b) Aims of the requirement profile  
The aim of the requirement profile for the Management 
Board of the company is to guarantee the most diverse 
and mutually complementary composition possible for a 
Management Board offering strong leadership. The Man-
agement Board in its entirety should possess the sound 
industry expertise and leadership experience that is re-
quired for the management of a globally active technology 
and financial services company so that it can optimally 
fulfil its duties and obligations according to the law, Arti-
cles of Association and rules of procedure.  

Alongside complementary educational and career back-
grounds and specialist qualifications, the Supervisory 
Board believes that the diversity accomplished through a 
range of different personal qualities and experiences – 
which are also influenced by gender and age – and the 
different perspectives these will bring is a decisive factor 
for the sustainable success and continuous development 
of the company. 

c) Implementation method 
In accordance with the legal regulations, the Supervisory 
Board is responsible for making appointments to the Man-
agement Board and for personnel and succession plan-
ning. The requirement profile described above and the di-
versity concept that it follows were agreed by the Super-
visory Board in the 2017 fiscal year and act as the basis 
for the Supervisory Board to take decisions on appoint-
ments to specific Management Board positions and for 
long-term succession planning. In this context, the Super-
visory Board is in continuous contact with the Manage-
ment Board and actively monitors management person-
nel and their development with a view to their suitability 
as potential candidates for filling Management Board po-
sitions. In addition, the Supervisory Board monitors na-
tional and international markets with a view to identifying 
possible candidates outside of the company. When mak-
ing specific appointments to Management Board posi-

tions, the Supervisory Board also holds, in particular, in-
terviews with potential candidates to gain a personal im-
pression of their professional and personal suitability. The 
aspects of diversity play an important role in the decision-
making process. However, the most important considera-
tion when making an appointment to a specific Manage-
ment Board position is always the company’s interest 
while taking account of all factors relevant to the circum-
stances in each individual case. 

d) Results achieved in the 2018 fiscal year 
In July 2017, the Supervisory Board appointed Susanne 
Steidl (born in 1971) as a member of the Management 
Board and as Chief Product Officer (CPO) with effect from 
1 January 2018. As a business management graduate and 
long-standing manager and Executive Vice President who 
was responsible over the last few years for, amongst other 
things, the successful expansion of the company on the 
American market, Susanne Steidl possesses the best 
qualifications and international experience for the posi-
tion. Alexander von Knoop was also appointed as a mem-
ber of the Management Board and as Chief Financial Of-
ficer (CFO) with effect from 1 January 2018 as the succes-
sor to Burkhard Ley who left the Management Board at 
the end of the 2017 fiscal year. The Supervisory Board be-
lieves that Alexander von Knoop (born in 1972) is an ideal 
addition to the Management Board due to his business 
degree in the USA, his long-standing expertise in the area 
of accounting and his contribution to the expansion of the 
digital value added services of Wirecard Bank AG. The 
appointments of Susanne Steidl and Alexander von 
Knoop not only contribute greater gender diversity but 
also add fresh impetus and lower the average age of the 
members of the Management Board. The average age is 
currently 46 years old. By extending the appointments to 
the Management Board of the long-standing CEO Dr. 
Markus Braun and the long-standing Chief Operational 
Officer (COO) Jan Marsalek, it has also been ensured that 
the Group can continue to benefit from their performance 
and experience at the same time. In the opinion of the 
Supervisory Board, the current composition of the Man-
agement Board conforms to the requirement profile devel-
oped by the Supervisory Board for the composition of the 
Management Board.  



 

 

Supervisory Board 
a) Requirement profile and diversity aspects 
The Supervisory Board of the company must be com-
prised in such a way that it can guarantee the provision of 
competent and qualified supervision of and advice to the 
Management Board.  

For this purpose, the Supervisory Board has defined the 
following specific goals for its composition while taking 
into account the recommendations in the German Corpo-
rate Governance Code. These goals also include a com-
petency profile developed by the Supervisory Board for 
the Supervisory Board in its entirety. In addition, they de-
scribe a concept that can be followed in order to achieve 
a diverse overall composition of the Supervisory Board.  

(I) Requirements for the composition of the Supervisory 
Board in its entirety 
(1) Competency profile for the Supervisory Board in its 
entirety 
 The members of the Supervisory Board in their entirety 

must be familiar with the sector in which the Group op-
erates in the sense of Section 100 (5) AktG. 

 The Supervisory Board in its entirety must possess the 
knowledge, skills and specialist experience to properly 
perform the duties required of a Supervisory Board for 
a listed and globally active technology and financial 
services company. 

In particular, this includes in-depth experience and 
knowledge in the following areas: 

 Electronic payment systems  
 IT and digitalisation 
 Financial services 
 Controlling/risk management 
 Experience with mergers & acquisitions 
 Board experience, ideally at a listed company 
 Corporate and operational experience 

It is not necessary that every individual member of the Su-
pervisory Board possesses all of the required specialist 
knowledge and experience. However, at least one of the 
members of the Supervisory Board should possess spe-
cialist knowledge and experience in every area. 

At least one member of the Supervisory Board must have 
specific expertise in the area of accounting or auditing in 
the sense of Section 100 (5) AktG. 

(2) Independence and potential conflicts of interest 
 The Supervisory Board should have an appropriate 

number of independent members. Taking into account 
the current ownership structure, a least half of the 
members should be independent in the sense of Sec-
tion 5.4.2 of the German Corporate Governance Code, 
i.e. they especially do not have any business or per-
sonal relationship with the company or its corporate 
bodies, with a controlling shareholder or one of its as-
sociated companies that could constitute a material 
and not just temporary conflict of interest. 

 In addition, the Supervisory Board must not have as 
members more than two former members of the Man-
agement Board of the company.  

(3) International experience 
In light of the international business activities of the 
Group, an appropriate number of members of the Super-
visory Board, although at least two members, must have 
long-standing international experience. 

(4) Appropriate proportion of women 
To comply with the regulations in the “Law for the equal 
participation of women and men in leadership positions”, 
the Supervisory Board defined a target in the 2017 fiscal 
year for the proportion of women on the Supervisory 
Board as two women and the deadline for achieving this 
target as 30 June 2022. 

(5) Diversity  
In the search for qualified personalities for the Supervi-
sory Board, focus should also be placed on diversity so 
that the Supervisory Board is able to call on the broadest 
possible range of personalities, experience and specialist 
knowledge. When preparing election proposals for the 
Annual General Meeting, the extent to which different, 
mutually complementary specialist knowledge, educa-
tional backgrounds, professional and personal experi-
ences and an appropriate mix of ages will benefit the work 
of the Supervisory Board should be taken into account in 
each individual case. 
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II. Requirements for the individual members of the 
Supervisory Board 
(1) General requirement profile 
 Every member of the Supervisory Board should pos-

sess general knowledge of the technology and finan-
cial services business or related sectors.  

 Every member of the Supervisory Board must possess 
the required personality and integrity to perform their 
duties properly and be prepared to engage with the 
content to an appropriate extent.  

(2) Availability 
 Every member of the Supervisory Board must ensure 

that they can dedicate the required amount of time to 
properly perform their duties according to their Super-
visory Board mandate.  In particular, it is important to 
take into account that at least four, although generally 
at least six, ordinary meetings of the Supervisory 
Board are held each year. These require appropriate 
preparatory work in each case. Sufficient time must 
also be made available for examining the financial 
statements of the company and the consolidated fi-
nancial statements. If required, additional extraordi-
nary meetings may be necessary to handle special 
topics and pass resolutions outside of the ordinary 
meetings. The members are also required to be pre-
sent in person at the Annual General Meeting. 

 Members of the Supervisory Board who are also mem-
bers of a management board at a listed company 
should generally not hold more than three supervisory 
board mandates in listed companies that are not in the 
group of companies in which they hold a management 
board function.  

(3) Avoidance of potential conflicts of interest 
Members of the Supervisory Board are not permitted to 
hold any board functions at or provide advisory services 
to any main competitor of the Wirecard Group. 

(4) Length of service  
In general, a member of the Supervisory Board should not 
hold their position without interruption for longer than 15 
years. An exception to this general limitation can be made 
if it is in the company’s interest, e.g. to follow one of the 

appointment objectives such as the appropriate represen-
tation of women, diversity within the specialist profiles or 
professional or personal experience. 

(5) Age limit 
Candidates for the Supervisory Board should generally 
not yet have reached 75 years of age at the time of their 
election. An exception can be made in justified cases, e.g. 
to provide support for orderly succession planning and if 
the candidate holds key functions or qualifications. 

The Supervisory Board has defined a deadline of 30 June 
2022 for the achievement of the diversity targets.  

b) Aims of the requirement profile  
The Supervisory Board in its entirety must by law be fa-
miliar with the sector in which the company is active. 

The aim of the requirement profile for the Supervisory 
Board of the company is also to guarantee the most di-
verse, mutually complementary and balanced composi-
tion possible for the Supervisory Board. The Supervisory 
Board in its entirety should understand the business 
model of the Group and possess the required knowledge, 
skills and experience, especially in the previously men-
tioned specialist areas, to properly provide qualified su-
pervision of and advice to the Management Board. Over-
all, the specialist knowledge and professional experience 
of the members of the Supervisory Board should comple-
ment each other so that the Supervisory Board can call 
on the broadest possible pool of experience and different 
specialist expertise. As a result, the Supervisory Board 
should be capable of critically questioning and assessing 
the strategy of the Management Board and its decisions. 
By stipulating that at least half of the members of the Su-
pervisory Board should be independent, the independent 
performance of the advisory and supervisory duties will 
be promoted, unencumbered by any special interests and 
in compliance with international, and also domestic, ex-
pectations of good governance. The same objective is 
also served by the objective that no more than two former 
members of the Management Board should serve on the 
Supervisory Board and that members of the Supervisory 
Board should not hold any board functions or provide ad-
visory services to any main competitor of the Wirecard 



Group. As is also the case for the composition of the Man-
agement Board, the Supervisory Board believes that a di-
verse range of different personal qualities and experi-
ences and the different perspectives associated with them 
are a decisive factor for the competent and sound perfor-
mance of the duties of the Supervisory Board. Against this 
background, the Supervisory Board of the company has 
set an ambitious target of at least two women members, 
which corresponds to a ratio of 33% percent in a Supervi-
sory Board consisting of six members.  

By setting a limit for the length of service on the Supervi-
sory Board and also an age limit, the aim is to ensure that 
the regular replacement of members will enrich the Su-
pervisory Board with new impetus, perspectives and ex-
perience and thus make a contribution to the continuous 
growth of the company.  

c) Implementation method
In accordance with the legal regulations, the Supervisory
Board must present its election proposals for the election
of members of the Supervisory Board to the Annual Gen-
eral Meeting. The Supervisory Board takes into account
the requirement profile described above and the diversity
concept that it follows when making each of its election
proposals. However, the most important consideration
when proposing a particular candidate for election to the
Supervisory Board is always the company’s interest while
taking account of all factors relevant to the circumstances

in each individual case. In accordance with the recom-
mendation in Section 5.4.1 Clause 8 of the DCGK, the pro-
gress made in the implementation is published annually 
in the Corporate Governance Report for all interested 
stakeholders. 

d) Results achieved in the 2018 fiscal year
The Supervisory Board believes that its composition as of
31 December 2018 fulfils the requirement profile de-
scribed above for the Supervisory Board in its entirety and 
the individual members, especially in relation to the in-
depth experience and knowledge of the specialist areas.
All members of the Supervisory Board are independent in
the sense of the definition found in the German Corporate
Governance Code. As of 31 December 2018, the Supervi-
sory Board did not have any former members of the Man-
agement Board as members nor any members that hold
any board functions or provide advisory services to any
main competitor of the Group. None of the current mem-
bers of the Supervisory Board is older than 75 years old.
No member of the Supervisory Board has held their posi-
tion for longer than 15 years. As of 31 December 2018,
three women were members of the Supervisory Board
(Vuyiswa M’Cwabeni, Dr. Anastassia Lauterbach and Su-
sana Quintana-Plaza) so that the defined target of two
women members of the Supervisory Board was exceeded 
and there is now an equal number of male and female
members.
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Wirecard stock

The leading German DAX index fell by 18.3 percent in the 
reporting year (2017: +12.5 percent). The TecDAX fell by 
3.1 percent (2017: +39.6 percent). 

In contrast, the Wirecard share rose by 42.7 percent in the 
2018 reporting year (2017: 127.6 percent) and reached a 
new all-time high of EUR 195.75 on 3 September 2018.  

Wirecard AG joined the DAX 30 index on 24 September 
2018. This was announced by Deutsche Börse on 5 Sep-
tember 2018.  

After taking into account the dividends paid out in June 
2018 for the 2017 fiscal year of EUR 0.18 per share (2016 
fiscal year: EUR 0.16), there was a total shareholder re-
turn of 42.9 percent (2016: 128.2 percent). 

Around 186 million (2017: 132 million) Wirecard shares 
were traded in total on the electronic XETRA trading plat-
form. This corresponds to an average trading volume of 
740 thousand (2017: 521 thousand) shares per day. 

 

 
Development of the Wirecard stock during the year  

 
 

  



Performance in percent 

1 year 
2018 

5 years 
2014 – 2018 

10 years 
2009 – 2018 

Wirecard AG (excluding dividend) +42,7 +362,5 +3.115,5 

DAX (performance-index) -18,3 +10,5 +119,5 

TecDAX (performance-index) -3,1 +110,0 +382,0 

Dividends 
The Management and Supervisory Boards will propose to 
this year's Annual General Meeting that a dividend of 
EUR 0.20 per share is paid to shareholders 
(2017: EUR 0.18). This corresponds to EUR 24.71 m 
(2017: EUR 22,24). 

Annual General Meeting 
Wirecard AG’s ordinary Annual General Meeting was held 
on 21 June 2018 in the Conference Centre of the Hanns 
Seidel Foundation in Munich. All of the agenda items were 
passed with a large majority. 

Further information and details about the Annual General 
Meeting are available on the Internet at the following ad-
dress: ir.wirecard.de/hauptversammlung 

KPIs for Wirecard's shares 

2018 2017 

Number of shares (31.12.) - all dividend-entitled 123,565,586 123,565,586 

Share capital (31.12.) EUR million 123.57 123.57 

Market capitalisation (31.12.) EUR billion 16.41 11.50 

Year-end price (31.12.) EUR 132.80 93.07 

Year-high EUR 195.75  94.60 

Year-low EUR 89.48 40.65 

Earnings per share (basic and diluted) EUR 2.81 2.07 

Shareholder's equity per share (basic and diluted) EUR 15.56 13.31 

Dividend per share EUR 0.18 0.16 

Total dividend payout EUR million  24.71 19.77 
Price data: XETRA closing prices 

*For the preceding fiscal year

Investor Relations 
In 2018, the main topics of communication with the capital 
markets included Wirecard’s innovation and growth strat-
egies. The Capital Markets Day / Innovation Day was held 
in London on 9 October 2018. Wirecard presented its fu-
ture strategy and vision for the company.  

Alongside the core business of the company, new innova-
tions such as the Wirecard Omnichannel ePOS Suite con-
tinued to be the focus of numerous discussions with ana-
lysts and investors. The Management Board and Investor 
Relations of Wirecard AG took part in numerous confer-
ences and roadshows in both Germany and abroad dur-
ing the year under review. 
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At the end of the period under review, a total of 29 ana-
lysts from renowned banks and independent research in-
stitutions were closely observing the Wirecard share. The 
overwhelming majority (24 analysts) issued a recommen-
dation to buy, 4 a recommendation to hold and only 1 a 
recommendation to sell.  

Further information is available on the Internet at 
ir.wirecard.com. 

Shareholder structure 
Most of the 92.95 percent free float as of the reporting 
date of 31/12/2018 continues to comprise institutional in-
vestors from the Anglo-American region and Europe.  

Other information 
The Management and Supervisory Boards of 
Wirecard AG undertake to comply with the principles of 
the German Corporate Governance Code and endorse 
the principles of transparent and sustainable corporate 
governance, as is also expressed in our Corporate Gov-
ernance Statement. Other special measures in this regard 
are the listing on the Prime Standard and reporting ac-
cording to IAS/IFRS. 



Basic information on Wirecard stock 

Year established: 1999 

Market segment: Prime Standard 

Index: DAX, TecDAX 

Aktienart: No-par-value common bearer shares 

Stock exchange ticker: WDI; Reuters: WDIG.DE; Bloomberg: WDI@GR 

WKN: 747206 

ISIN: DE0007472060 

Authorised capital, in number of shares: 123,565,586 

Group accounting category: exempting consolidated financial statements in accordance with IAS/IFRS 

End of fiscal year: 31 December 

Total share capital  
as of 31 December 2018: kEUR 123,566 

Beginning of stock market listing: 25 October 2000 

Management Board as of 31 Dec 2018: 
Dr. Markus Braun CEO, 

CTO 

Alexander von Knoop CFO 

Jan Marsalek COO 

Susanne Steidl CPO 

Supervisory Board as of 31 Dec 2018: Wulf Matthias Chairman 

Alfons W. Henseler Deputy Chairman 

Stefan Klestil Member 

Dr. Anastassia Lauterbach Member 

Vuyiswa V. M’Cwabeni Member 

Susana Quintana-Plaza Member 

Shareholder structure* as of 31 Dec 2018: 7,05% MB Beteiligungsgesellschaft mbH 

92,95% Freefloat (gemäß Definition der Deutschen Börse), davon 

6.7% BlackRock Inc (US) 

5,1% Jupiter Asset Management Ltd. (UK) 

4.93% Citigroup Inc (US) 

3.0% Artisan Partners Asset Management Inc. (US) 

*Shareholders holding more than 3% of voting rights
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I. Foundations of the Group
1. Group and employees

1.1 Group structure and group environment 
The Wirecard (hereafter also referred to as the Group) is 
a global technology group that supports its customers and 
partners in accepting electronic payments from all sales 
channels and also in the issuing of payment instruments. 
As a leading international independent supplier, Wirecard 
offers outsourcing and white label solutions for electronic 
payments. International payment acceptances and meth-
ods with supplementary fraud prevention solutions, as 
well as card issuing, can be provided via a global platform. 

The acquiring and issuing services are linked with one an-
other via the integrated platform and are made accessible 
via Internet technology (APIs). With regard to issuing own 
payment instruments in the form of cards or mobile pay-
ment solutions, Wirecard provides companies with an 
end-to-end infrastructure, including the requisite licences 
for card and account products. The uniform platform ap-
proach and seamlessly integrated value added services 
such as data analytics, customer loyalty programmes and 

digital banking services support customers and partners 
of Wirecard to successfully master the challenges of digi-
talisation.  

Group environment and competitive position 
Wirecard plays a part in the payment industry as a service 
provider in the area of electronic payment processing. 
The business model of the industry is to enable transac-
tions to be completed between customers and retailers by 
means of secure payment processes. Transactions be-
tween consumers and merchants can be processed via 
all sales channels in real time using credit card networks 
or alternative payment processes such as direct debit, in-
voices and hire-purchase agreements, e-wallets, Alipay 
or WeChat Pay. Alongside consumers, merchants and 
card networks or suppliers of alternative payment sys-
tems, this process involves above all payment service 
providers (PSP), financial services institutions for the ac-
ceptance of card payments and card issuing institutions:  



 

 

Credit card companies or suppliers of alternative types of 
payment provide secure networks or solutions for elec-
tronic transactions. Customers want to simply and se-
curely conclude their transactions in real time and pos-
sess for this purpose a card product from a card issuing 
institution (issuer) or use an alternative payment method. 
It is important for merchants to offer their target groups 
their favoured type of payment and to keep the number of 
cancelled purchases and payment defaults as low as pos-
sible. In order to process transactions via card networks 
and distribute money to the merchant’s account, the mer-
chant requires an acquirer. Only licensed financial ser-
vices companies are permitted to offer issuing or acquir-
ing services and thus to carry out the associated transfers 
of funds. A payment service provider is responsible for the 
technical processing of electronic payments and supple-
ments these services mostly with risk management and 
fraud prevention solutions. 

Irrespective of the sales channel, Wirecard offers services 
across all areas of electronic payments to its customers 
and partners. While there are numerous local and re-
gional competitors around the world who cover individual 
subsections of the value added chain, Wirecard stands 
out on the market due to its provision of a full portfolio of 
services and by combining all services on an integrated 
platform solution. International customers with complex 
business models can be supported in all areas of elec-
tronic payment transactions. Wirecard enables merchants 
to reduce the complexity of electronic payment to a mini-
mum and to optimise sales processes by integrating all 
services from payment processing, risk management and 
fraud prevention, value added services and card ac-
ceptance via its own and third party financial institutions 
through to banking services such as treasury and cur-
rency management. Additional digital services in the area 

of data analytics, customer loyalty programmes and finan-
cial services provide merchants with an insight into con-
sumer behaviour and enable them to develop personal-
ised offers.  

Wirecard provides companies and consumers with phys-
ical and virtual card products, as well as all services deal-
ing with the issuing of payment instruments, all on the 
same platform. The range of services is rounded off with 
technical processing services for credit card networks and 
banks, as well as with software solutions for mobile bank-
ing applications and mobile and bricks and mortar card 
acceptance, especially in Asia. Products, services and 
value added services in the area of issuing and ac-
ceptance can be combined to reduce the complexity of 
the electronic payment process and all downstream pro-
cesses to a minimum for merchants and to help them re-
alise synergies with respect to processing, costs and 
data. 

Global presence  
The Wirecard Group provides its international and glob-
ally active customers and partners with local support via 
its regional sites for technology, services and sales which 
are located around the world. Wirecard's global presence 
covers Europe, the Asia-Pacific region, Latin America, 
North America, and the Middle East / Africa. The core Eu-
ropean markets are Germany, France, Great Britain, Ire-
land, Austria and Romania. The global presence of 
Wirecard is structured around five key locations, to which 
smaller locations in other countries are assigned. These 
are the Group headquarters in Aschheim for Europe, Sin-
gapore for the Asia-Pacific region, São Paulo for Latin 
America, Conshohocken (Philadelphia) for North America 
and Dubai for the Middle East / Africa. 
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Organisational structure  
The organisational structure of the Wirecard Group re-
flects the interconnection of technology and financial ser-
vices. The Group parent company Wirecard AG, head-
quartered in Aschheim near Munich, assumes responsi-
bility for Strategic Corporate Planning and the central 
tasks of Human Resources, Legal, Treasury, Controlling, 
Accounting, Group Audit and Group Compliance, M&A, 
Strategic Alliances and Business Development, Corpo-
rate Risk Management, Corporate Communications and 
Investor Relations, as well as Facility Management. The 
holding company also manages the acquisition and man-
agement of participating interests. 

The core task of the operation and modular development 
of the platform is the responsibility, in particular, of the 
technology-oriented subsidiaries in Munich (Germany), 
Kosice (Slovakia), São Paulo (Brazil), Chennai (India) and 
Dubai (United Arab Emirates). The area of Professional 
Services at these technology-oriented subsidiaries sup-
ports the set-up process for large customers and interface 
integration. The innovation department Wirecard Labs ori-
entates the innovation strategy for the Group towards the 
technology-oriented subsidiaries. 

The subsidiaries that specialise in financial services hold 
the licenses for banking services, money transfers or e-
money, as well as the memberships of global credit card 
companies, such as Visa, Mastercard and other credit 
card companies, and also providers of alternative pay-
ment processes. In addition, these subsidiaries are re-
sponsible for the areas of merchant compliance, risk man-
agement and underwriting.  

Wirecard markets its products and solutions via its sales 
locations worldwide. They are closely linked with the tech-
nology-oriented subsidiaries and those specialising in fi-
nancial services. The sales activities are structured glob-
ally around the target sectors of consumer goods, digital 
goods and travel and mobility. Experts in each sector are 
based in Aschheim and also at the international sales 
branches. The way in which the sales structure is aligned 
towards the customer sectors ensures expertise in each 
sector. This in turn guarantees a targeted sales approach 
and a high level of problem-solving skills, which increases 
sales success.  



 

 

The value added chain served by the Group is completed 
by Wirecard Communication Services GmbH based in 
Leipzig, Germany. This subsidiary offers call centre and 
communication services internally within the Group and 
sells these to the customers of Wirecard.  

A list of the subsidiaries within the Group can be found in 
the section “Scope of consolidation” in the consolidated 
financial statements. 

Changes to the Group structure in the reporting period 
During the course of the 2018 fiscal year, the group struc-
ture changed mainly as a result of the integration of ac-
quisitions. No new acquisitions were made in 2018, but 
acquisitions initiated in previous years were integrated. 

On 13 March 2017, Wirecard and the Citigroup subsidiar-
ies CITIBANK, N.A. and CITIBANK OVERSEAS INVEST-
MENT CORPORATION agreed on the acquisition by 
Wirecard AG of the customer portfolios of Citi's credit card 
acceptance business in eleven Asian-Pacific markets. 
The transaction involved all customer portfolios in the 
area of credit card acceptance in Singapore, Hong Kong, 
Macau, Malaysia, Taiwan, Indonesia, the Philippines, 
Thailand, India, Australia and New Zealand. The portfolios 
that will be acquired comprise a long-standing customer 
base of more than 20,000 merchants, particularly from the 
travel and mobility sector, the financial services sector, 
luxury goods, retail trade and technology and telecommu-
nications. The closing of the acquisition is due to be com-
pleted in several stages in each country in 2019. The ac-
quisition of the customer portfolio for Malaysia was con-
cluded on 31 January 2018, the acquisition of the cus-
tomer portfolio for India was concluded on 31 August 2018 
and the acquisition of the customer portfolios for Australia 
and New Zealand were concluded on 25 October 2018. 
The portfolios were consolidated at the same point in time 
in each case. 

As part of the organic expansion of the Group’s global 
presence, strengthening of sales activities and restructur-
ing within the Group, the following companies were newly 
founded in the 2018 fiscal year: Wirecard Slovakia s.r.o., 
Kosice (Slovakia), Wirecard LLC, Moscow (Russia), 
Wirecard Luxembourg S.A., (Luxembourg), Wirecard 
Payment Services (Namibia) (Pty) Ltd, Windhoek (Na-
mibia). 

One of the reasons for founding Wirecard Luxembourg 
S.A., based in Luxembourg, is the expected exit of the 
United Kingdom of the European Union (Brexit) and its 
impact on the operating business of Wirecard Card Solu-
tions Ltd, Newcastle (Great Britain), which is to be taken 
over in part by the new company.  

Please refer to chapter 1 in the notes to the consolidated 
financial statements for further details on the legal struc-
ture of Wirecard, changes to the Group structure and a 
full list of all consolidated subsidiaries in the Group.  

Group management and supervision  
The Management Board is responsible for the manage-
ment of the Group. It had four members as of 31 Decem-
ber 2018: 

 Dr. Markus Braun, CEO 
 Alexander von Knoop, CFO 
 Jan Marsalek, COO  
 Susanne Steidl, CPO  

The Supervisory Board of Wirecard AG had six members 
as of 31 December 2018: 

 Wulf Matthias, Chairman 
 Alfons Henseler, Deputy Chairman 
 Stefan Klestil, Member  
 Dr. Anastassia Lauterbach, Member  
 Vuyiswa V. M’Cwabeni, Member  
 Susana Quintana-Plaza, Member  
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Tina Kleingarn stepped down from the Supervisory Board 
of Wirecard with effect from 31 December 2017. Dr. Ana-
stassia Lauterbach joined the Supervisory Board as her 
successor on 21 June 2018. In accordance with a resolu-
tion passed by the Annual General Meeting on 21 June 
2018, the number of members on the Supervisory Board 
in the Articles of Incorporation was increased from five to 
six and Susana Quintana-Plaza joined the Supervisory 
Board of Wirecard AG with effect from 26 June 2018.  

The remuneration scheme for the Management Board 
consists of fixed and variable components, while the re-
muneration scheme for the Supervisory Board consists of 
fixed components. Further information can be found in the 
Corporate Governance Report.  

Reporting segments  
The Group reports on its business performance in three 
segments, which are closely interconnected with one an-
other operationally:  

Payment Processing & Risk Management (PP&RM) 
The largest Group segment Payment Processing & Risk 
Management (PP&RM) accounts for all products and ser-
vices related to electronic payment processing, risk man-
agement and other value added services. The business 
activities of the companies in the Wirecard Group in-
cluded in the Payment Processing & Risk Management 
reporting segment exclusively comprise products and ser-
vices that are involved with acceptance or transactions 
and the processing of electronic payments and associ-
ated processes. 

Acquiring & Issuing (A&I) 
The Acquiring & Issuing (A&I) segment completes and ex-
tends the value chain of Wirecard. In the acquiring busi-
ness, retailers are offered settlement services for credit 
card sales for online and terminal payments. In addition, 
merchants can process their payment transactions in nu-
merous currencies via accounts kept with Wirecard Bank 
AG. In issuing, prepaid cards and debit cards are issued 
to private and business customers. Private customers are 
additionally offered current accounts combined with pre-
paid cards and Girocard/Maestro cards. 

Call Center & Communication Services (CC&CS) 
The complete scope of the value added services offered 
by our call centre activities in the area of language and 
text-based dialogue systems (Interactive Voice Re-
sponse and Chatbots) is reported in the Call Center & 
Communication Services (CC&CS) segment. In addi-
tion, Call Center & Communication Services are also 
provided in the range of cardholder services offered for 
Wirecard solutions such as boon, mycard2go and Or-
ange Cash, as well as for after sales care of our cus-
tomers and for mailing activities.  

 



 

 

1.2 Employees 
The highly qualified and international employees of 
Wirecard play a significant role in the success of the busi-
ness across all areas of the Group. Their effort and com-
mitment make it possible for Wirecard to be a driver of 
innovation and thus position itself as the leading specialist 
for services within the entire payment ecosystem. 

Key points of the HR strategy include bringing out the best 
in existing employees, unleashing talent, potential and ex-
pertise and fostering the loyalty of employees to the com-
pany, as well as ensuring the availability of personnel that 
are required both currently and in the future. Furthermore, 
the company has the goal of promoting diversity irrespec-
tive of origin and gender. Therefore, the strategy places 
its focus on HR marketing, the selection of personnel, hu-
man resources development, the retention of personnel 
and diversity.  

The Group employed an average of 5,154 employees 
(2017: 4,449), excluding members of the Management 
Board of Wirecard AG and trainees, during the course of 
the 2018 fiscal year. 86 (2017: 75) of these were employed 
by a subsidiary as members of the Management Board or 
as managing directors as of 31 December 2018. The in-
crease in the average number of employees is mainly due 
to the organic growth of the Group. The 5,369 employees 
of the Group (previous year: 4,692) were distributed 
across the following regions on the reporting date of 
31 December 2018: 

 Germany: 1,518 (2017: 1,388) 
 Europe excluding Germany: 669 (2017: 567) 
 Asia / Pacific (APAC): 2,551 (2017: 2,173) 
 Middle East and Africa (MEA): 217 (2017: 194)  
 Americas (AMER): 414 (2017: 370) 

 

Employees according to region (values rounded)  
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2. Business activities and products 

2.1 Business activities 
Overview 
As one of the world’s leading technology companies for 
electronic payment processing and payment solutions, 

Wirecard provides tailor-made and comprehensive digital 
solutions within the entire payment ecosystem for all sales 
channels: 

 

Wirecard covers its core business in the area of electronic 
payment processing, which includes payment ac-
ceptance, issuing, digital banking and value added ser-
vices, through its diverse range of products and services 
along the entire value added chain and the combination 
of software services and banking products, and also links 
them with new product innovations. In doing so, we pro-
vide our customers with, in particular, innovations for the 
digitalisation of bricks and mortar trade, omnichannel so-

lutions and expanded mobile payment functions. Supple-
mentary digital value added services such as data analyt-
ics tools or transaction and retail banking services round 
off the range of services on the platform. 

In the area of payment processing and acceptance, the 
global multi-channel platform provides local and interna-
tional payment methods in all important currencies to-
gether with corresponding fraud-prevention solutions. We 
use our technological expertise and our integrated, digital 



 

 

platform to support our customers and partners to repro-
duce and set up their payment infrastructure in all sales 
channels and integrate further innovative value added 
services.  

In the business area dealing with the issuing of own pay-
ment instruments in the form of physical or digital pay-
ment solutions, Wirecard provides companies with an 
end-to-end operational infrastructure, which includes the 
requisite issuing licences from Visa and MasterCard for 
card and financing services as well as for account and 
bank products.  

Furthermore, new functions and value added services are 
being continuously added to our own mobile payment so-
lution boon, which is available in various European coun-
tries and is not tied to any bank. Newly developed func-
tions include, for example, the integration of virtual cards 
as payment methods in e-commerce, the use of touch IDs 
and the provision of micro loans.  

Business model  
Central to the Group’s business model are transaction-
based fees for the use of services in the area of electronic 
payment processing. End-to-end solutions along the en-
tire value chain are offered both for payment and acquir-
ing services and for issuing solutions. The flexible combi-
nation of our technology and banking services, as well as 
other services, is what makes Wirecard a unique partner 
for customers of all sizes and from all sectors. 

USPs 
Unique selling points include the combination of technol-
ogy with financial products, the global orientation of the 
payment platform and innovative and digitalised solutions 
that allow payments to be processed efficiently and se-
curely for retailers. Wirecard can thus offer sector-specific 
complete solutions to customers from all industries that 
comprise card issuing, payment processing, risk manage-
ment, card acceptance and additional banking and value 
added services.  

 

 

The major share of consolidated revenues is generated 
on the basis of business relationships with providers of 
goods or services on the Internet and in bricks and mortar 
trade who handle their electronic payment processes via 
Wirecard. As a result, technical services for the pro-
cessing and risk analysis of payment transactions, as per-
formed by a payment services provider, and payment ac-
ceptance performed by licensed entities, are closely inter-
linked. 

Alongside the core business, coverage of the entire pay-
ment value chain within the Group makes it possible to 
address additional business fields. Wirecard enters into 
strategic partnerships and business relationships with 
banks and FinTech companies through Wirecard Bank 
AG, Wirecard Card Solutions Ltd. In the UK and other li-
censed companies primarily in Asia. Alongside the rele-
vant licences and legal framework, Wirecard also pro-
vides products and solutions from the areas of electronic 
payment processing, Internet-based banking services, is-
suing, risk management and technological expertise. 

Besides the core services from the transaction-oriented 
business model, Wirecard also finances loans in individ-
ual cases. The lenders are generally external third parties, 
i.e. private consumers or companies, on a case-by-case 
basis also the FinTech itself. The loans are issued accord-
ing to strict rules and internal bank guidelines. The risk of 
default is minimised using loan collateral.  
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Core sectors  
The Wirecard Group’s operating activities in its core busi-
ness are structured according to three key target indus-
tries and are addressed by means of cross-platform, in-
dustry-specific solutions and services, as well as various 
integration options: 

 Consumer goods 
This includes merchants who sell physical products to 
their target group (B2C or B2B). This customer sector 
comprises companies of various dimensions, from 
start-ups through to major international corporate 
groups. They include Internet pure players, multi-
channel merchants, teleshopping merchants and tra-
ditional bricks and mortar merchants. The industry 
segments are highly varied: from traditional industries 
such as clothing, shoes, sports equipment, books, en-
tertainment systems, computer/IT peripherals, furni-
ture/fittings, tickets and cosmetics through to multi-
platform structures and marketplaces. 

 Digital goods  
This sector comprises business models such as Inter-
net portals, download sites, app software companies, 
career portals, dating portals, gaming providers, tele-
communications providers, Internet telephony, sports 
betting and gambling such as poker.  

 Travel and mobility   
The customer portfolio in this sector primarily com-
prises airlines, hotel chains, travel portals, tour opera-
tors, travel agents, car rental companies, ferries and 
cruise lines, as well as transport and logistics compa-
nies. 

2.2 Products and Solutions  
Wirecard supports companies across all areas of elec-
tronic payment processing and acceptance, the issuing of 
payment instruments and through valuable, associated 
additional services such as data analytics or transaction 
and retail banking services. All of the services required for 
this purpose are offered worldwide within the Wirecard 
Group. Wirecard’s global platform solution based on In-
ternet technology enables acquiring and issuing services 
to be linked with digital value added services according to 
individual needs. As a result, it is possible to offer custom-
ers and partners a full range of products and services 
within the payment ecosystem that has been individually 

tailored to their requirements. Payment processing and 
the issuing of payment instruments can be offered across 
all sales channels, whether online, mobile or digitally in 
the bricks and mortar trade, and combined with risk man-
agement and additional services. Thanks to the flexible 
structure of the platform, Wirecard is the ideal partner for 
supporting customers when taking on the challenges 
posed by digitalisation. 

Multi-Channel Payment Gateway – global payment 
processing 
Wirecard’s Payment Gateway, which is linked to more 
than 200 international payment networks (banks, pay-
ment solutions, card networks and country-specific, al-
ternative payment and debit card systems) provides 
technical payment processing including integrated risk 
and fraud management systems. The Wirecard platform 
also enables acquirers and credit card institutions to uti-
lise powerful and individually tailored acquiring pro-
cessing services as white label solutions.  

In addition, industry-specific access solutions such as 
BSP (Billing and Settlement Plan) in the airline sector, or 
the encryption of payment data during payment transfers 
(tokenisation), can also be provided. 

Wirecard supports all sales channels using an omnichan-
nel approach which is consistently implemented in the 
platform. Transactions are processed via the central plat-
form irrespective of the location of the payment (retail 
store, Internet shop, mobile application, telephone, e-
mail, etc.). The payment data are transferred to the cen-
tral platform via payment pages integrated into the mer-
chant's website, via shop plugins, via Application Pro-
gramming Interfaces (APIs) integrated to connect to 
checkout systems in bricks-and-mortar retail and via 
SDKs (Software Developer Kits) integrated into the mo-
bile app or the ePOS app. These services enable the 
merchant to offer a consistent sales process for goods 
and services directly from a mobile application, a website 
and via voice commerce. At the point-of-sale, Wirecard 
processes payment via traditional POS terminals and 
also mPOS terminals, i.e. via mobile card readers, which 
are combined with a smartphone or tablet so that these 
devices can be used as mobile electronic card terminals. 
Modern, Internet-enabled checkout systems can also be 



 

 

directly connected to the payment interfaces. Merchants 
can thus flexibly design all of their business processes 
from various sales channels and monitor and optimise 
them with the help of real-time reporting and business 
intelligence tools. This includes, amongst other things, 
self-learning analyses in the areas of customer conver-
sion optimisation, customer value and customer migra-
tion rates. As the platform architecture is Internet-based, 
it is possible to carry out individual process steps cen-
trally at a single location or, alternatively, to distribute 
them across the various subsidiaries and process them 
at different locations around the world.  

Payment acceptance solutions – payment acceptance/ 
credit card acquiring  
The technical services that merchants use for payment 
processing and risk management are mostly used in com-
bination with the acquiring services offered by Wirecard 
Bank AG, other licensed entities within the Wirecard 
Group or third party financial services partners. 

In addition to the Principal Membership held with the 
credit card companies Visa and MasterCard, acquiring li-
cence agreements are also in place with JCB, American 
Express, Discover/Diners and UnionPay. Furthermore, 
our acquiring licensing agreements for alternative pay-
ment methods will be further expanded to offer customers 
the most personalised and convenient payment process 
possible. Banking services such as foreign exchange 
management supplement the financial processes. 

Issuing solutions 
Wirecard supplies the technical services for the issuing of 
various card products such as credit, debit and prepaid 
cards. The range of products and services includes the 
management of card accounts, the processing of card 
transactions (issuing processing), seamless real-time in-
tegration into core banking systems, peer-to-peer money 
transfer functions, top up functions, integrated loyalty and 
couponing solutions and data analytics tools. Alongside 
its own brand boon., Wirecard enables its customers and 
partners to issue cards in the form of contactless and con-
tact-based products, as well as mobile solutions for pay-
ment in the bricks and mortar trade, e-commerce or via 
in-app payments. Purely virtual cards for use in e-com-
merce are also available.  

Mobile wallets or mobile payment apps enable contact-
less payment via smartphones using near field communi-
cation technology (NFC). The encrypted card data is 
saved via the Apple, Google or Samsung wallet with the 
aid of so-called “tokenisation processes” by which the 
original card number is replaced by a token. The user 
pays by holding their device against a card terminal, 
which enables contactless payments. An app on the 
user’s device can be used, for example, to view transac-
tion data in real time, manage the card and add additional 
services such as customer loyalty programmes or cou-
pons. 

New functions and value added services are being con-
tinuously added to boon. – Wirecard’s mobile payment 
app and, according to its own assessment, Europe’s fast-
est growing mobile payment solution. It contains a fully 
digital credit card and now supports not only Apple Pay 
but also Google Pay, Garmin Pay and Fitbit Pay. The 
boon. app, which has a modern design and the latest us-
ability features, enables customers to make contactless 
payments with their smart device at the checkout, shop 
online or transfer money to family and friends. 

Standardised white label solutions are available for com-
panies who need to regularly make payouts for wages, 
refunds or one-off payments and also for multi-currency 
cards for tourists, virtual instant cards and more.  
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Issuing licenses 
The technical issuing services provided under brand 
names or as white label solutions for other brands, 
FinTechs or even banks are usually provided in combina-
tion with the issuing licences from Wirecard Bank AG, 
other licensed entities within the Wirecard Group or third 
party financial services partners. Wirecard has issuing li-
cences from Visa and MasterCard, an e-money license 
and a full banking licence for the SEPA region, as well as 
e-money licences for Turkey, the Philippines and Singa-
pore. 

Value added services/card linked offers/couponing and 
loyalty 
Customer loyalty systems provide merchants and part-
ners with opportunities for personally addressing custom-
ers, target group-oriented advertising, messages about 
customised offers and vouchers and customer loyalty pro-
grammes. Fully in line with the trend towards digitalisation 
and converging sales channels and payment systems, so-
lutions are offered that enable customers to participate in 
value added services across sales channels with a pay-
ment method that only needs to be registered once. The 
Integrated Couponing and Loyalty System in the software 
platform supports various different types of campaign and 
redemption mechanisms, such as goal-driven campaigns, 
stamp cards, coupons and cashback. The central solution 
enables bricks and mortar merchants to digitalise numer-
ous areas such as payments, data collection or couponing 
and loyalty and access them in real time. Data-driven ser-
vices and products supplement the already established 
range of couponing and loyalty solutions and enable cus-
tomer segmentation, the avoidance of customer migration 
and a targeted sales approach via mobile channels on the 
basis of the generated payment data from the areas of 
acceptance and issuing. 

Risk/fraud management solutions – risk management 
Wide-ranging tools are available to implement risk man-
agement technologies in order to minimise the scope for 
fraud and prevent fraud (risk/fraud management). The 
Fraud Prevention Suite (FPS) utilises rules and decision-
making logic based on artificial intelligence. Decisions 
about the acceptance or rejection of transactions are 
taken in milliseconds based on historical data in combina-
tion with dynamic real-time checks. Wirecard provides 
comprehensive reports, e.g. on what proportion of trans-
actions are rejected and why, as well as corresponding 
tools, to assist merchants in optimising the set of rules for 
the decision-making logic. Age verification, KYC (Know 
Your Customer) identification, analysis via device finger-
printing, hotlists and much more are included in the risk 
management strategies. An international network of ser-
vice providers specialising in creditworthiness checks can 
be additionally integrated into the analysis, depending on 
the merchant’s business model. Wirecard’s risk and fraud 
prevention technologies are utilised both during payment 
processing and acceptance and also during the issuing 
and application of issuing products. Wirecard enables its 
customers to securely process payments irrespective of 
the sales channel and thus to minimise the number of 
cancelled purchases and increase the proportion of suc-
cessful transactions. Wirecard’s Business Intelligence 
Tool enables operators of online shops to individually 
adapt their risk management settings to user-specific tem-
plates and follow all relevant key performance indicators 
(KPI) in real time. 

 

 
 
 

  



 

 

3. Objectives, strategy and corporate 
management 

3.1 Financial and non-financial targets 
Wirecard’s technology-driven services and our goal to be 
at the forefront of dynamically progressing technological 
developments in the area of digital payments make it pos-
sible for our customers and partners to benefit from the 
digitalisation of the payment process. By linking payment 
processing and acceptance with innovative and digital is-
suing solutions and associated value added services such 
as data analytics, currency conversion services, other dig-
ital banking services in the retail sector and transaction 
banking and loyalty programmes, Wirecard is able to offer 
its customers a full range of products and services within 
the entire payment ecosystem all from one source irre-
spective of the sales channel. Other value added services 
such as e.g. tax refunds (tax free sales) can be very easily 
connected to the Wirecard platform and seamlessly inte-
grated into the payment process. 

Sustainable, income-oriented company growth lies at the 
heart of all of our financial and non-financial targets – 
growth which likewise has a positive impact on the value 
of the company. The central operating financial perfor-
mance indicator is earnings before interest, tax, depreci-
ation and amortisation (EBITDA). 

In addition, an important part of our financing policy is re-
taining a comfortable level of equity and keeping liabilities 
at a moderate level. Our goal is to finance the operating 
business and the associated organic growth from our own 
resources.  

Additional financial objectives are presented in the Man-
agement Report, III. Forecast and report on opportunities 
and risks. 

We strive to support the global expansion of our existing 
customers and to integrate all relevant payment methods 
and technologies into the global Wirecard platform. The 
aim is to push forward both the expansion of connections 
to existing international banking networks and also the 
convergence of all sales channels – whether online, mo-
bile or at the POS – that is being driven by digitalisation. 
At the same time, our aim is to guarantee our customers 
products and services with an above-average level of 
quality, a goal which management controls through con-
stant contact with its customers. 

Furthermore, our employees form the foundations for our 
pronounced innovative strength and the resulting growth. 
The motivation of employees and developing the personal 
skills of individual employees are thus an integral compo-
nent of our corporate strategy. Employee development is 
based on individually agreed targets that are not only 
measured against the success of the company but also 
from the perspective of the person’s own personal devel-
opment. 

The Group continuously assesses its strategic decisions 
according to the aspects outlined above. The aim is to lev-
erage Wirecard’s fundamental strengths in order to con-
tinue to increase earnings in the next two years. At the 
same time, our aim is to help our customers combat an 
increasingly complex environment using innovative solu-
tions so that they can secure and increase their revenues. 
In doing so, we keep a close eye on market develop-
ments, so that we can react flexibly and responsibly with 
regard to costs, regulations and unanticipated events. 
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Sustainability 
Wirecard is a globally oriented Group pursuing a primarily 
organically led growth strategy. Sustainable corporate 
management, which alongside strategic development 
pays particular attention to the Group’s social responsibil-
ity as well as the needs of its employees, customers, in-
vestors and suppliers, and also those groups associated 
with the company, consequently plays an increasingly sig-
nificant role in upholding stakeholder value, as well as the 
company’s corporate social responsibility (CSR).  

The non-financial report for the 2018 financial year, which 
includes all material non-financial aspects for the Group 
as well as an explanation of the corporate objectives as-
sociated with the economic, ecological and social issues. 
This non-financial report is published and available on our 
website at: ir.wirecard.de/finanzberichte. 

3.2 Group strategy  
Strategic developments in the 2018 fiscal year  
With operating earnings before interest, tax, depreciation 
and amortisation of EUR 560.5 million, Wirecard 
achieved its targets. The strategy which principally follows 
organic growth, as well as further primarily organic expan-
sion in global growth markets, was successfully imple-
mented. The Management Board and employees have 
exploited scaling potential, maximised value added and 
continued to push forward the internationalisation of the 
Group. The EBITDA margin describes EBITDA in relation 
to revenues and amounted 27.8 percent for the full 2018 
fiscal year (2017: 27.6 percent).  

As part of the global growth strategy, Wirecard is striving 
to establish a worldwide network of service, technology 
and sales locations. Through the acquisition of the pre-
paid card business of Citigroup in the USA and the cus-
tomer portfolio for card acceptance of Citigroup in the 
Asia-Pacific region (APAC), the Group has come a signif-
icant step closer to realising this vision. These two trans-

actions have significantly extended the company's geo-
graphical scope and will act as the basis for the expansion 
of the available licensing framework. In future, the goal is 
to further expand the existing licences for the issuing of 
card instruments and payment acceptance in selected 
countries and to push forward the expansion of our digital 
platform solution. 

Strategic orientation of the Group and further 
development of the business model  
The Management Board of Wirecard plans, implements 
and monitors the strategy. Based on the financial and 
non-financial targets described in the previous chapter, 
the strategy focuses on the further sustainable and value-
oriented growth of the Group. The orientation of the Group 
and the further development of the business model are 
based on the following strategic pillars: Provision of a flex-
ible platform, integration and expansion of the payment 
value added chain to include innovative value added ser-
vices and the globalisation of the business model. 

Integration and extension of the payment value chain 
with value added services 
Wirecard offers its customers the full value added chain 
through its products and solutions – across all areas of 
electronic payment processing and acceptance – and 
through the issuing of card products. The resulting com-
plete range of services for all industries makes it possible 
to significantly reduce the complexity of electronic pay-
ment for the customers of Wirecard. By integrating all 
back-end processes in the Group and via the front-end 
solutions offered primarily on a white label basis, the con-
ditions are created for exploiting synergy effects and re-
ducing costs. The extensive scope of the Group’s value 
added activities will also make a major contribution to 
profitability in the coming years as shown in the graphic 
below:  

 



 

 

 

The anticipation of future developments and pushing for-
ward innovations is deeply anchored in the Wirecard strat-
egy. The comprehensive range of products and solutions 
is based on a highly scalable software platform that is 
linked to banking services, risk management services and 
value added services such as data analytics and financial 
services. The area of research and development remains 
an important pillar for also achieving above-average 
growth in the future as a driver of innovation. 

Globalisation of the business model  
The internationalisation of e-commerce and the associ-
ated level of complexity in the area of payments are con-
stantly rising across all target sectors. Globally active 
companies require a partner who can guarantee the ac-
ceptance of globally and locally relevant payment meth-
ods including connections to local banking networks, who 
at the same time can minimise fraud and risk for mer-
chants and who can offer full payment solutions all from 
one source.  

Wirecard enjoys an international presence with locally 
networked units and integrates all relevant payment meth-

ods into its global platform. The geographical growth strat-
egy is closely linked with the objectives of supporting cus-
tomers and partners globally in the best way possible 
through secure payment processing and acceptance and 
further increasing Wirecard's expertise in the areas of risk 
management, data services, value added services and is-
suing. The Group will now focus on primarily organic 
growth in its core markets. A global network of service and 
technical locations has been established over the last few 
years also through acquisitions. Alongside the continued 
organic development of Wirecard's global presence, se-
lected acquisitions will form part of the growth strategy in 
future in order to also strengthen some international mar-
kets and complete the existing regional payment value 
chain. Acquisition opportunities will be reviewed accord-
ing to a conservative M&A strategy. In particular, acquisi-
tions could serve to achieve the goal of processing signif-
icant additional transaction volumes via the Wirecard plat-
form. The strategy envisages providing customers of 
Wirecard with excellent quality and access to technology 
and services that can be readily provided through the 
company's presence on all continents.  
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3.3 Corporate management  

 

In order to achieve the corporate targets (Management 
Report, I. Foundations of the Group, Chapter 3.1 Financial 
and non-financial targets), the planning and reporting sys-
tem of Wirecard supports and secures the successful im-
plementation of the strategy formulated by the Manage-
ment Board (Management Report, I. Foundations of the 
Group, Chapter 3.2 Group strategy). 

Short and medium-term targets are set on the basis of the 
company’s long-term strategy. Targets are set based on a 
detailed analysis of relevant market trends, the economic 
environment, the development and planning of the prod-
uct portfolio and the company’s strategic positioning on 
the market. 

The annual plans at the levels of the overall Group, its 
subsidiaries and individual segments are prepared by an-
alysing the financial position in the past as well as by fu-
ture planning and target values. The planning system and 
its methodology are supplemented to reflect new account-
ing standards, new product developments and changes 
to the Group structure. Careful and precise planning is 
performed based on the individual specialist departments. 
The targets are finalised at Group level taking into ac-
count expected market growth and including all internal 

departmental planning results. New acquisitions are inte-
grated seamlessly into the budgeting process and the 
management system. This methodology ensures de-
mand-oriented budgeting and detailed coordination with 
the Management Board. 

The Group’s in-house management system serves, in 
particular, to determine and evaluate the achievement of 
these targets. It is based on independent control models 
for each business segment. Defined key performance in-
dicators are controlled and monitored continuously. The 
central indicators for corporate management are predom-
inantly quantitative in nature, such as transaction and cus-
tomer numbers or revenue and minute volumes, as well 
as additional indicators such as the profitability of cus-
tomer relationships. Here, the focus is on profitability 
measured using EBITDA, as well as the relevant state-
ment of financial position ratios. 



 

 

The key performance indicators are consolidated at 
Group level and entered into a rolling forecast of future 
business growth together with the financial results. The 
individual key performance indicators make it possible to 
measure whether the various corporate targets have been 
or will be achieved. 

Monthly reporting and ongoing analyses are the central 
steering elements used in controlling. Changes in busi-
ness trends are identified at an early stage through con-
tinuous monthly comparisons of the reported key indica-
tors with business planning. This allows corresponding 

countermeasures to already be adopted in the early 
stages of a deviation from the plan. The Management 
Board and business area managers are constantly in-
formed of the status of the key performance indicators as 
part of company-wide reporting.  

The internal management system enables management 
to respond flexibly to changes within a dynamic market 
environment. It is thus an important component underly-
ing Wirecard’s sustainable growth.
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4. Research and development

The customer-oriented and innovative research and de-
velopment activities – a central operational component of 
the Group – ensure Wirecard's success and lay the foun-
dations for the future growth of the Group.  

Wirecard relies on a central planning strategy, whose rig-
orous and decentralised implementation at the develop-
ment centres at selected Wirecard locations is based on 
internal research and development networks. The modu-
lar approach enables the efficient implementation and fur-
ther development of our technology services to incorpo-
rate regional customer and market requirements with no 
or minimal adjustments to the core platform.  

Wirecard Labs develops the innovation strategy for the 
product portfolio. The main focus is placed here on a 
structured analysis of significant market and product de-
velopments in the areas of payment, banking, retail, travel 
and digital goods, as well as the development of pilot pro-
jects. Wirecard Labs manages the design and implemen-
tation of new product concepts in this way, often in coop-
eration with Wirecard's partners and customers. Another 
main focus of Wirecard Labs is internal communication. 
Wirecard Labs provides Wirecard employees with 
knowledge and information on the global status of the dig-
ital transformation using a variety of media. Programmes 
such as the internal innovation challenge – which allows 
employees around the world to contribute their own ideas 
for the future of payment and banking – round off the 
range of services offered by Wirecard Labs.  

4.1 Research and development results 
In the 2018 fiscal year, research and development activi-
ties focused on expanding and implementing innovative 
solutions in mobile payment in the linked areas of pay-
ment acceptance, issuing and value added services along 
the entire payment value chain, as well as on advanced 
developments for the fully automated integration of small 
and medium-sized customers through to large customers. 
In addition, the research and development activities fo-
cussed on the area of data analytics.  

The technical consolidation of the platforms from the ac-
quisition of Citi Prepaid Card Services for the international 
business will be continued. Work continued on the inte-
gration of the North American platforms. In the Asia-Pa-
cific region, progress was made with the implementation 
work in preparation for the migration of the customer port-
folio acquired from the Citigroup for almost half of the 
countries.  

In addition, the technical consolidation of VISA Pro-
cessing Services has been completed in all seven coun-
tries. As part of this process, the new multi-currency con-
cept was launched for these customers.  

As in the previous fiscal year, the integration and consoli-
dation of technical platforms plays an important role in the 
leveraging of synergies. As a consequence, Wirecard 
customers worldwide have access to an extensive, con-
stantly growing and standardised portfolio of products and 
solutions within the payment ecosystem via an integrated 
platform. There has been increased demand amongst 
customers for fully integrated solutions. Wirecard has re-
sponded to this demand and launched a solution on the 
market this year that enables retailers to independently 
carry out a fully digital registration process and also ena-
bles the automated connection of shop systems and the 
immediate payment of sums of money. This product is due 
to be rolled out globally in the next few years. 

The predominant megatrends in the payment industry are 
also having an impact on our research and development 
activities. New technologies and trends are investigated 
at an early stage in our Wirecard Labs where we trans-
form them into innovative product solutions. In this context 
we refer you to our detailed explanations in the Forecast 
(III. Forecast and report on opportunities and risks, Chap-
ter 1.2 Global megatrends and positioning of Wirecard).  



 

 

Payment gateway 
In the core area of payment acceptance, Wirecard's om-
nichannel solutions are being continuously expanded in 
order to provide customers with a homogeneous payment 
infrastructure. Wirecard offers its customers all of the nec-
essary national and international payment functions, as 
well as corresponding services in all important currencies.  

In the reporting period, alternative payment processes 
such as Pay with Google, Trustly, Molpay and Boleto 
Bancario were integrated into the global range of products 
and services.  

Wirecard has also enhanced the digital product portfolio 
at the point-of-sale and is working on a vendor-independ-
ent solution for tax free sales and the direct conversion of 
the transaction into the customer's home currency. Nexo 
– the new standard protocol for POS – was also imple-
mented. The preparations for the migration of the cus-
tomer portfolios acquired from the Citigroup for the Asia-
Pacific region were another focus. 

As part of the cloud initiative, certain applications will be 
run on the cloud to deliver higher performance or will be 
set up on the cloud to enable quicker expansion. In addi-
tion, the latest security standards such as 3DS 2.0 and 
tokenisation according to the specifications of the card or-
ganisations have been realised. 

Shop systems  
Wirecard expanded its cooperations and expanded the in-
tegration of payment processing into many more shop 
systems during the reporting period. As a result, mer-
chants can use Wirecard as a payment service provider 
within their shop system in future with a fully functional 
and ready-to-use solution. The following systems were 
enhanced or the latest versions of these systems were 
implemented this year: WooCommerce, Prestashop, 
Shopware, SAP Commerce Cloud, Magento2, OpenCart.  

Payment pages and seamless integration 
Merchants integrate payment page solutions into their 
online shops to outsource the entire process to Wirecard, 
so that they do not come into contact with the payment 
data and thus all security-relevant requirements are com-
pletely fulfilled by Wirecard. A new payment page with the 
aspects described above was launched on the market this 
year. It can be independently adapted by the merchant to 
completely match the design of its webshop.  

Digital value added services  
In the area of mobile payment services, the 2018 fiscal 
year was characterised by the further development of the 
omnichannel product strategy.  

For example, the cooperation with the leading Chinese 
payment service provider Alipay has been expanded. At 
the same time, Wirecard also opened up the possibility in 
2018 for European merchants to accept payments via 
WeChat Pay – one of the leading mobile payment solu-
tions in China.  

In the area of mobile added value services, Wirecard has 
developed its own fully digital voucher platform for issuing 
and accepting gift vouchers in real time.  

A significant development was also achieved in the area 
of mobile payment acceptance. The new mobile digital 
platform Wirecard ePos app enables bricks and mortar 
merchants to access a broad range of international pay-
ment options and digital value added services. Merchants 
can integrate these payment methods into their existing 
infrastructure using smartphones and tablets and benefit 
from real time reporting and methods for customer analy-
sis.  

In addition, Wirecard has established a fully integrated so-
lution for self-learning analyses in the areas of customer 
conversion optimisation and risk management technology 
with the Omnichannel ePOS Suite. The Omnichannel 
ePOS Suite provides, for example, information on cus-
tomer value and customer migration rates. Wirecard's 
Business Intelligence Tool enables operators of online 
shops to individually adapt their risk management settings 
to user-specific templates and follow all relevant key per-
formance indicators (KPI) in real time. 
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Issuing 
In the area dealing with the issuing of card products and 
mobile payment solutions, the successful migration of the 
Citi prepaid portfolio has opened up new markets such as 
Mexico and the United Arab Emirates.  

Multi-currency cards allow consumers to manage their 
currency risk at all times. 

In the reporting period, boon. for Google Pay was success-
fully launched in Germany and France, and we also went 
live with boon. for Apple Pay in Germany.  

Alongside the expansion of issuing solutions in other re-
gions and the improvement of their functionalities, a spe-
cial focus was placed on new technologies.  

In line with Wirecard's business intelligence and artificial 
intelligence strategy, corresponding solutions were en-
hanced and further and business customers can now take 
advantage of data analytics portals.  

Research and development expenditure 
Expenditure on research and development was in-
creased to EUR 103.0 million in the 2018 fiscal year 
(2017: EUR 80.3 million). The proportion of research and 
development expenses to total revenues (R&D ratio) was 
5.1 percent in the period under review (2017: 5.4 percent). 
The share of total research and development costs (cap-
italisation rate) accounted for by capitalised development 
costs amounted to 43.8 percent (2017: 56.4 percent).  

These expenses are included in particular in the person-
nel expenses of the respective departments (product and 
project management, development and quality assur-
ance etc.) as consultancy costs and other costs. Of 
these, development costs of EUR 45.1 million (previous 
year: EUR 45.3 million) were recognised as own work 
capitalized in the 2018 reporting period. The amount rec-
orded in this context as amortisation and depreciation of 
capitalised development costs totaled amounted to 
EUR 20.3 million in fiscal year 2018 (2017: EUR 20.1 mil-
lion). This includes impairment losses on capitalised de-
velopment costs of EUR 0.7 million (previous year: EUR 
4.1 million). 

Employees in research and development  
Employees in research and development departments 
comprise one of the key pillars of the Wirecard Group 
through their contributions to the success and profitability 
of its business. The average annual personnel capacity in 
research and development amounted to 1,359 employees 
(2017: 1,083 employees). They were responsible for prod-
uct and project management, architecture, development 
and quality assurance. Expressed as a proportion of the 
average number of all employees in 2018 of 5,154, this 
corresponds to 26.4 percent (2017: 24.5 percent). The 
number of employees in research and development (2,151 
employees) reported in the 2017 Annual Report and the 
stated average share (48 percent) were subject to other 
classification criteria that changed during the reference 
period as part of the restructuring measures in individual 
departments. Alongside organic growth, the increase in 
the number of employees in the area of research and de-
velopment is also due to acquisitions. 

The qualifications, experience and dedication of employ-
ees represent key factors for driving the success of our 
research and development activities. Our competitive ad-
vantage from a technological perspective is ensured by 
an open culture that allows employees the scope to unfold 
their creativity and innovative strengths. 

4.2 Outlook  
In the 2019 and 2020 fiscal years, research and develop-
ment activities will also focus on improving existing prod-
ucts and services and using innovative new products to 
implement the corporate strategy of expanding the value 
added chain and growing the company's global techno-
logical footprint.  

In the area of payment processing, the focus in 2019 will 
be on expanding the supported relevant payment pro-
cesses in different markets and also on delivering innova-
tive solutions to support retailers in optimising their pro-
cesses and in processing payments in the most efficient 
way possible. Supplementing existing payment methods 
at the point-of-sale (POS) with additional local payment 
methods will enhance Internet technology-based POS 
payment processing. As part of the global expansion of 
card acceptance and issuing under our own licences or 



 

 

by partner banks, the functionalities of our own pro-
cessing services will also be greatly expanded. In this 
context, instalment payments made via card, as well as 
other additional payment options for merchants, are par-
ticularly noteworthy.  

The migration of the Citi acquiring portfolio in the Asia-
Pacific region will be pushed forward in the next fiscal 
year in order to enable the integration of corresponding 
customers from the Asian countries into the Wirecard plat-
form.  

In the area of issuing, the focus will be placed next year 
on the market launch in the Philippines and Australia, as 
well as on the migration of US customers to the central 
platform.  

In the area of value added services, the focus will con-
tinue to be placed on the data-driven automation of cam-

paigns and services. The platform for value added ser-
vices will be gradually opened up to external services to 
allow the potential offered by the dynamic market in this 
area to be exploited even better than before. Furthermore, 
self-service reporting functionalities will be expanded to 
include business intelligence and merchant analytics. 
Other data-driven services will be developed to provide 
added value for merchants, particularly in the core area of 
payment processing. In particular, the area dealing with 
alternative, digital payment processes at the POS will be 
intensively expanded and also enhanced with the devel-
opment of merchant-specific (closed-loop) solutions.  

Another main focus will be the expansion of the product 
portfolio in the area of Merchant Cash Advance, merchant 
loans and card-based payments by instalment.  

The security of all processed customer and payment data 
will also continue to be the central theme for all product 
developments and in the operation of solutions.
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5. Remuneration report and takeover law 
disclosures  

5.1 Remuneration report 
The remuneration report summarises the principles for 
the remuneration schemes for the Management Board 
and Supervisory Board of Wirecard AG in the 2018 fiscal 
year and explains the structure and amount of the remu-
neration for the individual members in the 2018 fiscal year. 

Management Board 
The current remuneration scheme for the members of the 
Management Board of Wirecard AG has been valid since 
1 January 2018. The remuneration scheme for the Man-
agement Board that had been in place since 2012 was 
fundamentally revised against the background of the ap-
pointment of two new members of the Management 
Board. An independent, external remuneration consultant 
was mandated to help ensure, amongst other things, 
compliance with the latest legal and regulatory require-
ments of the German Stock Corporation Act (AktG) and 
the German Corporate Governance Code (DCGK) and an 
appropriate level of remuneration based on a market com-
parison. The aim of the revision was to align the remuner-
ation scheme with the internal characteristics and long-
term, sustainable strategic targets of Wirecard AG, as 
well as to take account of the interests of all stakeholders 
and retain the previous focus on the capital market. 

Principles of the remuneration scheme 
The remuneration scheme for the Management Board 
that is in place since 1 January 2018 should act as an in-
centive for sustainable, income-oriented company 
growth. Therefore, the new remuneration scheme focuses 
on the central financial performance indicator EBITDA 
(earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisa-
tion) and the development of Wirecard AG’s shareholder 
returns. In order to ensure the sustainable growth of the 
company, the predominant share of the variable remuner-
ation is calculated on a multi-year basis. To balance the 
interests of shareholders and the Management Board, the 
variable remuneration is based not only on the absolute 

performance of the share price but also the relative per-
formance of the total shareholder return (TSR) in compar-
ison to the TecDAX. 

The level of remuneration paid to the individual members 
of the Management Board is determined by the Supervi-
sory Board. The Supervisory Board regularly examines 
the remuneration scheme and the appropriateness of the 
remuneration components and makes adjustments where 
necessary. In the process, the Supervisory Board ob-
serves the regulations in Section 87 AktG and follows the 
recommendations and suggestions in the DCGK. The cri-
teria used to assess the appropriateness of the remuner-
ation include the tasks and personal performance of the 
individual members of the Management Board, the eco-
nomic situation, the success and future prospects of the 
company and the appropriateness of the remuneration in 
comparison with its peer group. Therefore, the revision fo-
cussed not only on making adjustments to the remunera-
tion scheme itself but also to the level of remuneration 
paid to the members of the Management Board so that it 
reflects the growth of Wirecard AG and its position in the 
market. 

Structure and components of the remuneration scheme 
for the Management Board 
The revised remuneration scheme for the Management 
Board of Wirecard AG comprises non-performance-re-
lated and performance-related components. The former 
include fixed basic remuneration, fringe benefits and con-
tributions to private retirement benefits as previously. The 
performance-related remuneration includes a single-year 
variable remuneration (SVR) component and a multi-year 
variable remuneration (MVR) component, which refer to 
one year performance intervals respectively. The revised 
remuneration scheme no longer includes the previous op-
tion available to the Supervisory Board to grant members 
of the Management Board an extraordinary bonus for ex-
traordinary performance. The individual components will 
be explained in more detail below. 



 

 

Overview of compensation components  

 

Non-performance-related remuneration 
Fixed basic remuneration 
The fixed basic remuneration for the members of the Man-
agement Board of Wirecard AG is paid in twelve equal in-
stalments as a monthly salary.  
 

Basic remuneration (in EUR)  

  

Dr. Markus Braun 1,600,000 

Alexander von Knoop 700,000 

Jan Marsalek 1,025,000 

Susanne Steidl 700,000 

 

Fringe benefits 
In addition to basic remuneration, the members of the 
Management Board of Wirecard AG receive fringe bene-
fits in the form of non-cash perquisites and other benefits 
in kind, such as private use of a company car and the re-
fund of expenses, including business-related travel and 
hospitality costs. 

Performance-related remuneration 
Performance-related remuneration includes a single-year 
variable remuneration (SVR) component and a multi-year 
variable remuneration (MVR) component calculated over 
a period of three years. Approximately 60% of the variable 
remuneration is calculated over the long term to guaran-
tee sustainability in the sense of Section 87 AktG. 
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Single-year variable remuneration 
The SVR (approximately 40% of the performance-related 
remuneration) for the members of the Management Board 
of Wirecard AG is structured as a performance bonus 
scheme and is paid in cash at the end of the fiscal year if 
the targets are achieved. 

The amount paid as SVR depends on EBITDA growth ac-
cording to the consolidated financial statements and the 
share price performance of Wirecard AG in each fiscal 
year. Both performance targets are weighted equally.

 
SVR parameters  

  

Performance targets EBITDA-growth (weighting: 50%) 
Share price performance (weighting: 50%) 

Term One fiscal year  

Target achievement 0% – 150% (Cap) 

 

EBITDA growth of 20% (target) in comparison to the re-
ported EBITDA in the preceding fiscal year represents a 
target achievement of 100%. The maximum target 
achievement of 150% (cap) is reached at EBITDA growth 
of 30% and upwards. EBITDA growth of 10% (minimum) 
represents a target achievement of 50%. The SVR is not 
paid below this minimum level for the EBITDA growth tar-
get. 

For the share price target, an increase in share price of 
+15% (target) in the relevant fiscal year in comparison to 
the previous year represents a target achievement of 
100%. The share price assessed for the calculation is the 
average price in the month of December, weighted for rev-
enues, in the relevant fiscal year and the previous year. 

The maximum target achievement of 150% (cap) is 
reached at an increase in share price of +25%, while the 
minimum target achievement of 0% is reached in the 
event of an increase in the share price of +5%. 

Intermediate values are determined using linear interpo-
lation for both performance targets.  

The amount paid as SVR is calculated by multiplying the 
average of the target achievements for both performance 
targets by the target bonus value defined for each mem-
ber of the Management Board. The target achievement 
for the SVR is capped at 150% of the target bonus value. 
There is no guaranteed minimum for the target achieve-
ment. It is thus possible that no SVR is paid.

 
SVR target bonus value (in EUR)  

  

Dr. Markus Braun 400,000 

Alexander von Knoop 250,000 

Jan Marsalek 333,333 

Susanne Steidl 250,000 

 

 



 

 

Multi-year variable remuneration 
 
MVR parameter  

  

Performance targets EBITDA-growth (weighting: 1/3) 
Share price performance (weighting: 1/3) 
TSR-Performance of Wirecard share in relation to TecDAX (weighting: 1/3) 

Term three fiscal years 

Target achievement 0% – 150% (Cap) 

The multi-year variable remuneration covers a period of 
three years and is calculated on the basis of three equally 
weighted performance targets. Sustainable, income-ori-
ented company growth is taken into account by measur-
ing the average annual growth of the central financial per-
formance indicator EBITDA over the period. The average 
annual performance of the share price of Wirecard AG 
also incentivises the positive growth of the company's 
value measured by market capitalisation. The third perfor-
mance target is the development of the total shareholder 
return (TSR) in comparison to the TecDAX, insofar as the 
Supervisory Board does not amend the comparative in-
dex as a consequence of a change in membership of the 
index, and thus also takes into account the relative growth 
of Wirecard AG on the market. 

The TSR measures the growth in value of the company 
for its shareholders and takes into account not only the 
accrued and implied reinvested dividends but also the 
share price performance during the period under review. 
Linking remuneration to the share price and TSR provides 
the Management Board with an incentive to sustainably 
increase the shareholder value of the company over the 
long term. 

Average EBITDA growth reported in the consolidated fi-
nancial statements for the company of 20% p.a. (target) 
over the three year period represents a target achieve-

ment of 100% for the MVR. The maximum target achieve-
ment of 150% (cap) is reached at an average EBITDA 
growth of 25% p.a. and upwards. EBITDA growth of 15% 
p.a. (minimum) represents a target achievement of 50%. 
The target achievement is 0% below this minimum level. 

For the share price target, an average increase of 15% 
p.a. over the three year period represents a target 
achievement of 100%. The share price used for the calcu-
lation is the average price in the month of December, 
weighted for revenues in each fiscal year in the three year 
period and for the fiscal year before it. The maximum tar-
get achievement of 150% (cap) is reached at an average 
increase in the share price of +25% p.a., while the mini-
mum target achievement of 0% is reached in the event of 
an increase in the share price of +/- 0%. 

If the TSR for the Wirecard share after three years outper-
forms the TSR for the TecDAX by 20 percentage points 
over the same period, the TSR target is achieved to 100%. 
If it outperforms the TSR for the TecDAX by 40 percent-
age points, the cap of 150% is achieved. If the TSR for the 
Wirecard share after the three year period is equal to the 
TSR for the TecDAX, there is a target achievement of 0% 
(minimum). 

Intermediate values for the three performance targets are 
determined using linear interpolation.  
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MVR target bonus values (in EUR)  

  

Dr. Markus Braun 533,333 

Alexander von Knoop 400,000 

Jan Marsalek 466,667 

Susanne Steidl 400,000 

 

The amount paid as MVR is calculated by multiplying the 
average of the target achievements for the three perfor-
mance targets after the three year period by the target 
bonus value defined for each member of the Management 
Board. The target achievement for the MVR is capped at 
150% of the target bonus. There is no guaranteed mini-
mum for the target achievement. It is thus possible that no 
MVR is paid. 

In the 2018 fiscal year, the first tranche of the new MVR 
was established and will be due for payment in cash for 
the first time at the conclusion of the 2020 fiscal year if the 
targets are achieved. 

 
 
Contributions to private retirement benefits (in EUR) 

  

Dr. Markus Braun 500,000 

Alexander von Knoop 200,000 

Jan Marsalek 325,000 

Susanne Steidl 200,000 

 

The company pays the members of its Management 
Board an annual contribution to their private retirement 
benefits. This is paid in twelve monthly instalments. In ad-
dition, the company pays a monthly contribution of 
EUR 250 for a life insurance policy (direct insurance) for 
all members of the Management Board, which pays out 
as a retirement pension in the form of either a lump sum 
settlement or as a monthly pension. No other entitlement 
to a pension commitment or other company retirement 
benefits exists. 

Payments at the end of the employment relationship 
Premature Departure 
If a member leaves the Management Board before the 
end of its contract, before the end of the fiscal year or be-
fore the end of a still outstanding MVR tranche, the target 
achievements for the SVR and MVR are calculated in ac-
cordance with the rules described above. There will be no 
early payment of performance-related remuneration. 

However, the amounts are calculated pro rata temporis to 
the date at which the member leaves the Management 
Board. 

In the event of permanent incapacity to work or death, the 
SVR and all outstanding MVR tranches will be paid imme-
diately at the contractually agreed target bonus values. 

Moreover, the company has committed itself to paying the 
fixed salary for a member of the Management Board for a 
period of six months, or for the month in which the inca-
pacity to work started, from the commencement of an ill-
ness. In the event of the death of a member of the Man-
agement Board, his or her surviving dependants will re-
ceive the member’s salary payments for six months, or for 
the month in which it died for a maximum period up to the 
end of the contractual term.  



 

 

Change of control 
The following rules apply in the event of a change of con-
trol, in other words, if one or more shareholders acting 
jointly are entitled to 30% or more of the company’s voting 
rights, or if these are attributable to them: 

The Management Board employment contracts for mem-
bers appointed for the first time from 2018 onwards con-
tain an extraordinary termination right for the member of 
the Management Board in the event of a change of con-
trol. The precondition for exercising the extraordinary ter-
mination right is that the change of control is associated 
with significant disadvantages for the member of the Man-
agement Board. If an extraordinary termination right is ex-
ercised, the member of the Management Board has an 
entitlement to the settlement of the outstanding remuner-
ation for the residual term of the Management Board em-
ployment contract. The amount of the settlement must not 
exceed a maximum of three years' remuneration. 

By way of derogation, the two long-standing members of 
the Management Board Dr. Markus Braun and Jan Mar-
salek are entitled to a special bonus based on the com-
pany’s value in the event of a change of control. This ar-
rangement was first agreed in 2006 and has applied ever 
since without alteration. The size of the special bonus for 
Dr. Markus Braun is 0.4% of the company’s value and for 
Jan Marsalek 0.25% of the company’s value. A company 
value exceeding the amount of EUR 2 billion is not taken 
into account for the purpose of calculating the special bo-
nus. The special bonus is not paid if the purchase price in 
relation to all shares of Wirecard AG falls below 
EUR 500 million. The members of the Management 
Board do not have a right to extraordinary termination in 

the event of a change of control. In addition to the special 
bonus, the members of the Management Board are enti-
tled to the following remuneration in the event of their con-
tracts being terminated: Payment of fixed remuneration 
for the fixed duration of the contract, payable in one lump 
sum but discounted to the date of disbursement at an in-
terest rate of 4 percent p.a.  

Please refer to the takeover law disclosures under [5.3] 
for further details. 

Other information 
In addition to the life insurance policy with retirement ben-
efits, the company has taken out the following for the 
members of the Management Board: accident insurance 
in the event of death and invalidity and D&O insurance for 
the activities of the members of the company’s Manage-
ment Board including a retention in accordance with legal 
regulations. The amount of the insurance premiums for 
these insurance policies totalled kEUR 261 in the 2018 fis-
cal year (2017: kEUR 184). 

The members of the Management Board Susanne Steidl 
and Alexander von Knoop also received kEUR 36 for ac-
tivities in management positions at subsidiaries. There 
were no loans, advances or other contingent liabilities en-
tered into in favour of the members of the Management 
Board by the company or the subsidiaries in the 2018 fis-
cal year. 

Remuneration of the Management Board 2018 
Single-year variable remuneration 2018 
The target achievement for the SVR in the 2018 fiscal year 
was as follows: 

Derivation of the target achievement for SVR 2018     

Performance targets Actual 2017 Actual 2018 Development Achievement Weighting 

EBITDA in EUR mn. (as reported) 412.6 560.5 35.7% 150%  50% 

Share price in EUR (Ø December) 91.1 133.7 46.9% 150% 50% 
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The following payments were made for the SVR in the 
2018 fiscal year: 

    

Member of the management board 
SVR-target  

in kEUR 
total 

achievement 
SVR-payout  

in kEUR 

Dr. Markus Braun 400 

150% 

600 

Alexander von Knoop 250 375 

Jan Marsalek 333 500 

Susanne Steidl 250 375 

 

Multi-year variable remuneration 2018 
The tranche established in the 2018 fiscal year for the new 
MVR will be paid out for the first time in the 2020 fiscal 
year if the targets are achieved. 

In addition, the members of the Management Board Dr. 
Markus Braun and Jan Marsalek received payments in 
2018 for the single-year variable remuneration 2017 (Vari-
able Remuneration I) and the multi-year variable remu-
neration (Variable Remuneration II) for 2016/2017. There-
fore, the provisions as of 31 December 2018 for the previ-
ous contracts now only include the multi-year variable re-
muneration 2017/2018, which will be paid as scheduled in 
January 2019.  

The previous Variable Remuneration II is calculated as 
follows on the basis of Wirecard AG’s share price perfor-
mance. The basis price for this purpose is the average 
price in the month of December, weighted for revenues, 
for Wirecard AG shares traded on the regulated market of 
the Frankfurt Stock Exchange (Xetra trading, ISIN 
DE0007472060), as determined by the stock market in-
formation service Bloomberg. The contracts set maximum 
limits for the basis price as follows: a maximum limit of 
EUR 45.00 in 2016, EUR 49.00 in 2017 and EUR 49.00 in 
2018. If the basis price should fall short during the bonus 
years, the bonus lapses and no (return) claim exists 
against the member of the Management Board.  

The Management Board receives a sustainability bonus 
for a two-year period. This amount is calculated as 51 per-
cent of the difference between the basis price of 
Wirecard AG shares in the second calendar year of the 
two-year period less the basis price in the year prior to the 
two year period, multiplied by a respective factor. This fac-
tor is 275,000 for Dr. Markus Braun and 300,000 for Jan 
Marsalek. It has been contractually determined that the 
basis price for the respective previous year (prior to the 
two-year period) may not be less than EUR 33.00, as well. 

The payment of the previous Variable Remuneration II is 
capped at a maximum amount. This maximum amount is 
kEUR 561 for Dr. Markus Braun and kEUR 612 for Jan 
Marsalek. 

Former members of the Management Board and their sur-
viving dependants also received total compensation of 
kEUR 7,977 in the sense of Section 314 (1) No. 6b HGB in 
the 2018 fiscal year. This included a one-off payment to 
former members of the Management Board from the bal-
ance held in the pension account. kEUR 6,061 of this 
amount was not included in the 2018 expenses because 
it had already been recognised in the provisions as of 
31 December 2017.  



 

 

Total Compensation 2018 
In the 2018 fiscal year, the total compensation of all mem-
bers of the company’s Management Board – in other 
words, the total remuneration during the fiscal year for the 
duration of the individual person’s tenure on the Manage-
ment Board, including amounts not yet disbursed for per-
formance-related remuneration and other payments – 
amounted to kEUR 9,195 (2017: kEUR 11,506). 

The following remuneration was set for the individual 
members of the Management Board for the 2018 fiscal 
year (individualised disclosure using tables in accordance 
with Section 4.2.5 German Corporate Governance Code): 

 
Benefits granted 1         

  Dr. Markus Braun Alexander von Knoop 
  2018 2018 2018 2017 2018 2018 2018 2017 

in kEUR   (Min.) (Max.)     (Min.)  (Max.)   

Non-performance related remuneration               
Fixed  basic remuneration 1,600 1,600 1,600 1,350 736 736 736   

Fringe benefits 526 526 526 478 223 223 223   

  2,126 2,126 2,126 1,828 959 959 959   

Performance-related remuneration               
Single-year variable remuneration               

2018 600 0 600 0 375 0 375   

2017 0 0 0 539 0 0 0   

2016 0 0 0 343 0 0 0   

Multi-year variable remuneration               

2015/2016 0     296         

2016/2017 0 –561 0 561         

2017/2018 582 0 800 0 437 0 761   

  1,182 –561 1,400 1,739 812 0 1,136   

Total 3,308 1,565 3,526 3.567 1,771 959 2,095   
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Benefits granted 2           

  Jan Marsalek Susanne Steidl Total 
  2018 2018 2018 2017 2018 2018 2018 2017 2018 2018 2018 2017 

in kEUR   (Min.) (Max.)     (Min.)  (Max.)     (Min.) (Max.)   

Non-performance-related 
remuneration                       
Fixed basic remuneration 1,025 1,025 1,025 900 736 736 736   4,097 4,097 4,097 2,250 

Fringe benefits 325 325 325 303 209 209 209   1,283 1,283 1,283 781 

  1,350 1,350 1,350 1,203 945 945 945   5,380 5,380 5,380 3,031 

Performance-related 
remuneration                        
Single-year variable remuneration                       

2018 500 0 500 0 375 0 375   1,850 0 1,850 0 

2017 0 0 0 588 0 0 0   0 0 0 1,127 

2016 0 0 0 374 0 0 0   0 0 0 717 

Multi-year variable remuneration                       

2015/2016 0     323         0 0 0 619 

2016/2017 0 –612 0 612         0 –1,173 0 1,173 

2017/2018 510 0 612   437 0 612   1,965 0 2,785 0 

  1,010 –612 1,112 1,897 812 0 987   3,815 –1,173 4,635 3,636 
Total 2,360 738 2,462 3,100 1,757 945 1,932   9,195 4,207 10,015 6,667 
 

 

Allocation                     

  Dr. Markus 
Braun 

Alexander von 
Knoop 

Jan Marsalek Susanne Steidl Total 

in kEUR 2018 2017 2018 2017 2018 2017 2018 2017 2018 2017 

Non-performance-related remuneration                     
Fixed basic remuneration 1,600 1,350 736   1,025 900 736   4,097 2,250 

Fringe benefits 526 478 223   325 303 209   1,283 781 

  2,126 1,828 959 0 1,350 1,203 945 0 5,380 3,031 
Performance-related remuneration                     
Single-year variable remuneration                     

2016 259 0     180       439 0 

2017 539 0     588       1,127 0 

Deriving from prior contracts     110       35   145 0 

Multi-year variable remuneration                     

2015/2016 0 561 0   0 561 0   0 1,122 

2016/2017 561 0 0   612   0   1,173 0 

  1,359 561 110 0 1,380 561 35 0 2,884 1,122 
Total 3,484 2,389 1,069 0 2,730 1,764 980 0 8,263 4,153 

 



 

 

Remuneration of the Supervisory Board 2018 
Remuneration of the Supervisory Board is governed by 
Section 14 of Wirecard AG’s Articles of Association. Ac-
cording to these rules, the members of the Supervisory 
Board receive fixed remuneration of EUR 120,000 for 
every full fiscal year serving on the Supervisory Board. 
The Chairman of the Supervisory Board will receive dou-
ble and the Deputy Chairman of the Supervisory Board 
will receive one-and-a-half times this amount. An addi-
tional fee for activities on committees is not foreseen in 
the rules because the Supervisory Board had not formed 
any committees at that time. The remuneration is payable 
in four equal instalments and is due in each case at the 
conclusion of a calendar quarter. Members of the Super-
visory Board that are not part of the Supervisory Board for 
a full fiscal year or do not hold the positions of Chairman 
or Deputy Chairman for the full fiscal year receive pro rata 
remuneration after rounding up to the next full month of 
service. In addition, the members of the Supervisory 
Board receive an attendance fee of EUR 1,250 per day for 
plenary meetings of the Supervisory Board, which is pay-
able after the conclusion of the calendar quarter in which 
the corresponding meeting took place. 

Members of the Supervisory Board are also reimbursed 
for all expenses incurred in connection with the perfor-
mance of their duties, as well as for the value added tax 
paid on the remuneration and reimbursed expenses. The 
company also reimburses the members of the Supervi-
sory Board for all employer contributions for social insur-
ance that are incurred in connection with their activities on 
the Supervisory Board according to foreign laws. The 
company has also taken out D&O insurance for the mem-
bers of the Supervisory Board, which includes a corre-
sponding retention in accordance with the recommenda-
tion in the German Corporate Governance Code. 

The members of the Supervisory Board Wulf Matthias, Al-
fons W. Henseler and Stefan Klestil are also members of 
the Supervisory Board of the subsidiary Wirecard Bank 
AG. No other remuneration or benefits for personally ren-
dered services, in particular consulting and agency ser-
vices, were paid in the 2018 fiscal year.  

As of 31 December 2018, no loans have been granted to 
members of the Supervisory Board.

 
Renumeration of the Supervisory Board 2018     

in kEUR Capacity from to Basic 
remuneration 

Attendance 
fee 

 From 
affiliated 

companies  

Total 

Wulf Matthias Chairman 01.01.2018 31.12.2018 240  11  65  316 

Alfons W. Henseler 
Deputy 

Chairman 01.01.2018 31.12.2018 180  11  60  251 

Stefan Klestil Member 01.01.2018 31.12.2018 120  11  55  186 

Vuyiswa V. M‘Cwabeni Member 01.01.2018 31.12.2018 120  11  0  131 

Dr. Anastassia Lauterbach Member 21.06.2018 31.12.2018 60  5  0  65 

Susana Quintana-Plaza Member 26.06.2018 31.12.2018 60  5  0  65 

Total remuneration       780 55 180 1,015 
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Remuneration of the Supervisory Board 2017     

in kEUR Capacity from to Basic 
remuneration 

Attendance 
fee 

 From 
affiliated 

companies 

Total 

Wulf Matthias Chairman 01.01.2017 31.12.2017 240 14 65 319 

Alfons W. Henseler 
Deputy 

Chairman 01.01.2017 31.12.2017 180 14 60 254 

Stefan Klestil Member 01.01.2017 31.12.2017 120 13 55 188 

Tina Kleingarn  Member 01.01.2017 31.12.2017 120 15 0 135 

Vuyiswa V. M‘Cwabeni Member 01.01.2017 31.12.2017 120 15 0 135 

Total remuneration       780 71 180 1,031 

 

In 2018, remuneration for the Supervisory Board totalled 
kEUR 1,015 (31 December 2017: kEUR 1,031). This remu-
neration includes remuneration for activities as a member 
of the Supervisory Board at subsidiaries of kEUR 180 
(31 December 2017: kEUR 180). An amount of kEUR 144 
was recognised as a provision for the remuneration and 
will be paid in 2019. 

5.2 Takeover law disclosures (pursuant to Sections 289a 
(1), 315a (1) German Commercial Code (HGB)) and 
explanatory report  
Composition of the subscribed capital 
The subscribed capital of Wirecard AG as of 31 December 
2018 amounted to EUR 123,565,586.00 and was divided 
into 123,565,586 no-par value bearer shares based on a 
notional share capital of EUR 1.00 per share. All shares 
confer the same rights and obligations. Each share con-
fers one vote at the Annual General Meeting of 
Wirecard AG and an equal share of the profits.  

Restrictions relating to voting rights or the transfer of 
shares  
Restrictions to the voting rights of shares can arise, in par-
ticular, from the provisions of the German Stock Corpora-
tion Act (AktG) e.g. Section 136 AktG (exclusion of voting 
rights). Violations of the disclosure requirements under 
capital market law in the German Securities Trading Act 
(WpHG) could also result in the rights attached to shares, 
including voting rights, being at least temporarily revoked. 
The Management Board is not aware of any contractual 
restrictions relating to voting rights or the transfer of 
shares. 

Shareholdings that exceed 10 percent of the voting rights  
According to the notifications of voting rights received by 
the company as of 31 December 2018 in accordance with 
Sections 33 and 34 WpHG, there are no direct or indirect 
shareholdings in the company that exceed 10 percent of 
the voting rights.  

Shares with special rights that grant controlling powers  
No shares with special rights have been issued that grant 
controlling powers. 

Control of voting rights if employees hold a share of the 
capital  
Employees that hold a share of the capital of Wirecard AG 
exercise their control rights like other shareholders di-
rectly in accordance with the statutory regulations and the 
Articles of Association.  

Regulations about the appointment and recall from office 
of members of the Management Board and changes to 
the Articles of Association  
The statutory rules and regulations apply to the appoint-
ment and recall from office of the members of the Man-
agement Board. Accordingly, the Supervisory Board is 
generally responsible for such appointments and recalls 
from office.  

Changes to the Articles of Association require a resolution 
by the Annual General Meeting in accordance with Sec-
tion 179 AktG. Insofar as the statutory regulations do not 
specify anything mandatory to the contrary, resolutions by 
the Annual General Meeting in accordance with Section 



 

 

20 (1) of the Articles of Association are passed with a sim-
ple majority of votes cast and, if applicable, with a simple 
majority of the share capital represented at the time the 
resolution is passed. According to Section 179 (2) AktG, a 
majority of 75 percent of the share capital represented is 
required for a change to the purpose of the company set 
out in the Articles of Association. Changes to the Articles 
of Association that only affect the wording can be ap-
proved by the Supervisory Board in accordance with Sec-
tion 15 of the Articles of Association. Furthermore, the Su-
pervisory Board is authorised by resolutions passed by 
the Annual General Meeting to change Section 4 of the 
Articles of Association (share capital) according to the re-
spective use of the authorised and conditional capital after 
the expiry of the respective authorisation or utilisation 
deadline. 

Authority of the Management Board to issue or buy back 
shares 
According to the resolution made by the Annual General 
Meeting on 16 June 2016, the Management Board is au-
thorised with the consent of the Supervisory Board to is-
sue registered and/or bearer convertible bonds and/or op-
tion bonds, participating rights and/or profit participation 
bonds or a combination of these instruments (hereinafter 
referred to jointly as bonds) with a total nominal amount 
of up to EUR 300,000,000.00 with or without restriction on 
their maturity up to 15 June 2021 and to grant the holders 
or creditors of these bonds conversion or option rights to 
new bearer shares of the company with a proportionate 
amount in the share capital of up to EUR 12,356,558.00, 
according to the details in the terms for the bonds. The 
bonds can be issued against cash payment but also 
against contributions in kind, particularly against share-
holdings in other companies. The respective terms of the 
bonds can also include a conversion or option obligation, 
as well as a right of a put option for the issuer to supply 
shares in the company at the end of the term or at another 
point in time (in any combination). The authorisation also 
includes the possibility to grant shares in the company, 
insofar as the holders or creditors of these bonds exercise 
their conversion or option rights, fulfil their conversion or 
option obligations or exercise their put options for the 
shares. The bonds may be issued once or several times, 
in whole or in part, or simultaneously in different tranches. 
The convertible bonds (partial debentures) can be issued 

in euro and also – as long as the corresponding value in 
euro is not exceeded – in an official currency of an OECD 
member country. They can also be issued by companies 
associated with Wirecard AG in the sense of Section 15 ff. 
of the AktG. In this case, the Management Board is au-
thorised, with the consent of the Supervisory Board of the 
issuing company, to provide the guarantee for the bonds 
and to grant the holders or creditors of such bonds shares 
in Wirecard AG for the settlement of the conversion or op-
tion rights and conversion or option obligations conferred 
by these bonds, as well as to provide the required state-
ments and take the necessary action for the successful 
issuing of the bonds. The Management Board is with the 
consent of the Supervisory Board, amongst other things, 
also authorised under certain circumstances and within 
defined limits to exclude the subscription rights of the 
shareholders of Wirecard AG to the bonds. No use has 
yet been made of this authorisation to issue bonds. In or-
der to exercise the conversion and/or option rights issued 
under the aforementioned authorisation and to fulfil the 
corresponding conversion and/or option obligations or put 
option, the Annual General Meeting also resolved on 16 
June 2016 to conditionally increase the share capital by 
up to EUR 12,356,558.00 by issuing up to 12,356,558 new 
no-par value bearer shares (Conditional Capital 2016). 
The specific details of the authorisation, especially the 
limit on the possibility of excluding subscription rights and 
the calculation modalities, can be found in the resolution 
passed by the Annual General Meeting and Section 4 (4) 
of the Articles of Association. No use was made of the Au-
thorised Capital 2015 in the fiscal year. For further details 
on capital, please refer to Chapter 4 of the notes to the 
consolidated financial statements.  

According to the resolution made by the Annual General 
Meeting on 17 June 2015, the Management Board was au-
thorised, with the consent of the Supervisory Board, to in-
crease the share capital on one or more occasions up un-
til 17 June 2020 by up to a total of EUR 30,000,000.00 in 
consideration for contributions in cash and/or kind (includ-
ing so-called mixed contributions in kind) by issuing up to 
30,000,000 new no-par value bearer shares (Authorised 
Capital 2015) and in so doing to stipulate a commence-
ment of the profit participation in derogation from the stat-
utory provisions, also retrospectively to a fiscal year that 
has already expired, provided that no resolution on the 
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profit of said expired fiscal year has yet been adopted. 
The shareholders must as a general rule be granted a 
subscription right. The new shares can also be assumed 
by one or more banks designated by the Management 
Board with the obligation of offering them to the share-
holders (indirect subscription right). However, the Man-
agement Board is authorised with the consent of the Su-
pervisory Board to exclude shareholders’ statutory sub-
scription rights in special cases. The specific details of the 
authorisation, especially the limit on the possibility of ex-
cluding subscription rights and the calculation modalities, 
can be found in Section 4 (2) of the Articles of Association. 
No use was made of the Authorised Capital 2015 in the 
fiscal year. For further details on capital, please refer to 
Chapter 4 of the notes to the consolidated financial state-
ments. 

According to the resolution passed at the Annual General 
Meeting on 20 June 2017, the Management Board was 
authorised, up to 19 June 2022, to acquire treasury shares 
up to the amount of 10% of the share capital of 
Wirecard AG existing at the time of the resolution or – if 
this value is lower – at the time this authorisation is exer-
cised. The Management Board can choose to acquire 
treasury shares either on the stock market or by means of 
a public tender offer to all shareholders, whereby a public 
tender offer can also be carried out by means of an invi-
tation to tender offers. In addition to selling the acquired 
treasury shares via the stock market or offering them to 
all shareholders, the Management Board was also author-
ised to use the shares for all purposes permitted by law. 
Amongst other things, the acquired treasury shares can, 
with the consent of the Supervisory Board, be withdrawn 
or also used as part of business combinations or company 
acquisitions with the exclusion of shareholders' subscrip-
tion rights or sold to third parties in return for a cash pay-
ment, if the price at which the shares are sold is not sig-
nificantly lower than the market price at the time of the 
agreement. In the event of a tender offer to all sharehold-
ers, the shareholders' subscription rights may also be ex-
cluded for fractional amounts with the consent of the Su-
pervisory Board. The specific details of the authorisation 
can be found in the resolution passed by the Annual Gen-
eral Meeting. No use has yet been made of the authorisa-
tion to acquire treasury shares. 

Significant agreements in the event of a change of 
control  
In the event of a change of control, the Management 
Board employment contracts for Dr. Markus Braun and 
Jan Marsalek include an entitlement to a special bonus, 
which is dependent on the company’s value and payable 
in three equal instalments. A change of control was de-
fined here as the point in time at which a notice pursuant 
to Sections 33, 34 WpHG is received or should have been 
received by the company to the effect that 30 percent or 
more of the company’s voting rights in the meaning of 
Sections 33, 34 WpHG are assigned by way of entitle-
ment or attributed to a natural or legal person or a body of 
persons. The amount of the special bonus for Dr. Markus 
Braun is 0.4 percent of the company’s value and for Jan 
Marsalek 0.25 percent of the company’s value. The com-
pany’s value is defined as the offer for the company in 
euros per share, multiplied by the total number of all 
shares issued at the time of publication of the offer. There 
is no entitlement to extraordinary termination in the event 
of a change of control. The prerequisite for an entitlement 
to a special bonus was that (i) the change of control is 
effected on the basis of an offer to all shareholders of the 
company, or if such change of control is followed by an 
offer to all shareholders, (ii) the company’s value deter-
mined in this manner reaches at least EUR 500 million, 
whereby a company value in excess of EUR 2 billion shall 
not be taken into account in calculating the special bonus, 
and (iii) the offer becomes effective due to its acceptance 
by some of the shareholders. The entitlement to receive a 
special bonus also exists if the appointment to the Man-
agement Board is withdrawn or otherwise terminated by 
the Supervisory Board after a change of control or the 
Management Board employment contract is terminated 
with notice after a change of control. In this case, the Man-
agement Board employment contract can be terminated 
within two months after the announcement of the recall or 
other termination of the contract by both the member of 
the Management Board and also the company with imme-
diate effect. Alongside the bonus payment, the members 
of the Management Board are also entitled in this case to 
the payment of the fixed remuneration for the remainder 
of the term of the contract (discounted to the date of dis-
bursement), as well as to payment of the market value in 
cash for stock options allocated but not yet exercised at 
the time of termination. 



 

 

The newly appointed members of the Management Board 
as of 1 January 2018, Alexander von Knoop and Susanne 
Steidl, do not have any comparable entitlement to the 
payment of a bonus payment in the event of a change of 
control. However, the Management Board employment 
contracts of Alexander von Knoop and Susanne Steidl 
contain an extraordinary termination right for the member 
of the Management Board in the event of a change of con-
trol. The precondition for exercising the extraordinary ter-
mination right is that the change of control is associated 
with significant disadvantages for the member of the Man-
agement Board (especially due to recall, significant 
changes in responsibilities, tasks or place of work, a re-
quest to agree to a reduction in remuneration, early termi-
nation of the contract or delisting). A change of control ex-
ists if (i) a shareholder assumes control in the sense of 
Section 29 German Securities Acquisition and Takeover 
Act(WpÜG) through the acquisition or assignment of at 
least 30 percent of the voting rights, (ii) the company con-
cludes a control agreement as a dependent entity in ac-
cordance with Section 291 AktG or (iii) the company was 
merged with a legal entity outside the Group in accord-
ance with Section 2 German Transformation Act (UmwG), 
unless the value of the other legal entity according to the 
agreed exchange ratio is less than 50% of the value of the 
company. If an extraordinary termination right is exercised 
or the Management Board employment contract was con-
sensually annulled within nine months of the change of 
control, there is an entitlement to the settlement of the re-
muneration entitlements for the residual term of the Man-
agement Board employment contract, although limited to 
a maximum of three years' remuneration.  

The Management and Supervisory Boards have adopted 
a resolution to the effect that employees of Wirecard AG 

and of its subsidiaries can be awarded a special bonus on 
similar terms and conditions as those that apply for the 
Management Board. To this end, a total of 0.8 percent of 
the company’s value has been made available. The Man-
agement Board can grant special bonus awards to em-
ployees in the event of a change of control with the con-
sent of the Supervisory Board in each instance. A precon-
dition for such a special bonus payment is that the em-
ployee must be employed at the time the change of con-
trol occurs. Such special bonus payments shall also be 
made in three instalments.  

Wirecard AG has concluded a contract for a fixed credit 
line with a total volume of EUR 1,750 million with a con-
sortium bank. Each member of the consortium bank has 
the right, under certain circumstances, to cancel its share 
of the credit line as well as its outstanding share of the 
syndicated loan and demand repayment if a shareholder, 
or shareholders acting together with respect to 
Wirecard AG, acquire the control of the company and/or 
more than 50 percent of the share capital voting rights in 
Wirecard AG. Control is defined as the possibility of exer-
cising decisive influence over the management of the 
company through shareholdings, cooperation or by any 
other manner.  

Compensation agreements in the event of a takeover bid 
with members of the Management Board or employees 
There are no compensation agreements with members of 
the Management Board or employees of Wirecard AG in 
the event of a takeover bid.  
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II. Economic report  
1. General conditions and business performance 

1.1 Macroeconomic conditions 
Global economic conditions 
The International Monetary Fund (IMF) forecasted global 
economic growth of 3.7 percent in 2018. In the Asia-5 states 
(Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, Thailand and Vi-
etnam), the IMF expected growth of 5.2 percent. The fore-
cast for India is growth of 7.3 percent. The Brazilian econ-
omy will grow by 1.3 percent according to the IMF, while it 
forecasts growth of 0.8 percent for South Africa. The IMF 
forecasts growth within the eurozone of 1.8 percent in 2018, 
with growth of 1.5 percent in Germany, 1.5 percent in 
France, 1.0 percent in Italy and 2.5 percent in Spain. For 
the emerging countries in Europe such as those in Eastern 
Europe or Turkey, the IMF forecasts growth of 3.8 percent 
for the reporting period. The IMF forecasts growth of 1.4 
percent in 2018 for the United Kingdom (UK). According to 
estimates by Eurostat, the statistical office of the European 
Union, gross domestic product in the European Union and 
the eurozone grew by 1.9 percent in the 2018 fiscal year. 

Sector-specific conditions 
The expected growth rates for 2018 based on the com-
pany’s own calculations for the e-commerce markets rele-
vant to Wirecard AG of around 15 percent were achieved. 
These growth rates were confirmed in research reports 
which showed e.g. growth rates of 13% for the European e-
commerce market. In addition, sector-specific analyses – 
such as those from eMarketer showing a growth rate of 
more than 23% for global e-commerce trade and from IATA 
showing a growth rate of 6.5% for the aviation industry for 
2018 – demonstrate the dynamic growth of the markets rel-
evant to Wirecard.  

 

1.2 Business performance in the period under review 
General business performance 
Through its diverse range of products and services and 
combination of software technology and banking products 
Wirecard further expanded the core business in the area of 
payment acceptance and processing in the reporting period 
and also linked it more strongly with production innovations 
in the issuing area to bring new issuing solutions to the mar-
ket. In this context, enhanced mobile payment functions 
and innovations to digitalise bricks and mortar trade are 
particularly noteworthy. Value added services in all areas 
round off the range of services for a global, integrated pay-
ment ecosystem with the Wirecard platform solution.  

It was possible to further increase the customer portfolio of 
41,000 large and medium-sized companies and almost 
238,000 small companies in comparison to the previous 
year. Alongside clear growth in the number of new custom-
ers in all industries and sectors, it was also possible to sig-
nificantly expand the existing business. Supplementing ex-
isting payment methods with innovative, mobile solutions, 
risk management services and value added services along 
the whole of Wirecard’s value added chain are good exam-
ples of how business relationships have been expanded. 
At the same time, numerous important partnerships were 
concluded in various sectors in order to integrate specialist 
expertise into the network and also further expand the cus-
tomer groups being addressed.  

The major share of consolidated revenues is generated 
on the basis of business relations with providers of goods 
or services on the Internet who outsource their payment 
processes to Wirecard AG. This allows innovative ser-
vices for the settlement and risk analysis of payment 
transactions – services performed by a payment service 
provider – and credit card acceptance (acquiring) per-
formed by Wirecard Bank AG, other Wirecard financial in-
stitutions and third-party banks to be closely integrated to-
gether. By linking innovative and digital issuing solutions 
and associated value added services such as data ana-
lytics, currency conversion services, other digital banking 



 

 

services in the retail sector and transaction banking and 
loyalty programmes, Wirecard is able to offer its custom-
ers a diverse range of products and services within this 
entire payment ecosystem and create additional potential 
for revenue. As a result, it was possible to gain important 
new customers in the reporting period and also signifi-
cantly expand the range of products and services for ex-
isting customers. In addition, scaling effects were 
achieved through processing higher transaction volumes 
via the technical platform.  

Fee income from the core business of the Group, namely 
the acceptance and issuing of means of payment along 

with associated value added services, is generally propor-
tionate to the transaction volumes processed. The trans-
action volume in the 2018 fiscal year was EUR 124,9 bil-
lion (2017: EUR 91,0 billion). This corresponds to a growth 
of 37.3 percent.  

The transaction volume generated within Europe, which 
accounts for 50.0 percent of the total transaction volume, 
grew by 20.9 percent to EUR 62.5 billion (2017: 
EUR 51.7 billion). The transaction volume generated out-
side Europe grew by 58.8 percent to EUR 62.4 billion 
(2017: EUR 39.3 billion) and thus accounts also for 50.0 
percent of the total transaction volume. 

Transaction volumes 2017 / 2018 (in EUR billion) 

 

Innovative developments in the fiscal year  
Wirecard develops innovations by picking up on trends to-
wards internationalisation and the demand for digital om-
nichannel solutions, and continuously enhances the exist-
ing portfolio of products and services to include valuable 
functions and value added services within the payment 
ecosystem through an integrated platform solution.  

Our range of digital services based on our platform co-
vers all customer touchpoints – whether via innovative so-
lutions in traditional bricks and mortar trade, online on the 
Internet (e-commerce) or via a mobile end device (m-
commerce). Alongside new types of issuing products and 
payment solutions, customers are provided with valuable 
associated digital services in the areas of financial ser-
vices or data analytics. By tailoring product innovations 
such as the Wirecard Instant Merchant Settlement to spe-
cific customer groups, we create customised and com-
plete solutions within the payment ecosystem. The mobile 
digital platform Wirecard ePos app – which can be used 

on a smartphone or tablet – gives bricks and mortar retail-
ers access to popular international payment options and 
value added services.  

A selection of our diverse range of product innovations 
from during and after the reporting period will be pre-
sented below: 

In the area of data analytics, there was also a focus on 
significantly expanding real-time analyses in the report-
ing period. Information on how to avoid customer migra-
tion, predictive metrics, regional data, top spender eval-
uations and RFM (Rececy, Frequency, Monetary Value) 
analyses help retailers to stabilise their existing business 
and also to generate additional income. Datasets are sup-
plemented by open data sources from Google, Amazon, 
Twitter or general data such as the dates of national public 
holidays. All of this information enables retailers to better 
plan employee rotas, predict stock levels and improve 
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their marketing plans, which has the overall effect of im-
proving customer satisfaction and increasing income.  

Alongside services such as the provision of virtual ac-
count structures, currency exchange services, Internet-of-
things applications and applications for networked pur-
chasing, value added services for the digital issuing of 
loans were also expanded. The funds will be provided in 
cooperation with powerful financing partners and banks. 
The system for evaluating creditworthiness and approving 
loans is integrated directly into the payment infrastructure. 
Analytic systems use the transaction data from business 
relationships in the area of payment processing collected 
over many years to deliver well-founded evaluations. Re-
tailers that want faster payouts can thus benefit from quick 
decision-making processes and shorter waiting times for 
loans to be paid out. The range of products for Merchant 
Cash Advance or real-time payments for completed trans-
actions that is offered, in particular, to small and medium-
sized retailers not only provides great added value for our 
customers but also directly exploits the opportunities pre-
sented by a uniform and global digital platform.  

The new Wirecard API Management and Developer Por-
tals enable customers to work with the digital platform and 
the associated digital solutions offered by Wirecard more 
quickly. By using the standardised OpenApi Specification, 
Wirecard allows its customers to accelerate the entire im-
plementation process and reduce the integration times 
from weeks down to just a few minutes. The API Manage-
ment Portal acts as a one-stop shop for all relevant 
Wirecard documentation, including technical specifica-
tions, flow diagrams and detailed installation and integra-
tion instructions. The Wirecard Developer Portal is spe-
cially designed for developers at companies that are not 

yet working with Wirecard. It provides them with the op-
portunity to plan their Wirecard installation in an area iso-
lated from the system environment (sandbox environ-
ment). The Portal provides access to numerous Wirecard 
APIs that can be downloaded, installed and tested within 
a protected environment. In real-life scenarios, compa-
nies are able to experience how Wirecard solutions can 
help them push forward their digitalisation strategies and 
improve their own customer experience. Developers will 
soon be able to try out open banking applications on the 
Portal that support future initiatives such as PSD2. The 
Developer Portal contains elements such as a self-service 
support hub, a documentation database and a product 
and implementation showroom that demonstrates the full 
spectrum of services offered by the Wircard ecosystem 
for digital financial technology. 

In the area of associated value added services, online 
marketplaces such as Natura, the leading Brazilian cos-
metics company, can access new digital finance features 
such as split payments, automatic refunds, bank trans-
fers and financial reconciliation and thus improve the sat-
isfaction of their retailers and conversion rates.  

The cooperation with SES-imagotag, the global market 
leader in omnichannel solutions for the retail trade, was 
expanded to include in-store payment using digital price 
tags. The existing system offered by both companies for 
seamless mobile payment enables consumers to pay 
everywhere and at any time in store and thus avoid long 
queues at the checkout. This system will now be ex-
panded to include a wide range of loyalty, couponing and 
data analytics functions 



 

 

Globale presence and international services  
Business potential with regard to Chinese companies that 
are also active outside China, as well as Chinese end cus-
tomers such as tourists, was exploited during the report-
ing period.  

For its partner DHgate, a leading Chinese e-commerce 
platform, Wirecard will provide acquiring services for 
DHgate’s exclusive partner Camel Financial in future to 
enable digital payments outside of China.  

The business relationships with Alipay and Tencent – Chi-
na's leading mobile payment methods – were also further 
expanded in the reporting period. As a result, Chinese 
tourists can pay directly at the retailer’s point-of-sale via 
barcode using their Alipay or WeChat Pay app and the 
retailer can benefit even more from the tourism boom from 
China. In the reporting period, renowned customers and 
partners such as the fashion and lifestyle company Breun-
inger (Alipay and WeChat Pay), the KaDeWe Group 
(Alipay) and the Fossil Group were acquired. Due to the 
partnership between Wirecard and Stuttgart-Marketing 
GmbH, official tourism partner of the state capital of Ba-
den-Württemberg, Stuttgart will become the first China 
Pay City in Germany, as many locations such as restau-
rants, retail shops and museums can now accept pay-
ments via Alipay and WeChat Pay.  

After the reporting period, Wirecard also began cooper-
ating with Ctrip, the largest online travel agent in China, in 
the area of issuing to provide its customers with multi-cur-
rency Visa cards that eliminate the need to exchange 
money abroad for seven currencies. 

One example of the expansion of cross-border payment 
services from Wirecard is provided by the expansion of 
the cooperation with Berjaya, one of Malaysia’s largest 
retail conglomerates, in the reporting period. In the future, 
users in the Asia-Pacific region will be able to use “B Infi-
nite” – the first fully digital cross-border customer loyalty 
app. With the B Infinite loyalty program, consumers can 
earn loyalty points from various retailers in different re-
gions and then redeem them, receive the latest “flash 
deals” from local partners, make card payments or even 
pay via the app and earn digital loyalty points. This solu-
tion is a good illustration of Wirecard's vision of enabling 

fully digital, cross-border payment transactions. The out-
door company Mammut provides another good example. 
Wirecard is supporting the company with the expansion 
of its e-commerce business in the USA by handling its 
payment processing.  

Business performance by segment 
The integrated business model makes it possible to gen-
erate revenue in all three segments with one customer re-
lationship. Therefore, business success is described in 
detail below subdivided by target sector and also in terms 
of geographical location and area of application. 

Payment Processing & Risk Management 
The PP&RM segment accounts for all products and ser-
vices for electronic payment processing and risk manage-
ment. The dynamic business growth in this segment is 
due to both an increase in European and also non-Euro-
pean transaction volumes. Alongside the transaction vol-
umes processed by the company, the volume processed 
via the technical acquiring model by third-party banks, 
which are also allocated under the PP&RM segment, has 
also increased. Outside of its European licence area in 
particular, so-called BIN sponsorship models with third 
party banks can be used to offer fully integrated acquiring 
solutions. The business with existing and new customers 
developed very positively during the period under review. 

Business performance in acquiring, financial services 
and issuing  
In the year under review, the acquiring volume increased 
in line with the growing core business of payment pro-
cessing.  

Wirecard Bank generates most of its revenues within the 
Group through the sales structures of its sister compa-
nies. This comprises financial services for companies via 
card acceptance contracts, business accounts and for-
eign currency accounts. The collaborations with FinTech 
companies have enabled Wirecard Bank, as well as 
Wirecard Card Solutions Ltd. in Great Britain, to exploit 
new potential for revenue by providing payment services 
in addition to its banking licence or e-money licence.  

Foreign exchange management services for airlines and 
e-commerce providers who book incoming payments in 
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various currencies as a result of their international busi-
ness are also being increasingly utilised. These services 
provide a secure calculation basis, whether for the set-
tlement of goods and services in a foreign currency or 
when receiving a foreign currency from concluded trans-
actions.  

Revenues in the issuing business area comprise B2B 
product lines such as the Supplier and Commission Pay-
ments solution, as well as B2C prepaid card products. 

The company achieved a very good business perfor-
mance in 2018 in both acquiring and issuing.  

Business performance in Call Center & Communication 
Services 
The services Wirecard Communication Services GmbH 
offers in this segment are mostly performed for the Wire-
card Group but also for third party customers. The expan-
sion of customer services and backoffice services for the 
Group has been pushed forward and new third party cus-
tomers have been acquired. The project to expand oper-
ations into Romania (Bucharest) was also started.  

It was thus possible to secure new customer service pro-
jects for Payout Cards (Western Europe) and the 
bankomo app from Reisebank. Other call centre services 
were also provided e.g. for the telecommunications pro-
vider Orange (France and Spain).  

The hybrid service centre structure – meaning the bun-
dling of a bricks and mortar service centre with a virtual 
one – enables this area of the company to focus on third 
party customers who have very demanding requirements 
in terms of languages and skills. It also makes the tar-
geted outsourcing of operations at peak times possible – 
a key area of expertise of Wirecard Communication Ser-
vices GmbH. 

Business performance in target sectors 
In the 2018 fiscal year, it was also possible to continue the 
successful business performance thanks to the broad 
range of innovative services offered along the entire pay-
ment value chain and across all sales channels. In partic-
ular, the increasing demand for cross-border payment so-
lutions, the integration of alternative mobile payment 
methods and the digitalisation of the bricks and mortar 
trade has supported our business success. 

Some examples of the important new customer acquisi-
tions and expanded business relationships during the re-
porting period are given below. 

In the consumer goods sector, the “Try Before You Buy” 
flexible invoice payment option is being introduced for the 
first time by PVH Corp. – which is responsible for the Cal-
vin Klein and Tommy Hilfiger businesses in Europe – and 
Wirecard’s Fraud Prevention Suite will ensure that this 
process remains secure for retailers. At IKEA online shops 
in Southeast Asia, consumers can benefit from an inte-
grated payment solution. The service offered by Wirecard 
is based on a single integration point for all payment 
methods across the entire region. In addition, the system 
offers real-time checks so that IKEA South-east Asia can 
ensure payments are made on time while guaranteeing 
fraud prevention. 



 

 

In the target sector of travel and mobility, Wirecard will 
from now on not only handle payment acceptance ser-
vices but also payment processing services for Wizz Air, 
one of the largest low-cost airlines. Passengers of the 
LATAM Airlines Group, Latin America's largest airline, will 
be able to quickly and easily receive compensation using 
payout cards in the future. Wirecard will offer payment 
processing and acquiring services to travel agents in Aus-
tralia in the future via its cooperation with the Australian 
Federation of Travel Agents.  

As part of their strategic partnership, Wirecard and Crédit 
Agricole Payment Services (CAPS) will offer new e-com-
merce services in the area of payment acceptance and 
processing. The partnership also includes the develop-
ment of mobile point of sale (mPOS) and other point of 
sale (POS) solutions that will offer fast and easy pay-
ments in line with the latest technologies. In addition to 
new customer acquisitions, CAPS will offer its existing 
customers the possibility of combining their existing POS 
solutions with online and mobile products so that the end 
consumer can benefit from an integrated, digitalised solu-
tion. This partnership will also support the international 
growth of large customers by providing them with a cen-
tral platform for payment acceptance and processing 
across the whole of Europe.  

As part of the partnership with Mizuho Bank, a series of 
customer relationships with Japanese retailers in Singa-
pore and Hong Kong have been successfully agreed. Mi-
zuho is currently investigating whether the current coop-
eration can be expanded beyond acquiring services to 
also include the area of issuing. We plan to intensify this 
cooperation in other Asian countries, as well as in Europe 
and the USA. 

Mobile Payment/boon.  
boon. is the only fully digitalised bank independent mobile 
payment solution on the European market and combines 
innovative and secure payment functionalities with ser-
vices in the area of personal finance and numerous other 
value added services.  

In the reporting period, boon. for Google Pay was suc-
cessfully launched in Germany and France, while boon. 
for Apple Pay also went live in Germany.  

It will also be possible to use the mobile payment solution 
on so-called “wearables” in the future. All Fitbit Pay cus-
tomers in Ireland, Italy, Spain, Switzerland and Great Brit-
ain can use boon from Wirecard with immediate effect to 
make secure purchases via Fitbit Pay using their Fitbit 
Ionic and Fitbit Versa smartwatches. Garmin Pay custom-
ers can also use boon in Germany and six other European 
countries to make bank-independent payments via their 
smartwatch. boon. users who want to transfer money can 
from now on also make peer-2-peer transfers via iOS or 
Android. 
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2. Results of operations, financial position and 
net assets of the Group  

Wirecard generally publishes its figures in millions of eu-
ros (EUR millions). As a result of rounding, it is possible 
that the individual figures do not add up exactly to form 
the totals stated and that the figures and percentages do 
not give an exact representation of the absolute values to 
which they relate. Some of the amounts shown differ from 
the amounts in the consolidated financial statements for 
the financial year 2017 due to adjustments made within 
the framework of corrections within the meaning of IAS 8.  

Results of operations 
In the fiscal year 2018, Wirecard also achieved further sig-
nificant growth in both revenues and operating profit.  

Group gross profit (revenues including other own work 
capitalised less cost of materials) increased by 30.3 per-
cent to EUR 971.2 million in the 2018 fiscal year (previous 
year: EUR 745.2 million).  

Revenue trends 
Consolidated revenues increased in the fiscal year 2018 
by 35.4 percent from EUR 1,488.6 million to EUR 2,016.2 
million.  

Revenues generated in the fiscal year 2018 in the core 
segment of Payment Processing & Risk Management, 
arising from risk management services and the pro-
cessing of online payment transactions, increased by 39.0 
percent from EUR 1,064.8 million to EUR 1,479.9 million.  

The share of the total consolidated revenues accounted 
for by the Acquiring & Issuing segment grew by 24.7 per-
cent in the fiscal year 2018 due to organic growth and the 
acquisition of further customer portfolios from the Citi 
credit card acceptance business in the Asia-Pacific region 
to EUR 609.3 million (previous year: EUR 488.5 million), 
of which the share accounted for by issuing amounted to 
EUR 260.5 million in the fiscal year 2018 (previous year: 
EUR 205.9 million).  

Revenue from Acquiring & Issuing in the fiscal year 2018 
primarily comprised commissions, interest, financial in-
vestments and revenues from processing payments, as 
well as exchange rate gains from processing transactions 
in foreign currencies. The cooperation with so-called 
FinTech companies e.g. peer-to-peer loan platforms for 
private borrowers and SMEs, mobile banking solutions or 
solutions for payment by instalment in the online shopping 
sector has assumed rapidly growing strategic importance 
for Wirecard in the last year. Wirecard does not only pro-
vide risk management, technology and banking services 
here but also sometimes provides the financing based on 
detailed individual assessments and suitable security 
measures – often in the form of cash securities. This en-
ables Wirecard, on the one hand, to increase the added 
value from its cooperation with FinTech companies and, 
on the other, to also significantly increase interest income.  

The interest income generated by the Acquiring & Issuing 
segment in the fiscal year 2018 totalled EUR 20.6 million 
(previous year: EUR 12.4 million) and is recognised as 
revenue in the consolidated income statement. Accord-
ingly, it is not contained in the Group’s financial result. In 
particular, it comprises interest income on the investments 
of own funds as well as customer deposits (deposits and 
acquiring money).  

The Call Center & Communication Services segment gen-
erated revenues of EUR 9.1 million in the 2018 fiscal year, 
compared with EUR 9.9 million in the previous year.  

Trends in key expense items 
The Group’s cost of materials increased in the fiscal year 
2018 to EUR 1,090.0 million compared to EUR 788.8 mil-
lion in the 2017 fiscal year. The cost of materials mainly 
comprises charges by the credit card issuing banks (inter-
change), fees to credit card companies (for example, 
MasterCard and Visa), transaction costs as well as trans-
action-related charges to third-party providers (for exam-
ple, in the area of risk management and acquiring). Ex-
penses for payment guarantees are also included in the 



 

 

area of risk management. The area of acquiring also in-
cludes commission costs for external sales.  

In the Acquiring & Issuing segment, the cost of materials 
relating to the areas of acquiring, issuing and payment 
transactions primarily comprises, besides interchanges, 
the processing costs of external service providers, pro-
duction, personalisation and transaction costs for prepaid 
cards and the payment transactions realised with them, 
as well as account management and transaction charges 
for managing customer accounts.  

Group personnel expenses rose to EUR 234.7 million in 
the fiscal year 2018, up by 26.2 percent year on year (pre-
vious year: EUR 186.0 million). Alongside the organic 

growth of the Group and the associated growth in the 
number of employees, the increase in personnel ex-
penses was also due to acquisitions made in the last year, 
which means that the comparability of this item is re-
stricted. The consolidated personnel expense ratio fell by 
0.9 percentage points year on year to 11.6 percent.  

Other operating expenses mainly comprise legal and fi-
nancial statement costs as well as consulting expenses 
and consulting-related expenses, equipment and leasing, 
office expenses, impairments, expenses for travel, sales 
and marketing and personnel-related expenses. These 
amounted to EUR 157.1 million in the fiscal year 2018 (pre-
vious year: EUR 160.4 million) and break down as follows:  

 
Other operating expenses   

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Legal and financial statement costs 17.0 17.9 

Consulting expenses and consulting-related expenses 28.9 24.0 

Office expenses 18.3 15.0 

Equipment and leasing 24.9 21.9 

Travel, sales and marketing 23.0 20.9 

Personnel-related expenses 20.1 15.7 

Insurance payments, contributions and levies 6.2 3.5 

Allowances n/a 18.9 

Other 18.8 22.7 

Total 157.1 160.4 

 
 
The increase in expenses for almost all subitems goes 
hand in hand with the growth in the operating business of 
the Group and stood at 7.8 percent of revenue (previous 
year: 10.8 percent). In addition, the increase in the con-
sulting expenses and consulting-related expenses was 
due to the acquisition of further customer portfolios from 
the Citi credit card acceptance business in the Asia-Pa-
cific region.  

As part of the first-time application of IFRS 9 as of 1 Jan-
uary 2018, impairment losses on financial assets from fis-
cal year 2018 onwards must be reported in a separate 
item in the consolidated income statement. These impair-
ment losses are based on the new expected credit loss 
model, which anticipates expected losses from future bad 
debt losses. In the previous year, impairments were still 
determined using the previously applicable model of in-
curred losses in accordance with IAS 39 and were re-
ported under other operating expenses.  
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Amortisation/depreciation in a total amount of 
EUR 122.0 million (previous year: EUR 98.7 million) is 
broken down below the consolidated income statement 
into two items for the purpose of better transparency. It is 
broken down so that the amortisation/depreciation of as-
sets which result from business combinations and ac-
quired customer relationships (M&A-related) can be pre-
sented separately.  
 

In the fiscal year 2018, amortisation/depreciation adjusted 
for M&A was EUR 83.4 million (previous year: 
EUR 57.9 million). The M&A-related amortisation/depre-
ciation in the fiscal year 2018 was EUR 38.7 million (pre-
vious year: EUR 40.9 million). As the company has a high 
level of M&A activity, this differentiation makes it easier to 
compare this item. Amortisation/depreciation rose year on 
year in the fiscal year 2018, mainly due to investments re-
alised in property, plant and equipment, the further devel-
opment of the multi-channel platform and various mobile 
payment projects.  

Amortisation/depreciation in fiscal year 2018 included im-
pairments totalling EUR 12.5 million (previous year: EUR 
4.5 million), which comprised impairments of customer re-
lationships of EUR 0.2 million (previous year: EUR 
0.4 million) and impairments of internally-generated and 
other intangible assets of EUR 12.3 million (previous year: 
EUR 4.1 million). These impairments were due, on the 
one hand, to a lower actual flow of benefits (revenue 
trend) from existing customer relationships than was orig-
inally planned, as well as, on the other hand, to the con-
solidation of existing software platforms, which will no 
longer be used by Wirecard in the future because of con-
stant ongoing developments and migration activities as-
sociated with purchased software solutions.  

EBITDA trends 
The pleasing growth in earnings overall in the 2018 fiscal 
year was primarily due to the increase in the transaction 
volume processed by Wirecard, scaling effects from the 
transaction-oriented business model, the completed M&A 
transactions and from the increased usage of the banking 
services offered by Wirecard.  

Operating earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and 
amortisation (EBITDA) grew in the fiscal year 2018 in the 
Group by 36.6 percent from EUR 410.3 million in the pre-
vious year to EUR 560.5 million. The EBITDA margin 
stood at 27.8 percent in the fiscal year 2018 (previous 
year: 27.6 percent).  

The EBITDA of the Payment Processing & Risk Manage-
ment segment stood at EUR 481.3 million in the fiscal year 
2018 and grew by 49.1 percent (previous year: EUR 322.7 
million). The share of the EBITDA accounted for by the 
Acquiring & Issuing segment in the fiscal year 2018 
reached EUR 79.9 million (previous year: EUR 86.6 mil-
lion), of which the share of the EBITDA accounted for by 
issuing in the fiscal year 2018 amounted to EUR 37.3 mil-
lion (previous year: EUR 44.7 million).  

Financial result 
The financial result stood at EUR –29.0 million in the fiscal 
year 2018 (previous year: EUR –18.2 million). Group finan-
cial expenses stood at EUR 49.0 million in the fiscal year 
2018 (previous year: EUR 33.4 million). This included, in 
particular, interest expenses from loans and leasing, from 
the unwinding of a discount on liabilities and expenses 
from fair value measurements. The Group financial in-
come in the 2018 fiscal year stood at EUR 20.0 million 
(previous year: EUR 15.2 million) and was mainly due to 
income from fair value measurements.  

The Group’s financial result does not include interest in-
come generated by Wirecard Bank AG and Wirecard Card 
Solutions Ltd., which must be reported as revenues in ac-
cordance with IFRS accounting principles.  



 

 

Taxes 
Owing to the international orientation of the Group, the 
cash tax rate (excluding deferred taxes) amounted to 12.3 
percent in the fiscal year 2018 (previous year: 16.6 per-
cent). Including deferred taxes, the tax rate was 15.2 per-
cent (previous year: 12.7 percent).  

Earnings after tax 
Earnings after tax in the fiscal year 2018 increased by 35.7 
percent compared to the 2017 fiscal year, from 
EUR 256.1 million to EUR 347.4 million.  

Earnings per share 
The average number of issued shares on an undiluted ba-
sis amounted to 123,565,586 shares in the fiscal year 
2018 (previous year: 123,565,586 shares). Basic (undi-
luted) earnings per share stood at EUR 2.81 in the fiscal 
year 2018 (previous year: EUR 2.07).  

Financial position and net assets 
Principles and objectives of financial management 
The primary objectives of financial management are to se-
cure a comfortable liquidity situation at all times and main-
tain operational control of financial flows. The Treasury 
department is responsible for monitoring currency and li-
quidity risks. Following individual inspection, risks are 
hedged by the additional deployment of financial deriva-
tives. As in the previous year, currency options were de-
ployed as financial derivatives to hedge revenues in for-
eign currencies in the period under review. It has been 
stipulated throughout the Group that financial derivatives 
should not be deployed for speculative purposes (for de-
tails refer to III. Forecast and report on opportunities and 
risks, section 2.10 Financial risks of the Annual Report 
2018).  



 

Consolidated Management Report  II. Economic report   75 

Capital and financing analysis 
 
Changes of financial position     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 Changes in 
percent 

        

I. Equity       

1. Subscribed capital 123.6 123.6 0% 

2. Capital reserve 494.7 494.7 0% 

3. Retained earnings 1,375.7 1,074.1 28% 

4. Other components of equity –71.2 –52.3 36% 

Total equity 1,922.7 1,640.0 17% 

        

II. Liabilities       

1. Non-current liabilities       

Non-current interest-bearing liabilities 1,348.7 754.8 79% 

Other non-current liabilities 163.8 85.4 92% 

Deferred tax liabilities 80.1 76.9 4% 

  1,592.6 917.1 74% 

2. Current liabilities       

Liabilities of the acquiring business 651.9 422.6 54% 

Trade payables 63.4 66.1 –4% 

Interest-bearing liabilities 117.4 311.6 –62% 

Other provisions 18.5 2.4 668% 

Other liabilities 186.6 151.5 23% 

Customer deposits from banking operations 1,263.0 973.2 30% 

Tax provisions 38.9 48.2 –19% 

  2,339.6 1,975.7 18% 

Total liabilities 3,932.2 2,892.8 36% 

Total equity and liabilities 5,854.9 4,532.8 29% 

 

Wirecard reports equity of EUR 1,922.7 million (31 Decem-
ber 2017: EUR 1,640.0 million). Due to the nature of our 
business, the highest liabilities lie with retailers in the area 
of credit card acquiring and customer deposits in the 
banking business. These have a substantial effect on the 
equity ratio. The commercial banks that granted Wirecard 
loans as of the 31 December 2018 amounting to 
EUR 1,466.1 million at interest rates of between 0.85 and 
3.10 percent did not take these items into account in their 

equity capital calculations for the credit agreements con-
cluded due to the nature of the business model. Wirecard 
considers this calculation to be a good method for ena-
bling a comparison with other companies. These banks 
determine the Group’s equity ratio by dividing the amount 
of liable equity capital by total assets. Liable equity capital 
is determined by subtracting deferred tax assets and 50 
percent of goodwill from equity as reported in the state-
ment of financial position. Any receivables due from 
shareholders or planned dividend payments must also be 



 

 

deducted. Total assets are identified by subtracting the 
customer deposits of Wirecard Bank AG and Wirecard 
Card Solutions Ltd., the acquiring funds of Wirecard Bank 
(31 December 2018: EUR 453.4 million; 31 Decem-
ber 2017: EUR 240.9 million) and the reduction in equity 
from the total assets according to the consolidated finan-
cial statements, while leasing liabilities are added back to 
these total assets.  

The increase in interest-bearing liabilities of 
EUR 399.7 million is related to the acquisition of further 
customer portfolios from the Citi credit card acceptance 
business in the Asia-Pacific region as well as the range of 
products available in particular for small and medium-

sized merchants for Merchant Cash Advance or real-time 
payouts of transactions made.  

Investment analysis 
The investments in strategic transactions/M&A mainly re-
late to acquisitions in the Asia-Pacific region. In addition, 
the investments in medium-term financing agreements 
are due to the product range for merchant cash advance 
or real-time payments of transactions made, which is 
available in particular to small and medium-sized mer-
chants.  

This mainly affects: 

 
 
Substantial cash outflows for investments   

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Strategic transactions/M&A 42.5 265.0 

Medium-term financing agreements 115.0 0.0 

Internally-generated intangible assets 45.1 45.3 

Other intangible assets (software) 7.6 32.8 

Property, plant and equipment 23.5 15.0 

 

Liquidity analysis 
The subsidiaries Wirecard Bank AG and Wirecard Card 
Solutions Ltd. hold customer deposits from the banking 
and card business. In the past, smaller portions of the 
cash and cash equivalents from customer deposits were 
mainly only invested in securities (so-called collared float-
ers and short-term and medium-term interest-bearing se-
curities). The remaining funds were held as deposits with 
the central bank and demand and short-term fixed-term 
deposits with banks. In the previous year, the additional 
funds resulting from customer deposits were deducted or 
reported as a reduction on the balance of cash and cash 
equivalents.  

The cooperation with so-called FinTech companies e.g. 
peer-to-peer loan platforms for private borrowers and 
SMEs, mobile banking solutions or solutions for payment 
by instalment in the online shopping sector has assumed 
rapidly growing strategic importance for Wirecard in the 
last few years. Wirecard does not only provide risk man-
agement, technology and banking services here but also 
sometimes provides the financing based on detailed indi-
vidual assessments and suitable security measures – of-
ten in the form of cash securities. This enables Wirecard, 
on the one hand, to increase the added value from its co-
operation with FinTech companies and, on the other, to 
also significantly increase interest income.  
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While the cash flow from operating activities before the 
changes from the banking business shows the cash flow 
from the operating business of Wirecard, the cash flow 
from operating activities also takes into account the effect 
of the deposit business and the corresponding asset 
items.  

As far as the liquidity analysis is concerned, it should also 
be noted that liquidity is influenced by reporting date ef-
fects because of the company’s particular business 
model. The liquidity which Wirecard receives from its re-
tailers’ credit card revenues and which it will pay out to the 
same retailers in future is available to the Group for a tran-
sitional period. It should be especially noted in this context 
that a very sharp increase in the operational cash flow in 
the fourth quarter, which is mainly due to delayed payouts 
on account of the public holidays, will be offset by a coun-
tervailing cash flow trend in the first half of the following 
year.  

Receivables and liabilities from acquiring are transitory in 
nature and subject to substantial fluctuations from one re-
porting date to another as, inherent to the business 
model, these statement of financial position items are sig-
nificantly influenced by the overall transaction volume and 
the security reserves. Receivables from acquiring mainly 
comprise receivables from credit card organisations, 
banks and acquiring partners and liabilities exist to retail-
ers. The customer deposits from the banking business 
and corresponding securities or receivables from the 
banking business likewise constitute items that can be 
eliminated for the adjusted cash flow. To simplify the iden-

tification and reporting of the relevant portion of the com-
pany’s own earnings, Wirecard has decided to present a 
further statement in addition to the usual statement of 
cash flow from operating activities in order to eliminate 
these items. The cash flow from operating activities (ad-
justed) of EUR 500.1 million (previous year: 
EUR 375.7 million) clearly shows that Wirecard had a 
comfortable volume of own liquidity to meet its payment 
obligations at all times.  

Interest-bearing liabilities are mainly non-current and 
were utilised for realised M&A transactions as well as in 
particular for the small and medium-sized merchants for 
Merchant Cash Advance or real-time payouts of transac-
tions made. The Group’s interest-bearing liabilities to 
banks increased by EUR 399.7 million to EUR 1,466.1 mil-
lion (31 December 2017: EUR 1,066.4 million). The largest 
share of this increase was due to the acquisition of further 
customer portfolios from the Citi credit card acceptance 
business in the Asia-Pacific region and is currently being 
used for Merchant Cash Advance or real-time payouts of 
completed transactions within the scope of the product 
range provided in particular for small and medium-sized 
merchants. Wirecard has EUR 1,905.6 million of lending 
commitments (31 December 2017: EUR 1,342.7 million). 
Along with the loans recognised in the statement of finan-
cial position, additional credit lines from commercial 
banks amounting to EUR 436.4 million are consequently 
available (31 December 2017: EUR 278.0 million). Lines 
for guarantee credit facilities are also available in an 
amount of EUR 85.0 million (31 December 2017: 
EUR 16.0 million), of which EUR 29.2 million has been uti-
lised. 

   



 

 

Net assets 
 
Changes in net assets     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 Changes in 
percent 

I. Non-current assets       

1. Intangible assets       

Goodwill 705.9 675.8 4% 

Customer relationships 452.1 484.9 –7% 

Internally-generated intangible assets 138.2 120.0 15% 

Other intangible assets 113.3 109.3 4% 

  1,409.5 1,390.0 1% 

        

2. Property, plant and equipment 81.5 57.5 42% 

3. Investments accounted for using the equity method 14.1 14.6 –3% 

4. Financial and other assets / interest-bearing securities 413.5 310.2 33% 

5. Tax credits       

Deferred tax assets 10.8 9.1 18% 

Total non-current assets 1,929.4 1,781.4 8% 

        

II. Current assets       

1. Inventories and work in progress 10.6 13.3 –21% 

2. Receivables of the acquiring business 684.9 442.0 55% 

3. Trade and other receivables 357.4 274.7 30% 

4. Tax credits       

Tax refund entitlements 13.1 11.0 20% 

5. Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits 139.6 109.1 28% 

6. Cash and cash equivalents 2,719.8 1,901.3 43% 

Total current assets 3,925.5 2,751.4 43% 

Total assets 5,854.9 4,532.8 29% 

 

Assets reported in the statement of financial position of 
Wirecard increased by EUR 1,322.1 million in the fiscal 
year 2018, rising from EUR 4,532.8 million to 
EUR 5,854.9 million. In the 2018 fiscal year, both non-cur-
rent and current assets grew. In addition to the invest-
ments and growth in the operating business, these 

changes were due to, amongst other things, the consoli-
dation of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed as 
part of the acquisition of further customer portfolios from 
the Citi credit card acceptance business in the Asia-Pa-
cific region. This caused various statement of financial po-
sition items to increase. As a result, comparisons can only 
be made to a limited extent.  
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The British pound sterling fell in value against the euro as 
a result of the political situation. The current situation in 
Turkey also led to a depreciation in the value of the coun-
try’s currency compared to the euro. As the operating 
business is not affected by these situations and is per-
forming positively, there is no need based on current as-
sessments and calculations to impair the assets held 
there above the currency translation adjustment.  

In addition to the assets reported in the statement of fi-
nancial position, the Group also has unreported intangible 
assets, such as software components, customer relation-
ships, human and supplier capital, amongst others.  

Overall statement on the business situation 
Wirecard met its intended objective of achieving profitable 
growth in the fiscal year 2018. With after-tax earnings of 
EUR 347.4 million, earnings per share of EUR 2.81 (di-
luted and basic) and an equity ratio of 32.8 percent, the 
Group has a solid financial and accounting basis for the 
current fiscal year. The company initially forecast operat-
ing earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amorti-
sation (EBITDA) of between EUR 510 million and 
EUR 535 million for the 2018 fiscal year. This forecast was 
adjusted within fiscal year 2018 by the Management 
Board to an EBITDA of between EUR 550 million and 
EUR 570 million and has now been reached at EUR 
560.5 million.  

 

  



 

 

3. Results of operations, financial position and 
net assets of Wirecard AG  

Wirecard AG generally publishes its figures in thousands 
of euros (kEUR). As a result of rounding, it is possible that 
the individual figures do not add up exactly to form the 
totals stated and that the figures and percentages do not 
give an exact representation of the absolute values to 
which they relate.  

3.1 Results of operations 
In the 2018 fiscal year, Wirecard AG significantly in-
creased its revenues. The operating earnings were 
slightly below the figure in the previous year due to the 
decrease in dividend payments.  

Revenue trends 
Wirecard AG as an individual company does not have its 
own operating business. Its activities focus on the provi-
sion of administrative and management services for its 
subsidiaries. Therefore, the revenues of kEUR 18.358 in 
the reporting year (2017: kEUR 15.916) mainly comprise 
intercompany settlements within the Group.  

Earnings before interest and taxes (EBIT) stood at kEUR 
92.100 (2017: kEUR 118.231).  

Trends in key expense items 
Personnel expenses in the reporting year totalled 
kEUR 23.819 (2017: kEUR 21.068). 

Other operating expenses mainly comprise the following 
items: legal and consulting costs, exchange rate  
expenses, office expenses and personnel-related  
expenses. These totalled kEUR 37.125 (2017: 
kEUR 35.656) in the reporting year.  

Income from profit and loss transfer agreements 
The positive result in the fiscal year was mainly attributa-
ble to income from profit and loss transfer agreements. 
Overall, Wirecard AG received income of kEUR 134.065 
(2017: kEUR 154.159) in the reporting year from profit and 
loss transfer agreements as follows: Wirecard Technolo-
gies GmbH transferred profit of kEUR 129.478 (2017: 

kEUR 87.940) to Wirecard AG. Click2Pay GmbH reported 
a loss of kEUR -44 in the fiscal year (2017: kEUR -7.247), 
which was settled by Wirecard AG. Wirecard Acquiring & 
Issuing GmbH generated a profit of kEUR 9.380 (2017: 
kEUR 70.171) in the reporting year. Wirecard Sales Inter-
national Holding GmbH transferred a loss of kEUR -4.749 
(2017: kEUR 3.295) to Wirecard AG as part of a profit and 
loss transfer agreement. 

Wirecard Technologies GmbH develops and operates the 
software platform that forms the central element of the 
portfolio of products and services for the internal business 
processes of the Group. Click2Pay GmbH participates 
with its product of the same name in the expansion of sup-
pliers of digital goods, such as music and gaming plat-
forms. Wirecard Acquiring & Issuing GmbH and Wirecard 
Sales International Holding GmbH act as holding compa-
nies for subsidiaries within the Group and as manage-
ment holding companies do not carry out other operating 
activities.  

Interest income and expenses 
The financial result contains interest income from short 
and medium-term receivables from affiliated companies. 
The interest on these receivables is calculated at the cur-
rent market rates in each case. The receivables are due 
to financing, as well as dividend payments and charges 
for management services. Interest income from affiliated 
companies stood at kEUR 7.206 (2017: kEUR 5.998) in 
the reporting year. Wirecard AG generated interest in-
come from loans of kEUR 14 (2017: kEUR 15) in the re-
porting year.  
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The item interest and other expenses of kEUR 20.391 
(2017: kEUR 14.755) contains, amongst other things, 
guarantee credit facilities and bank provisions of 
kEUR 5.780 (2017: kEUR 4.585). Interest on taxes stood 
at kEUR 3.933 (2017: kEUR 655), while interest on bank 
borrowings stood at kEUR 10.659 (2017: kEUR 8.198).  

Annual net profit 
Earnings after tax in the 2018 fiscal year stood at 
kEUR 47.530 (2017: kEUR 97.913). The annual net profit 
is primarily due to income from profit and loss transfer 
agreements.  

3.2 Financial position and net assets 
Principles and objectives of financial management 
The primary objectives of financial management are to se-
cure a comfortable liquidity situation at all times and main-
tain operational control of financial flows.  

Capital and financing analysis 
Wirecard AG’s equity increased in the reporting year from 
kEUR 766.385 to kEUR 791.673. The equity ratio fell and 
stood at 33.8 percent of the total assets as of 
31  December 2018, while it stood at 40,4 percent of the 
total assets in the previous year. The main reason for this 
development was the increase in liabilities to credit insti-
tutions to finance equity investments at subsidiaries and 
the acquisition of customer portfolios. 

The subscribed capital remained unchanged as of 
31 December 2018 at EUR 123,566 and is divided into 
123,565,586 no-par value bearer shares based on a no-
tional share capital of EUR 1.00 per share. 

In the reporting year, interest-bearing liabilities to credit 
institutions increased as planned to finance new acquisi-
tions in the fiscal year, as well as to finance the acquisition 
of customer portfolios.  

Trade payables mainly exist with respect to service pro-
viders and comprise amounts that are current in nature. 
The trade payables are immaterial in comparison to the 
liabilities to credit institutions.  

Investment analysis 
The criteria for investment decisions in the Wirecard 
Group generally comprise the capital employed, the se-
curing of a comfortable level of cash and cash equiva-
lents, the results of an in-depth analysis of both potential 
risks and the opportunity/risk profile and the type of fi-
nancing (purchase or leasing). Depending on the type and 
size of the investment, the temporal course of the return 
on investment is taken fully into account.  

In the reporting year, intangible assets included total in-
vestment of kEUR 1.222 in software by Wirecard AG due 
mainly to the constant growth of the Group. This software 
is amortised over a period of 3 to 10 years. 

Office furnishing, low-value assets and other operating 
and office equipment were also acquired so that acquisi-
tion costs increased to kEUR 2.921. They are amortised 
over a period of three to thirteen years. In the reporting 
period, leasehold improvements increased the carrying 
amount to kEUR 1.081 and are depreciated over the term 
of the existing lease agreements. The financial leases for 
technical equipment and operating and office equipment 
increased by kEUR 1.850 so that the carrying amount of 
kEUR 9.424 was recognised as of 31 December 2018. 
The leased items serve as security for the respective ob-
ligations from the finance leasing agreements. 

In the reporting year, Wirecard AG as an individual com-
pany provided its subsidiary Wirecard Acquiring & Issuing 
GmbH with additional equity of kEUR 60,000. The funds 
were invested in existing and new investments.  



 

 

Furthermore, Wirecard AG provided its subsidiary 
Wirecard Sales International Holding GmbH with addi-
tional equity of kEUR 260,000. The funds were invested 
in existing and new investments.  

Liquidity analysis 
Treasury Management – which is responsible for the en-
tire Group – provides all parts of the Group with the liquid-
ity they require. In the process, it attempts to avoid bor-
rowing capital and thus any interest on borrowed capital.  

As a holding company, Wirecard AG mainly generates 
revenues from its subsidiaries. It only generates revenue 
from third-party companies through leases. Therefore, it 
does not have high cash flows from operating activities. 
However, it does have cash inflows from profit and loss 
transfer agreements and dividends from its participating 
interests. In contrast, the acquisition of participating inter-
ests and providing its participating interests with equity 
lead to cash outflows. In the reporting period, the Annual 
General Meeting of Wirecard AG also approved the pay-
ment of a dividend of EUR 0.18 per dividend-entitled ordi-
nary share for the 2017 fiscal year. A total of kEUR 22.242 
was distributed to the 123,565,586 dividend-entitled ordi-
nary shares.  

Wirecard AG had a comfortable volume of liquidity to 
meet its payment obligations at all times throughout the 
entire fiscal year.  

The cash and cash equivalents held by Wirecard AG in-
creased by kEUR 28.875 to kEUR 113.799 in the reporting 
year. In contrast, liabilities to credit institutions increased 
from kEUR 1.075.111 to kEUR 1.455.269. They were re-
lated to company acquisitions and the acquisition of cus-
tomer portfolios in the Wirecard Group. In addition, the in-
vestments in medium-term financing agreements are due 
to the range of products for Merchant Cash Advance or 
real-time payments for completed transactions that is of-
fered, in particular, to small and medium-sized merchants. 
Current interest-bearing liabilities to credit institutions fell 
in the reporting year from kEUR 307.934 to kEUR 101.576. 
Non-current interest-bearing liabilities to credit institutions 
increased in the reporting year by kEUR 596.424 from 
kEUR 757.241 to kEUR 1.353.666. 

Liabilities to affiliated companies increased slightly by 
kEUR 52 to kEUR 15.804. The receivables from affiliated 
companies increased by kEUR 95.936 to kEUR 919.716. 
Other assets fell by kEUR 2.257 to kEUR 1.350.  

Wirecard AG has credit lines totalling EUR 1.9 billion 
available from various credit institutions. As of the report-
ing date, Wirecard AG itself had drawn EUR 1.5 billion in 
bank loans at interest rates of between 0.4 and 1.6 per-
cent. Guarantee credit facilities of kEUR 29,230 had been 
drawn.  

Net assets 
In addition to the assets reported in the statement of fi-
nancial position, Wirecard AG also indirectly holds other 
significant unreported intangible assets, such as cus-
tomer relationships, human capital, supplier capital, etc., 
via its subsidiaries and second-tier subsidiaries. It is cor-
porate policy to value assets conservatively.  

Fixed assets 
As a holding company based at the Aschheim site, 
Wirecard AG provides its subsidiaries with software and 
office, operating and related equipment, whereby the cost 
of depreciation is passed on to the subsidiary. 

In the reporting year, intangible assets included total in-
vestment of kEUR 1.222 in software by Wirecard AG due 
mainly to the constant growth of the Group. This software 
is amortised over a period of 3 to 10 years. 

Office furnishing, low-value assets and other operating 
and office equipment were also acquired so that acquisi-
tion costs increased to kEUR 2.921. They are amortised 
over a period of three to thirteen years. In the reporting 
period, leasehold improvements decreased the carrying 
amount to kEUR 1.081 and are depreciated over the term 
of the existing lease agreements. The financial leases for 
technical equipment and operating and office equipment 
increased by kEUR 1.850 so that the carrying amount of 
kEUR 6.715 was recognised as of 31 December 2018. The 
leased items serve as security for the respective obliga-
tions from the finance leasing agreements.  
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The total amount of the shares in affiliated companies in-
creased by kEUR 320,000 to kEUR 1.288.546 in the re-
porting year due to the capital contributions made to the 
subsidiaries Wirecard Acquiring & Issuing GmbH and 
Wirecard Sales International Holding GmbH. 

The company's valuations of the shares in affiliated com-
panies showed that no impairments were necessary be-
cause the fair values were higher than the carrying 
amounts.  

Current assets 
Current assets increased overall in the reporting period 
from kEUR 912.338 to kEUR 1.034.890. This was primarily 
due to the fact that receivables from affiliated companies 
increased by kEUR 823.780 to kEUR 919.716 and bank 
balances increased by kEUR 84.924 to kEUR 113.799.  

Current receivables mainly comprise management ser-
vices billed at the end of the year that are provided by 
Wirecard AG as a holding company to other companies in 
the Group. Where profit and loss transfer agreements 
have been concluded with subsidiaries, current receiva-
bles from affiliated companies also include the profit/loss 
transferred at the end of the year. 

Current receivables from Wirecard Technologies GmbH 
increased in the reporting year from kEUR 192.539 to 
kEUR 351.362. The balance as of 31 December 2018 
mainly comprises profit transfers and management ser-
vices billed at the end of the year.  

Current receivables from Wirecard Acquiring & Issuing 
GmbH fell in the reporting year from kEUR 73.025 to 
kEUR 21.114 and include the profit transfer and manage-
ment services billed at the end of the year.  

Current receivables from Wirecard Sales International 
Holding GmbH, which fell in the reporting year from 
kEUR 212.120 to kEUR 158.341, include profit transfers, 
management services billed at the end of the year and 
financing for existing participating interests and the acqui-
sition of customer portfolios. 

Current receivables from Wirecard Processing FZ-LLC 
fell in the reporting year from kEUR 14.864 to kEUR 330 

and mainly comprise management services billed at the 
end of the year. 

Non-current receivables from Wirecard Sales Interna-
tional Holding GmbH were fully settled in the amount of 
kEUR 67.535 after the capital increase.  

As part of the cash management agreement between 
Wirecard AG and Wirecard Technologies GmbH, the bal-
ance of non-current receivables from Wirecard Technolo-
gies GmbH increased from kEUR 228.413 to 
kEUR 286.757. According to the terms of the cash man-
agement agreement, Wirecard AG provides the affiliated 
companies in the agreement with the funds required for 
their business operations and absorbs any surpluses that 
are not required. 

Non-current receivables from Click2Pay GmbH fell in the 
reporting year, as part of the cash management agree-
ment and due to the settlement of the loss from 2018 be-
tween Wirecard AG and Click2Pay GmbH, from 
kEUR 2.597 to kEUR 1.921.  

The items under other assets are reported at the lower of 
either the nominal value or the fair value. They all have a 
residual term of up to one year. An amount of kEUR 1.350 
mainly comprised tax reimbursement claims. 

The net assets held by Wirecard AG mean that it is well 
positioned to handle all strategic and operating matters 
and it is anticipated that the assets it holds in the future 
will continue to unreservedly guarantee the planned 
growth of the Group.  

 



 

 

3.3 Overall statement on the business situation 
The Wirecard Group generated annual net profit of kEUR 
347,368 in 2018, which represents an increase of 
35.7 percent in comparison to the previous year. Earnings 
after taxes of Wirecard AG fell from kEUR 97.913 in the 
previous year to kEUR 47.530 in the reporting year. This 
was primarily due to the amended dividend policy. 
Wirecard AG has a solid financial and accounting basis 
for the current fiscal year with an equity ratio of 34 per-
cent.  

For the outlook on the economic situation of the Wirecard 
Group, we refer to the earnings, financial and asset situ-
ation in section II.2 of this report.  

Wirecard AG expects to receive slightly higher investment 
income from its subsidiaries in 2019, assuming the divi-
dend policy remains unchanged. 
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4. Report on events after the reporting date 

Events occurred after the reporting date, that have pro-
vided additional information on the company's position as 
of the balance sheet date (events requiring recognition) 
are recognised in the consolidated financial statements.  

Events after the balance sheet date that do not have to be 
taken into account are disclosed in the notes if they are 
material.  

For a summary of the investigations in Asia, please refer 
to our comments in the consolidated management report 
under the section Report on opportunities and risks. 

 

 

 

After the period under report, the Company and SoftBank 
Group Corp., Japan, have signed a binding term sheet 
(MoU) under which an affiliate of SoftBank Group shall in-
vest approximately EUR 900 million in Wirecard via a con-
vertible bond mechanism and a strategic partnership for 
digital payment solutions to enhance business in Japan 
and South Korea shall be formed. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



 

 

III. Forecast and report on opportunities and risks 
1. Forecast 

1.1 Underlying macroeconomic conditions in the next 
two fiscal years  
In its world economic outlook published on 11 January 
2019, the International Monetary Fund (IMF) forecasts 
global economic growth of 3.5 percent in 2019 and 3.6 
percent in 2020. 

High growth rates are forecast, in particular, for emerging 
markets in Asia such as India and the Asia-5 states (In-
donesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, Thailand and Vi-
etnam). Based on the growth rate of 7.3 percent in the 
previous year, the IMF expects a further increase in 
growth in India of 7.5 percent in 2019 and 7.7 percent in 
2020. Disruptive governmental measures mean that the 
Indian market offers Wirecard many opportunities for im-
plementing digital payment solutions and supporting the 
development there towards a cashless society. In the 
Asia-5 states, growth of 5.1 percent for 2019 and 5.2 per-
cent for 2020 is forecast. These countries are also im-
portant sales markets for Wirecard.  

In the eurozone, a core market for Wirecard, economic 
growth of 1.6 percent is expected in 2019 and 1.7 per-cent 
in 2020, based on growth of 1.8 percent experi-enced in 
the previous year. In Germany in particular, the IMF ex-
pects lower demand from private households, a reduction 
in industrial production and weaker foreign demand. 
Weak domestic demand and high financing costs are ex-
pected in Italy.  

In the United Kingdom (UK), there continues to be great 
uncertainty about the precise nature of the country’s exit 
from the EU. The IMF forecasts growth of 1.5 percent in 
2019 and 1.6 percent in 2020 for the UK. 

Emerging European countries can expect growth of 0.7 
percent in 2019 and 2.4 percent in 2020. According to the 
IMF, the annual growth forecasts for the South Afri-can 
market are 1.4 percent in 2019 and 1.7 percent in 2020. 
After growth of 1.3 percent on the Brazilian market in 2018, 

a significant increase to 2.5 percent is expected in 2019 
(2020: 2.2 percent). 

In the United States of America (USA), the IMF expects 
economic growth of 2.5 percent in 2019 and 1.8 percent in 
2020, based on growth of 2.9 percent experienced in 
2018.  

From a macroeconomic perspective, there are positive 
growth opportunities for the sales markets relevant to the 
Wirecard Group despite geopolitical and financial policy 
uncertainties. Due to the global market presence of 
Wirecard and its numerous international locations, a sta-
ble risk diversification in terms of regional political and 
economic uncertainties on the market has been achieved.  

1.2 Sector forecasts and global megatrends  
Sector forecasts 
Significant growth and a high level of innovation have also 
been forecast for the payment industry in the com-ing 
years. The sector is preparing for both structural changes 
in the individual markets and also innovations in products 
and services. In its “World Payment Report 2018” study, 
the company Capgemini expects cashless payments to 
grow by around 14 percent per year up to 2021. Emerging 
countries in Asia (such as Malaysia, Thailand and Indone-
sia) will experience the highest growth rates in this sector 
of around 29 percent per year. 

The trend towards digitalisation of the entire payment eco-
system is continuing across all sectors and sales chan-
nels. Digital payment solutions are emerging along the 
whole value added chain that are characterised by inno-
vation, efficiency, security and convenience for the cus-
tomer. Investment in new technologies is absolutely es-
sential for service providers in the payment sector if they 
want to continue to survive on the market. The trend to-
wards internationalisation, both amongst retailers and 
also end consumers, requires cross-border, digital solu-
tions dealing with payment processing and associated 
services such as banking services or logistical value 
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added services in the form of automated shipping of the 
purchased goods to the home country. Changes to the 
regulatory framework conditions, such as opening up ac-
cess to traditional banking systems as part of the PSD2 
Directive, will make it easier for alternative suppli-ers of 
payment solutions to enter the market. 

As a global leader for innovation in the payment industry 
and a supplier of solutions for electronic payment trans-
actions, the growth of the global digital payment market is 
crucially important to the Wirecard Group. The core sales 
markets are Europe, the Asia-Pacific region and North 
America. In addition, the company has branches in the 
United Arab Emirates, South Africa and Brazil. The inter-
national presence of the Wirecard Group means that the 
global payment market can now be addressed in the best 
possible way.  

Global megatrends 
Six global megatrends can currently be observed in the 
payment industry, which flow into the research activities 
and development of new product solutions and features 
in order to secure the strong competitive position of 
Wirecard and its position as a global leader in payment 
innovations both now and also in the long term: 

 Decline in the use of cash in comparison to electronic 
payments  

 Artificial intelligence/ machine learning 
 Internet technology and the Internet of Things (IoT) 
 Internationalisation and cross-border payments 
 Financial inclusion 
 Seamless customer experience 

Decline in the use of cash in comparison to electronic 
payments 
The global development towards a cashless society and 
advancing digitalisation within the payment ecosystem of-
fer enormous opportunities for growth. In particular, devel-
oping countries are still highly dependent on cash. Regu-
latory measures and demonetarisation strategies, such 
as those in India, support our business activities and mo-
tivate us to develop innovative, cashless solu-tions for the 
global market.  

Artificial Intelligence/ machine learning 
The application of technologies in the field of artificial in-
telligence to imitate human intelligence and human be-
haviour is bringing about structural change in the econ-
omy and in society. Using cognitive systems and ma-
chines, digital information is recorded and algorithms are 
used to draw conclusions, make decisions and take ac-
tion. Machine learning is used to develop artificial neural 
networks that can complete tasks such as speech or facial 
recognition using an almost endless amount of structured 
and unstructured data.  

Wirecard has already gathered a decade of solid experi-
ence in the application of AI in the area of risk manage-
ment and possesses an extensive pool of data and cor-
responding data analysis tools. The continuous devel-op-
ment of tools to identify fraud patterns enables the oppor-
tunities and risks relating to transactions to be appropri-
ately assessed in order to safeguard and in-crease re-
tailer revenues. This extensive knowledge can now be 
transferred to new product innovations in order to gain 
valuable insights into purchasing decisions and consumer 
behaviour so that our retailers can benefit from better con-
version rates, cost optimisations and targeted, individual-
ised campaign and pricing strategies.  

Internet technology and the Internet of Things (IoT) 
The Internet of Things is a wide-ranging network of smart 
devices that together collect and evaluate data. By com-
bining hardware, software and communication sys-tems, 
the objects can communicate with one another via sen-
sors, receive orders and carry out their tasks inde-
pendently of one another and without any external influ-
ences. Alongside the automation of production process-
es in the industrial sector, these digital, network-based 



 

 

technologies are bringing about a fundamental transfor-
mation of products, services, value added chains and 
business models in all segments, such as the household, 
health and consumer goods. Data is used to help recog-
nise and understand behavioural patterns, opinions and 
preferences of customers. New ways of interacting with 
customers and new brand experiences become possible 
in which the consumer is made co-designer of their prod-
uct. Product differentiation and individual pricing struc-
tures then also become possible.  

Wirecard is also already working on innovative solutions 
and integrating IoT technologies into our payment eco-
system. Our open and flexible platform solution provides 
the successful basis for connecting all types of smart de-
vices via interfaces and for integrating not only payment 
data but also corresponding user data into our ecosystem. 
IT security and data protection are key factors here for 
sustainable and long-term business success.  

Internationalisation and cross-border payments 
The dynamic trend towards the digitalisation of all sales 
channels and the internationalisation of business mod-
els, reinforced by the increased outsourcing of business 
activities abroad and internationally accessibly online 
shops, means the need for efficient, secure and fast 
cross-border payment solutions is also increasing.  

In our payment ecosystem, we are constantly working to 
develop new solutions that make cross-border payments 
more efficient, secure and convenient for our retailers and 
customers.  

Financial Inclusion  
Financial inclusion means allowing individual people or 
companies to have access to financial services such as 
loans, financial investments, payment solutions and insur-
ance services. Broader access and participation in the fi-
nancial ecosystem can reduce income disparities, gener-
ate jobs, increase consumption and help poorer societies 
to protect themselves better against financial risks.  

Due to its global presence, Wirecard has set itself the goal 
of providing simple and innovative solutions to help pri-
vate customers, as well as small and medium-sized com-
panies, in underdeveloped countries to access the finan-
cial system.  

Seamless customer experience  
It is assumed that the experience a customer has when 
purchasing a product will be a more crucial factor in the 
future than the price or quality of the product. Customers 
expect reliable products, a fair relationship between price 
and individual value, the fulfilment of their own individual 
requirements and needs and transparent information. 
New innovations to enhance the purchasing experience 
such as augmented reality, expanding the real world to 
include virtual objects or virtual reality e.g. in video 
games, will increase the individual value of a product be-
yond simply its product presentation.  

Using innovative and digital solutions in the area of mobile 
payments through to the complete automation of payment 
processes, it will also be possible for brick and mortar re-
tailers to develop more efficient and seamless payment 
processes in the future.  

1.3 Prospects for expansions  
Using the diverse range of services within the payment 
ecosystem and the combination of software technology 
and banking products, the area of payment acceptance 
and processing will be further expanded and also in-
creasingly linked with product innovations in the issuing 
area to bring new issuing solutions to the global market. 
In this context, enhanced mobile payment functions and 
innovations to digitalise bricks and mortar trade are par-
ticularly noteworthy. Value added services in all areas 
such as data analytics round off the range of services for 
a global, integrated payment ecosystem with the Wire-
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card platform solution. It will enable existing customers 
and also new customers and partners of all global repre-
sentatives of Wirecard to be served and thus offers great 
potential for cross-selling activities.  

Wirecard has achieved its goal of global expansion. The 
plan is to continue to use our foothold in each region to 
expand through sensible acquisitions. The Group-wide 
value added chain will also be introduced to international 
growth markets in future, insofar as the existing infra-
structure and level of technology make this possible. 

Wirecard AG anticipates additional potential for profitable 
growth in local markets over the next few years by link-ing 
acquiring and issuing services, while at the same time be-
ing able to expand its global payment platform to include 
mobile payment solutions and value added ser-vices such 
as the integration of transaction and retail banking ser-
vices or a customer loyalty programme. The trend to-
wards digitalisation in bricks and mortar trade also offers 
Wirecard good prerequisites for cross-selling activities for 
existing and new customers.  

1.4 Future Group orientation  
Group orientation in the next two fiscal years  
The future growth and positioning of the Wirecard Group 
is geared to a primarily organic growth strategy and will 
be based on the measures realised to date.  

The core business area of electronic payment pro-
cessing and acceptance will be continuously expanded 
to meet the needs of globally active retailers – by inte-
grating, as previously, both international and also local 
payment systems. As the Group has based its end-to-
end solutions on Internet technology and shapes the e-
commerce market with its innovative products, 
Wirecard is well positioned for the future. 

Planned changes to business policy  
No major changes to business policy are planned for the 
current year or the following year. The activities of Wire-
card AG focus on continuous investment to expand its 
portfolio of products and services, in order to extend the 
value chain of our core business.  

Future sales markets  
A large proportion of the growth of Wirecard AG is ex-
pected to be in its core markets of Europe, the USA and 
the Asia-Pacific region in 2019 and 2020.  

The strategy of achieving an international presence 
through locally networked entities and providing multina-
tional card and payment acceptance agreements is the 
key to securing further globally active retailers as custom-
ers. The Wirecard platform offers locally and globally rel-
evant payment methods. This product range will also be 
continuously extended. Due to the acquisition of the Asia-
Pacific acquiring portfolio of the Citigroup, Wirecard will 
homogenise and expand its range of products and ser-
vices for the entire APAC region. Regionally active and 
international retailers can already benefit today from the 
full payment value added chain offered by Wirecard. 

Future application of new methods, products and 
services  
Wirecard combines the latest software technology with 
bank products or services and also continuously expands 
its portfolio to include innovative payment technologies. 

The Group manages product development activities with 
its respective in-house business analysts along the prod-
uct lines that are in place, such as card-based or alterna-
tive payment methods, risk management and fraud pre-
vention, as well as issuing (card products). New growth 
potential derived from existing technology and innovative 
new developments will be exploited through new business 
areas in mobile services, data analytics, financial ser-
vices, couponing and loyalty. The development of new 
products and solutions, some in cooperation with part-
ners, is being driven forward constantly. Innovative 
strength, a competitive range of products and services 
and the ability to quickly implement industry and cus-
tomer-specific requirements remain the basis for organic 
growth.  



 

 

As a technologically agnostic company, Wirecard AG op-
erates flexibly across interfaces or transmission formats 
via its modular platform.  

In order to ensure the constant expansion of our payment 
acceptance products – whether for card-based or alterna-
tive methods – market-relevant solutions will be con-
stantly integrated into the platform. 

1.5 Expected financial position and results of operations 
Financial position 
The financial position of Wirecard should continue to re-
main solid over the next two years. This includes hav-ing 
an equity ratio that remains at a comfortable level. It stood 
at 32.8 percent in 2018 (2017: 36.2 percent). The dividend 
payout of EUR 0.20 per share that is to be proposed to 
this year’s Annual General Meeting has been taken into 
account in this statement. The retained profits will be in-
vested in, amongst other things, research and develop-
ment expenses and new technologies. These currently 
account for around five percent of annual revenues per 
year.  

The Management Board intends to continue to finance fu-
ture investments, such as financing agreements on the 
product range for merchant cash advance or real-time 
payments provided in particular for small and medium-
sized dealers as well as potential acquisitions, in the fu-
ture either from its own cash flow or an appropriate de-
ployment of debt funding. A strategic objective is to utilise 
bank borrowings only to a moderate extent in relation to 
equity and total assets, mainly in connection with M&A 
transactions. For this purpose, we establish long-term re-
lationships with banks in order to guarantee the neces-
sary flexibility for both our operating business and M&A 
transactions in the form of master credit agreements.  

Potential acquisitions are analysed and assessed under 
stringent conditions in this regard. During such reviews, 
the focus is on profitability and what sensible additions the 
acquisitions may bring to the existing product range and 
customer portfolio. We are convinced that our strategy of 
integrating providers of payment transaction services and 
technology services, as well as network operators, in 
high-growth economic regions in Asia into our corporate 
group will prove successful in the long term. 

Results of operations  
Earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisa-
tion (EBITDA) is the central financial performance indica-
tor for the operating business of Wirecard AG. This sets 
benchmarks across the entire company, from financial 
controlling through to assessing the profitability of individ-
ual divisions. For this reason, the 2019 earnings forecast 
is also based on the key performance indicator of 
EBITDA. 

We forecast operating earnings before interest, tax, de-
preciation and amortisation (EBITDA) of between 
EUR 740 million and EUR 800 million for the 2019 fiscal 
year. This forecast is based on:  

 an increase in cashless payments in the core sales 
markets of the Wirecard Group  

 the dynamic trend towards digitalisation at the point-
of-sale, combined with increased demand from retail-
ers for digital ePos solutions, as well as demand from 
consumers for innovative payment solutions  

 the increase in the transaction volume processed by 
the Wirecard Group for both existing and new custom-
ers 

 economies of scale from the transaction-oriented busi-
ness model  

 cross-selling effects with existing customers 
 linking digital acquiring and services with issuing ser-

vices and value added services such as loyalty pro-
grammes to create completely new business models 
in the area of digitalisation  
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 the continuous expansion of our value added chain to 
include valuable additional services in the area of data 
analytics to allow personalised, digital price and prod-
uct offers to be made at the point-of-sale 

 the constant expansion of our portfolio with innovative 
financial services (transaction banking, retail banking 
services, insurance services, etc.)  

The forecast does not include possible effects from further 
potential corporate acquisitions. We also forecast that 
revenues and the results of operations will continue to re-
main positive in 2019. 

The high demand for international solutions, our compet-
itive advantage due to the combination of technology and 
innovative banking services and our current customer 
projects and partnerships, as well as our ongoing global 
expansion, are the reasons we are convinced that the 

Wirecard Group will grow faster than the overall market in 
both 2019 and 2020.  

By linking acquiring and issuing services with digital value 
added services across the entire payment ecosystem and 
utilising the resulting product innovations and enhance-
ments, we believe that profitable areas of business and 
existing customer relationships can be expanded and new 
customers and partners from various different sectors and 
regions can be secured.  

Due to the integration of our acquired companies and the 
migration of their customer portfolios onto our integrated 
technology platform, improvements in the efficiency of our 
operational processes, as well as disciplined cost man-
agement, we anticipate further positive effects on earn-
ings. 

 

  



 

 

2. Report on opportunities and risks

The following chapter explains the systems deployed by 
Wirecard for risk management purposes and comprises a 
list of the essential areas of risk, as well as the relevant 
specific risks with which the Group perceives itself to be 
confronted. 

2.1 Risk-oriented corporate governance  
For Wirecard, the deliberate assumption of calculable 
risks and the consistent exploitation of the opportunities 
associated with these risks form the basis for its business 
practices as part of the scope of value-based corporate 
management. With these strategies in mind, Wirecard has 
implemented a risk management system that lays the 
foundations for risk-oriented and earnings-oriented corpo-
rate governance. 

In the interests of securing the company’s success on a 
long-term and sustainable basis, it is thus indispensable 
to identify, analyse, assess and document critical trends 
and emerging risks at an early stage. Where it makes eco-
nomic sense, the aim is to adopt corrective counter-
measures. In principle, it is possible to limit, reduce, trans-
fer or accept risks in order to optimise the company’s risk 
position relative to its earnings. The implementation and 
effectiveness of any approved countermeasures are con-
tinuously reviewed. 

In order to minimise the financial impact of any potential 
loss, Wirecard takes out insurance policies – insofar as 
they are available and economically justifiable. Wirecard  

continuously monitors the level of cover that they pro-
vide. 

Equally, it is a company-wide policy to identify, evaluate 
and exploit opportunities in order to sustain growth trends 
and secure the Group’s earnings growth. 

2.2 Efficiently organised risk management system 
For Wirecard, risk management comprises the deploy-
ment of an extensive range of instruments for handling 
risks – the Enterprise Risk Management (ERM) system. 
The risk management system’s organisation is derived 
from the ISO 31000:2018 standard. In addition, relevant 
regulatory requirements for risk management systems 
that go above and beyond this standard are implement-
ed in some companies of the Wirecard Group.  

The ERM system is standardised Group-wide and inte-
grated into the business processes, as well as into the 
operating business units and Group companies. It ena-
bles opportunities and risks to be comprehensively and 
rapidly identified and assessed within a combined top-
down and bottom-up process. Risks and opportunities are 
systematically derived from a top-down perspective and 
examined to ascertain their relevance. In a further-reach-
ing bottom-up inspection, the viewpoint of the op-erating 
units and Group companies is supplemented by local or 
business-related components during both the identifica-
tion and assessment of risks and opportunities. 
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Risk management system 

 

Risks are assessed according to both probability of occur-
rence and level of potential loss (impact). Appropriate risk 
management measures are developed and pursued. Rel-
evant risks, along with the measures adopted, are contin-
uously recorded centrally for the Wirecard Group. Appro-
priate early warning systems provide support in monitor-
ing risks and identifying potential problems at an early 
stage, thereby facilitating the timely planning of the re-
quired measures. 

The centralised recording of risks using standardised risk 
metrics provides the Management Board with an up-to-
date view of the overall risk situation through a formal re-
porting system. The reporting system for relevant risks is 
controlled by predefined threshold values. Depending on 
the significance of the risks, reports are prepared regu-
larly, although at least on a quarterly basis. The regular 
reporting process is augmented by ad hoc reporting. 

On the basis of the hierarchical competencies in respon-
sible areas and Group companies, risk management de-
cisions are made decentrally within the limits of a prede-
fined framework and are monitored by central risk control-
ling in Group Risk Management. Corresponding instruc-
tions and guidelines create a uniform framework for deal-
ing with potential risks. 

The Management Board is responsible for risk strategy, 
the appropriate organisation of risk management and the 
monitoring of risks associated with all business activities, 
as well as for risk management and controlling. The Man-
agement Board derives the risk strategy from its business 
strategy. The risk strategy serves as a point of reference 
for the management of risk in the form of corporate policy 
and risk strategy requirements. The Management Board 
provides regular reports to the Supervisory Board on any 
existing risks and their trends. The Chairman of the Su-
pervisory Board remains in regular contact between Su-
pervisory Board meetings with the Management Board, in 
particular with the CEO, and consults with him about cur-
rent issues concerning the risk situation and risk manage-
ment. 

  



 

 

Risk management is centralised within the Wirecard 
Group and continually reviewed by the Internal Auditing 
department, as well as by process-independent bodies for 
its appropriateness, effectiveness and compliance with 
general statutory parameters. Where necessary, correc-
tive measures are instigated in conjunction with the Group 
risk management system.  

Within the scope of project risk management, corporate 
decisions are taken on the basis of detailed project out-
lines describing the related opportunities and risks, which 
are then integrated into centralised risk management 
once the project has been approved.  
 
The identification and management of non-financial risks, 
which flow into the Group non-financial declaration in ac-
cordance with Section 215b of the HGB forms a subpro-
cess of risk management. 

Wirecard perceives risk management as an ongoing pro-
cess because changes to the legal, economic or regula-
tory parameters, or changes within the organisation, may 
lead to new risks or to a reassessment of known risks. 

2.3 Risk evaluation  
In order to evaluate the relevance of risks to Wirecard, 
risks are assessed in the dimensions of “estimated prob-
ability of occurrence” and “potential impact on the net as-
sets, financial position and results of operations, as well 
as reputation”.  

Both assessments classify the risks at one of five levels, 
which are shown below. 

 

Wirecard calculates the potential impact of a risk on a net 
basis. In other words, the residual risk is reported by tak-
ing into account the countermeasures that have already 
been implemented. 
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Financial risks are quantified in terms of amounts. Fur-
ther information about financial risks can be found in 
Chapter 7.2 (Notes).  

 

 

 

Using the evaluation of risks in terms of their probability 
of occurence and level of impact, Wirecard derives a risk 
value for the significance of the risks based on a five-level 
scale – ranging from „very low“ to „very high“.  

There were no changes in the methodology of risk evalu-
ation compared to the previous year.  

Due to the same opportunity and risk profile, the state-
ments in this chapter apply to the Wirecard AG and the 
Wirecard Group accordingly. 

2.4 Internal control and risk management system  
The aim of an appropriate and effective ICS is to guaran-
tee the functionality and efficiency of business processes 
and ensure compliance with regulatory and legal require-
ments with respect to the individual processes. The ICS 
approach followed by Wirecard is based on the criteria 
defined in the Internal Control - Integrated Framework 
from the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the 
Treadway Commission (COSO). 

Wirecard has an internal control and risk management 
system also in relation to the (Group) accounting process, 
in which appropriate structures and processes are defined 
and then implemented within the organisation. This is de-
signed to guarantee the timely, uniform and correct ac-
counting of business processes and transactions. It en-
sures compliance with statutory standards, accounting 

regulations and the internal Group accounting directive, 
which is binding for all companies included in the consol-
idated financial statements. Any amendments to laws, ac-
counting standards and other pronouncements are ana-
lysed for their relevance to, and impact on, the consoli-
dated financial statements, and the internal directives and 
systems within the Group are adjusted to take account of 
the resulting changes. 

The foundations of the internal control system, in addition 
to defined control mechanisms such as technical and 
manual reconciliation and coordination processes, lie in 
the separation of functions and ensuring compli-ance with 
directives and work instructions. The Group accounting 
process at Wirecard is managed by the Accounting and 
Controlling departments. 

The Group companies prepare their financial statements 
locally and forward them to Wirecard AG. They are re-
sponsible for compliance with the directives and pro-
cesses applicable throughout the Group, as well as for the 
due and timely execution of their accounting-related pro-
cesses and systems. The employees involved in the con-
solidated accounting process are trained regularly on this 
topic. The local companies are supported by central con-
tacts throughout the accounting process. Within the scope 
of the accounting process, measures have been imple-
mented to ensure the regulatory conformity of the consol-
idated financial statements. These include access rules 



 

 

that are established for Group accounting in the IT-based 
accounting systems (a range of read and write privileges), 
along with a system of simultaneous double checks (dual-
control principle) and random checks by the local ac-
counting departments, the Group Accounting department, 
Controlling, and the Management Board. These 
measures serve to identify and assess potential risks and 
to mitigate and review any risks identified. 

The consolidated financial statements are prepared on a 
centralised basis, using data from the subsidiaries in-
cluded in consolidation. The Accounting and Controlling 
departments are responsible for consolidation measures, 
certain reconciliation work and for monitoring time and 
process-related parameters. Technical system controls 
are monitored by employees and augmented by manual 
audits. The principle of dual control is implemented as a 
minimum requirement. Certain approval processes must 
be applied throughout the accounting process. In addition, 
a group of experts that is not involved in the preparation 
process, including external advisers, is on hand for spe-
cial functional questions and complex issues.  

While reviewing the propriety of the accounting systems 
of the German and foreign companies, the following is-
sues are taken into account: 

 Compliance with statutory parameters and directives 
issued by the Management Board, as well as other 
guidelines and internal instructions 

 Formal and substantive propriety of accounting and re-
lated reporting, including the IT systems deployed 

 Functionality and effectiveness of internal control sys-
tems to avoid financial losses 

 Propriety of task fulfilment and compliance with eco-
nomic and business principles 

Wirecard AG applies a method to monitor the effective-
ness of the internal, accounting-related control system. 
This process is geared to the risks of possible erroneous 
reporting in the consolidated financial statements. 

The effectiveness of the internal control system is moni-
tored by the Supervisory Board of Wirecard AG. 
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2.5 Summary of investigations in Asia  
In Spring 2018, Wirecard’s Compliance was informed that 
a whistle-blower had come forward and described various 
activities that had taken place locally in the Singapore ac-
counting department. After discussing the allegations 
which had come to light, orders were given to secure data 
and files that were possibly relevant, and the law firm Ra-
jah & Tann, Singapore, was commissioned to record and 
document the allegations made by the whistle-blower, and 
also to initially clarify the risks those allegations har-
boured. After receiving the preliminary report dated 4 May 
2018, which outlines the accusations and related plausi-
bility checks, Wirecard placed a new assignment with Ra-
jah & Tann, commissioning the law firm to investigate and 
evaluate the allegations made, and to develop recom-
mendations based on the findings that emerged from its 
investigations. The law firm Rajah & Tann was later also 
assisted by a team of forensic experts from a renowned 
independent consulting firm which operates worldwide. 

The entire investigations, some of which were conducted 
by additional third parties, involved conducting interviews, 
analysing mass data, evaluating employees’ mailboxes 
and reviewing individual cases. This overall analysis has 
also and in particular included a thorough audit of key 
transactions in years already closed – amongst other 
things the acquisition and sale of software, including scru-
tinising communications with third parties (e.g. custom-
ers/suppliers) and inspecting the acceptance documents 
– and more besides. 

The investigations by the law firm Rajah & Tann have 
been completed and the related final report has been sub-
mitted. In consultation with the law firm, Wirecard pub-
lished a “Summary of Updated Findings” on 26 March 
2019. All in all, the results of these investigations did not 
produce any findings having a material impact on the 
company’s assets or on its earnings and financial posi-
tion. All the findings were corrected in the consolidated fi-
nancial statement 2018. Revenues were reduced in total 
by EUR 1.5 million. Trade receivables amounting to 
EUR 11.0 million and one trade payable totalling EUR 10.0 
were posted in the accounts anew, since the original en-
tries were recorded with the sales agent as contractual 
partner, but should have been attributed to the customer 

or supplier (cf. Chapter 2.7 of the Appendix for further de-
tails). 

During the course of the investigations conducted, there 
has been nothing to confirm either the alleged round-trip-
ping without economic substance or the allegations of cor-
ruption. Moreover, no facts have emerged that would sub-
stantiate suspicions of money laundering or of the super-
visory authorities being deceived with regard to the grant-
ing of licenses. The authorities in Singapore are currently 
still looking into specific allegations. It cannot be ruled out 
that one or other employees may have committed punish-
able offences. 

In conjunction with its investigations, the law firm Rajah & 
Tann has already formulated initial recommendations, 
some of which the Company has already put into practice, 
such as e.g. stepping up internal controls with greater in-
volvement of the group head office, and introducing more 
extensive training for members of staff. In addition, 
Wirecard has also defined further measures in consulta-
tion with the Supervisory Board, which are being imple-
mented along with Rajah & Tann’s recommendations as 
part of the continuous improvements that are made to 
Wirecard’s Compliance Management System. 

 



 

 

2.6 Risk areas  
The risk areas that are relevant to Wirecard are shown in 
the diagram below. The sequence in which they are pre-
sented, however, does not imply any assessment of the 
probability of occurrence or possible impact of any loss.  

 

 

It should generally be noted that risks currently assigned 
a lower risk value can potentially cause greater damage 
than risks currently assigned a higher risk value. Addi-
tional risks of which Wirecard is currently unaware, or 
which are still gauged as immaterial, could similarly have 
a great impact on the net assets, financial position and 
results of operations, as well as the reputation, of Wire-
card. These include natural hazard risks and other finan-
cial risks (e.g. risks arising from external tax audits). 

2.7 Business risks 
The Wirecard Group defines a business risk as the dan-
ger of a decline in earnings owing to unexpected chang-
es in the volume of business and/or margins, as well as 
corresponding (purchasing) costs. 

Business strategy risks  
Business strategy risk exists in the medium and long-term 
risk of negative effects on the attainment of Wire-card’s 
strategic objectives, for example resulting from changes 
to the business environment conditions, and/or inade-
quate implementation of the Wirecard Group strategy. 

Group strategy is subject to ongoing development as part 
of a structured strategy process that is used as the basis 
for Wirecard AG’s annual planning process. This entails 
defining strategic approaches and guiding principles, as 
well as setting quantitative targets for the Wire-card 
Group, its operating units and Group companies. The re-
sults of this strategy development process are used as the 
basis for a long-term business strategy comprising signif-
icant business activities and target attainment measures. 
Similarly, a risk strategy consistent with this business 
strategy is also determined. 
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In addition, external influencing factors such as market 
and competitive conditions in core markets (e.g. the use 
of cryptocurrencies such as Bitcoin), capital market re-
quirements and regulatory changes, where relevant 
changes may require adaptation of the business strate-
gy, are also continuously monitored. The strategy devel-
opment process comprises the following: planning, im-
plementation, appraisal and adaptation of the strategies. 
To ensure that the implementation of the Group strategy 
is aligned correctly with the business objectives, strategy 
controlling is conducted by means of regular monitoring 
of both quantitative and qualitative targets. 

If Wirecard AG were to fail to efficiently handle changes 
in the conditions found in the business environment or to 
successfully implement the Wirecard Group strategy, 
there is a risk of an immaterial impact on the net assets, 
financial position and results of operations. Due to the 
measures that have been adopted and the experience 
gained over the past few years, the Management Board 
gauges the probability of occurrence as very unlikely and 
generally assumes that the risk is very low. 

Market risk  
Uncertainties relating to the global economy, financial 
markets and political circumstances could negatively im-
pact Wirecard’s net assets, financial position and results 
of operations. 

Legal and regulatory changes in the national and inter-
national environment could have a direct or indirect influ-
ence on the business performance of Wirecard. An in-
creased level of political uncertainty and the increasing 
appeal of populist parties for voters in a number of coun-
tries within the European Union could thus have an ad-
verse impact on European integration. In countries out-
side of the European Union, in which Wirecard is repre-
sented by subsidiaries, there could be far-reaching politi-
cal changes. An escalation in the political risks could have 
unforeseeable political consequences and lead to a situ-
ation where, for example, certain transactions or their 
payment processing is only possible to a limited extent or 
in some countries no longer possible at all. Moreover, 
growth in those emerging markets where Wirecard is ac-
tive could weaken, stagnate or even decrease – resulting 

in a failure to meet business expectations in these coun-
tries which could thus have a direct impact on the planned 
international growth of Wirecard. In addition, the transac-
tion-based business model of Wirecard may indirectly ex-
perience adverse effects due to consumer behaviour. In 
the event of a major deterioration in global economic con-
ditions and a substantial decline in consumer spending, a 
negative impact on the course of business and perfor-
mance of Wirecard may be incurred. Moreover, the pur-
chasing power of consumers may fall, thereby affecting 
the volume of transactions processed by retailers through 
Wirecard.  

The vote by the United Kingdom (“UK“) to leave the Euro-
pean Union (“Brexit”) and the concrete implementation as 
part of an orderly or disorderly exit are creating economic 
uncertainty and will play an important role for the devel-
opment of both regions. Even in the event of a hard exit 
from the EU by the UK and the simultaneous loss of the 
passporting model for institutions based in Great Britain, 
Wirecard does not expect any significant negative impact 
on the Group. As a result of the EU passporting model, 
banks based in an EU member state can provide cross-
border financial services within all EU countries. Solutions 
and strategies for the UK's possible exit scenarios have 
been developed in order to keep the impact on the busi-
ness models of Wirecard and its customers as limited as 
possible. The solutions include, amongst other things, 
transferring existing customer groups and processes to 
other Group companies. In this context, the new company 
Wirecard Luxembourg S.A. was founded. With this new 
company, the Group's own full German banking licence 
and a British e-money licence, Wirecard is prepared for 
corresponding regulatory risks and still expects to be able 
to provide payment services at the current level in future 
both within Great Britain and also the EU. Opportunities 
could arise if competitors of Wirecard do not possess an 
appropriate licensing network and are thus only able to 
conduct their business to a limited extent in the future 
within the EU or Great Britain. The current growth of trade 
and services on the Internet compared with traditional 
bricks and mortar stores could weaken or be reversed and 
thus lead to a decline in Wirecard’s business. 

Due to the fact that our business model is primarily trans-
action-oriented, the introduction and use of products and 



 

 

services provided by Wirecard calls for only a very low 
level of initial investment by most customers. If customers’ 
propensity to spend were to be negatively affected due to 
changes in the overall economic situation, this could im-
pact the business performance of Wirecard. 

Wirecard constantly monitors national and international 
developments in the political, economic and regulatory 
environments, as well as economic trends, so that if these 
factors should change in the short term it can take imme-
diate measures to counter these risks and reduce any 
negative impact as far as possible. 

For this reason, the Management Board gauges the occur-
rence of this market risk as unlikely for the 2019 fiscal year. 
Nevertheless, a moderate impact on the net assets, finan-
cial position and results of operations of Wirecard, as well 
as an increase in the other risks de-scribed in this report, 
cannot be completely excluded. For this reason, the Man-
agement Board gauges this risk as medium. 

Equally, transformational political changes such as the 
limits imposed on the use of cash in India or a significant 
improvement in the global economic situation, combined 
with a marked increase in consumer spending, as well as 
growth in trade and services on the Internet that out-strips 
present expectations, could signify an opportunity for 
Wirecard’s net assets, financial position and results of op-
erations. 

Risks arising from existing customer business  
Existing Wirecard customers could decide to cancel their 
contracts, license no further products, purchase no con-
sulting and training services, or switch to competitor prod-
ucts or services. 

Wirecard generates a significant share of its revenues from 
its extensive portfolio of existing customers. The successful 
integration of the corporate acquisitions made over the pre-
vious years into the corporate network of the Wirecard 
Group has contributed to the positive growth of the portfolio 
of existing customers. 

If a significant number of regular customers were to decide 
to discontinue their business relationships with Wirecard, 
this would have a negative impact on the development of 
its business and also influence the value of the customer 
portfolio. This may result in impairments to recognised cus-
tomer bases. 

For this reason, Wirecard continuously monitors levels of 
customer satisfaction relating to services and products that 
Wirecard offers. 

Given the high level of stability of the existing customer 
business over recent fiscal years and the range of compet-
itive products and services, the Management Board 
gauges the occurrence of this risk, which would have a low 
impact on the net assets, financial position and results of 
operations, as being very unlikely in the 2019 fiscal year. As 
a consequence, and by way of summary, the Management 
Board assumes the existence of a very low associated risk. 

Product development risks  
Ensuring that the portfolio of products and services re-
mains competitive in the long term calls for continuous 
product innovations. New product development is con-
nected with many risks over which Wirecard frequently 
cannot exert any control. 
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Product development must generate customer-oriented 
and reliable products. In particular, corrections to product 
characteristics at a late stage of development, or products 
that fail to address customers or the market, result in con-
siderable expenditure and lead to significant financial dis-
advantages. A trend reversal may also occur on the mar-
ket, rendering Wirecard products unsuitable. Given its 
general positioning as an Application Service Provider 
(ASP), in other words as an outsourcing service provider 
or a provider of white label solutions, Wirecard faces a 
general risk of a trend reversal towards the insourcing of 
development activities and/or the operation of IT infra-
structure. 

Deviations from the planned realisation of projects can 
delay the market roll-out of new products, resulting in both 
opportunity costs and a loss of reputation, or direct claims 
for damages. Additional factors, such as entering new 
market segments and contractually acquiring responsibil-
ity for new products with respect to customers could in-
crease these risks. 

In general, all activities carried out by Wirecard especially 
in the area of “research and development” (see Chapter 
4.) are subject to innovation risk. If Wirecard fails to real-
ise investments made in the area of “research and devel-
opment” for products in line with the market, anticipated 
earnings contributions and related-value added services 
may fall short of expectations. Wirecard counteracts this 
risk with the continuous development of products in line 
with the global megatrends of blockchain technology, ar-
tificial intelligence and the Internet-of-Things. 

Wirecard’s development processes, quality assurance 
processes and operating processes have been integrat-
ed into its Group-wide risk reporting system. Due to regu-
lar quality controls, Wirecard avoids the manufacture of 
faulty products. Wherever possible, and whenever this 
makes sense, Wirecard works hand in hand with its cus-
tomers in order to be able to respond to possible changes 
in requirements at an early stage. Stringent project con-
trolling ensures the compliance of all procedures with in-
ternal Group and external regulatory parameters and en-
sures the highest quality standards in our development 
activities and operations. 

Moreover, a dedicated internal approval process for prod-
uct developments means that the market potential of a 
product is examined and a suitable profit margin based on 
the corporate objectives is ensured when setting prices. 

If Wirecard were to fail to succeed in efficiently managing 
the development of its products, the risk exists that these 
developed products fall short of the expectations re-
quired of them, or that almost no related revenue is gen-
erated. This could have an immaterial impact on the net 
assets, financial position and results of operations during 
the period under review. In light of the stringent quality 
benchmarks in product development, the Management 
Board gauges the occurrence of this risk as very unlikely. 
Wirecard consequently categorises this risk as very low. 

Risks arising from intensified competition  
Given intense competition, technical innovations and sec-
tor consolidation, market shares and revenues could 
shrink. 

Wirecard operates in a market environment character-
ised by intense consolidation amongst its provider base. 
Technical developments for end devices utilised for Inter-
net payments or mobile payments also mean that hard-
ware manufacturers and telecommunication and Internet 
companies are increasingly developing their own pay-
ment solutions and offering them on the market – in some 
cases supported by a large advertising budget. In addi-
tion, smaller payment providers are increasingly entering 
the market with innovative products. These developments 
may have a potentially negative impact on the business 
performance of Wirecard due to increased competition 
from new or stronger rivals. 

Our role as one of the leading European providers of pay-
ment processing and risk management solutions implies 
that Wirecard is itself a driving force behind the current 
movement towards global consolidation, and conse-
quently can play an active role in shaping it. 



 

 

Wirecard is convinced that it can retain its leadership po-
sition on the market through the further successful imple-
mentation of its innovation strategy, the further growth of 
Wirecard and the targeted acquisition of competitors. The 
probability of occurrence for this risk, which may – should 
it materialise – have a low impact on the net assets, finan-
cial position and results of operations, is gauged by the 
Management Board as unlikely in the 2019 fiscal year. As 
a consequence, the Management Board assumes a low 
risk in this instance. 

Equally, the emergence of new market participants may 
also generate opportunities for Wirecard’s net assets, fi-
nancial position and results of operations – for example, 
through new business partners, markets and products. 

2.8 Operational risks  
The Wirecard Group considers operational risks to mean 
the risk of losses resulting from the inappropriateness or 
failure of internal processes and systems, from human er-
ror or from external events which have not already been 
dealt with in other risk areas. 

Personnel risk  
Qualified and motivated employees are critical to sus-
tained business success. The growth of Wirecard’s busi-
ness depends to a decisive degree on our ability to fos-
ter the loyalty of our current employees and also on our 
continuing ability to recruit highly qualified employees in 
the face of intense competition for skilled personnel and 
managers. 

The availability of highly qualified employees, and conse-
quently our ability to adjust our capacities to meet de-
mand, particularly affects the successful realisation of 
projects. Wirecard plans to continue to expand its activi-
ties. Its future success also depends on whether Wire-
card proves sufficiently successful in recruiting highly 
qualified skilled personnel and managers for the compa-
ny. 

If Wirecard cannot effectively manage its personnel re-
sources at its locations, it may be unable to efficiently and 
successfully manage its business. 

A proactive personnel risk management system in place 
within Wirecard ensures that possible risks relating to mo-
tivation, employee attrition and shortages are identified 
and assessed, and – where necessary – suitable 
measures are adopted to mitigate the risk level. As a re-
sult of a proactive personnel policy based on the direc-
tives laid down by the Management Board, profit partici-
pation programmes, advanced vocational training oppor-
tunities and an attractive working environment, Wirecard 
protects itself against the loss of key employees and 
counteracts a possible risk of a lack of motivation. 

Wirecard counters this risk using a targeted personnel 
policy. The recruitment of graduates, young profession-
als and experienced managers is a central element of this 
policy. Alongside attractive career opportunities, the aim 
is to foster the loyalty of employees to Wirecard as an em-
ployer through high levels of innovation, the inter-national 
and intercultural corporate environment and employee 
benefits.  

The positioning of Wirecard as an attractive employer will 
continue to help foster the loyalty of qualified employees 
and attract new personnel. Over the past years, Wirecard 
has experienced only very low employee turn-over 
amongst its managers. Due to the measures that have 
been adopted, Wirecard gauges the occurrence of this 
risk as unlikely. However, an immaterial impact on the net 
assets, financial position and results of operations cannot 
be excluded. For this reason, the Management Board 
gauges the risk for the 2019 fiscal year as very low.. 



 

Consolidated Management Report  III. Forecast and report on opportunities and risks   103 

Project risks  
Projects are generally connected with risks as delays to 
their realisation can result in higher costs and damage to 
reputation, or also to significant contractual penalties. 

The successful realisation of a customer project depends 
on a large number of factors. Although some of these fac-
tors cannot be influenced or can only be partially influ-
enced by Wirecard, they can nevertheless negatively im-
pact the company’s business performance or jeopardise 
the realisation of a customer project through, for example, 
higher project expenditure and/or unexpected delays dur-
ing implementation. 

In addition, damage to the company’s image and claims 
for compensation from customers may be caused by neg-
ative developments during the course of the project at-
tributable directly to Wirecard, for instance due to bottle-
necks in resources. 

Wirecard’s active project risk management and the tar-
geted optimisation of the risk profiles of customer projects 
by experienced project managers at Wirecard serve to 
mitigate project risks. Risk management of customer pro-
jects is fully integrated into Wirecard’s company-wide risk 
reporting system. Important projects at Wirecard can be 
found, in particular, in the area of IT and for the integration 
of the customer portfolios acquired from the Citigroup in 
2017. It is very likely that the allegations against a subsid-
iary in Singapore will have a negative impact on the timely 
closing of particular entities within the integration of the 
customer portfolios (see chapter 2.1 and 2.12). It is con-
sidered likely that these allegations will lead to the late 
issue of individual licences. 

Although customer-specific solutions are implemented for 
some projects, the majority of customer projects involve 
standardised integration methods. For this reason, the 
Management Board gauges the occurrence of this risk as 
unlikely for the 2019 fiscal year given the overall risk struc-
ture of the project portfolio. However, a low impact on 
Wirecard’s net assets, financial position and results of op-
erations cannot be completely excluded. As a conse-
quence, the Management Board assumes a low risk over-
all. 

Risks arising from the use of third-party services and 
technologies  
Parts of Wirecard’s range of products and services call for 
the utilisation of external products and services. Qualita-
tive deficiencies in the products supplied or services ren-
dered, delayed or incomplete deliveries or services, or the 
total failure of these products or services may have a det-
rimental impact on Wirecard’s business performance. 

Changes to the usage rights for third-party software and 
technologies – to the extent that they are integrated into 
Wirecard’s products – may delay both the development 
and market launch of these products, as well as nega-
tively impact their functionality, and may result in the pay-
ment of higher licence fees. 

Furthermore, the risk exists that licences will no longer be 
available in the future for third-party technologies that are 
in use, or that these technologies will no longer be acces-
sible or are not accessible at an acceptable cost. In the 
short term, this may also result in significantly higher de-
velopment costs for the integration of alternative technol-
ogies. 

Wirecard relies on the services of external partners in or-
der to make some of its range of products and services 
available. If a service includes the use of IT systems, there 
is a risk that customer and/or transaction data may be 
misused. If this leads, for example, to any damage being 
sustained by customers, this could not only result in eco-
nomic damage for Wirecard but also damage its reputa-
tion. In contrast, we view the use of cloud services as an 
opportunity – highly available and redundant infra-struc-
tures support the continuous operation of systems and 
protect them as much as possible from possible break-
down.  

Wirecard utilises third parties, in particular, to sell its pre-
paid products. In this regard, Wirecard must monitor the 
reliability of these intermediaries and ensure that they 
comply with the law and directives. Any omissions could 
result in sanctions by the supervisory authorities and also 
– in the form of contractual penalties – by credit card or-
ganisations and other contractual partners. 



 

 

The system of active supplier and sales partner manage-
ment within Wirecard provides far-reaching protection 
against the risks resulting from the use of third-party ser-
vices and technologies. This system includes the targeted 
selection of suppliers according to stringent quality crite-
ria, the integration of suppliers into Wire-card’s quality 
management system, proactive service-level manage-
ment and Wirecard’s comprehensive redundancy con-
cepts. Wirecard selects its sales partners very carefully, 
provides them with ongoing training and monitors their ac-
tivities via random checks. 

Given the protective measures and safeguards de-
scribed above, the Management Board gauges the oc-
currence of this risk as unlikely for the 2019 fiscal year. If 
this risk should materialise, it could have a low impact on 
the net assets, financial position and results of opera-
tions. As a consequence, the Management Board as-
sumes a low overall risk in this instance. 

Risks arising from acquisitions  
Wirecard has acquired various companies or parts of 
companies in the past. If Wirecard were to be unable to 
efficiently integrate existing or future acquisitions, there is 
a risk of a negative effect on Wirecard's business activi-
ties. 

Goodwill has resulted from the consolidation of various 
acquisitions. Wirecard plans to continue to realise some 
of its growth from moderate acquisitions. A negative busi-
ness performance by individual acquisitions could lead to 
a deterioration in the cash flows expected from the ac-
quired company and consequently to a reduction in value 
due to goodwill impairment that would have a negative 
impact on Wirecard’s earnings. 

The integration of acquisitions is generally challenging, as 
it comprises many risks arising from the integration of cus-
tomers, employees, technologies and products. For this 
reason, target companies are always very carefully exam-
ined (in the form of extensive due diligence) by Wirecard 
and advice is sought from consultants in the relevant spe-
cialist areas before acquisitions are realised. As far as 
possible, Wirecard endeavours to obtain warranties relat-
ing to the correctness of information issued by sellers 
about target companies as part of the acquisition process. 

In addition, earnout components will secure expected 
cash flows as far as possible at a later point in time. 

Based on the experience of the successful integration of 
past acquisitions, the Management Board gauges the oc-
currence of this risk in the 2019 fiscal year as very unlikely. 
Nevertheless, an immaterial impact on the net assets, fi-
nancial position and results of operations due to the po-
tential volume of such transactions cannot be excluded. 
As a consequence, Wirecard’s Management Board 
gauges this risk as very low. 

2.9 Information and IT risks 
Wirecard defines information and IT risks as the possibil-
ity that one or several weaknesses in IT systems or soft-
ware will be exploited by a specific threat, causing confi-
dentiality and integrity to be compromised or availability 
to be impaired. 

Risks arising from impermissible publication and 
modification of data  
Despite far-reaching security measures, the risk exists 
that both customer data and internal data are published 
or manipulated in an impermissible manner, thereby gen-
erating losses for Wirecard. 

Due to the nature of its business activities, extensive 
transaction data is held by Wirecard, which includes infor-
mation on both the business activities of corporate cus-
tomers and the spending patterns and credit status of 
consumers. The publication of confidential customer data 
can have a substantial adverse impact on business per-
formance, both through a loss in reputation and direct 
claims for damages or contractual penalties. The falsifi-
cation of customer data may have a negative impact on 
Wirecard’s business performance, through both a direct 
cash outflow due to erroneous payments made during the 
course of payment transactions of Wirecard Bank AG, and 
lost revenues due to incorrect statements in other busi-
ness areas. 
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A security concept based on the industry standard PCI-
DSS (Payment Card Industry – Data Security Standards) 
that is compulsory across the Group, directives on han-
dling customer data, extensive quality assurance 
measures in the field of product development, as well as 
comprehensive technological backup and protective 
measures such as monitoring and early warning sys-
tems, all already serve to effectively counteract the risk of 
publication or falsification of customer data at the early 
stages of an attack being prepared. Wirecard Technolo-
gies GmbH is certified according to the PCI-DSS stand-
ard. In addition, Wirecard counteracts internal misuse 
through a closed concept, starting with the selection of 
employees and a stringent “need-to-know” principle, 
through to the monitoring of all data access events. In 
close cooperation with Wirecard’s Data Protection Of-
ficer, experts ensure that personal data is processed 
solely in accordance with the rules and regulations of the 
applicable data protection laws. Moreover, Wirecard ar-
ranges for third parties, who in turn are subject to a non-
disclosure agreement, to audit its procedures and infra-
structure on an ongoing basis in order to detect any secu-
rity loopholes, amongst other things. 

If Wirecard were to fail to sufficiently safeguard confiden-
tial internal data, for example about future products, tech-
nologies or strategies, there could be a negative impact 
on business performance due to the possible publication 
of confidential information about future stra-tegic activities 
or through product defects as a result of the falsification 
of internal data. Wirecard counters the risk of the publica-
tion of internal confidential data, for example, concerning 
future products, technologies or strategies, through the in-
troduction of security standards that are binding across 
the Group and guidelines relating to internal and external 
communication, as well as through extensive protective 
measures and technological safeguards. 

The General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) came 
into force on 25 May 2018. This regulation from the Euro-
pean Union standardises the rules for the processing of 
personal data by private companies and public authori-
ties. As well as additional amendments to the rules, the 
regulation also increased the possible fines for data pro-
tection violations. The maximum fine for particularly seri-
ous violations is now EUR 20.0 million or 4% of global rev-
enue in the previous fiscal year, depending on which fig-
ure is higher.  

Due to the security measures that have been imple-
mented, the Management Board gauges the occurrence 
of this risk in the 2019 fiscal year as unlikely. However, 
Wirecard cannot fully exclude a considerable impact on 
its reputation, as well as on its net assets, financial posi-
tion and results of operations, and thus assumes a me-
dium risk in this instance. 

Risks arising from the structure and operation of 
information systems  
The risk exists that previously undiscovered security loop-
holes are exploited in the information systems developed 
and deployed by Wirecard. 

Information technology represents a strategic factor for 
success in Wirecard’s business activities. The quality and 
availability of information systems and Wirecard’s ability 
to respond speedily, flexibly and in a cost-efficient manner 
to changing market requirements are critical to its finan-
cial and business success. System outages, problems 
with quality or delays in developing or rolling out new 
products as a result of structural deficiencies in IT sys-
tems can have a significant negative impact on business 
performance. Attacks could result in the abuse of IT sys-
tems and a reduction in the availability of Wire-card’s ser-
vices and products. The insufficient availability of IT sys-
tems could result in possible claims for damages from 
customers, reduce customer satisfaction and have a neg-
ative impact on business performance. 



 

 

When designing its information systems, Wirecard relies 
on modular and standardised technologies from re-
nowned providers. Due to flexible processes and short 
product development cycles, the IT department at the 
company is justified in its role as a pioneer of new busi-
ness models and facilitates the rapid market rollout of new 
products. A redundant infrastructure with high avail-ability, 
such as e.g. in computer centres and the cloud, facilitates 
the continuous operation of the Group’s systems and 
largely protects them from possible downtimes, for exam-
ple as a result of sabotage. An extensive quality manage-
ment system ensures that the quality standards neces-
sary for the development and operation of banking-related 
IT systems are met. Continuous investment in the com-
pany’s infrastructure also secures the future performance 
capabilities of the IT systems. 

Even though successful attacks on IT systems or mis-
takes by employees cannot be excluded in principle, the 
Management Board gauges the occurrence of this risk in 
the 2019 fiscal year as unlikely. For this reason, Wire-card 
cannot fully exclude a moderate impact on its repu-tation, 
as well as on its net assets, financial position and results 
of operations. Overall, the Management Board assumes 
a medium risk in this instance.  

2.10 Financial Risks  
Exchange rate risk 
Currency risk derives from Wirecard’s foreign currency 
positions and potential changes to corresponding ex-
change rates. 

Currency risks exist, in particular, where assets, liabilities 
and revenues exist or arise in a currency other than the 
local currency of the company. This increasingly impacts 
the “Payment Processing & Risk Management” and “Ac-
quiring & Issuing” segments, which transact a substantial 
part of their revenues in foreign currencies (mainly USD 
and GBP). A general risk exists with respect to the earn-
ings of Wirecard that are to be reported in euros if there 
is a weakening in the relevant foreign currency exchange 
rates. Equally, an increase in such exchange rates repre-
sents an opportunity. 

In these segments, both receivables from and liabilities to 
retailers, banks and payment providers exist in foreign 
currencies. In order to avoid currency risk, the Group 
Treasury department tries to ensure that receivables and 
liabilities are held in the same currencies and at the same 
levels whenever possible. Foreign currency positions are 
also monitored continuously and surpluses and shortfalls 
are offset where required. Risks that cannot be compen-
sated for in this process are hedged by the deployment of 
financial derivatives following an individual analysis. The 
use of derivative financial instruments is carried out sub-
ject to stringent controls based on mechanisms and uni-
form directives defined centrally. No forward exchange 
transactions or currency options are deployed with spec-
ulative intentions. If no hedging takes place, the residual 
risks of exchange rate fluctuations may influence 
Wirecard’s earnings that are to be reported in euros. 

In addition, currency risks exist for major M&A transac-
tions not processed in euros where there is a significant 
time period between the signing of the contract and the 
closing of the contract. The length of this period and any 
special events that may occur during it, such as possible 
political realignments due to elections, could influence the 
currency risk.  
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In the case of M&A transactions, Wirecard concludes the 
overwhelming majority of its transactions in euros and 
thus avoids, wherever possible, currency risk. If this is not 
possible for individual transactions, Wirecard uses a com-
prehensive risk analysis to check whether it is sensible to 
hedge the currency exchange rate for the period required 
for the fulfilment of the contract (using for example so-
called “deal contingent hedges”) to minimise the risk. As 
Wirecard does not deploy currency forward and option 
transactions for speculative purposes, the conclusion of 
the forward contract is contingent in these cases on the 
closing of the underlying M&A transaction. 

There is no guarantee that the measures that have been 
taken will prove successful in all instances and that an im-
material impact on Wirecard’s net assets, financial posi-
tion and results of operations will not arise. Due to the 
monitoring and control measures that have been adopted, 
the Management Board gauges the occurrence of this risk 
as unlikely and overall assumes a very low risk. 

Interest-rate risks  
Interest rate fluctuations reflecting changes to market in-
terest rates could negatively affect Wirecard’s operat-ing 
activities. 

Wirecard has substantial liquidity at its disposal that is in-
vested in demand and fixed-term deposits and/or over-
night (call money) deposits with selected banks. The in-
terest receivable on these investments is based on the 
interbank money market interest rate of the respective in-
vestment currency, less a standard banking margin. The 
interbank money market interest rate is subject to fluctu-
ations that may impact realised earnings. As a result of 
the negative interest on deposits for banking in euros (as 
of 31/12/2018: -0.40% p.a.) introduced by the European 
Central Bank (ECB), minor costs for the holding of liquidity 
in euros in bank accounts may be incurred. 

In order to optimise interest income from Wirecard Bank 
AG’s base liquidity, Wirecard has decided to enter into se-
lective short or medium-term securities investments with 
maturities of up to five years. These investments com-
prise collared floaters (variable rate bearer bonds and 
borrower’s note loans from various banks fundamentally 
with a minimum (A-) investment-grade rating and with a 
minimum interest rate) and also individual, selected in-
vestments in portfolios of fixed-interest commercial and 
consumer loans as part of cooperations between 
Wirecard Bank AG and individual FinTech companies. 

As part of debt financing, Wirecard has partially agreed 
fixed interest rates until maturity, or on the basis of 1, 2, 3, 
6, 9 or 12-month EURIBOR, plus a margin agreed with the 
funding banks. 

If Wirecard has financing with variable interest rates 
based on international reference rates (EURIBOR, LI-
BOR), it monitors interest rate changes on an ongoing ba-
sis. When using this type of financing, a decision is made 
for each individual case as to whether and how the inter-
est rate risk should be hedged using suitable instruments. 

An increase in reference interest rates would incur the risk 
of an increase in interest expenses on debt financing. 
Equally, an increase in reference interest rates would re-
sult in an opportunity on the interest income side from ex-
isting bank deposits and securities. 

There is no guarantee that there will not be an immateri-
al impact on the net assets, financial position and results 
of operations of Wirecard. The Management Board 
gauges the occurrence of this risk as unlikely and overall 
assumes a very low risk. 

Liquidity risk  
The risk exists that cash requirements triggered by po-
tential cash flow fluctuations cannot be covered or can 
only be covered at higher cost. 



 

 

Wirecard continually invests substantial amounts of non-
required liquidity in demand deposits, fixed-term deposits 
and overnight (call money) deposits on a short-term basis. 
The base liquidity is invested by Wirecard in both variable-
rate bearer bonds and borrower’s note loans from se-
lected issuers fundamentally with a minimum (A-) invest-
ment-grade rating, and partly with a minimum interest 
rate, and also in a portfolio of fixed-interest commercial 
and consumer loans. Risks may arise due to a liquidity 
shortage on account of mismatches occurring between 
the fixed investment term or the loan period and the time 
at which liquidity is required. 

The variable-rate bearer bonds and borrower’s note loans 
are due to be repaid at maturity at 100.00 percent. If they 
are made available before maturity, a price risk exists (a 
deviation either above or below the 100.00 percent ex-
pected at maturity) depending on changes to the issuer’s 
credit rating, the residual term to maturity and the current 
market interest rate level. 

As only the base liquidity less a substantial security re-
serve is invested for a longer term and the investment in 
the loan portfolio is strictly limited, the Management Board 
gauges the occurrence of this risk as very unlikely and the 
potential impact as moderate on the net assets, financial 
position and results of operations, and overall assumes a 
low risk. 

Further information about financial risks can be found in 
Chapter 7.2 (Notes). 

2.11 Debitor risks 
Wirecard understands debtor risks to mean possible 
value losses that could be caused by a business partner 
being unable or unwilling to pay. 

Risks from Receivables  
The risk exists of value losses from receivables arising 
from a contract with a business partner (e.g. merchants, 
private and business customers and other institutions and 
acquiring partners). 

Receivables from merchants may arise, for example, from 
chargebacks following merchant insolvency, violations of 
applicable rules and regulations by merchants, or fraud 
on the part of merchants. 

In principle, the risk involved in trade receivables depends 
on the merchant’s business model. There is an increased 
risk where there is no direct temporal link between goods 
supplied or services rendered and the transaction, in 
other words, where the goods or services are to be pro-
vided at a later date (e.g. booking of airline tickets or tick-
ets for certain events). As the periods within which 
chargebacks can be realised by the cardholder only com-
mence once the deadline for performance by the retailer 
has elapsed, this temporal decoupling results in an accu-
mulation of open transactions. In the event of retailer in-
solvency, this may result, for example, in the risk of 
chargebacks. 

A violation of the valid rules and regulations by a retailer 
may lead to a credit card organisation calling for penalties 
to be imposed on the retailer. These payments would be 
charged to the retailer by Wirecard on the basis of existing 
agreements. 

Merchants can act fraudulently in various ways and, as a 
result, harm Wirecard in its role as an acquirer or as the 
party engaged in the payment process in some other role. 
Some examples include fraud in relation to credit notes, 
fraudulent insolvency, submitting third-party payment rec-
ords, reutilisation of card data and offering bogus services 
to end customers. 

In order to counteract the risk of business partners of 
Wirecard defaulting on their contractual payment obliga-
tions, they are subjected to a comprehensive assessment 
of relevant data, such as their credit rating, liquidity, mar-
ket positioning, management experience and other case-
by-case criteria before the Group enters into a transaction 
with them. This also applies to the review of business re-
lationships with commercial banks, acquiring partners 
and retailers. Moreover, once an account has been estab-
lished, all business relationships are continually moni-
tored for suspicious features or possible fraud patterns. 
Payment flows are monitored on a regular basis and out-
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standing receivables are continually tracked by the com-
pany’s internal debtor and liquidity management system. 
Depending on the risk factors, Wirecard also takes retailer 
default risk into account through individual reserves or, al-
ternatively, delayed payment to retailers, as well as 
through payment commitments from banks or insurance 
companies. All measures are adjusted on a regular basis 
thanks to close monitoring of retailer business operations. 

The predominant share of receivables results from the ac-
quiring business. Transactions in acquiring are processed 
either via licensed acquirers belonging to Wirecard or via 
external acquiring partners. In both cases, Wirecard is 
subject to the main opportunities and risks associated 
with the transactions. Accordingly, receivables are due 
from credit card organisations for acquiring via the li-
censed acquirers who belong to Wirecard or are due from 
the external acquiring partners if they have processed the 
transactions. Wirecard’s receivables result from payment 
delays and the security reserve retained by the acquiring 
partner. The reserve held by the acquirer serves, as is 
customary in the sector, as a hedge against those finan-
cial risks resulting from the processing of the transactions. 
The reserve typically has a revolving character and exists 
for the length of the business relationship. The free liquid-
ity invested in demand deposits and overnight (call 
money) deposits on a short-term basis, fixed-term depos-
its and bank bearer bonds could also be jeopardised if 
these credit institutions suffer insolvency or financial diffi-
culties. Wirecard takes account of such risk through both 
stringent checks on the total amount of such deposits and 
a full review of the counterparties. In addition to specific 
creditworthiness and economic data for the respective 
counterpart, external ratings are also included in the re-
view by Wirecard. 

The investments by Wirecard in portfolios of commercial 
and consumer loans could be endangered by insolvency 
or financial difficulties experienced by counterparties. 
Wirecard takes account of such risk through both limiting 
the overall level of investment and also by setting strin-
gent lending criteria. Furthermore, Wirecard transfers part 
of the default risk to cooperation partners. 

In individual cases, Wirecard Bank AG directly issues 
loans to selected strategic partners on the basis of a risk 

assessment. Wirecard takes account of any possible risk 
by strictly limiting the individual investments, the overall 
level of the investment and also by setting stringent lend-
ing criteria. Further risks may exist due to cross-border 
receivables. For example, it may be impossible to realise 
existing receivables, or only do so with difficulty, as a re-
sult of different statutory regulations in other countries (re-
garding foreclosure, for instance). Similarly, a deteriora-
tion in the general economic conditions in individual coun-
tries – for example, as a result of political and social un-
rest, nationalisation and expropriation, non-recognition of 
foreign debts by the state, foreign exchange regulations, 
and the devaluation or depreciation of local currencies – 
could have a negative impact on Wirecard’s receivables 
position and consequently in individual cases on its net 
assets, financial position and results of operations. In par-
ticular, political and social unrest may suddenly lead to the 
destabilisation of a country or economic region that was 
previously considered to be stable. Therefore, significant 
financial investments abroad made as part of the inor-
ganic growth of Wirecard, for example, could be neutral-
ised by negative developments in these countries. Even 
though Wirecard investigates the opportunities and risks 
in a particular foreign market using internal and external 
risk analyses of the country, there can be no guarantees 
in individual cases surrounding the political situation in 
this country and its social, economic and legal environ-
ment, or about any expected future developments. 

Wirecard takes account of such risks by stipulating the 
applicable law and place of jurisdiction in contracts wher-
ever possible. Moreover, receivables are also consistently 
collected in the international environment using the re-
quired measures while appropriate securities are agreed 
with contractual partners. There is nevertheless no guar-
antee that the measures that have been taken will prove 
successful in all instances. In accordance with the consid-
erations in chapter 7.2 in the notes of the consolidated 
financial statements, we remain cautious and assume an 
impact on Wirecard’s net assets, financial position and re-
sults of operations that could reach a significant level. Due 
to the monitoring and control measures that have been 
adopted, the Management Board gauges the occurrence 
of this risk as very unlikely. Overall, Wirecard’s Manage-
ment Board assumes a medium risk in this instance. 



 

 

2.12 Legal and regulatory risks  
Regulatory risks 
Current and future promulgations concerning regulatory 
conditions and non-compliance with them could nega-
tively affect the business performance of Wirecard. 

Wirecard understands legal and regulatory risks to mean 
the possible impact on business performance of a change 
to or non-compliance with the national and/or international 
legal and regulatory conditions for payment systems, the 
development and provision of software or the use of the 
Internet.  

Wirecard provides payment processing services and pay-
ment methods for a wide variety of goods and services 
both nationally and internationally. In addition to the regu-
lations and laws for capital markets and public limited 
companies that apply to Wirecard, statutory and regula-
tory requirements for payment systems and payment 
products consequently impact the company’s business 
performance in all countries in which Wirecard operates. 
These compliance requirements can manifest them-
selves, for example, in anti-corruption regulations or the 
equity requirements for banks in accordance with the 
Capital Requirements Regulation (CRR). The legal and 
regulatory requirements for Wirecard generally increase 
through the continuous expansion in licences for the issu-
ing of card instruments and payment acceptance in se-
lected countries. However, the legal and regulatory condi-
tions and risks that apply to the products and services of-
fered by Wirecard's customers – in other words, for the 
most part the retailers and service providers operating on 
the Internet – also have a direct or indirect bearing on our 
business performance. Contractual conditions and issues 
relating to tax law are of particular significance in the 
cross-border segment. The expertise necessary for as-
sessing day-to-day operations is possessed by 
Wirecard's qualified employees. To further mitigate risks, 
Wirecard enlists the services of external legal and tax 
consultants when dealing with complex issues. 

The underlying legal and regulatory conditions have a ma-
terial impact on product design and the organisation of 
sales processes and sales structures. Future measures 
brought in by legislators, or a stricter interpretation of ex-
isting acts or regulations by courts or authorities, could 

significantly restrict the sales of various products – espe-
cially prepaid products. The risk exists that it may no 
longer be permissible to offer specific products or to offer 
them in their current form. 

In particular, political and social unrest may suddenly lead 
to the destabilisation of a country or economic region that 
was previously considered to be stable. This may lead to 
the permanent deterioration of the framework conditions 
through to a ban on certain business models. 

In parallel, statutory regulations governing the use of the 
Internet or guidelines concerning the development or pro-
vision of software and/or services can differ profoundly 
both on a national and international scale. For instance, 
customers in the field of online pharmacies and gambling 
are subject to a high degree of national or international 
regulation. The result may be that certain transactions or 
the processing of payments online may only be possible 
to a limited extent or not at all, depending on the countries 
in question. Wirecard counteracts the associated risks to 
its business activities by cooperating closely with regional 
or specialised law firms that provide assistance both in 
launching new products and with ongoing business pro-
cesses and business relations. 
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Wirecard perceives compliance with national and interna-
tional legislation as indispensable for sustained business 
development and places a high priority on meeting all the 
relevant regulatory requirements as they apply both to in-
ternal operations and to its customers. Moreover, 
Wirecard makes every effort to maintain a customer struc-
ture that is diversified, both regionally and with regard to 
its operations, in order to limit the risk to Wirecard’s busi-
ness activities and earnings deriving from changes to un-
derlying legal conditions and regulations. 

In Wirecard’s business areas, risks deriving from regula-
tory changes or non-compliance with these changes that 
may even have a considerable impact on net assets, fi-
nancial position and results of operations, as well as on 
the company’s reputation, cannot generally be excluded. 
However, Wirecard assumes a risk occurrence as very 
unlikely from today’s perspective. Overall, Wirecard’s 
Management Board gauges this risk as medium. 

Risks from contractual violations  
The risk exists that existing contractual relationships are 
terminated due to contractual obligations not being ful-
filled, not being fulfilled on time, or not being fulfilled to 
their full extent, which will have a negative impact on the 
business performance of Wirecard. 

Wirecard Bank AG is a member or licence holder of the 
credit card companies MasterCard and Visa, as well as 
JCB International Co. Ltd., and has licences for both issu-
ing cards to private customers and retailer acquiring. 
Wirecard Bank AG also holds licences for acquiring for 
American Express, UnionPay and Discover/Diners Club 
and is a contractual partner of Universal Air Travel Plan 
(UATP), Inc. for issuing and acquiring. In the notional 
event of termination or cancellation of these license 
agreements, there would be a considerable impact on the 
business activities of Wirecard or Wirecard Bank AG. 

Wirecard has, in some cases, used borrowing to finance 
the acquisition of companies or parts of companies. The 
Management Board has concluded credit agreements for 
the realisation of this strategy. In these agreements, 
Wirecard has made standard undertakings to meet cer-
tain covenants. In addition, as part of the standard con-
tractual conditions applied by the banks, a restriction has 
been imposed on Wirecard’s ability to encumber or sell 
assets, acquire other companies or participating interests, 
or perform conversions. Wirecard fully complies with 
these contractual terms. The Management Board does 
not believe that these contractual conditions will have a 
negative impact on Wirecard’s business activities. 

If Wirecard were to be unable to fully comply with its con-
tractual obligations the risk exists of an impact that could 
reach a significant level. Due to constant communication 
with the contractual partners and continuous monitoring 
of compliance with the contractual terms, the Manage-
ment Board nevertheless regards the occurrence of this 
risk as very unlikely and consequently assumes the exist-
ence of a medium risk overall. 

Litigation risks  
As reported in previous year, a lawsuit was brought 
against the company, and against a specific Group com-
pany, at the Munich Regional Court I in relation to out-
standing payments for an IT project in April 2015. As 
Wirecard has accumulated corresponding reserves to 
the amount of the calculated risk, the Management Board 
assumes a potential immaterial impact on Wire-card’s 
net assets, financial position and results of operations. At 
this point in time, Wirecard believes that losing this case 
is likely.  



 

 

As reported in previous year, out-of-court claims were 
made against the company, and against a specific Group 
company, in August 2015 for the payment of security re-
serves. These claims are challenged by counterclaims 
from Wirecard for the payment of contractual penalties. 
As Wirecard AG has secured corresponding assets of the 
claimant to the amount of the calculated risk, the Manage-
ment Board assumes a potential immaterial impact on the 
Wirecard Group’s net assets, financial position and re-
sults of operations. At this point in time, Wirecard AG be-
lieves that losing this case is unlikely. 

An insolvency administrator for a former IT service pro-
vider is pursuing the enforcement of a claim against a 
company in the Wirecard Group due to a confession of 
judgement from 2014. Wirecard has submitted an appeal 
against the enforcement on the basis that the claim has 
already been fulfilled. The chances of the appeal against 
the enforcement being successful are thus considered 
good. Even if Wirecard loses the case and the claim is 
enforced, Wirecard can demand reimbursement of the 
claim from an entity affiliated with the claimant on the ba-
sis of a cooperation agreement. As Wirecard has accu-
mulated corresponding reserves to the amount of the cal-
culated risk, the Management Board assumes a potential 
immaterial impact on Wirecard’s net assets, financial po-
sition and results of operations. At this point in time, 
Wirecard believes that losing this case is unlikely. 

A merchant has sued Wirecard or a group entity for con-
tractual damages. The ground of the lawsuit is an alleged 
breach of duties under the credit card acceptance agree-
ment. As Wirecard has accumulated corresponding re-
serves to the amount of the calculated risk, the Manage-
ment Board assumes a potential immaterial impact on 
Wire-card’s net assets, financial position and results of 
operations. At this point in time, Wirecard believes that 
losing this case is very likely.  

In the insolvency proceedings dealing with the assets of 
a cooperation partner of a Group company, Wirecard has 
registered outstanding receivables against the coopera-
tion partner on the insolvency schedule. The insolvency 
administrator has entered outstanding counterclaims from 
the cooperation agreement against Wirecard. Wirecard 
disputes the due dates of the counterclaims because they 
were dependent on the participation of the cooperation 
partner. Wirecard has offset these claims where possible 
in accordance with insolvency law. As Wirecard AG has 
accumulated corresponding reserves to the amount of the 
calculated risk, the Management Board assumes a poten-
tial immaterial impact on Wirecard’s net assets, financial 
position and results of operations. At this point in time, 
Wirecard believes that losing this case is very likely. 

A company in France has filed a lawsuit against a com-
pany in the Wirecard Group for the cessation of use of a 
trademark and for damages.  Wirecard disputes the al-
leged infringement of trade mark rights. As Wirecard AG 
has accumulated corresponding reserves to the amount 
of the calculated risk, the Management Board assumes a 
potential immaterial impact on the Wirecard Group’s net 
assets, financial position and results of operations. At this 
point in time, Wirecard believes that losing this case is 
likely. 

Furthermore, the company and individual Group compa-
nies are defendants or participants in other litigation or ar-
bitration proceedings. On the basis of information availa-
ble today, these proceedings are not of relevance to the 
company. Even when considered together, the impact on 
Wirecard’s net assets, financial position and results of op-
erations is only considered to be immaterial. 
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As a result of the loss in value of the company's shares in 
relation to the summary of the investigations in Asia pre-
sented in chapter 2.5 of this section, there were also 
losses in value in the USA for unsponsored American de-
pository receipts issued by third parties. On the basis of 
these events, a class action lawsuit is pending in Califor-
nia, USA, to receive compensation for the losses in value 
of the unsponsored American depository receipts. The 
lawsuit is in its early stages and could be joined by other 
claimants. The outcome of the lawsuit is difficult to predict 
at this early stage because the admissibility and also the 
justification for the lawsuit are under dispute and the ex-
tent to which other claimants will join the lawsuit cannot 
be predicted. In addition, there are ongoing investigations 
against Wirecard employees in Singapore whose final re-
sults are currently unknown.  

Certain former minority shareholders of an acquired 
Wirecard group entity in India (Hermes) in 2015 have 
brought two claims in England against previous co-share-
holders and Wirecard AG. The claims are based on the 
allegation that the former minority shareholders hadn’t re-
ceived the true value of the shares sold by them during 
the Hermes restructure in 2015. It is currently not possible 
to make a reliable statement about the further process 
and outcome of the claims.  

An Indian company has brought a claim in India against, 
inter alia, Wirecard AG in March 2019. The claim is based 
on the allegation of having caused the claimant financial 
disadvantages. Based on the current assessment, the 
factual basis for the claim seems to be incorrect. At this 
point in time, it is not possible to make a reliable statement 
about the further process and outcome of the claims.  

In summary, risks having up to a moderate impact on the 
Wirecard Group’s net assets, financial position and re-
sults of operations arising from current litigation cases 
cannot be completely excluded. The Management Board 
of Wirecard gauges the occurrence of this risk as very un-
likely and generally assumes that the risk is low overall. 

2.13 Other risks  
Reputation risk  
The risk exists that the trust and confidence of custom-
ers, business partners, employees and investors is ad-
versely impacted by a publicised report on a transaction, 
business partner or business practice. 

In particular, this risk arises from the intentional dissemi-
nation of false information, breach of contract by cus-
tomers, misguided information, as well as communica-
tions by any dissatisfied employees or customers result-
ing in an adverse impact on the company’s reputation. 
Other risks described in this report can also impact on 
Wirecard’s reputation. 

Wirecard is aware of this risk and therefore continually re-
views the statements on its products, as well as re-ports 
on Wirecard in the market (print media, television, Inter-
net, forums, etc.), in order to quickly take suitable coun-
termeasures where necessary. Furthermore, the registra-
tion of Internet domains with similar names that could po-
tentially be used with fraudulent intent or to impair the rep-
utation of the company are monitored in collaboration with 
a renowned external service provider, as is any misuse of 
the Wirecard logo. 

As a result of the reports of the summary of the investiga-
tions in Asia into alleged irregularities in the accounting of 
subsidiaries in Asia presented in chapter 2.5 of this sec-
tion, there is a possibility of a negative impact on the trust 
placed in the company. The possibility of this having a 
negative impact on the acquisition of new customers, 
business partners, employees or investors cannot be ex-
cluded. 



 

 

The quantification of reputation risk is extremely difficult 
due to the multitude of potential loss scenarios. If Wire-
card were to fail to rapidly counter the communication of 
erroneous information or misguided information, for ex-
ample, there is a risk of a low impact on Wirecard’s net 
assets, financial position and results of operations, as well 
as a danger that other risks described in this report will be 
exacerbated. Despite the numerous pre-ventative 
measures that have been taken, Wirecard’s Management 
Board gauges the occurrence of this risk as likely and as-
sesses the overall reputation risk as medium. 

2.14 Summary of overall risk  
Despite its continuing growth, Wirecard was able to keep 
the overall risk structure stable in the period under review 
approximately at the same level as in the previous year. 
As a result of the ongoing optimisation of the risk manage-
ment system, particularly with regard to managing the de-
velopment of the volume and complexity of the busi-ness, 
which was closely modelled on acknowledged industry 
standards and the implementation of a multitude of risk-
minimising measures, it proved possible to ensure that 
none of the risks identified within the scope of the Group-
wide risk management system fall – in terms of their prob-
abilities of occurrence and impact – within the category of 

risks likely to jeopardise Wirecard as a going concern, ir-
respective of whether they are considered individually or 
in their entirety. 

As far as the total number of identified risks is con-cerned, 
63 (PY: 63) percent of all risks were classified as “low” or 
“very low”, while 37 (PY: 37) percent of all risks were clas-
sified as “medium”. No risk was classified as “high” or 
“very high”. 

Wirecard’s Management Board remains confident that the 
Group’s profitability forms a solid foundation for fu-ture 
business development and provides the requisite re-
sources to allow the Group to pursue available oppor-tu-
nities. Given its leading position on the market, com-mit-
ted employees, strengths in innovative technology and 
structured processes for the early identification of risks, 
the Management Board is confident that it can counter the 
challenges arising from the aforementioned risks at all 
times. 

In the area of risk management, Wirecard thus considers 
itself well prepared to meet the challenges it will face in 
the 2019 fiscal year.  
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3. Overall statement on the Group’s expected
development (outlook)

Due to our outstanding market position and comprehen-
sive range of solutions, we will benefit sustainably from 
the accelerating trend towards the digitalisation of busi-
ness processes across all sectors. 

Wirecard enables its customers to accept globally and lo-
cally relevant payment methods and establishes the con-
nections to banking networks in the local region. At the 
same time, our technology helps to minimise fraud and 
risk for retailers. Comprehensive data-driven value-added 
services, such as real-time analyses and digital financial 
services, are distinguishing characteristics of our solu-
tions and offer additional potential for generating revenue 
for retailers and for Wirecard. We will further expand our 
existing licences for the issuing of card instruments and 
payment acceptance in selected countries, while striving 
to acquire additional licences and pushing forward the ex-
pansion of our digital platform solution. As well as the con-
tinuous expansion of the core feature of the digital 
Wirecard platform – global acquiring and issuing services 

– and linking these services to create completely new dig-
ital processes, Wirecard AG will also increase its value
added over the next few years.

In the 2019 fiscal year, we expect EBITDA of between 
EUR 740 million and EUR 800 million. The annual result 
for 2019 for the AG at individual company level is expected 
to be at a similar level to the previous year's result. This 
forecast is based on, amongst other things, the continued 
dynamic growth of the global e-commerce market, the 
trend towards digitalisation in bricks and mortar retailing, 
the acquisition of new customers, cross-selling effects 
with existing customers and the continuous expansion of 
the value-added chain to include valuable additional ser-
vices such as data analytics, loyalty programmes and fi-
nancial services including loans. As a result of the contin-
uously rising number of customer relationships and grow-
ing transaction volumes, we expect further economies of 
scale from our transaction-oriented business model. 

Aschheim near Munich, 24 April 2019 

Wirecard AG, Management Board 

Dr. Markus Braun  Alexander von Knoop Jan Marsalek Susanne Steidl 
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Consolidated statement of financial position 

Assets 

in EUR million Notes 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 1 Jan 2017 

adjusted* adjusted* 

I. Non-current assets

1. Intangible assets (3.1.),(2.2.) 

Goodwill 705.9 675.8 534.9 

Customer relationships 452.1 484.9 392.3 

Internally-generated intangible assets 138.2 120.0 99.2 

Other intangible assets 113.3 109.3 81.7 

1,409.5 1,390.0 1,108.1 

2. Property, plant and equipment (3.2.),(2.2.) 81.5 57.5 44.7 

3. Investments accounted for using the equity method (3.3.) 14.0 14.6 14.8 

4. Financial and other assets / interest-bearing
securities (3.4.),(2.3.) 413.6 310.2 216.2 

5. Tax credits

Deferred tax assets (3.5.),(2.4.) 10.8 9.1 2.7 

Total non-current assets 1,929.4 1,781.4 1,386.4 

II. Current assets

1. Inventories and work in progress (3.6.),(2.2.) 10.6 13.3 4.5 

2. Receivables of the acquiring business (3.7.),(2.3.) 684.9 442.0 402.4 

3. Trade and other receivables (3.8.),(2.3.) 357.4 274.7 190.2 

4. Tax credits (3.9.),(2.4.) 

Tax refund entitlements (3.9.) 13.1 11.0 9.4 

5. Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits (3.10.) 139.6 109.1 156.5 

6. Cash and cash equivalents (3.11.),(6.) 2,719.8 1,901.3 1,332.6 

Total current assets 3,925.5 2,751.4 2,095.6 

Total assets 5,854.9 4,532.8 3,482.1 

* Some of the amounts disclosed differ from the amounts in the consolidated financial statements of fiscal year 2017 due to adjustments made in 

accordance with IAS 8 (see Note 2.7).
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Equity and liabilities         

in EUR million Notes 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 1 Jan 2017 

      adjusted* adjusted* 

I. Equity (4.)       

1. Subscribed capital (4.1.) 123.6 123.6 123.6 

2. Capital reserve (4.2.) 494.7 494.7 494.7 

3. Retained earnings (4.3.) 1,375.7 1,074.1 837.8 

4. Other components of equity (4.4.) –71.2 –52.3 27.4 

Total equity   1,922.7 1,640.0 1,483.4 

II. Liabilities (4.),(2.2.)       

1. Non-current liabilities (4.5.),(2.3.)       

Non-current interest-bearing liabilities   1,348.7 754.8 579.5 

Other non-current liabilities   163.8 85.4 31.4 

Deferred tax liabilities   80.1 76.9 59.7 

Total non-current liabilities   1,592.6 917.1 670.6 

2. Current liabilities (4.6.),(2.3.)       

Liabilities of the acquiring business   651.9 422.6 404.8 

Trade payables   63.4 66.1 23.3 

Interest-bearing liabilities   117.4 311.6 15.1 

Other provisions   18.5 2.4 3.9 

Other liabilities   186.6 151.5 119.5 

Customer deposits from banking operations   1,263.0 973.2 734.0 

Tax provisions (2.4.) 38.9 48.2 27.4 

Total current liabilities   2,339.6 1,975.7 1,328.0 

Total liabilities   3,932.2 2,892.8 1,998.6 

Total equity and liabilities   5,854.9 4,532.8 3,482.1 

* Some of the amounts disclosed differ from the amounts in the consolidated financial statements of fiscal year 2017 due to adjustments made in 

accordance with IAS 8 (see Note 2.7) 

  



Consolidated income statement 

in EUR million Notes 1 Jan 2018 – 31 Dec 2018 1 Jan 2017 – 31 Dec 2017 

adjusted* 

Revenues (5.1.),(2.2.) 2,016.2 1,488.6 

Own work capitalised (5.2.) 45.1 45.3 

Cost of materials (5.3.) 1,090.0 788.8 

Gross profit 971.2 745.2 

Personnel expenses (5.4.) 234.7 186.0 

Other operating expenses (5.5.) 157.1 160.4 

impairment losses of financial 
assets (5.6.) 31.2 n/a 

Other operating income (5.7.) 12.7 11.8 

Share of profit or loss from 
associates (at equity) (1.1.),(3.3.) –0.5 –0.2 

EBITDA 560.5 410.3 

Amortisation/depreciation (5.8.) 122.0 98.7 

EBIT ** 438.5 311.5 

Financial result (5.9.) –29.0 –18.2 

Other financial income 20.0 15.2 

Financial expenses 49.0 33.4 

Earnings before tax ** 409.4 293.3 

Income tax expense (5.10.) 62.1 37.3 

Earnings after tax ** (5.11.) 347.4 256.1 

Earnings per share (basic and 
diluted) in EUR (5.11.) 2.81 2.07 

Average shares outstanding (basic 
and diluted) (5.11.),(4.1.) 123,565,586 123,565,586 

EBITDA 560.5 410.3 

Amortisation and depreciation 
(M&A adjusted)*** (5.8.) 83.4 57.9 

EBIT adjusted ** 477.1 352.4 

Amortisation and depreciation 
(M&A related) (5.8.) 38.7 40.9 

EBIT ** 438.5 311.5 

* Some of the amounts disclosed differ from the amounts in the consolidated financial statements of fiscal year 2017 due to adjustments made in 

accordance with IAS 8 (see Note 2.7)

** Attributable entirely to the shareholders of the parent company 

*** Adjusted by amortisation of assets which result from business combinations and acquired customer relationships (M&A related)  
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Consolidated statement of comprehensive income 

in EUR million 1 Jan 2018 – 
31 Dec 2018 

1 Jan 2017 – 
31 Dec 2017 

    adjusted* 

Earnings after tax 347.4 256.1 

Items to be reclassified to profit or loss     

Change from currency translation differences –13.6 –79.0 

Revaluation of available-for-sale financial assets with no effect on profit or loss 0.0 4.1 

therein: tax effects 0.0 –0.1 

Cash flow hedge 0.0 –4.8 

therein: tax effects 0.0 –1.8 

Recycled to the income statement 0.0 0.0 

Other comprehensive income, net of income taxes –13.6 –79.7 

Total comprehensive income 333.8 176.3 

* Some of the amounts disclosed differ from the amounts in the consolidated financial statements of fiscal year 2017 due to adjustments made in 

accordance with IAS 8 (see Note 2.7) 

 

  



Consolidated statement of changes in equity 

            

Subscribed capital 
Nominal value/number of  

shares issued 

Capital 
reserve 

Retained 
earnings 

Revaluation 
reserve 

Translation 
reserve 

Cash flow 
hedge 

reserve 

Total con-
solidated 

equity 

  EUR million / 
pieces million EUR million EUR million EUR million EUR million EUR million EUR million 

      adjusted*         

Balance as of 
31 December 2016 123.6 494.7 829.3 1.2 21.4 4.8 1,475.0 

Adjustments in accordance 
with IAS 8 0.0 0.0 8.5 0.0 0.0 0.0 8.5 

Balance as of 1 January 2017 123.6 494.7 837.8 1.2 21.4 4.8 1,483.4 

Earnings after tax 0.0 0.0 256.1 0.0 0.0 0.0 256.1 

Other comprehensive income, 
net of income taxes 0.0 0.0 0.0 4.1 –79.0 –4.8 –79.7 

Total comprehensive income 0.0 0.0 256.1 4.1 –79.0 –4.8 176.3 

Dividends paid 0.0 0.0 –19.8 0.0 0.0 0.0 –19.8 

Balance as of 
31 December 2017 123.6 494.7 1,074.1 5.3 –57.6 0.0 1,640.0 

Effect from initial adoption of 
IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 0.0 0.0 –23.5 –5.3 0.0 0.0 –28.8 

Balance as of 1 January 2018 123.6 494.7 1,050.6 0.0 –57.6 0.0 1,611.2 

Earnings after tax 0.0 0.0 347.4 0.0 0.0 0.0 347.4 

Other comprehensive income, 
net of income taxes 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 –13.6 0.0 –13.6 

Total comprehensive income 0.0 0.0 347.4 0.0 –13.6 0.0 333.8 

Dividends paid 0.0 0.0 –22.2 0.0 0.0 0.0 –22.2 

Balance as of 
31 December 2018 123.6 494.7 1,375.7 0.0 –71.2 0.0 1,922.8 

Notes on equity under (4.) 

* Some of the amounts disclosed differ from the amounts in the consolidated financial statements of fiscal year 2017 due to adjustments made in 

accordance with IAS 8 (see Note 2.7) 
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Consolidated cash flow statement 

in EUR million Notes 1 Jan 2018 – 
31 Dec 2018 

1 Jan 2017 – 
31 Dec 2017 

      adjusted* 

Earnings after tax (5.) 347.4 256.1 

Financial result   29.0 18.2 
Income tax expense   62.1 37.3 
Gain/loss from disposal of non-current assets   6.6 2.1 
Amortisation/depreciation   122.0 98.7 
Change from currency translation differences   –0.7 –1.0 
Change in inventories   2.8 –6.8 
Change in receivables   –344.9 –99.2 
Change in liabilities of the acquiring business and trade payables   226.2 60.3 
Change in other assets and liabilities   82.4 12.0 
Net cash outflow arising from income tax   –62.2 –28.4 
Interest paid excluding interest on loans and finance lease   –4.4 –3.4 
Interest received   0.7 3.4 

Cash flow from operating business before banking operations (6.) 466.9 349.3 
Change in non-current assets of banking operations   33.8 –58.4 
Change in current assets of banking operations   –34.7 35.5 
Change in customer deposits of banking operations   283.6 237.1 
Cash flow from operating business of banking operations   282.7 214.2 
Cash flow from operating activities (6.1.) 749.6 563.5 

Cash outflows for investments in intangible assets   –86.2 –96.2 
Cash outflows for investments in property, plant and equipment   –23.5 –15.0 
Cash outflows for investments in financial assets and  
interest-bearing securities   –115.0 0.0 
Cash inflows from investments in financial assets and interest-bearing securities   2.0 0.0 
Cash inflows from repayment of loans extended   0.0 1.0 
Cash outflows for acquisition of consolidated companies less acquired cash (1.1.),(6.2.) –8.9 –246.8 
Cash flow from investing activities (6.2.) –231.7 –357.1 

Cash outflows for previous years' acquisitions of companies   –29.2 –65.2 
Repayment of lease liabilities   –15.3 –11.7 
Cash inflows from increase of financial liabilities   898.0 495.5 
Cash outflows for expenses from increase of financial liabilities   –8.3 –5.5 
Cash outflows for repayment of financial liabilities   –507.5 –26.1 
Dividends paid   –22.2 –19.8 
Interest paid on loans and finance leases   –12.1 –10.3 

Cash flow from financing activities (6.3.) 303.4 356.9 
Net change in cash and cash equivalents   821.3 563.3 

Exchange-rate- and revaluation-related changes to cash and cash equivalents   –14.6 1.1 

Cash and cash equivalents at start of period   1,895.9 1,331.5 

Cash and cash equivalents at end of period (6.4.) 2,702.5 1,895.9 

* Some of the amounts disclosed differ from the amounts in the consolidated financial statements of fiscal year 2017 due to adjustments made in 

accordance with IAS 8 (see Note 2.7) 



Consolidated cash flow from operating activities 
(adjusted) 

 

in EUR million 1 Jan 2018 – 31 Dec 2018 1 Jan 2017 – 31 Dec 2017 

    adjusted* 

Earnings after tax 347.4 256.1 

Financial result 29.0 18.2 

Income tax expense 62.1 37.3 

Gain/loss from disposal of non-current 
assets 6.6 2.1 

Amortisation/depreciation 122.0 98.7 

Change from currency translation 
differences –0.7 –1.0 

Change in inventories 2.8 –6.8 

Change in receivables –78.5 –53.4 

Change in trade payables –7.0 40.9 

Change in other assets and liabilities 82.4 12.0 

Net cash outflow arising from income tax –62.2 –28.4 

Interest paid excluding interest on loans 
and finance lease –4.4 –3.4 

Interest received 0.7 3.4 

Cash flow from operating activities 
(adjusted) 500.1 375.7 

* Some of the amounts disclosed differ from the amounts in the consolidated financial statements of fiscal year 2017 due to adjustments made in 

accordance with IAS 8 (see Note 2.7) 

 

Receivables and liabilities of acquiring business are tran-
sitory in nature and subject to substantial fluctuations from 
one reporting date to another as, inherent to the business 
model, these statements of financial position items are 
significantly influenced by the overall transaction volume 
and the security reserves. Receivables of acquiring busi-
ness mainly comprise receivables from credit card organ-
isations, banks and acquiring partners and liabilities exist 
to merchants. The customer deposits from the banking 
business and corresponding securities or receivables 
from the banking business likewise constitute items that 

can be eliminated for the cash flow (adjusted). To simplify 
the identification and reporting of the cash-relevant por-
tion of the company’s own earnings, Wirecard has de-
cided to present a further statement in addition to the 
usual statement of cash flow from operating activities with 
those items eliminated. 
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Change in intangible assets and property, plant 
and equipment 

    

   
Cost 

  

2018 
in EUR million 

1 Jan 2018 

Currency 
translation 

adjustments 

Addition due to 
first-time 

consolidation Additions Disposals Reclassification 31 Dec 2018 

1. Intangible assets               

Goodwill 680.5 –9.6 36.4 0.0 0.0 3.3 710.6 

Internally-generated 
intangible assets 185.6 –0.4 0.0 45.1 –1.6 0.2 228.9 

Other intangible 
assets 191.3 –0.7 0.0 47.1 –0.1 –3.3 234.3 

Customer 
relationships 600.5 0.2 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 600.7 

  1,658.0 –10.5 36.4 92.2 –1.7 0.2 1,774.5 

2. Property, plant and 
equipment 112.4 –0.2 0.1 50.0 –4.3 –0.1 157.9 

  1,770.3 –10.7 36.5 142.2 –6.1 0.1 1,932.4 

 

   
Cost 

  

2017 
in EUR million 

1 Jan 2017 

Currency 
translation 

adjustments 

Addition due to 
first-time 

consolidation Additions Disposals Reclassificatio  31 Dec 2017 

        adjusted*       

1. Intangible assets               

Goodwill 539.6 –46.7 187.5 0.0 0.0 0.0 680.5 

Internally-generated 
intangible assets 145.0 –1.8 0.0 45.3 –0.4 –2.5 185.6 

Other intangible 
assets 140.8 –6.5 4.4 51.4 –0.6 1.9 191.3 

Customer 
relationships 477.7 –28.7 151.5 0.0 0.0 0.0 600.5 

  1,303.2 –83.7 343.5 96.7 –1.1 –0.6 1,658.0 

2. Property, plant and 
equipment 85.3 –4.4 3.2 33.3 –5.5 0.6 112.4 

  1,388.4 –88.1 346.6 130.0 –6.6 0.0 1,770.3 

* Some of the amounts disclosed differ from the amounts in the consolidated financial statements of fiscal year 2017 due to adjustments made in 

accordance with IAS 8 (see Note 2.7). 



 

                    

  Cumulative amortisation/depreciation Carrying 
amount 

Carrying 
amount 

  

 
 
 
 1 Jan 2018 

Currency 
translation 

adjustments Additions Disposals Reclassificatio  31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Amortisation/ 
depreciation 

2018 

 
                   

  4.7 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 4.7 705.9 675.8 0.0 

 
 
 65.6 0.0 25.0 0.0 0.0 90.6 138.2 120.0 25.0 

 
 
 82.0 –0.3 39.1 0.0 0.2 121.0 113.3 109.3 39.1 

  115.6 –0.2 33.3 0.0 0.0 148.7 452.1 484.9 33.3 

  267.9 –0.5 97.5 0.0 0.2 365.0 1,409.5 1,390.0 97.5 

  54.9 –0.2 24.5 –2.8 –0.1 76.4 81.5 57.5 24.5 

  322.8 –0.7 122.0 –2.8 0.1 441.4 1,491.0 1,447.5 122.0 

 

  Cumulative amortisation/depreciation Carrying 
amount 

Carrying 
amount 

  

 
 
 
 1 Jan 2017 

Currency 
translation 

adjustments Additions Disposals Reclassificatio  31 Dec 2017 31 Dec 2017 31 Dec 2016 

Amortisation/
depreciation 

2017 

      adjusted*             

 
                   

  4.7 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 4.7 675.8 534.9 0.0 

 
 
 45.8 –0.3 20.1 0.0 0.0 65.6 120.0 99.2 20.1 

 
 59.1 –2.4 25.5 –0.3 0.0 82.0 109.3 81.7 25.5 

  85.4 –2.9 33.2 0.0 0.0 115.6 484.9 392.3 33.2 

  195.0 –5.6 78.8 –0.3 0.0 267.9 1,390.0 1,108.1 78.8 

  40.6 –1.4 19.9 –4.2 0.0 54.9 57.5 44.7 19.9 

  235.7 –7.1 98.7 –4.5 0.0 322.8 1,447.5 1,152.8 98.7 

 

 



 

 

Notes Explanatory Notes   127 

Explanatory notes 

1. Disclosures relating to the company and the valuation 
principles applied 

1.1 Business activities and legal background 
Wirecard AG, Einsteinring 35, 85609 Aschheim (hereafter 
also referred to as “Wirecard” or the “Group”) was 
founded on 6 May 1999.  

As the parent company of the Group, Wirecard AG is re-
quired to prepare consolidated financial statements. The 
business activities of the Group are split into three report-
ing segments: “Payment Processing & Risk Manage-
ment”, “Acquiring & Issuing” and “Call Center & Commu-
nication Services”. Alongside Wirecard AG, the Group in-
cludes a number of subsidiaries which carry out the entire 
operating business worldwide. They are positioned as 
software and IT specialists for outsourcing and white label 
solutions in payment processing and for the distribution of 
issuing products. In addition, they also provide financial 
services.  

Wirecard's products and services in the area of electronic 
payment processing, risk management and additional 
value added services run on a global software platform. 
The development and maintenance of this platform is 
mainly managed by Wirecard Technologies GmbH based 
in Aschheim (Germany).  

In cooperation with Wirecard Technologies GmbH, Wire-
card Processing FZ-LLC in Dubai (United Arab Emirates) 
and other subsidiaries such as Wirecard NZ Ltd. in Auck-
land (New Zealand) handle the technical processing of 
credit card payments on behalf of financial institutions (ac-
quiring processing). The technical processing of issuing 
products for banks and companies in the FinTech sector 
is also handled by Wirecard Processing FZ-LLC, Wire-
card South Africa (Pty.) Ltd. in Cape Town (South Africa) 
and other subsidiaries such as Wirecard India Pte. Ltd. in 
Chennai (India).  

 

These technology services are closely linked to the ac-
ceptance of card payments, the issuing of card products 
and additional financial services. As an innovative partner 
for global credit card companies, Wirecard possesses the 
required licences such as Visa, MasterCard, Unionpay, 
Amex, DinersClub, JCB, Discovery International and 
UATP. This enables Wirecard to issue physical and virtual 
card products and accept card payments for merchants 
and companies. Wirecard Bank AG, based in Aschheim 
(Germany), has a full German banking licence and can 
also offer banking services to customers in addition to ac-
quiring and issuing services. Wirecard Card Solutions 
Ltd., based in Newcastle (United Kingdom), holds an e-
money license from the UK’s Financial Conduct Authority 
(FCA) and issuing and acquiring licences from Visa and 
MasterCard. Wirecard Ödeme Ve Elektronik Para Hiz-
metleri A.Ş. (based in Istanbul) obtained an e-money li-
cense from the Turkish regulatory authority BRSA (Bank-
ing Regulation and Supervision Agency) in 2016. Our In-
dian company GI Technology, based in Chennai (India), 
holds a licence for the issuing of prepaid payment instru-
ments. Wirecard Australia A&I Pty. Ltd. based in Mel-
bourne (Australia) holds an issuing license from the Aus-
tralian Securities & Investments Commission (ASIC). Fur-
thermore Wirecard E-Money Philippines Inc. based in Ma-
nila (Philippines) received the approval for issuing- and 
acquiring- transactions from the Bangko Sentral ng Pilipi-
nas. 

The Group, particularly Wirecard UK & Ireland Ltd. in 
Dublin (Ireland), Wirecard Brazil S.A. in São Paulo (Bra-
zil), cardSystems Middle East FZ-LLC in Dubai (United 
Arab Emirates) as well as many of the East Asian subsid-
iaries, works together internationally with various banks 
and financial services providers so that it can offer corre-
sponding acquiring and issuing services in those areas 
where Wirecard cannot use its own licence. The acquisi-
tion of Citi Prepaid Card Services in the USA in 2017 and 
the acquisition of various customer portfolios from the 
Citigroup in the Asia-Pacific region in 2017 and 2018 have 
greatly expanded this international network of acquiring 
partners. Cooperation with local banks will continue to be 



 

expanded further in the future to offer merchants acquir-
ing and issuing services.  

Wirecard is expanding its portfolio of services in emerging 
and developing countries based on the different stages of 
development in the area of e-commerce in each country. 
Alongside online payment processing and acquiring ser-
vices, the company's Southeast Asian subsidiaries in par-
ticular offer products and solutions in the area of mobile 
and bricks and mortar payment such as innovative card 
acceptance solutions in the travel and mobility sector or 
stationary POS card terminals based on IP technology. 
The range of services also includes, amongst other 
things, solutions for banks and merchants in the area of 
mobile cash machines, mobile card acceptance and soft-
ware services for Internet and mobile banking.  

Wirecard markets its products and solutions globally via 
its locations in Europe, the Middle East, Africa, Asia, 
America and Oceania. The sales activities are structured 
around Wirecard's target sectors of consumer goods, dig-
ital goods and travel and mobility. Experts in each sector 
are based at the Group`s headquarter in Aschheim and 
provide support to their colleagues at the globally distrib-
uted branches during the sales process. Due to the com-
bination of sector and market expertise, the sales struc-
ture makes it possible to directly address customers in a 
targeted manner and thus increases sales success. The 
local subsidiaries give access to important regions and 
markets around the world. Germany, the United Kingdom, 
Ireland and Austria serve as the base locations for the Eu-
ropean and global market. In Southeast Asia, the operat-
ing units in the region are managed primarily from Singa-
pore, Jakarta and Chennai. Other relevant markets are 
served via subsidiaries in New Zealand and Australia, the 
United Arab Emirates, South America, South Africa as 
well as the USA.  

The range of technological services offered by the Group 
is completed by Wirecard Communication Services 
GmbH based in Leipzig, Germany. This subsidiary offers 
call centre and communication services internally within 
the Group and sells these to the customers of Wirecard.  

 

Changes to the Group structure 
The changes in the shareholdings held directly and indi-
rectly by Wirecard AG will be described below. If these 
changes involve business combinations, they will be ex-
plained in the subsequent section.  

On 13 March 2017, Wirecard and the Citigroup subsidiar-
ies CITIBANK, N.A. and CITIBANK OVERSEAS INVEST-
MENT CORPORATION agreed on the acquisition by 
Wirecard of the customer portfolio of Citi's credit card ac-
ceptance business in eleven Asian-Pacific markets as 
part of an asset deal. The transaction involved all cus-
tomer portfolios in the area of credit card acceptance in 
Singapore, Hong Kong, Macau, Malaysia, Taiwan, Indo-
nesia, the Philippines, Thailand, India, Australia and New 
Zealand. The portfolio that will be acquired comprises a 
long-standing customer base of more than 20,000 mer-
chants, particularly from the travel and mobility sector, the 
financial services sector, luxury goods, retail trade and 
technology and telecommunications. The closing of the 
transaction for Singapore, Hong Kong, the Philippines, 
Malaysia, India, Australia and New Zealand was com-
pleted by the reporting date of 31 December 2018.  

As part of the worldwide organic expansion of the Group's 
presence and its sales activities, the following companies 
were newly founded in the 2018 fiscal year:  

 Wirecard Slovakia s.r.o., Kosice (Slovakia) 
 Wirecard LLC, Moscow (Russia) 
 Wirecard Luxembourg S.A., (Luxembourg) 
 Wirecard Payment Services (Namibia) (Pty) Ltd, Wind-

hoek (Namibia) 

One of the reasons for founding Wirecard Luxembourg 
S.A., based in Luxembourg, is the current intention of the 
United Kingdom to leave the European Union (Brexit) and 
its impact on the operating business of Wirecard Card So-
lutions Ltd., Newcastle (Great Britain).  
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Otherwise, there were no significant changes to the scope 
of consolidation.  

Scope of consolidation 
 
Shareholdings of Wirecard AG   

Wirecard Sales International Holding GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 100% 

Wirecard Payment Solutions Holdings Ltd., Dublin (Ireland) 100% 

Wirecard UK and Ireland Ltd., Dublin (Ireland) 100% 

Herview Ltd., Dublin (Ireland) 100% 

Wirecard Central Eastern Europe GmbH, Graz (Austria) 100% 

Wirecard Asia Holding Pte. Ltd., (Singapore) 100% 

Wirecard Singapore Pte. Ltd., (Singapore) 100% 

 Wirecard (Vietnam) Ltd., Ha Noi City (Vietnam) 100% 

Wirecard Payment Solutions Malaysia SDN BHD, Kuala Lumpur (Malaysia) 100% 

PT Prima Vista Solusi, Jakarta (Indonesia) 100% 

PT Aprisma Indonesia, Jakarta (Indonesia) 100% 

Wirecard Myanmar Ltd., Yangon (Myanmar) 100% 

Wirecard (Thailand) Co. Ltd., Bangkok (Thailand) 100% 

Wirecard India Private Ltd., Chennai (India) 100% 

American Payment Holding Inc., Toronto (Canada) 100% 

Hermes I Tickets Pte Ltd, Chennai (India) 100% 

    GI Philippines Corp, Manila (Philippines) 100% 

Wirecard Forex India Pte Ltd, Bangalore (India) (before: Star Global Currency Exchange Pte Ltd) 100% 

Wirecard Romania S.A., Bucharest (Romania) 100% 

Romcard S.A., Bucharest (Romania) 100% 

Supercard Solutions & Services S.R.L., Bucharest (Romania) 100% 

Wirecard Global Sales GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 100% 

Wirecard Poland Sp.Zo.o., Warsaw (Poland) 100% 

Wirecard LLC, Moscow (Russia) 100% 

Wirecard Mexico S.A. De C.V, Mexico City (Mexico) 100% 

 
 



 

Shareholdings of Wirecard AG -  continued   

Wirecard Technologies GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 100% 

Wirecard Communication Services GmbH, Leipzig (Germany) 100% 

Wirecard Retail Services GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 100% 

cardSystems Middle East FZ-LLC, Dubai (United Arab Emirates) 100% 

MyGate Communications Pty Ltd., Cape Town (South Africa) 100% 

Wirecard Acceptance Technologies GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 100% 

Wirecard Service Technologies GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 100% 

Wirecard Issuing Technologies GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 100% 

Wirecard NZ Ltd., Auckland (New Zealand) 100% 

Wirecard Australia Pty Ltd, Melbourne (Australia) 100% 

Wirecard Africa Holding Proprietary Ltd., Cape Town (South Africa) 100% 

Wirecard South Africa Proprietary Ltd., Cape Town (South Africa) 100% 

Wirecard Payment Services (Namibia) (Pty) Ltd, Windhoek (Namibia) 100% 

Wirecard Slovakia s.r.o., Kosice (Slovakia) 100% 

Click2Pay GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 100% 

Wirecard (Gibraltar) Ltd. (Gibraltar) 100% 

Wirecard Processing FZ LLC, Dubai  (United Arab Emirates) 100% 

Wirecard Acquiring & Issuing GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 100% 

Wirecard Bank AG, Aschheim (Germany) 100% 

Wirecard Brazil S.A., Sao Paulo (Brazil) 100% 

Wirecard Card Solutions Ltd., Newcastle (United Kingdom) 100% 

Wirecard E-Money Philippines Inc., Manila (Philippines) 100% 

Wirecard Luxembourg S.A., (Luxembourg) 100% 

Wirecard Ödeme ve Elektronik Para Hizmetleri A.Ş., Istanbul (Turkey) 100% 

GI Technology Pte. Ltd., Chennai (India) 60% 

Wirecard North America Inc., Conshohocken (United States) 100% 

Wirecard Australia A&I Pte. Ltd., Melbourne (Australia) 100% 

Wirecard Hong Kong Ltd. (Hong Kong) 100% 

Wirecard Payment Solutions Hong Kong (Hong Kong) 100% 

 

The company has complied with the IFRS requirements 
concerning the mandatory inclusion of all domestic and all 
foreign subsidiaries that are controlled directly or indi-
rectly by Wirecard AG.  

A total of 53 subsidiaries were fully consolidated as of 
31 December 2018 (50 companies as of 31 Decem-
ber 2017). Uniform accounting and valuation policies ap-
ply to the scope of consolidated subsidiaries. The share-
holdings and percentages of voting rights of the subsidi-
aries are identical.  

GI Technology Pte. Ltd. based in Chennai (India) will not 
be fully consolidated. Due to the conditions in the share-
holders agreement, which are particularly associated with 
the Indian regulations for financial services companies, 
the company is accounted for using the equity method. 
This is because Wirecard exercises a significant influence 
on the company with this 60 percent shareholding but 
does not have full control.  
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Business combinations in the fiscal year 
Acquisition of Citi’s card acceptance business in the 
Asia-Pacific region 
On 13 March 2017, Wirecard and the Citigroup subsidiar-
ies CITIBANK, N.A. and CITIBANK OVERSEAS INVEST-
MENT CORPORATION agreed on the acquisition by 
Wirecard of the customer portfolios of Citi's credit card ac-
ceptance business in eleven Asian-Pacific markets. The 
transaction involved all customer portfolios in the area of 
credit card acceptance in Singapore, Hong Kong, Macau, 
Malaysia, Taiwan, Indonesia, the Philippines, Thailand, 
India, Australia and New Zealand. The portfolios that will 
be acquired comprise a long-standing customer base of 
more than 20,000 merchants, particularly from the travel 
and mobility sector, the financial services sector, luxury 
goods, retail trade and technology and telecommunica-
tions. The closing of the acquisition is due to be completed 
in several stages in each country until 2019. The acquisi-
tion of the customer portfolio for Malaysia was concluded 
on 31 January 2018, the acquisition of the customer port-
folio for India was concluded on 31 August 2018 and the 
acquisition of the customer portfolios for Australia and 
New Zealand were concluded on 25 October 2018 and the 
portfolios were consolidated at the same point in time in 
each case.  

Alongside the cash payments already made, the agreed 
purchase price also includes other payments, which were 
reported as a liability at the time of acquisition. The parties 
agreed not to disclose the precise purchase price. Non-
separable assets, as well as the synergy effects within the 
Group, are recognised under goodwill.  

The customer portfolios in Malaysia, India, Australia and 
New Zealand contributed EUR 24.9 million in revenues 
and EUR 2.5 million in operating earnings before interest, 
tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) to the con-
solidated profit or loss of Wirecard in the 2018 fiscal year, 
whereby further integration costs within the Group were 
not deducted.  

If the portfolios had been acquired on 1 January 2018, they 
would have made a contribution to revenues of EUR 52.2 
million and to operating earnings before interest, tax, de-
preciation and amortisation (EBITDA) of EUR 4.2 million 
when extrapolated for the twelve month period. The re-
ported amounts are also not yet final because individual 
analyses are still being performed due to the complexity 
of the transaction.  

The current fair values of the assets and liabilities are as 
follows:  

 
Acquisition of Citi's card acceptance business in the Asia-Pacific region   

in EUR million Fair value 

Goodwill 39.7 

Property, plant and equipment 0.1 

Financial and other assets (non-current) 73.7 

Other receivables 13.0 

Deferred tax assets 0.2 

Current liabilities 19.3 

Non-current liabilities 92.7 

 

  



 

Business combinations in the previous year  
Acquisition of Citi Prepaid Card Services 
The acquisition of the business of Citi Prepaid Card Ser-
vices announced by Wirecard on 29 June 2016 was suc-
cessfully concluded on 9 March 2017 as part of a com-
bined share and asset deal and the company was consol-
idated at this point in time. Wirecard acquired the com-
pany Ecount Inc., which was renamed as Wirecard North 
America Inc. following the acquisition, and with it more 
than 100 new employees in Conshohocken, Pennsylvania 
(USA), and 20 further employees in various international 
locations. At the same time, Wirecard has expanded its 
global presence in its core business of payment pro-
cessing into the North American market.  

Citi Prepaid Card Services has already issued more than 
2,500 card programmes for large international compa-
nies, primarily on the North American market. The cus-
tomers of the acquired business include leading telecom-
munication service providers, pharmaceutical companies, 
global IT and electronics manufacturers, Internet and con-
sumer goods corporations and public sector clients. The 
portfolio largely comprises incentive and compensation 
cards, as well as corporate disbursement programmes for 
salaries or travel.  

The entire purchase price was due in cash at the closing 
of the transaction. The parties agreed not to disclose the 
precise purchase price. 

Citi Prepaid Card Services contributed EUR 109.1 million 
in revenues and EUR 20.7 million in operating earnings 
before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation 
(EBITDA) to the consolidated profit or loss of Wirecard in 
the 2017 fiscal year, whereby further integration costs in 
the Group were not deducted.  

If Citi Prepaid Card Services had been acquired on 1 Jan-
uary 2017, it would have made a contribution to revenues 
of EUR 130.9 million and to operating earnings before in-
terest, tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) of 
EUR 24.8 million when extrapolated for the twelve-month 
period. Due to the fact that this transaction is a combined 
asset and share deal as well as a spin-off from the oper-
ating business of Citi Prepaid Services, the determination 
of the result after tax is neither expedient nor possible. 
The acquired prepaid card business itself will also benefit, 
in particular, from its integration into Wirecard’s global 
payments platform. The same is true for the company’s 
international customers, who will be able to expand the 
services they currently receive to include additional func-
tions and thus generate added value.  

The preliminary purchase price allocation was examined 
and finalised within the twelve-month period. Non-sepa-
rable assets, such as the expert knowledge and contacts 
held by the employees and management, as well as the 
synergy effects within the Group, were recognised under 
goodwill.  
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The following table shows the final break down of the fair 
values of the assets and liabilities: 

 
Acquisition of Citi Prepaid Services   

in EUR million Fair value 

Goodwill 92.3 

Customer relationships 106.5 

Other intangible assets 3.6 

Property, plant and equipment 0.8 

Inventories and work in progress 2.0 

Trade and other receivables 20.4 

Deferred tax liabilities 31.0 

Current liabilities 15.1 

 

MyGate Communications Pty Ltd. 
Wirecard acquired all shares in MyGate Communications 
Pty Ltd. based in Cape Town, South Africa, on 6 March 
2017 and the company was consolidated at this point in 
time.  

MyGate Communications is a leading payment service 
provider (PSP) in Africa and had around 20 employees at 
the time of acquisition. The agreed purchase price of 
EUR  13.1 million consists of a cash payment of 
EUR  9.9  million and further earnout payments of up to 
EUR 4.9 million, of which EUR 3.6 million have been rec-
ognised at the time of acquisition.  

MyGate Communications contributed EUR 5.9 million in 
revenues and EUR 1.6 million in operating earnings be-
fore interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) 
to the consolidated profit or loss of Wirecard in the 2017 
fiscal year, whereby further integration costs in the Group 
were not deducted.  

If MyGate Communications had been acquired on 1 Jan-
uary 2017, it would have made a contribution to revenues 
of EUR 7.1 million and to operating earnings before inter-
est, tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) of 
EUR  2.0 million when extrapolated for the twelve-month 
period. Due to the fact that after this transaction restruc-
turing has taken place and thus resulted in outsourcing of 
the operating business, a determination of the earnings 
after taxes is neither expedient nor possible. 

Non-separable assets, such as the expert knowledge and 
contacts held by the employees and management, as well 
as the synergy effects within the Group, were recognised 
as goodwill.  

 

 

  



 

The following table shows the final break down of the fair 
values of the assets and liabilities: 

 
Acquisition of MyGate   

in EUR million Fair value 

Cash 0.6 

Goodwill 8.2 

Customer relationships 13.9 

Property, plant and equipment 0.0 

Other non-current intangible assets 0.8 

Trade and other receivables 0.3 

Deferred tax liabilities 1.5 

Current liabilities 8.7 

Non-current liabilities 0.1 

Purchase price 13.6 

 

Acquisition of Citi’s card acceptance business in the 
Asia-Pacific region 
On 13 March 2017, Wirecard and the Citigroup subsidiar-
ies CITIBANK, N.A. and CITIBANK OVERSEAS INVEST-
MENT CORPORATION agreed on the acquisition by 
Wirecard of the customer portfolios of Citi’s credit card ac-
ceptance business in eleven Asian-Pacific markets. The 
transaction included all customer portfolios in the area of 
credit card acceptance in Singapore, Hong Kong, Macau, 
Malaysia, Taiwan, Indonesia, the Philippines, Thailand, 
India, Australia and New Zealand. The portfolios that will 
be acquired comprise a long-standing customer base of 
more than 20,000 merchants, particularly from the travel 
and mobility sector, the financial services sector, luxury 
goods, retail trade and technology and telecommunica-
tions. The closing of the acquisition is due to be completed 
in several stages in each country by 2019. In the first year, 
after closing all acquisitions in the Group (2019 fiscal 
year), consolidated operating earnings before interest, 
tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) of more than 
EUR 20 million are expected through the acquisition. The 
acquisition of the customer portfolios for Singapore and 
Hong Kong was concluded on 15 June 2017, while the ac-
quisition of the customer portfolio for the Philippines was 
concluded on 30 November 2017 and the portfolios were 
consolidated at this point in time in each case.  

Alongside the cash payments already made, the agreed 
purchase price also includes other payments, which were 
reported as a liability as of the day of acquisition. The par-
ties agreed not to disclose the precise purchase price. 
Non-separable assets, as well as the synergy effects 
within the Group, were recognised as goodwill.  

The customer portfolios in Singapore, Hong Kong and the 
Philippines contributed EUR 92.4 million in revenues and 
EUR 2.4 million in operating earnings before interest, tax, 
depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) to the consoli-
dated profit or loss of Wirecard in the 2017 fiscal year year, 
whereby further integration costs in the Group were not 
deducted.  

If the portfolios had been acquired on 1 January 2017, they 
would have made a contribution to revenues of EUR 175 
million and to operating earnings before interest, tax, de-
preciation and amortisation (EBITDA) of EUR 5 million 
when extrapolated for the twelve month period. Due to the 
fact that this transaction involves various customer
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 portfolios, as well as a spin-off from Citi's operating busi-
ness, determining the earnings after tax is neither expedi-
ent nor possible. The reported amounts are also not yet 
final because individual analyses are still being performed 
due to the complexity of the transaction.  

The current fair values of the assets and liabilities are as 
follows: 

 
Acquisition of Citi's card acceptance business in the Asia-Pacific region   

in EUR million Fair value 

Goodwill 87.0 

Customer relationships 31.1 

Property, plant and equipment 2.3 

Financial and other assets (non-current) 32.6 

Other receivables 1.6 

Deferred tax assets 6.0 

Current liabilities 9.3 

Deferred tax liabilities 3.0 

Non-current liabilities 54.2 

 

Exemption from the obligation to prepare consolidated 
financial statements 
In accordance with Section 291 (1) of the German Com-
mercial Code (HGB), Wirecard Technologies GmbH, 
Aschheim, Wirecard Acquiring & Issuing GmbH, 
Aschheim, and Wirecard Sales International Holding 
GmbH, Aschheim, are exempt from the obligation to pre-
pare consolidated financial statements as full compliance 
with the requirements of Section 291 (2) of the HGB al-
ready exists.  

In addition, Wirecard has decided to make use of the ex-
emption pursuant to Section 17 of the Irish Companies Act 
of 1986 not to submit consolidated financial statements of 
the Irish Group to Companies Office in Ireland.  

Wirecard confirms that the sub-group financial statements 
of Wirecard Technologies GmbH, Wirecard Acquiring & Is-
suing GmbH, Wirecard Sales International Holding GmbH 
and also Wirecard Payment Solutions Holdings Ltd. are 
included in these financial statements.  

Exemption pursuant to Section 264 (3) of the HGB 
The following companies will make use of the exemption 
pursuant to Section 264 (3) of the HGB: 

 Click2Pay GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 
 Wirecard Technologies GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 
 Wirecard Acquiring & Issuing GmbH, Aschheim (Ger-

many) 
 Wirecard Sales International Holding GmbH, 

Aschheim (Germany) 
 Wirecard Global Sales GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 
 Wirecard Issuing Technologies GmbH, Aschheim 

(Germany) 
 Wirecard Acceptance Technologies GmbH, Aschheim 

(Germany) 
 Wirecard Service Technologies GmbH, Aschheim 

(Germany) 
 Wirecard Retail Services GmbH, Aschheim (Germany) 
 Wirecard Communication Services GmbH, Leipzig 

(Germany) 



 

The necessary requirements of German commercial law 
will be fulfilled accordingly.  

2. Basis of preparation 

Wirecard generally publishes its figures in millions of eu-
ros (EUR million). The use of rounding means it is possi-
ble that some figures do not add up exactly to form the 
totals stated and that the figures and percentages do not 
exactly reflect the absolute values on which they are 
based. Some of the amounts shown differ from the 
amounts in the consolidated financial statements for the 
fiscal year 2017 due to adjustments made in context of 
corrections in accordance with IAS 8. For further details, 
please refer to the comments on corrections in accord-
ance with IAS 8 in section 2.7. The following abbreviations 
are used in the consolidated financial statements:  

 EBIT: Earnings Before Interest and Taxes 
 EBITDA: Earnings Before Interest, Taxes, Deprecia-

tion and Amortisation 
 PP&RM: Payment Processing & Risk Management 
 A&I: Acquiring & Issuing 
 CC&CS: Call Center & Communication Services 

2.1 Principles and assumptions used in preparing the 
financial statements 
Operational environment and going concern assumption 
The current consolidated financial statements of Wirecard 
AG were prepared on the going concern assumption; in 
accordance with this assumption, the recoverability of the 
company’s assets and repayment of liabilities outstanding 
are assumed to occur within the ordinary course of busi-
ness.  

Accounting in accordance with International Financial 
Reporting Standards (IFRS) 
The consolidated financial statements and the Group 
management report, which is combined with the manage-
ment report of Wirecard AG, have been prepared in ac-
cordance with the International Financial Reporting 
Standards (IFRS), as adopted by the European Union 
(EU), as well as the supplementary regulations applicable 
in accordance with Section 315e (1) of the German Com-
mercial Code (HGB).  

All interpretations mandatory to be applied for the fiscal 
year 2018 by the International Financial Reporting Stand-
ards Interpretations Committee (IFRS-IC) and the earlier 
interpretations by the Standing Interpretations Committee 
(SIC) were taken into account.  

Currency translation 
The reporting currency is the euro. The functional cur-
rency of the foreign subsidiaries is, apart from a few ex-
ceptions, the local currency in the country in which the 
subsidiary is based and operationally active. The amounts 
relating to assets and liabilities of these companies re-
ported in the consolidated statement of financial position 
were translated at the exchange rate prevailing on the re-
porting date. Equity is translated at historical exchange 
rates. Revenues, expenses and income posted in the in-
come statement are translated at average exchange 
rates. Differences arising from foreign currency transla-
tion are reported in other comprehensive income, net of 
income tax with no effect on profit or loss and reported 
separately under equity in the translation reserve. The 
amount reported under other comprehensive income, net 
of income tax for a foreign business operation will be re-
classified in the income statement if this foreign business 
operation is sold. Differences between the translation of 
foreign currency into the functional currency for this com-
pany at the transaction rate and the rate at the time of 
payment or on the reporting date are recognised in profit 
or loss and included under cost of materials if the payment 
is in connection with customer funds; if not it is carried 
under other operating income or expenses.  

Discretionary decisions, estimates and assumptions 
The preparation of the consolidated financial statements 
requires management to make discretionary decisions, 
estimates and assumptions that have an effect on the re-
ported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabil-
ities, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities at the end 
of the reporting period. The uncertainty inherent in these 
assumptions and estimates, however, could result in out-
comes that require a material adjustment to the carrying 
amount of the asset or liability affected in future periods. 
In the process of applying the Group’s accounting poli-
cies, management has made the following discretionary 
decisions which have a significant effect on the amounts 
recognised in the consolidated financial statements. The 
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most important forward-looking assumptions, discretion-
ary decisions as well as other substantial sources of un-
certainties that relate to estimates as of the reporting date 
are explained below. These give rise to a substantial risk 
that an adjustment of the carrying amounts of assets and 
liabilities will be necessary within the following fiscal year. 
In addition, this is presented in section 2.3.  

Classification 
In the statement of financial position, a distinction is made 
between non-current and current assets and liabilities. 
Assets and liabilities are regarded as being current if they 
are due for payment or sale within one year. Accordingly, 
assets and liabilities are classified as non-current if they 
remain within the company for longer than one year. The 
consolidated income statement was prepared in accord-
ance with the nature of expense method.  

Consolidation principles 
These consolidated financial statements comprise the fi-
nancial statements of Wirecard AG and its subsidiaries as 
of 31 December 2018. Subsidiaries are fully consolidated 
from the acquisition date, in other words, from the date on 
which the Group obtains control. The Group is deemed to 
control a company if it has risk exposure, or rights, to var-
iable returns from its involvement with the investee and if 
it can also use its power over the investee to affect these 
returns. Specifically, the Group controls an investee if, 
and only if, it has:  

 power over the investee (i.e. the Group has existing 
rights that give it the current ability to direct the rele-
vant activities of the investee that significantly affect 
the investee's returns),  

 exposure, or rights, to variable returns from its involve-
ment with the investee and  

 the ability to use its power over the investee to affect 
its returns.  

Generally, there is a presumption that a majority of voting 
rights results in control. To support this presumption and 
when the Group holds less than a majority of the voting or 
similar rights in an investee, the Group must consider all 
relevant facts and circumstances in order to assess 
whether it has power over an investee. These include, 
amongst other things, any contractual arrangement(s) 
with the other holders of voting rights in the investee, 
rights arising from other contractual arrangements and 
the Group’s voting rights as well as potential voting rights. 
Where necessary, the Group considers the accounting 
rules for non-controlling interests in accordance with IFRS 
10.22 as being displaced by the obligation to recognise 
the purchase price debt as a liability according to IAS 
32.23. Consolidation ends as soon as the parent com-
pany loses control. The financial statements of subsidiar-
ies are prepared as of the same reporting date as those 
of the parent company. Revenues, expenses and income, 
receivables, provisions and liabilities between the compa-
nies included were eliminated.  

For new company acquisitions, capital is consolidated in 
line with the acquisition method according to IFRS 3 
(Business Combinations). In the process, the acquisition 
costs of the shares acquired are offset against the propor-
tion of equity due to the parent company at the time of the 
acquisition. Irrespective of the interest held, identifiable 
assets and liabilities are measured at fair value and any 
remaining difference between acquisition cost and the in-
terest in the remeasured net assets is recognised as 
goodwill.  

  



 

Associates are companies in which Wirecard has the pos-
sibility of exercising a significant influence over the com-
pany; this is generally the case when between 20 percent 
to 50 percent of the voting rights are held directly or indi-
rectly. Associates are accounted for in the consolidated 
financial statements using the equity method and recog-
nised initially at their acquisition costs. The share of the 
result of an associate held by Wirecard after acquisition is 
reported in the consolidated income statement under 
share of profit or loss from associates, while the share of 
other comprehensive income, net of income tax with no 
effect on profit or loss is correspondingly recognised in the 
other comprehensive income. The cumulative changes 
after the acquisition date increase or decrease the carry-
ing amount of the shareholding in the associate. If the 
losses from an associate attributable to Wirecard equal or 
exceed the value of the share in this company, no further 
share of the losses is recorded, unless Wirecard has as-
sumed obligations or made payments on behalf of the as-
sociate. The share in the associate is the carrying amount 
of the shareholding, plus all non-current interests in the 
company applicable to the economic substance after net 
investment by Wirecard in the associate.  

2.2 Significant accounting and valuation policies  
Valuation uncertainties 
Discretionary decisions are required in applying the ac-
counting and valuation policies. The most important for-
ward-looking assumptions, as well as other substantial 
sources of uncertainty relating to estimates as of the re-
porting date, which create a substantial risk that an ad-
justment of the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities 
will be needed within the following fiscal year, are ex-
plained below: 

 The measurement of fair values of assets and liabili-
ties as well as the useful lives of assets is based on 
assessments made by management. This also applies 
to the measurement of impairments of goodwill, prop-
erty, plant and equipment, of intangible assets as well 
as of financial assets.  

 In accounting and measurement of provisions, ex-
pected obligations represent the key sources of esti-
mates.  

 The costs of granting equity instruments to employees 
are measured at fair value of such equity instruments 
in the Group at the time when granted. In order to 
measure the value of share-based remuneration, the 
best method of measurement must be determined; this 
depends on the terms and conditions at which share-
based remuneration is granted. In addition, this esti-
mate calls for the determination of suitable input pa-
rameters to be included in this measurement process, 
including the foreseeable term of the option, volatility 
and dividend yield in particular, along with associated 
assumptions.  

In the event of uncertainties relating to valuations, the 
best possible findings are used relating to the circum-
stances prevailing as of the reporting date. However, ac-
tual amounts may differ from the estimates made. The 
carrying amounts reported in the financial statements and 
impacted by these uncertainties are listed in the state-
ment of financial position and in the relevant notes.  

Accounting for business acquisitions 
Business combinations are accounted for using the acqui-
sition method. The acquisition costs of an acquisition are 
measured at the fair value of the assets given and the li-
abilities incurred or assumed at the time of acquisition. 
The identifiable assets acquired in a business combina-
tion and the liabilities assumed, including contingent lia-
bilities, are initially valued by Wirecard at their fair values 
at the time of acquisition. Identifiable assets and liabilities 
generally consist of customer relationships, software and 
other intangible assets, property, plant and equipment, fi-
nancial and other assets, provisions and liabilities, and 
deferred tax liabilities and assets. For the subsequent 
measurement of the assets and liabilities, reference is 
made to the respective paragraph below. 
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Goodwill accounting 
The goodwill arising when a subsidiary is acquired or 
business operations are created corresponds to the sur-
plus of acquisition costs over the Group’s share of the net 
fair value of identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent 
liabilities of the subsidiary or operations at the time of ac-
quisition. Goodwill is accounted for at cost at the time of 
acquisition and valued in subsequent periods at its cost of 
acquisition less all cumulative impairment expenses.  

For impairment testing, goodwill must be distributed 
across all groups of cash-generating units of the Group 
that are expected to draw a benefit from the synergies of 
the business combination. Cash-generating units to which 
part of goodwill has been allocated must be subjected to 
annual impairment testing. In the event of any evidence 
of impairment (triggering event) to a unit, it is then evalu-
ated more frequently. If the recoverable amount of a cash-
generating unit is less than the carrying amount of the unit 
in question, the impairment expense must initially be as-
signed to the carrying amount of any goodwill assigned to 
the unit and then allocated pro-rata to the other assets 
based on the carrying amounts of any such asset within 
the unit in question. Any impairment expense recognised 
for goodwill cannot be reversed in subsequent periods. 
When a subsidiary or business operation is sold, the 

amount of goodwill attributable to it is taken into consider-
ation accordingly while determining the profit or loss gen-
erated by the sale in question.  

In accordance with the Group’s accounting policies, good-
will is assessed at least once a year for possible impair-
ments. The determination of the recoverable amount of a 
business segment to which goodwill has been allocated 
is based on estimates by management. The business 
segments represent the group of cash-generating units at 
the level at which the related goodwill is monitored. Man-
agement estimates are made on the basis of the various 
products, distribution areas and regions. The cash flow 
forecasts and the forecasts for financial surpluses take 
account of past experience and are based on the best es-
timate by management of future trends, which are com-
pared with the assessment of external market research 
companies.  

The most important assumptions applied in calculating 
value in use are the following for all groups of cash-gen-
erating units:  

 Risk-free interest rate: 1.0 percent (previous year: 
1.25 percent) 

 Market risk premium: 7.0 percent (previous year: 
7.0 percent) 

  
 

 

 

 

 



 

Important assumptions applied in calculating value in use 2018   

  PP&RM A&I* CC&CS 

Unlevered beta 0.80 1.03 0.80 

Weighted average cost of capital (WACC) before taxes 7.89 10.51 8.44 

Weighted average cost of capital (WACC) after taxes 7.58 8.55 6.66 

Long-term revenues growth rate 2.00 2.00 1.00 

Annual Growth Rate of the forecasting horizon 20.18 16.11 19.07 

* for A&I: levered beta  

 
Important assumptions applied in calculating value in use 2017   

  PP&RM A&I* CC&CS 

Unlevered beta 0.85 1.09 0.85 

Weighted average cost of capital (WACC) before taxes 8.56 12.52 9.44 

Weighted average cost of capital (WACC) after taxes 8.22 9.44 7.06 

Long-term revenues growth rate 2.00 2.00 1.00 

Compound Annual Growth Rate of forecasting horizon 25.01 18.66 10.44 

* for A&I: levered beta 

 
In order to determine the basic interest rate, the yields of 
hypothetical zero coupon German government bonds 
published by Deutsche Bundesbank for the months of Oc-
tober to December 2018 were used as in the previous 
year. A yield curve was derived from these yields using 
the Svensson method and converted into a base interest 
rate equivalent to the present value and uniform for all pe-
riods. On the basis of the data from Deutsche Bundes-
bank, the base interest rate (rounded) was 1.0 percent as 
of 31 December 2018 (previous year: 1.25 percent). The 
market risk premium represents the difference between 
the market yield and a risk-free interest rate. In line with 
the recommendation of the Corporate Valuation and Man-
agement Committee of the Institute of Public Auditors in 
Germany (FAUB / IDW), a market risk premium of 7.0 per-
cent (previous year: 7.0 percent) was applied. The beta 
factor is derived from peer group comparisons and exter-
nal assessments, as well as being verified by our own cal-
culations. These assumptions and the underlying meth-
ods applied may have a substantial influence on the re-
spective values and, ultimately, on the extent of a poten-
tial goodwill impairment.  

The company determines the values to be used through 
valuation methods based on discounted cash flow fore-
casts and discounted financial surpluses. These dis-
counted cash flows and financial surpluses are based on 
forecasts in the form of detailed planning across one year 
and rough planning activities that span four years, estab-
lished on the basis of finance plans approved by manage-
ment. Financial cash flows and surpluses beyond the 
planning or budget period are extrapolated using a growth 
rate.  

In addition to the impairment test, three sensitivity anal-
yses are performed for each group of cash-generating 
units. In the first sensitivity analysis, a one percentage 
point lower growth rate is assumed for the budget and all 
other planning years that relate to the revenues. In the 
second sensitivity analysis, the capitalisation rate is in-
creased by 10.0 percent for each group of cash-generat-
ing units. In the third sensitivity analysis, a flat rate 10.0 
percent discount is applied to the EBIT assumed for the 
last planning period. These changes to the underlying as-
sumptions do not result in impairments for any of the 
groups of cash-generating units.  
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Please refer to section 3.1 Intangible assets – goodwill for 
the composition, change and distribution of goodwill 
items.  

Accounting for intangible assets 
Acquired customer relationships are recognised at cost 
and amortised using the straight line method over their 
expected useful life of mostly 10 or 20 years. In addition, 
an impairment test is carried out if a triggering event oc-
curs. For more details on the procedure and essential as-
sumptions, please refer to the explanatory notes on ac-
counting for goodwill. 

Acquired software is stated at acquisition cost plus the an-
cillary acquisition costs and amortised using the straight 
line method over the estimated useful life of the software, 
generally between three and ten years. Financing costs 
that can be directly assigned to the acquisition or manu-
facture of a qualified asset are capitalised in accordance 
with IAS 23. No financing costs were recognised in the 
fiscal year 2018, as was the case in the previous year. The 
software constituting the Group’s core operations, most of 
which was internally developed and includes correspond-
ing development costs, has an estimated useful life of ten 
years. The useful life and depreciation/amortisation meth-
ods are reviewed annually.  

Research costs are reported as expenses through profit 
or loss on the date on which they occur. The costs of de-
velopment activities are capitalised if the development 
costs can be reliably determined, the product or process 
is technically and commercially viable and a future eco-
nomic benefit is probable. Initial capitalisation of costs is 
based on the assessment by management that technical 
and commercial viability has been established; as a rule 
this will be the case where a product development project 
has reached a certain milestone in an existing project 
management model. 

 Moreover, Wirecard must have the intention and ade-
quate resources to conclude such development and either 
to use or sell the asset in question. Development costs 
are capitalised in accordance with the accounting method 
shown and amortised accordingly over time from the mo-
ment the product is ready for use. During the development 
phase, an annual impairment test is carried out and as-
sumptions made by management are reviewed. Develop-
ment costs capitalised in the fiscal year totalled EUR 45.1 
million (previous year: EUR 45.3 million).  

Accounting for property, plant and equipment  
The original costs of acquisition or manufacture of prop-
erty, plant and equipment, that did not enter the Group 
through acquisitions, comprise the purchase price includ-
ing ancillary acquisition costs. Expenses incurred subse-
quently after the item of property, plant and equipment 
was deployed, such as maintenance or repair costs, are 
recognised as expenses in the period in which the costs 
arose. Financing costs that can be directly assigned to the 
acquisition or manufacture of a qualified asset are capi-
talised in accordance with IAS 23. No financing costs 
were recognised in the fiscal year 2018, as was the case 
in the previous year.  

Office equipment is stated at cost and depreciated using 
the straight line method over its estimated useful life. This 
period is three to five years for computer hardware and, 
as a rule, eight to thirteen years for office equipment and 
furniture.  

Any gains and losses from the disposal of fixed assets are 
reported as other operating income and expenses.  

Impairment and reversals of impairment of intangible 
assets as well as property, plant and equipment  
The useful life and depreciation/amortisation methods are 
reviewed annually. An impairment is made if, due to 
changed circumstances, a permanent impairment is prob-
able. At each reporting date, an analysis is made as to 
whether indications exist that the value of an asset may  



 

be impaired. If such indications exist, the company esti-
mates the recoverable value of the respective asset. The 
recoverable amount corresponds to the higher of either 
the value in use of the asset or its fair value less costs to 
sell. To determine the value in use, the estimated future 
cash flows are discounted to their present value using a 
discount rate before taxes reflecting current market ex-
pectations about the time value of money and the specific 
risks of the asset. In the event that the fair value cannot 
be reliably determined, the value in use of the asset cor-
responds to the recoverable amount. If the carrying 
amount of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount, the 
asset will be treated as impaired and written down to its 
recoverable amount. Impairment expenses are reported 
in line amortisation/depreciation item.  

The necessity of a partial or full reversal is reviewed as 
soon as evidence exists that the reasons for impairments 
effected in previous years no longer apply. Any impair-
ment expense previously recognised must be reversed if, 
since the last impairment expense was reported, a 
change has occurred regarding the estimates used to de-
termine the recoverable amount. If this is the case, the 
carrying amount of the asset is increased to its recovera-
ble amount. This increased carrying amount must not ex-
ceed the carrying amount that would have been recog-
nised after taking account of amortisation or depreciation 
if no impairment expense had been recognised in previ-
ous years. Such a reversal of impairment losses is imme-
diately recognised in the profit or loss of the fiscal year. 
Once a reversal of impairment losses has been made, the 
impairment expense is adjusted in future reporting peri-
ods in order to distribute the adjusted carrying amount of 
the asset, less any residual carrying amounts, systemati-
cally over its residual useful life.  

As in the previous year, there were isolated impairment 
losses made to customer relationships, as well as inter-
nally-generated intangible assets and other intangible as-
sets, in the reporting year. However, there were no rever-
sals of impairment losses for intangible assets and prop-
erty, plant and equipment as in the previous year.  

Inventories and work in progress 
Products and merchandise, which did not enter the Group 
through acquisitions, are valued at cost of acquisition. If 
the costs of acquisition of inventories and work in pro-
gress exceed the value determined on the assumption of 
sales prices capable of being realised, less any costs aris-
ing until the time of sale, the lower net realisable value is 
recognised.  

Cash and cash equivalents 
Cash in hand and demand deposits are classified as 
cash, whereas cash equivalents comprise current, liquid 
financial investments (in particular, fixed-term deposits) 
that can be converted at any time into certain amounts of 
cash and are only subject to negligible fluctuations in 
value. The actual intention of cash management is taken 
into account in this context and only such items are re-
ported that are directly related to the availability of liquidity 
for short-term, operational payment obligations. Accounts 
in the acquiring business, which are in part not held di-
rectly but instead held on account of Wirecard, are re-
ported under cash if Wirecard has access to these funds 
in the short term. In contrast, the portion that Wirecard 
does not have access to in the short term is classified as 
trade and other receivables. Cash and cash equivalents 
from lease guarantees which are not freely available 
amounted to EUR 12.7 million (previous year: EUR 7.5 
million) and were classified as trade and other receiva-
bles.  

Provisions and liabilities 
Provisions are carried if the Group has a current (legal or 
factual) obligation as a result of a past event which means 
that an outflow of resources with economic benefits to ful-
fil the obligation is probable and a reliable estimate of the 
amount of the obligation is possible. Tax risks are reas-
sessed annually on the basis of the current state of 
knowledge and revalued with regards to their amount and 
probability of occurrence, respectively. Provisions are re-
ported under liabilities. All provisions are current in nature 
and relate to tax provisions reported separately on the 
one hand and to other current provisions on the other. 
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In the context of business combinations, negative con-
tracts are analysed and these are measured at fair value 
as liability for non-callable periods. The disadvantage 
compared to market prices is based on assessments 
made by management and its observations of the market.  

Expenditure incurred in forming provisions is generally re-
ported as other operating expenses. Gains resulting from 
the reversal of provisions are recognised as other operat-
ing income.  

Leases with the Group acting as lessee 
According to IAS 17 for leases, the economic ownership 
of the leased assets is to be assigned to the party who is 
subject to the principal risks and opportunities associated 
with the lease. If the lessor is required to account for (op-
erating) leases, the expense is reported using the straight 
line method throughout the duration of the lease relation-
ship. If economic ownership is assigned to the Group (fi-
nance leases), capitalisation will be effected at the time 
the use begins, either at fair value or at the present value 
of the minimum lease payments, whichever is lower.  

Leases with the Group acting as lessor 
Leases in which the Group does not transfer substantially 
all the risks and benefits of ownership of the asset to the 
lessee are classified as operating leases. Initial direct 
costs incurred in negotiating an operating lease and the 
conclusion of an operating lease are added to the carrying 
amount of the leased asset and expensed over the lease 
term in line with the rental income. Contingent rents are 
recognised as revenues in the period in which they are 
earned.  

Contingent liabilities and assets 
Contingent liabilities are not recognised. These are listed 
in the Notes unless the likelihood of an outflow of re-
sources with an economic benefit is very remote. Contin-
gent assets are not recognised in the financial statements 
either. They are reported in the Notes if the inflow of an 
economic benefit is likely to occur. In this context, please 
also refer to the risk report under section Report on op-
portunities and risks of the combined management report.  

Revenue recognition 
Until 31 December 2017, Wirecard applied IAS 18 (Reve-
nue) for the measurement and recognition of revenue. In 
accordance with IAS 18, revenue is recognised when 
there is sufficient evidence that a sales arrangement ex-
ists, the goods have been transferred or the services have 
been rendered, the price for the goods or services is fixed 
or determinable, and it is probable that payment will be 
received. Accordingly, transaction fees are recognised as 
realized when the transaction has been completed. When 
acquiring partners and / or other platforms are used for 
processing transactions, Wirecard is subject to the signif-
icant opportunities and risks associated with the settle-
ment of the transaction. As a result, Wirecard defines itself 
as the principal in the sense of IAS 18. In this case, the 
acquiring partner is defined only as a service provider of 
Wirecard. Expenses for the provision of these services by 
the acquiring partner are included in the cost of materials. 
Interest is recognised pro rata temporis, using the accrual 
basis of accounting. 

  



 

Wirecard has applied IFRS 15 (Revenue from contracts 
with customers) for the first time since 1 January 2018. In 
accordance with IFRS 15, revenue is recognised in an 
amount that reflects the consideration for the performance 
obligation. To implement this principle, a five-step model 
is used to determine the amount and timing of revenue: 

 Identification of the contract with the customer 
 Identification of the distinct performance obligations 
 Determination of the transaction price 
 Allocation of the transaction price to performance obli-

gations 
 Revenue recognition with satisfaction of the perfor-

mance obligations 

Revenue recognition from transaction-based business 
Most of the revenue recognised by Wirecard relates to 
transaction fees incurred in many areas of Payment Pro-
cessing & Risk Management, Acquiring & Issuing, as well 
as in connection with banking services. These transaction 
fees result from the satisfaction of the different perfor-
mance obligations, in particular the technical processing 
of payment transactions, including risk management, as 
well as acceptance and issuing of means of payments. 
Fees received from the merchant or private customer are 
recognised as revenue once the transaction has been 
processed. This applies both when the transactions are 
processed via Wirecard’s own platform and when acquir-
ing partners and/or other platforms are involved. When 
acquiring partners and/or other platforms are used for pro-
cessing transactions and Wirecard has control over the 
transaction, Wirecard defines itself as the principal and 
the acquiring partner is defined only as a service provider 
(agent) of Wirecard. Wirecard integrates the various 
stages for the fulfilment of the performance obligation 
(processing of the whole payment transaction). Accord-
ingly, all transaction fees incurred by the merchant are 
recognised as revenue. Fees of other service providers 
involved in the settlement of the payment transaction, in 
particular fees for credit-card issuing banks, credit-card 

companies, payment service providers and external tech-
nical operators are recognised as cost of materials once 
the service is used or at the time the costs are incurred. 
In general, transaction fees are due immediately on the 
part of the merchant. If an acquiring partner processes the 
transaction, the payment of the fees to Wirecard is due on 
a quarterly basis. 

Revenue recognition from non-transaction-based 
business 
Here, revenue is recognised primarily within the B2B seg-
ment in the area of the card issuing business for fees for 
the implementation of prepaid card co-branding pro-
grammes. These fees include, but are not limited to, setup 
fees, charging costs, and transportation costs that are 
charged to the programme manager in accordance with 
the contractual conditions. Payment terms usually provide 
for payment within 30-90 days of invoicing. In addition, if 
it is agreed with the programme manager, Wirecard is en-
titled to the entire amount of, or to a part of the credit bal-
ance of expired prepaid cards (breakage). Revenue is 
recognised at the point in time in which the programme 
manager charges the prepaid cards. The amount of reve-
nue results from the estimated breakage, if it is highly 
probable that a significant reversal in the amount of cu-
mulative revenue recognised will not occur when the un-
certainty associated with the breakage is subsequently re-
solved. The estimate of breakage is derived from the cal-
culation of the respective prepaid card programme, taking 
into account past experience. 

Accordingly, for this purpose, a contract asset is pre-
sented. 

In the case of contracts with customers with whom soft-
ware licence agreements (a right to use intellectual prop-
erty) constitute a contract obligation, revenue is recog-
nised at the time the licence is granted to the customer, if 
it is probable, that Wirecard will in exchange receive the 
consideration. Invoices are issued in accordance with the 
contractual terms and conditions. Payment terms usually 
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provide for partial payment within 30 days of invoicing as 
well as further partial payments within the next 12 to 24 
months. Approximately 3 percent of revenue is generated 
from the sale of software licences. 

2.3 Accounting for financial assets and liabilities 
Financial assets and liabilities are recognised in the con-
solidated statement of financial position if Wirecard has a 
contractual right to receive cash or other financial assets 
from some other party or if it has a contractual obligation 
to pay liabilities to some other party.  

Financial assets and liabilities were recognised and 
measured in accordance with IAS 39 (Financial Instru-
ments: Recognition and Measurement) until 31 Decem-
ber 2017.  

According to IAS 39, financial instruments are split into 
the following categories:  

 financial assets and liabilities at fair value through 
profit or loss  

 held-to-maturity investments  
 available-for-sale financial assets  
 loans and receivables  
 financial liabilities measured at amortised cost  

Since 1 January 2018, Wirecard has applied IFRS 9 Fi-
nancial Instruments. According to IFRS 9, financial instru-
ments are split into the following categories:  

 measured at amortised cost 
 financial assets (debt instruments) measured at fair 

value with no effect on profit or loss under other com-
prehensive income 

 financial assets (equity instruments) measured at fair 
value with no effect on profit or loss under other com-
prehensive income 

 financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value 
through profit or loss 

Financial assets 
The Group classifies its financial assets at the time of ini-
tial recognition.  

According to IFRS 9, financial assets are measured at fair 
value when initially recognised. In the case of financial in-
struments not classified at fair value through profit or loss, 
transaction costs directly attributable to the acquisition of 
the assets are additionally taken into account.  

At initial recognition, financial assets are classified for the 
subsequent valuation in accordance with IFRS 9 either as 
measured at amortised cost, measured at fair value with 
no effect on profit or loss within other comprehensive in-
come or measured at fair value through profit or loss.  

The classification of financial assets when initially recog-
nised is dependent on the characteristics of the contrac-
tual cash flows for the financial assets and the business 
model used at Wirecard to manage its financial assets. 
Except for trade receivables which do not contain any sig-
nificant financing components, Wirecard measures a fi-
nancial asset at its fair value. In the case of those financial 
assets that are not measured at fair value through profit 
or loss, any transaction costs that are directly assignable 
to the acquisition or sale of the financial asset are addi-
tionally taken into account. Trade receivables which do 
not contain any significant financing components are 
measured at the transaction price calculated in accord-
ance with IFRS 15.  

In order for a financial asset to be classified and meas-
ured at amortised cost or at fair value with no effect on 
profit or loss under other comprehensive income, the cash 
flows must solely arise from payments of principal and in-
terest (SPPI) on the amount outstanding. This evaluation 
is described as an SPPI test and is carried out at the level 
of individual financial instruments.  

 

 

 

 



 

The business model used by Wirecard to manage finan-
cial assets reflects how a company controls its financial 
assets in order to generate cash flows. Depending on the 
business model, cash flows are generated by the collec-
tion of the contractual cash flows, the sale of the financial 
assets or both.  

Acquisitions or sales of financial assets that provide for 
delivery of assets within a certain period determined by 
regulations or conventions applicable to the relevant mar-
ket (regular-way transactions) are recognised on the set-
tlement date, in other words the date on which the assets 
are supplied to or delivered by Wirecard.  

The subsequent measurement of financial assets accord-
ing to IAS 39 depends on their classification as detailed 
below:  

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss 
(IAS 39)  
The group of financial assets at fair value through profit or 
loss comprises financial assets designated as measured 
at fair value through profit or loss at initial recognition (fair 
value option), as well as the financial derivatives con-
cluded by the Group that do not meet the criteria for hedge 
accounting in accordance with IAS 39. Financial assets 
are designated as at fair value through profit or loss if 
these are managed based on their changes in fair value, 
their performance is evaluated accordingly and internally 
transferred to the Group’s management level. These as-
sets are managed in accordance with the Group’s docu-
mented risk management system or investment strategy. 
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are rec-
ognised in the statement of financial position at fair value, 
with gains and losses being recognised in profit or loss.  

Loans and receivables (IAS 39) 
Loans and receivables are non-derivative financial assets 
with fixed or determinable payments that are not listed on 
an active market. Such financial assets are measured at 
amortised cost using the effective interest method. Gains 
and losses are recognised in the consolidated income 
statement if the loans and receivables are derecognised 
or impaired, or within the scope of amortisations.  

Held-to-maturity investments (IAS 39) 
Non-derivative financial assets with fixed or determinable 
payment amounts and subject to fixed maturity dates are 
classified as financial assets held to maturity if the Group 
has the intention and is in a position to hold these until 
final maturity. After initial recognition, financial invest-
ments held to maturity are measured at amortised cost 
using the effective interest method. This method uses an 
interest rate for calculation purposes at which the esti-
mated future cash receipts over the expected term to ma-
turity of the financial asset are exactly discounted to the 
net carrying amount of the financial asset in question. 
Gains and losses are recognised in the consolidated in-
come statement if the financial investments are derecog-
nised or impaired, or within the scope of amortisations. 
Such circumstances did not exist in the comparative pe-
riod.  

Available-for-sale financial assets (IAS 39) 
Available-for-sale financial assets are non-derivative fi-
nancial assets classified as available for sale and those 
that cannot be classified into one of the three aforemen-
tioned categories. Following initial recognition, available-
for-sale financial assets are measured at fair value. In-
vestments whose fair value cannot be reliably determined 
due to a non-existent market are measured at cost. Un 
realised gains or losses of the assets measured at fair 
value are recognised in equity under other comprehen-
sive income. If such an asset is derecognised, the cumu-
lative gain or loss recognised in equity is recognised in 
profit or loss. If the value of such an asset is impaired, the 
cumulative loss recognised in equity is recognised in profit 
or loss.  
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The subsequent measurement of financial assets accord-
ing to IFRS 9 depends on their classification as detailed 
below:  

Measured at amortised cost (debt instruments)  
(IFRS 9) 
This category has the greatest significance for the consol-
idated financial statements. Wirecard measures financial 
assets at amortised cost when the two following condi-
tions are met:  

 the business model for the financial asset has the aim 
of holding the financial asset to collect contractual 
cash flows and 

 the contractual terms that apply to the financial asset 
result in cash flows at specified times which exclu-
sively comprise payments of principal and interest on 
the amount outstanding 

Financial assets classified as measured at amortised cost 
are measured in subsequent periods using the effective 
interest method and are subject to impairment testing. 
Gains and losses are recognised in profit or loss if the as-
set is derecognised, modified or impaired. 

Measured at fair value with no effect on profit or loss 
under other comprehensive income (debt instruments) 
(IFRS 9) 
Wirecard measures financial assets at fair value under 
other comprehensive income when the two following con-
ditions are met: 

 the business model for the financial asset has the aim 
of holding it both to collect contractual cash flows and 
also to sell and 

 the contractual terms that apply to the financial asset 
result in cash flows at specified times which exclu-
sively comprise payments of principal and interest on 
the amount outstanding 

If debt instruments measured at fair value with no effect 
on profit or loss under other comprehensive income are 
derecognised, the cumulative gain or loss from changes 
in the fair value recognised under other comprehensive 
income is reclassified in the income statement.  

Measured at fair value with no effect on profit or loss 
under other comprehensive income (equity instruments) 
(IFRS 9) 
Wirecard can make an irrevocable election at the initial 
recognition of its equity instruments to classify them as 
measured at fair value with no effect on profit or loss un-
der other comprehensive income, if they meet the defini-
tion of equity according to IAS 32 Financial Instruments: 
Presentation and are not held for trading purposes. The 
classification is carried out separately for every instru-
ment. 

Gains and losses from these financial assets are not re-
classified in the income statement. Dividends are recog-
nised in the income statement as other income if there is 
a legal right to receive payments, unless the dividends 
represent the recovery of part of the acquisition costs for 
the financial asset. In this case, the gains are recognised 
under other comprehensive income. Equity instruments 
measured at fair value with no effect on profit or loss un-
der other comprehensive income are not subject to im-
pairment testing. Wirecard has not exercised this option 
up to now. 

Financial assets measured at fair value through profit or 
loss (IFRS 9) 
The group of financial assets measured at fair value 
through profit or loss comprises financial assets held for 
trading, financial assets classified as measured at fair 
value through profit or loss at initial recognition and finan-
cial assets which must be measured at fair value through 
profit or loss. Financial assets are classified as held for 
trading if they are acquired for the purpose of sale or re-
purchasing in the near future. Financial assets that have 
cash flows which do not exclusively comprise payments 
of principal and interest are classified as measured at fair 
value through profit or loss irrespective of the business 
model. 

 



 

Notwithstanding the previous explanations about the cri-
teria for the classification of debt instruments in the cate-
gories “measured at amortised cost” or “measured at fair 
value with no effect on profit or loss under other compre-
hensive income”, debt instruments can be classified as 
measured at fair value through profit or loss at initial 
recognition if an accounting mismatch can be eliminated 
or significantly reduced as a result. 

Financial assets measured at fair value through profit or 
loss are recognised in the statement of financial position 
at fair value, whereby the net change in the fair value is 
recognised in the income statement. 

This category includes financial investments in equity in-
struments for which Wirecard did not irrevocably elect to 
classify them as equity instruments measured at fair value 
with no effect on profit or loss under other comprehensive 
income. 

Derecognition 
A financial asset (or part of a financial asset, or part of a 
group of similar financial assets) is derecognised if one of 
the following requirements has been met:  

 The contractual rights to receive cash flows from a fi-
nancial asset have expired.  

 The Group has assigned its contractual rights to re-
ceive cash flows from the financial asset to third par-
ties or has assumed a contractual obligation for imme-
diate payment of the cash flow to a third party within 
the scope of an agreement which meets the require-
ments of IAS 39.19 or IFRS 9.3.2.5 respectively (a  
“pass-through” arrangement) and, in the process, ei-
ther (a) mainly transferred all opportunities and risks 
assumed in connection with ownership of the financial 
asset or (b) while neither having mainly transferred nor 
retained all opportunities and risks associated with 
ownership of the financial asset, it has transferred con-
trol of the asset in question.  

If the Group transfers its contractual rights to cash flows 
arising from an asset or enters into a “pass-through” ar-
rangement and thereby does not mainly transfer or retain 
all opportunities or risks associated with this asset, but re-
tains control of the asset transferred, the Group recog-
nises an asset to the extent of its continuing involvement.  

In this case, the Group also recognises an associated lia-
bility. The transferred asset and the associated liability are 
measured in such a manner as to duly take account of the 
rights and obligations retained by the Group. If the contin-
uing involvement takes the form of guaranteeing the asset 
transferred, then the scope of the continuing involvement 
will correspond to the lower of either the original carrying 
amount of the asset or the maximum amount of the con-
sideration received that the Group might have to repay.  

Impairment of financial assets (IAS 39) 
Under IAS 39, the Group assesses at each reporting date 
whether there is any objective evidence that a financial 
asset or a group of financial assets is impaired. A financial 
asset or a group of financial assets is only deemed to be 
impaired if objective evidence exists of impairment as a 
result of one or more events that have occurred after the 
initial recognition of the asset (a “loss event”) and that loss 
event has an impact on the anticipated future cash flows 
of the financial assets or the group of financial assets that 
can be reliably estimated. These impairments are recog-
nised via an impairment account. Evidence of impairment 
may include indications that the debtors or a group of 
debtors is experiencing significant financial difficulty, de-
fault or delinquency in interest or principal payments, the 
probability that they will enter bankruptcy or other financial 
reorganisation and observable data indicating that there 
is a measurable decrease in the anticipated future cash 
flows, such as changes in arrears or economic conditions 
that correlate with defaults.  
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Depending on the age structure of the receivables, uni-
form value adjustments (impairments) are made to receiv-
ables across the Group. The majority of receivables relate 
to credit card organisations, banks and acquiring part-
ners. In this area, there have been no appreciable de-
faults in the history of Wirecard. In the area of FinTech, 
receivables are secured by cash securities as is typical in 
the sector to a level above the expected default. In the 
case of trade receivables from retailers/merchants and 
trade and other receivables that are more than 180 days 
overdue, the Group carries out an impairment to the full 
amount in the absence of any other information on the re-
coverability of such receivables. In determining the recov-
erability of trade receivables, any change in credit stand-
ing is taken into account from the date on which deferred 
payment was granted up to the reporting date. In the case 
of receivables of acquiring business and trade and other 
receivables that were not overdue and whose value had 
not been impaired, there were no indications that payment 
defaults would occur that would lead to an impairment of 
the assets of Wirecard. On the basis of portfolios formed 
by combining financial instruments within product groups 
according to credit risk characteristics, flat-rate impair-
ments are carried out for possible losses on individual 
portfolios of financial instruments. Additions within the fis-
cal year are reported in the consolidated income state-
ment under other operating expenses and reversals un-
der other operating income. The fair value of the receiva-
bles is identical in principal to the carrying amount. Non-
interest-bearing receivables with a term of more than 12 
months are discounted.  

Impairment of financial assets (IFRS 9) 
In the case of all debt instruments that are not measured 
at fair value through profit or loss, the Group recognises 
impairments for expected credit losses (ECL). In this con-
text, please refer to the explanations in section 7.2 Risk 
reporting.  

Financial liabilities 
The Group classifies its financial liabilities on initial recog-
nition. Financial liabilities are recognised initially at fair 
value, plus directly attributable transaction costs in the 
case of loans.  

The subsequent measurement of financial liabilities de-
pends on their classification as detailed below:  

Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss 
Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss in-
clude financial liabilities designated as measured at fair 
value through profit or loss at initial recognition (fair value 
option), as well as financial derivatives concluded by the 
Group that do not meet the criteria for hedge accounting 
in accordance with IAS 39. Financial liabilities recognised 
at fair value through profit or loss are recognised in the 
statement of financial position at fair value, with gains and 
losses being recognised in profit or loss. The financial lia-
bilities at fair value through profit or loss also include the 
fair value of earnout liabilities for business combinations. 
In addition, fair value adjustments to earnout liabilities are 
reported under the financial result. Please also refer here 
to sections 2.5 and 7.4.  

Liabilities measured at amortised cost 
After initial recognition, interest-bearing loans are meas-
ured at amortised cost using the effective interest method. 
Gains and losses are recognised in the income statement 
if the financial investments are derecognised, or within the 
scope of amortisation.  

  



 

Financial guarantee contracts 
Financial guarantee contracts issued by the Group are 
contracts that require the issuer to make a payment to re-
imburse the holder for a loss it incurs because a specified 
debtor fails to make a payment when due, according to 
the terms of a debt instrument. Due to the contractual reg-
ulations for processing transactions with credit card or-
ganisations, with providers of different payment methods 
and also within interbank transfers in payment pro-
cessing, Wirecard generally views the entire transaction 
volume as a financial guarantee because a general liabil-
ity cannot be excluded. In the 2018 fiscal year, this volume 
stood at EUR 124.9 billion (previous year: EUR 91.0 bil-
lion). All financial guarantee contracts are recognised ini-
tially as a liability at fair value, adjusted for transaction 
costs that are directly attributable to the provision of the 
guarantee. Subsequently, the liability is measured at the 
higher of either the best estimate of the expenditure re-
quired to settle the present obligation at the reporting 
date, or the amount at which it was initially recognised 
less cumulative amortisation.  

Offsetting of financial instruments 
Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net 
amount is reported in the consolidated statement of finan-
cial position only if a currently legally enforceable right ex-
ists to offset the recognised amounts, and the intention 
exists to settle on a net basis, or to realise the asset and 
settle the liability simultaneously.  

Derecognition 
Financial liabilities are derecognised if the obligation on 
which this liability is based has been fulfilled, waived or 
has expired. If an existing financial liability is replaced by 
another financial liability from the same lender on sub-
stantially different terms or the terms of an existing liability 
are substantially modified, such an exchange or modifica-
tion is treated as a derecognition of the original liability 
and the recognition of a new liability and the difference in 
the respective carrying amounts is recognised in the in-
come statement.  

Fair value of financial instruments 
Pursuant to IFRS 13, fair value is defined as the price that 
would, in a normal transaction between market partici-
pants on the measurement date, be received for the sale 
of an asset, or be paid for the transfer of a liability.  

The fair value of financial instruments that are traded on 
organised financial markets at each reporting date is de-
termined by reference to a quoted market price (Level 1 of 
the fair value hierarchy).  

For instruments for which there are no market quotations 
on active markets, fair value is calculated using observa-
ble market prices for comparable instruments, or using 
standard market valuation methods. This entails applying 
measurement parameters that are observable either di-
rectly or indirectly on active markets (Level 2 of the fair 
value hierarchy). Such techniques may include using re-
cent arm’s length transactions, reference to the current 
fair value of another instrument that is substantially the 
same, a discounted cash flow analysis or other valuation 
models.  

In the case of some financial instruments, fair value can-
not be calculated either directly using market quotations, 
or indirectly through valuation models that are based on 
observable measurement parameters or other market 
quotations. These comprise instruments relating to Level 
3 of the fair value hierarchy.  
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Discretionary decisions, estimates and assumptions in 
connection with financial instruments 
If the fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities 
reported in the statement of financial position cannot be 
determined with the support of data from an active mar-
ket, it can be measured using other methods including the 
discounted cash flow method. The input parameters in-
cluded in the model are based on observable market data 
as far as possible. If this is not possible, then the determi-
nation of fair values represents a discretionary decision to 
a certain degree. Discretionary decisions relate to input 
parameters such as liquidity risk, credit risk and volatility. 
Changes in assumptions regarding these factors may 
have an impact on the fair value recognised for financial 
instruments. Best possible estimates made by the man-
agement of Wirecard are also used to determine the risk 
of default, especially in the case of high-value receiva-
bles.  

2.4 Accounting and valuation of tax items 
Current income taxes 
Current tax assets and liabilities for the current or earlier 
periods are measured to the amount in which a refund is 
expected from the tax authorities or a payment is ex-
pected to be made to the tax authorities. The prevailing 
tax rates and tax laws as of the reporting date are used to 
calculate the amount in question.  

Deferred tax liabilities and assets 
In accordance with IAS 12 (Income Taxes), deferred tax 
liabilities and assets are recognised for all temporary dif-
ferences between the values of assets and liabilities in the 
tax statement of financial position and the values in the 
consolidated statement of financial position, as well as for 
consolidation measures. Exceptions from this include dif-
ferences arising in accordance with IAS 12.15 from the in-
itial recognition of goodwill or initial recognition of an asset 
or liability in the case of a transaction that is not a busi-
ness combination and, at the time of the transaction, has 
no influence on net profit or loss for the period under com-
mercial law (before income tax) nor on the taxable result 

(the tax-related loss). In addition, deferred tax liabilities in 
connection with shareholdings in companies, branch of-
fices and associates are not recognised if Wirecard is able 
to control the timing of the reversal of the temporary dif-
ference and insofar as the temporary difference is not ex-
pected to reverse in the foreseeable future.  

Furthermore, deferred tax assets relating to benefits of as 
yet unutilised tax loss carryforwards are recognised in the 
consolidated statement of financial position to the extent 
that it can be assumed with an adequate degree of prob-
ability that the respective company will be able to gener-
ate sufficient taxable income in the future.  

Deferred tax assets are recognised to the extent that it is 
probable that taxable income will be available with which 
the deductible temporary difference can be offset. The as-
sessment and valuation of deferred tax assets is reviewed 
at each reporting date, taking account of current esti-
mates in accordance with IAS 12.37 and IAS 12.56.  

Deferred taxes are determined in line with IAS 12.47 on 
the basis of the tax rates applicable at the time of realisa-
tion respectivily in the future. Deferred taxes are recog-
nised as tax income or tax expenses in the income state-
ment, unless they relate to items directly recognised un-
der equity with no impact on profit or loss; in this case, 
deferred taxes are recognised in the other comprehensive 
income, without impacting the income statement.  

The calculation of deferred taxes was based on a German 
corporation tax rate of 15.0 percent (previous year: 15.0 
percent) plus the solidarity surcharge of 5.5 percent (pre-
vious year: 5.5 percent) on corporation tax and a flat rate 
German trade tax rate of 11.20 percent (previous year: 
11.20 percent), which takes into account the municipal fac-
tor for the respective location from 2017 and the corre-
sponding tax rates of the foreign companies, in particular 
in the following countries:  



 

Tax rates of foreign companies     

in percent 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

India 34.6 34.6 

Ireland 12.5 12.5 

Austria 25.0 25.0 

Singapore 17.0 17.0 

Hongkong 16.5 16.5 

Gibraltar 10.0 10.0 

United Kingdom 19.0 20.0 

Turkey 20.0 20.0 

Indonesia 25.0 25.0 

New Zealand 28.0 28.0 

South Africa 28.0 28.0 

Brazil 34.0 34.0 

United States 21.0 21.0 

 

Value added tax 

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised after de-
ducting value added tax. An exception in this regard is 
value added tax incurred when purchasing assets or ser-
vices that cannot be claimed from the tax authorities. 
Such value added tax is recognised as part of manufac-
turing costs of the asset or as part of expenses. Receiva-
bles and liabilities are likewise recognised including the 
amount of value added tax.  

The amount of value added tax refunded by or paid to the 
tax authorities is offset in the consolidated statement of 
financial position under receivables and liabilities. Tax as-
sets and liabilities are offset if they are imposed by the 
same tax authority for the same company and if the Group 
intends to settle its current tax assets and tax liabilities on 
a net basis.  

Essential discretionary decisions, estimates and 
assumptions in connection with taxes 

Uncertainties exist with respect to the interpretation of 
complex tax regulations and the amount and timing of 
future taxable income. Given the wide range of interna-
tional business relationships and the long-term nature 
and complexity of existing contractual agreements, dif-

ferences arising between the actual results and the as-
sumptions made, or future changes to such assumptions 
could necessitate future adjustments to tax income and 
expense already reported. The Group forms provisions, 
based on reasonable estimates, for possible conse-
quences of audits by the tax authorities of the respective 
countries in which it operates. The amount of such pro-
visions is based on various factors, such as experience 
from previous tax audits and differing interpretations of 
tax regulations by the taxable entity and the responsible 
tax authority. Such differences of interpretation may 
arise on a wide variety of issues depending on the con-
ditions prevailing in the respective country of domicile of 
the Group company.  

Deferred tax assets are recognised for all unused tax 
loss carryforwards to the extent that it is probable that 
taxable profit will be available against which the tax loss 
carryforwards can be utilised. Significant management  
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judgement is required to determine the amount of de-
ferred tax assets that can be recognised, based on the 
likely timing and the level of future taxable profits together 
with future tax planning strategies.  

2.5 Changes to accounting and valuation policies in 
relation to the previous year 
With the exception of the first-time application of IFRS 9 
(Financial Instruments) and IFRS 15 (Revenue from Con-
tracts with Customers), the accounting principles applied 
have basically remained unchanged from the previous 
year. An exception in this regard are changes to the 
presentation that have been made to improve readability 
and to expand the explanations on the corresponding 
items. This includes providing information that was previ-
ously in text form in table form or an additional further 
breakdown of items.  

The effects resulting from the first-time application of 
IFRS 9 (Financial Instruments) and IFRS 15 (Revenue 
from Contracts with Customers) as of 1 January 2018 re-
sulted in a one-time adjustment totalling EUR –28.8 mil-
lion after taxes, which was recognised accordingly directly 
under equity with no effect on profit or loss. The following 
sections will present the adjustment effects resulting from 
the first-time application of the new IFRS standards.  

IFRS 9 Financial Instruments 
With some exceptions, IFRS 9 is to be applied retrospec-
tively at the date of initial application. IFRS 9 allows for 
the use of a simplified approach to make certain disclo-
sures in accordance with IFRS 7 without restating prior 
periods. Wirecard has utilised the option of using this sim-
plified approach. The cumulative effect is recognised un-
der equity with no effect on profit or loss.  

At the date of initial application of IFRS 9, the manage-
ment of Wirecard assessed which business models apply 
to the financial assets held by the Group and reclassified 
the financial instruments of Wirecard in the appropriate 
measurement category according to IFRS 9 in each case 
as follows.  

The Visa preferred stock disclosed under the item “Finan-
cial and other assets / interest-bearing securities” on the 
statement of financial position, which was classified under 
the category “available-for-sale financial assets” until 
31 December 2017 and measured at fair value with no ef-
fect on profit or loss following initial recognition, has been 
measured at fair value through profit or loss since the date 
of initial application on 1 January 2018. Unrealised gains 
or losses of EUR 5.3 million that were recognised up to 
now in equity under other comprehensive income were 
reclassified from the revaluation reserve to retained earn-
ings as of 1 January 2018.  

The convertible bonds also disclosed under the item “Fi-
nancial and other assets / interest-bearing securities” on 
the statement of financial position do not fulfil the cash 
flow criterion and will continue to be measured at fair 
value through profit or loss.  

All other financial assets such as loans, bank accounts 
and trade receivables are held to collect the contractual 
cash flows that exclusively represent payments of princi-
pal and interest on the outstanding nominal amount. They 
meet the requirements of the “hold to collect” business 
model in the sense of IFRS 9 and will continue to be 
measured at amortised cost. In contrast, interest-bearing 
securities (collared floaters) and fixed-term deposits were 
measured at fair value as of 31 December 2017.  

In the case of the financial liabilities, there was no change 
in the classification of the financial instruments held by the 
Group according to the IFRS 9 measurement categories 
at the time of initial application of IFRS 9.  

Since 1 January 2018, impairments have been determined 
using the expected credit loss model, which anticipates 
expected losses due to future defaults on receivables. 
This model is to be applied for financial assets not meas- 



 

ured at fair value through profit or loss, as well as for con-
tract assets according to IFRS 15, lease receivables, lend-
ing commitments and certain financial guarantees. In or-
der to determine the expected credit losses, customers 
are combined into groups with similar credit risks or an 
individual assessment of the credit risk is carried out. In 
general, IFRS 9 stipulates a three-stage model for recog-
nising expected credit losses.  

In credit quality level 1, impairment losses for financial in-
struments where there has been no significant increase in 
credit risk since initial recognition on the reporting date 
are measured at the level of the 12-month expected credit 
loss. Using the effective interest method, the effective in-
terest rate is applied to the gross carrying amount of the 
financial asset.  

If there has been a significant increase in the credit risk 
for a financial instrument since initial recognition, the fi-
nancial instrument is allocated to credit quality level 2 and 
the impairment loss is measured on every reporting date 
at the level of the lifetime expected credit loss. As for 
credit quality level 1, the effective interest rate is applied 
to the gross carrying amount of the financial asset using 
the effective interest method.  

Financial assets whose credit quality has been impaired 
on the reporting date or which were already impaired at 
the time of acquisition or provision are allocated to credit 
quality level 3. As for credit quality level 2, the impairment 
loss is measured at the level of the lifetime expected 
credit loss. However, the effective interest rate is applied 
to the amortised cost of the financial asset, i.e. its net car-
rying amount.  

As part of the simplified approach, value adjustments for 
trade receivables and contract assets according to IFRS 
15 which do not contain any significant financing compo-
nents are measured at the level of the lifetime expected 
credit loss. There is thus no classification in credit quality 
level 1 or credit quality level 2.  

At the time of initial application, the change due to the 
transition from IAS 39 (incurred loss model) to IFRS 9 (ex-
pected credit loss model) of EUR 41.3 million (before 
taxes) was recognised under equity with no effect on profit 
or loss.  

The risk of default from payment transactions mainly re-
lates to potential chargebacks from end customers after a 
merchant becomes insolvent. The risk is considered very 
low because the potential chargeback claims against the 
merchant are covered by liabilities from the ongoing trans-
action volume, individual security reserves or, alterna-
tively, delayed payment to merchants. These guarantees 
are continuously monitored on the basis of a continuous 
analysis of the merchant business in order to keep the 
default risk low. If a merchant does become insolvent, 
however, the guarantees may prove to be inadequate in 
individual cases, whereby claims for payment which Wire-
card is entitled to make against the merchant due to the 
reversal of transactions may not be enforceable. There-
fore, Wirecard has classified the transaction volume from 
these business models as a financial guarantee. If ac-
cording to IAS 39 no risk of default was recognised up to 
now in the form of a provision in the sense of IAS 37 due 
to the low expectation of default, risk of default must now 
be accounted for under the expected credit loss model 
according to IFRS 9. The amount resulting from this dif-
ference in measurement of EUR 14.3 million (before 
taxes) was recognised by a reduction in equity upon initial 
application.  

IFRS 15 Revenue from Contracts with Customers 
In the case of transaction-based business, IFRS 15 has 
not resulted in any significant change in the timing of rev-
enue recognition. If external acquiring partners are used 
for the processing of transactions, Wirecard has further 
analysed whether the Group should also be regarded as 
the principal towards the merchant in accordance with the 
new requirements of IFRS 15 or whether first and fore-
most a contract with the merchant exists in accordance 
with IFRS 15. Based on this analysis, a gross presentation 
of  
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revenues will continue to occur from the date of initial ap-
plication on 1 January 2018 (disclosure of the fees from 
the merchants as revenues and the expenses for the ac-
quiring partner as cost of materials). Exceptions exist for 
some business models where Wirecard is subject to the 
significant opportunities and risks and was accordingly re-
garded as the principal with respect to the merchant in the 
sense of IAS 18 although no contract with the merchant 
exists in accordance with IFRS 15 (enforceable rights and 
obligations). Accordingly, the merchant’s fees are recog-
nised net of the expenses for the acquiring partner as rev-
enues.  

In the case of non-transaction-based business, however, 
there has been a change in the timing of revenue recog-
nition for some business transactions. In particular, there 
has been an effect on the recognition of revenues from 
the credit balances of expired prepaid cards because rev-
enue is deemed to have been recognised earlier in ac-
cordance with IFRS 15 than was previously the case. The 
primary reason for this is that under IFRS 15 the re-
strictions according to IAS 18 for the recognition of reve-
nues from the sale of goods or the provision of services 
for which the receipt of a consideration is dependent on 
the occurrence or non-occurrence of a future event no 
longer apply. This has an impact on the date at which the 
credit balances of expired prepaid cards are recognised. 
In accordance with IFRS 15, revenue is already recog-
nised at the time the prepaid cards are charged and not 
only when the credit balances are collected. 

Accordingly, a contract asset is presented at the time of 
revenue recognition. For the Wirecard Group, this one-off 
effect at the time of initial application amounted to 
EUR 13.3 million (after taxes) and resulted in an increase 
in equity as of 1 January 2018 with no effect in the income 
statement.  

For the revenue recognition from contracts with custom-
ers with whom software licence agreements are the only 
performance obligations, the new provisions of IFRS 15 
do not have any significant impact on the consolidated fi-
nancial statements. Revenue continues to be recognised 
at a point in time when control of the asset is transferred 
to the customer. This is generally the case on delivery of 
the software or software licence. As a rule, Wirecard 
grants an unlimited right of use to the (licensed) software 
in its condition at the time the licence is granted. Conse-
quently, there are no further performance obligations after 
delivery of the software. Therefore, the new standard has 
not generally affected the amount nor has it deferred the 
date on which the revenue is recognised.  

  



 

The respective effects of the initial application of IFRS 9 
and IFRS 15 described above on the equity of Wirecard 
as of 1 January 2018 were as follows:  

 

 
Initial adoption effect of IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 to equity     

in EUR million   Retained earnings 
 

Revaluation 
reserve 

 

As of 31 Dec 2017   1,074.1 5.3 

Initial adoption IFRS 9       

Increase of allowance for interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits   0.0 - 

Increase of allowance for receivables and other financial assets   –41.1 - 

Increase of allowance for cash and cash equivalents   –0.2 - 

Reclassification visa preferred stock   5.3 –5.3 

Reclassification of interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits   –0.2 - 

Recognition of financial guarantees   –14.3 - 

Initial adoption effect of deferred taxes   13.8 - 

Initial adoption effect IFRS 9   –36.7 –5.3 

Initial adoption IFRS 15       

Deferred revenues from credit balances on expired prepaid cards   17.7 - 

Initial adoption effect of deferred taxes   –4.4 - 

Initial adoption effect IFRS 15   13.3 - 

Total initial adoption effect   –23.4 –5.3 

As of 1 Jan 2018   1,050.7 0.0 
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The following table shows the classification of the finan-
cial assets held by the Group according to the measure-
ment categories in accordance with IFRS 9 compared to 
IAS 39: 

 

 
Financial assets         

  Rating category Carrying amount Carrying amount   

  in accordance with 
IAS 39 

in accordance with 
IFRS 9 1 Jan 2018 31 Dec 2017 Change 

Interest-bearing securities 
and fixed-term deposits 

Financial assets 
measured at fair value 
through profit or loss 

Financial assets 
measured at 
amortised cost 155.4 155.6 –0.2 

Receivables and other 
financial assets Loans and receivables 

Financial assets 
measured at 
amortised cost 881.0 904.4 –23.4 

Cash and cash equivalents Loans and receivables 

Financial assets 
measured at 
amortised cost 1,901.1 1,901.3 –0.2 

Visa preferred stock 
Available-for-sale 
financial assets 

Financial assets 
measured at fair value 
through profit or loss 19.4 19.4 0.0 

Convertible bonds 

Financial assets 
measured at fair value 
through profit or loss 

Financial assets 
measured at fair value 
through profit or loss 41.9 41.9 0.0 

 

The changes that arise from the transition from IAS 39 to 
IFRS 9 are mainly attributable to the initial application of 
the expected credit loss model. Some exceptions are the 
interest-bearing securities (collared floaters) and fixed-
term deposits which were allocated to the category “finan-
cial assets at fair value through profit or loss” according to 
IAS 39 and are now classified as “financial assets meas-
ured at amortised cost” according to IFRS 9. Due to the 

(retrospective) reclassification and associated change in 
the measurement system, there was a change in the car-
rying value of EUR –0.2 million.  

The effects of the initial application of IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 
on the consolidated statement of financial position of 
Wirecard as of 1 January 2018 were as follows:  

 

 

 



 

Assets         

in EUR million 1 Jan 2018 IFRS 9 IFRS 15 31 Dec 2017 

ASSETS         

I. Non-current assets         

1. Intangible assets         

Goodwill 675.8 0.0 0.0 675.8 

Customer relationships 484.9 0.0 0.0 484.9 

Internally-generated intangible assets 120.0 0.0 0.0 120.0 

Other intangible assets 109.3 0.0 0.0 109.3 

  1,390.0 0.0 0.0 1,390.0 

2. Property, plant and equipment 57.5 0.0 0.0 57.5 

3. Investments accounted for using the equity method 14.6 0.0 0.0 14.6 

4. Financial and other assets / interest-bearing 
securities 292.0 –18.2 0.0 310.2 

5. Tax credits   0.0 0.0   

Deferred tax assets 22.9 13.8 0.0 9.1 

Total non-current assets 1,777.0 –4.4 0.0 1,781.4 

II. Current assets         

1. Inventories and work in progress 13.3 0.0 0.0 13.3 

2. Receivables of the acquiring business 437.9 –4.1 0.0 442.0 

3. Trade and other receivables 273.4 –19.0 17.7 274.7 

4. Tax credits         

Tax refund entitlements 11.0 0.0 0.0 11.0 

5. Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits 109.1 0.0 0.0 109.1 

6. Cash and cash equivalents 1,901.1 –0.2 0.0 1,901.3 

Total current assets 2,745.8 –23.3 17.7 2,751.4 

Total assets 4,522.8 –27.7 17.7 4,532.8 
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Equity and liabilities         

in EUR million 1 Jan 2018 IFRS 9 IFRS 15 31 Dec 2017 

EQUITY AND 
LIABILITIES         

I. Equity         

1. Subscribed capital 123.6 0.0 0.0 123.6 

2. Capital reserve 494.7 0.0 0.0 494.7 

3. Retained earnings 1,050.7 –36.7 13.3 1,074.1 

4. Other components of 
equity –57.6 –5.3 0.0 –52.3 

Total equity 1,611.3 –42.0 13.3 1,640.0 

II. Liabilities         

1. Non-current liabilities         

Non-current interest-
bearing liabilities 754.8 0.0 0.0 754.8 

Other non-current 
liabilities 85.4 0.0 0.0 85.4 

Deferred tax liabilities 81.3 0.0 4.4 76.9 

  921.5 0.0 4.4 917.1 

2. Current liabilities         

Liabilities of the acquiring 
business 422.6 0.0 0.0 422.6 

Trade payables 66.1 0.0 0.0 66.1 

Interest-bearing liabilities 311.6 0.0 0.0 311.6 

Other provisions 16.7 14.3 0.0 2.4 

Other liabilities 151.5 0.0 0.0 151.5 

Customer deposits from 
banking operations 973.2 0.0 0.0 973.2 

Tax provisions 48.2 0.0 0.0 48.2 

  1,990.0 14.3 0.0 1,975.7 

Total liabilities 2,911.5 14.3 4.4 2,892.8 

Total equity and liabilities 4,522.8 –27.7 17.7 4,532.8 

 

Without the initial application of IFRS 15 as of 1 January 
2018, it would have resulted in the following differences or 
values in the consolidated statement of financial position 

as of 31 December 2018 and the consolidated income 
statement for the 2018 fiscal year:  

 



 

Assets   

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 IFRS 15 Without application 
of IFRS 15 

ASSETS       

I. Non-current assets       

Financial and other assets/interest-bearing securities 413.6 –3.1 410.5 

II. Current assets       

Trade and other receivables 357.4 –19.1 338.3 

Total assets 771.0 –22.2 748.8 
        

        

Equity and liabilities       

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 IFRS 15 Without application 
of IFRS 15 

EQUITY AND LIABILITIES       

I. Equity       

Retained earnings 1,375.7 –16.0 1,359.8 

Other components of equity –71.2 –0.7 –71.9 

II. Liabilities       

Long-term deferred taxes 80.1 –5.5 74.6 

Total equity and liabilities 1,384.6 –22.2 1,362.4 

        

        

Consolidated income statement       

in EUR million 1 Jan 2018 – 
31 Dec 2018 

IFRS 15 Without application 
of IFRS 15 

Revenues 2,016.2 26.0 2,042.1 

Gross profit 971.2 –3.6 967.6 

EBITDA 560.5 –3.6 556.9 

EBIT 438.5 –3.6 434.9 

Earnings before tax 409.4 –3.6 405.9 

Income tax expense 62.1 –0.9 61.2 

Earnings after tax 347.4 –2.7 344.7 
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2.6 Amendments to accounting and valuation policies 
that do not yet require mandatory application 
The IASB and the IFRS-IC have published the following 
standards and interpretations that have already been en-
dorsed by the EU within the scope of the comitology pro-
cedure but their application was not yet mandatory in the 
2018 fiscal year. The Group has not adopted these stand-
ards and interpretations early. The IASB also newly ap-
proved or revised a number of further accounting stand-
ards and interpretations that Wirecard has not yet imple-
mented in the 2018 fiscal year as their application was not 
yet mandatory or they were not yet approved by the Eu-
ropean Union.  

IFRS 16 Leases 
In January 2016, the IASB published the accounting 
standard IFRS 16 “Leases”, which was adopted into Eu-
ropean law by the European commission in November 
2017. IFRS 16 replaces the existing standards and inter-
pretations for leases, including IAS 17 “Leases”, IFRIC 4 
“Determining whether an Arrangement contains a Lease”, 
SIC 15 “Operating Leases - Incentives” and SIC 27 “Eval-
uating the Substance of Transactions Involving the Legal 
Form of a Lease”.  

The new standard is required to be applied for the first 
time for fiscal years beginning on or after 1 January 2019. 
Wirecard has not exercised the option of early adoption of 
IFRS 16.  

IFRS 16 introduces a uniform lease accounting model for 
lessees that requires the recognition of all assets and lia-
bilities from leases in the statement of financial position. 
Recognition exemptions exist for short-term leases with a 
lease term of 12 months or less at the commencement 
date (and without a purchase option) and for leases for 
which the underlying asset is of low value. Consequently, 
in the future, IFRS 16 will eliminate the requirement under 
IAS 17 for lessees to classify leases either as operating 
leases, where the respective assets and liabilities are cur-
rently not recognised, or as finance leases. The lease 
term is generally determined considering the non-cancel-
lable period of the lease. If the lease contract contains ex-
tension or termination options for the lessee, these are 
taken into account if they are considered reasonably cer-
tain to be exercised or not exercised as of the reporting 

date. If the lease contract contains a bilateral right of ter-
mination, the lessor’s right to terminate the lease is con-
sidered when determining the lease term. Using the inter-
est rate implicit in the lease, the present value of the 
leasepayments must be recognised as a leases liability. If 
it is not possible to determine the interest rate implicit in 
the lease, the incremental borrowing rate is used. The 
right-of-use acquired by the lessee is recognised as an 
asset. The right-of-use assets are depreciated over the 
lease term. The lease liabilities are reduced over the 
lease term due to repayments and the interest expense is 
allocated over the lease term. The liabilities are measured 
using an effective interest method. 

Wirecard has so far mainly concluded operating leases 
for moveable assets (primarily motor vehicles and IT 
hardware) and properties. The transition to IFRS 16 takes 
place on 1 January 2019 using the modified retrospective 
approach, whereby the cumulative effect of initial applica-
tion of the standard is recognised as an adjustment to the 
opening statement of retained earnings at the time of inti-
tial application. Wirecard will not adjust the comparative 
figures for the previous--year period. 

Based on Wirecard’s group-wide analysis, the following 
effects from the initial application of IFRS 16 are ex-
pected: 

 So far, payment obligations for operating leases only 
had to be reported in the notes to the financial state-
ments. In future, however, it will be mandatory to rec-
ognise the rights and obligations arising from these 
leases as assets (right of use for the leased asset) and 
liabilities (lease liability) on the statement of financial 
position. Wirecard expects a substantial increase in to-
tal assets in the range of EUR 30 million to EUR 40 
million at the time of initial application. A significant ad-
justment of Wirecard’s equity in the opening balance 
as of 1 January 2019 is currently not expected.  

  



 

 In accordance with IAS 17, expenses from operating 
leases were reported as part of other operating ex-
penses. Under IFRS 16, interest expenses and depre-
ciation will be presented in the income statement. Ac-
cordingly, from 2019, both EBITDA and depreciation 
will be higher compared to 2018 and the financial result 
will show a lower surplus or a higher deficit.  

 In the cash flow statement, payments for operating 
leases have until now been presented as cash flow 
from operating activities. In future, payments for for-
mer operating leases will be split into interest pay-
ments and repayments, which will be allocated to cash 
flow from financing activities. Accordingly, from 2019, 
cash flow from operating activities will be higher com-
pared to 2018 and cash flow from financing activities 
will be lower.  

 The disclosure requirements have been significantly 
expanded and amended compared to IAS 17.  

There is no significant impact for Wirecard as a lessor 
from the transition to IFRS 16. For lessors, the accounting 
model in IFRS 16 is not significantly different from the pre-
vious model in IAS 17. The lessor still differentiates be-
tween operating and financing leases for accounting pur-
poses.  

With respect to the obligations from operating leases pre-
sented in the notes (see section 7.6 Other financial obli-
gations and contingent liabilities), Wirecard expects that 
the main difference in the measurement of the new lease 
obligations will result from legal obligations which have 
been committed, but not yet commenced. Wirecard is al-
ready required to report the obligations from operating 
leases in accordance with IAS 17 once both parties had 
signed the lease contract. According to IFRS 16, lease li-
abilities are not recognised until the commencement of 
the lease. There may be differences due to extension and 
termination options. Options where it is considered rea-
sonably certain that they will be exercised or not exer-
cised by the lessee must be taken into account in the 
measurement of the lease liabilities according to IFRS 16. 
For the determination of obligations for operating leases 
there may be a different assessment regarding the op-
tions.  

IFRIC 23 Uncertainty over Income Tax Treatments 
In June 2017, IFRIC 23 "Uncertainty over Income Tax 
Treatments" was published by the IASB. This interpreta-
tion clarifies the requirements for the approach for recog-
nising and measuring uncertain income tax treatments. 
As part of the assessment of the uncertainty, a company 
is required to consider whether it is probable that the rel-
evant tax authority will accept the income tax treatment. 
In this process, the company has to determine whether it 
assesses every uncertain tax treatment separately or 
jointly with one or more other tax treatments. The ap-
proach selected should be the one which provides a bet-
ter prediction of whether the uncertainty will be resolved. 

IFRIC 23 is to be applied for fiscal years beginning on or 
after 1 January 2019. Earlier application is permitted. 
Wirecard plans to adopt the interpretation on the required 
effective date. Wirecard does not expect any significant 
effects due to the application of IFRIC 23.  
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Further standards, interpretations and amendments 
The IASB and the IFRS-IC have published further stand-
ards and interpretations and amendments up to the point 
at which the consolidated financial statements were pub-
lished for which application was not yet mandatory in the 
2018 fiscal year. These are as follows: 

 

Standards, interpretations and amendments   

Standard Description Mandatory application for fiscal years 
beginning on or after 

Annual Improvements to 
IFRSs 2015 – 2017 

Amendments to IFRS 3, IFRS 11, IAS 12 
and IAS 23 1 January 2019* 

Amendments to IFRS 9 
Prepayment Features with Negative 
Compensation 1 January 2019* 

Amendments to IAS 28 
Long-term Interests in Associates and Joint 
Ventures 1 January 2019* 

Amendments to IAS 19 
Plan Amendment, Curtailment or 
Settlement 1 January 2019* 

IFRIC 23 Uncertainty over Income Tax Treatments 1 January 2019* 

Miscellaneous 
Amendments to References to the 
Conceptual Framework in IFRS Standards 1 January 2020* 

Amendments to IFRS 3 Definition of a Business 1 January 2020* 

Amendments to IAS 1 and IAS 8 Definition of Material 1 January 2020* 

IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts 1 January 2021* 

* Resolution by the EU still outstanding, information on the obligatory application according to the IASB 

 
Wirecard anticipates that the standards, interpretations 
and amendments listed above will have no impact or no 
material impact on the Wirecard Group’s financial position 
and financial performance.  

2.7 Corrections in accordance with IAS 8 
In connection with the investigations in Asia, errors were 
identified in the revenue recognition for the fiscal year 
2017, which were corrected retrospectively. Revenues 
were reduced by a total of EUR 1.5 million.  

One reason for this was that software transactions (pur-
chase and sale of software) were initially recorded in the 
wrong entities of the Group with the sales agent as con-
tractual partner. An intangible asset (purchase of soft-
ware) and corresponding revenues (sale of software) 
were recorded in the amount of around EUR 10.0 million. 

After correction, the entire software transaction was rec-
orded in the correct entity of the Group. Revenues were 
increased by EUR 1.0 million, trade receivables from cus-
tomers in the amount of EUR 11.0 million and trade paya-
bles to software suppliers in the amount of EUR 10.0 mil-
lion were recorded. The pro rata depreciation of the soft-
ware (EUR 0.8 million), which was missing in fiscal year 
2017, and the related tax effects (EUR 0.5 million) were 
taken into account in the correction. On the other hand, 
revenue of EUR 2.5 million was recognized for another 
software transaction in fiscal year 2017, which should cor-
rectly have been recognized in fiscal year 2018 after the 
software services had been rendered. The correction led 
to a corresponding reduction in trade receivables. Fur-
thermore, other liabilities and other operating expenses 
each increased by EUR 1.0 million for fiscal year 2017 due 
to an additional cost item not yet recognized. In this con-
nection, we also refer to our comments in the combined 



 

management report under the section Opportunities and 
risks.  

Irrespective of this, it was determined in the course of fis-
cal year 2018 that transaction fees received in previous 
years were not recognized as revenue but recognized as 
trade payables. Accordingly, revenues of EUR 3.7 million 
increased retrospectively for fiscal year 2017 and of 
EUR 11.7 million as of 1 January 2017 for earlier fiscal 
years (both before taxes). In addition, corresponding tax 
provisions of EUR 1.0 million were recognized in the in-
come statement for fiscal year 2017 and tax provisions 
were increased by EUR 3.2 million as of 1 January 2017. 

 

In the course of an extended review of transactions, fur-
ther errors in the revenue recognition were identified that 
led to a reduction of EUR 3.5 million in revenues and cor-
responding trade receivables for the fiscal year 2017. 

The following overview shows the overall effects of the 
corrections in accordance with IAS 8:  

 

Consolidated statement of financial position     

in EUR million 
 

31 Dec 2017 1 Jan 2017 

Other intangible assets +0.3 0.0 

Trade receivables and other receivables +5.0 0.0 

Total assets +5.3 0.0 

Trade payables –5.3 –11.7 

Other liabilities +2.1 0.0 

Tax provisions +3.6 +3.2 

Total liabilities +0.5 –8.5 

Net effect on equity (retained earnings) +4.8 +8.5 

 

Consolidated income statement     

in EUR million  1 Jan 2017 – 
31 Dec 2017 

Revenue  –1.3 

Other operating expenses  +1.0 

Net effect on EBITDA  –2.3 

Amortisation  +0.8 

Net effect on profit before taxes  –3.2 

Tax expenses  +0.5 

Net effect on profit after taxes  –3.6 
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Earnings per share     

in EUR  1 Jan 2017 – 
31 Dec 2017 

Earnings per share (basic and diluted)  –0.03 

 

These changes had no effect on other comprehensive in-
come after taxes or cash flow from operating activities, 
investing activities or financing activities in the compara-
ble period of 2017.  

3. Notes to the consolidated statement of financial 
position – assets 

For the change in intangible assets and property, plant 
and equipment (historical acquisition costs, adjustments 
based on foreign currency translations, additions and dis-
posals due to initial consolidation, additions, disposals, 
cumulative amortisation and depreciation, amortisation 
and depreciation in the reporting year and carrying 
amounts), please refer to the attached change in intangi-
ble assets and property, plant and equipment from 1 Jan-
uary 2018 to 31 December 2018 (including the previous 
period).  

3.1 Intangible assets 
Intangible assets comprise goodwill, customer relation-
ships, internally-generated intangible assets and other in-
tangible assets.  

Goodwill and customer relationships 
The statement of financial position items goodwill and 
customer relationships are exclusively attributable to ac-
quired companies, parts of companies or customer rela-
tionships. New, organically acquired customer relation-
ships at Wirecard are not capitalised. As part of corporate 
acquisitions, a purchase price allocation is carried out in 
accordance with IFRS 3, which identifies and measures 
the fair value of all assets and liabilities irrespective of 
whether they are reported in the statement of financial po-
sition of the acquired entity or not. In general, the acquisi-
tions made by Wirecard focus on acquiring regional cus-
tomer relationships in order to expand the company's 

market position. Therefore, these customer relationships 
represent a significant part of the assets of the acquired 
entity. The assessment of whether these assets are clas-
sified as customer relationships in the sense of IAS 38.16 
or reported in the statement of financial position as good-
will is based on which future economic benefits can be 
derived from these relationships by Wirecard. If customer 
relationships are identified, these are amortised over their 
expected useful life of usually 10 respectively 20 years.  

Goodwill is not subject to any sheduled amortisation. 
Goodwill is assessed at least once a year by the Group 
(most recently on the reporting date of 31 December 2018) 
or during the course of the year if there is an indication of 
an impairment (triggering event) in accordance with the 
Group’s accounting policies. Customer relationships are 
also analysed in the case of a triggering event. Accord-
ingly, a triggering event analysis is carried out and if a trig-
gering event is detected, an assessment based on dis-
counted cash flows is carried out in order to determine 
any potential need for impairment (impairment test).  

In the fiscal year 2018, goodwill changed primarily as a 
result of the acquisition of further customer portfolios from 
the Citi credit card acceptance business in the Asia-Pa-
cific region by EUR 39.7 million and as a result of cur-
rency-related valuations by EUR –9.6 million as of the re-
porting date. As of 31 December 2018, goodwill totalled 
EUR 705.9 million (31 December 2017: EUR 675.8 million) 
and is assigned for the following groups of cash-generat-
ing units:  



 

 

Goodwill     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Payment Processing & Risk Management 552.6 528.1 

Acquiring & Issuing 153.0 147.4 

Call Center & Communication Services 0.3 0.3 

Total 705.9 675.8 

Less: impairment losses 0.0 0.0 

  705.9 675.8 

 

The change in the item customer relationships of 
EUR 32.9 million in the reporting period is mainly related 
to their amortisation and currency-related valuations as of 
the reporting date.  

Amortisation commences together with the flow of bene-
fits and is performed over the expected length of each 
customer relationship.  

Customer relationships are subject to the following amor-
tisation rules: 

 
Amortisation of customer relationships   

Useful life Remaining useful life  Remaining carrying amount in mn EUR  

20 19 36.2 

20 18 93.3 

20 17 38.3 

20 16 41.5 

20 15 82.6 

20 14 76.6 

20 13 37.9 

15 12 4.9 

10 7 32.3 

10 6 1.0 

10 5 1.3 

10 4 2.1 

10 3 3.4 

10 2 0.6 

    452.1 
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For information on changes in goodwill and customer re-
lationships, please also refer to the enclosed statement of 
changes in intangible assets and property, plant and 
equipment (with previous periods) in these notes.  

Internally-generated intangible assets 
In the fiscal year 2018, internally-generated software was 
developed and capitalised in the amount of EUR 45.1 mil-
lion (31 December 2017: EUR 45.3 million). This relates 
especially to software for the payment platform and its ex-
pansion, as well as M&A-related enhancements to the IT 
infrastructure in order to serve new customers acquired 
through the inorganic growth of the company.  

Other intangible assets 
Besides software for individual IT solutions and applica-
tions, other intangible assets relate to software acquired 
for and used by the “Payment Processing & Risk Manage-
ment” and “Acquiring & Issuing” segments. In the report-
ing period 2018, this item mainly changed due to operative 
investment from EUR 109.3 million as of 31 Decem-
ber 2017 to EUR 113.3 million as of 31 December 2018.  

3.2 Property, plant and equipment 
The main increases in this item are due to investments in 
the expansion of the computer centres and the expansion 
of the terminal business related to growth in the operating 
business.  

Any gains and losses from the disposal or sale of fixed 
assets are reported as other operating income and ex-
penses respectively. Maintenance work and minor repairs 

are recognised through profit or loss within other operat-
ing expenses.  

The carrying amount of technical equipment and operat-
ing and office equipment held as part of finance leases as 
of 31 December 2018 totalled EUR 36.5 million (31 De-
cember 2017: EUR 20.7 million) and is reported accord-
ingly under property, plant and equipment. The leased 
items also serve here as security for the respective obli-
gations from the finance lease agreements.  

3.3 Investments accounted for using the equity method 
Shares in associated companies of EUR 14.0 million 
(31 December 2017: EUR 14.6 million) were entirely at-
tributable to GI Technology Pte. Ltd. based in Chennai, 
India. Due to the conditions in the shareholder agreement, 
which are particularly associated with the Indian regula-
tions for financial services companies, the company is ac-
counted for using the equity method. This is because 
Wirecard exercises a significant influence on the com-
pany but does not have full control. For further informa-
tion, please refer to section 1.1.  

3.4 Financial and other assets / interest-bearing 
securities 
Financial and other assets and interest bearing securities 
as of 31 December 2018 totalled EUR 413.6 million (31 De-
cember 2017: EUR 310.2 million). These break down as of 
the reporting date as follows:  

 



 

 

Breakdown of financial and other assets / interest-bearing securities     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Visa preferred stock 23.6 19.4 

Financing agreements (amongst others sales partner) 132.9 20.8 

Convertible bonds 13.2 41.9 

Securities 2.3 1.8 

Securities/collared floaters 24.7 44.6 

Receivables from bank business (mostly from FinTech business) 123.4 141.4 

Other M&A related assets 89.5 31.9 

Other 3.9 8.3 

  413.6 310.2 

 

On 21 June 2016, Wirecard received a cash payment of 
EUR 71.8 million plus preferred stock that is disclosed un-
der “Visa preferred stock” valued at EUR 14.0 million 
(nominal value EUR 25.6 million) as a consideration for 
the sale of the previously held shares in Visa Europe Ltd. 
The preferred stock can be converted into Visa Inc. 
class A common stock. Furthermore, an additional de-
ferred cash consideration of EUR 6.2 million (nominal 
value: EUR 6.2 million) was agreed, which will be fully 
paid until the middle of 2019. Due to the term to maturity, 
this is reported under the “Trade and other receivables” 
statement of financial position item. The amount of pre-
ferred stock is contingent upon certain factors and could 
still subsequently change. The calculation of the fair value 
of this asset is based on the market quotations for Visa A 
shares and estimations by the management which take 
the calculations of external appraisers and external infor-
mation about Visa Europe Ltd. or Visa Inc. into account. 
The preferred stock, which serves as a guarantee for con-
tractual arrangements between the contractual parties 
and is subject to a required holding period, are discounted 
due to uncertainties and the inability to trade the stock.  

As part of the range of products for Merchant Cash Ad-
vance or real-time payments for completed transactions 
which are offered, in particular, to small and medium-
sized merchants, the corresponding funds will be pro-
vided in cooperation with powerful <financing partners 
and banks. As of 31 December 2018, a volume of 
EUR 115.6 million was already earmarked for this purpose 

by powerful financing partners, which are disclosed under 
the item financing agreements.  

The convertible bonds partially comprise a derivative 
component. These embedded derivatives are generally 
measured at fair value with changes in their fair value be-
ing recognised as profit or loss. As it is not possible to 
separately measure the embedded derivative, the entire 
financial instrument is measured at fair value through 
profit or loss. Please also refer here to section 7.4 of the 
Annual Report.  

Furthermore, this statement of financial position item also 
contains various securities which are held to improve in-
terest income and whose interest rates mainly depend on 
money market rates. In part, minimum and maximum in-
terest rates have been agreed (collared floaters).  

The assets reported under the item “Receivables from 
bank business (mostly from FinTech business)” exist 
mainly as a result of activities related to Wirecard Bank 
AG cooperating with different companies in the  FinTech 
sector. As a technology company with its own financial in-
stitution, Wirecard supports different companies through 
e.g. peer-to-peer loan platforms for private borrowers and 
SMEs, mobile banking solutions and solutions for pay-
ment by instalment in the online shopping sector. Along-
side services in the areas of technology and risk manage-
ment, Wirecard also sometimes provides financing, par-
ticularly in the area of hire purchase agreements and the 
provision of small loans. In this context, receivables arise 



 

 

Notes Explanatory Notes   169 

primarily in relation to individual transactions that are re-
ported in this statement of financial position item due to 
their terms of maturity. The reason for this was also the 
response to the prevailing low-interest phase which has 
enabled Wirecard to utilise these business fields. The ba-
sis for these items are the cash and cash equivalents from 
the banking business (customer deposits) of Wirecard.  

As part of the purchase price allocations related to the ac-
quisition of Citi's card acceptance business in the Asia-
Pacific region in accordance with IFRS 3, various other 
assets were identified that were recognised accordingly in 
a separate item. This was due to accounting-specific rules 
for the accounting of various contractual rights and assets 
in accordance with IFRS 3.  

3.5 Tax credits 
Deferred tax assets 
Tax credits and deferred tax assets refer to temporary dif-
ferences between the carrying amounts of assets and lia-
bilities in the tax statement of financial position and their 
carrying amounts in the consolidated statement of finan-
cial position according to IFRS. Deferred tax assets are 
recognised in accordance with IAS 12 using the statement 
of financial position orientated liability method. According 
to this method, the deferred taxes are calculated based 
on the temporary differences described above, while tak-
ing into account the tax rates valid at the time the differ-
ences are reversed. Deferred tax assets are only ac-
counted for to the extent that taxable profit is considered 
likely to be available. With regard to further details on the 
tax reconciliation account and the changes in deferred 
taxes, please refer to the information under section 5.10 
Income tax expense and deferred taxes.  

3.6 Inventories and work in progress 
As of 31 December 2018, the reported inventories and 
work in progress amounted to EUR 10.6 million (31 De-
cember 2017: EUR 13.3 million) and relate to merchandise 
such as terminals and debit cards, which are kept for, 
amongst other things, payments using mobile phones.  

Inventories and work in progress are measured at which-
ever is the lower of either their cost (of acquisition or man-
ufacture) and their net realisable value. No value deduc-
tions were made in the fiscal year 2018, in the previous 

period or the previous periods. Therefore, there were also 
no reversals of impairment losses on inventories and work 
in progress in the fiscal year 2018.  

3.7 Receivables of the acquiring business 
The items “receivables of the acquiring business” and “li-
abilities of the acquiring business” of Wirecard are mainly 
characterised by the transaction volume of merchants that 
utilise Wirecard's payment services. Due in particular to 
the legal guidelines for the licensing agreements depend-
ing on the region and sector in which the merchant and 
acquiring partner operate, as well as to the business rela-
tionship between the merchant and Wirecard, different 
business models are utilised that can result in varying ac-
counting methods being applied. The transaction volumes 
within and via Wirecard are correspondingly reported sep-
arately under the item receivables of the acquiring busi-
ness in the consolidated statement of financial position as 
trade receivables from credit card organisations, banks 
and acquiring partners.  

From a financial reporting perspective, it is thus particu-
larly important to differentiate whether the transaction vol-
ume is processed via licensed acquirers belonging to 
Wirecard or whether Wirecard is using an external acquir-
ing partner. If the transaction volumes are processed via 
Wirecard, they are reported under receivables until the in-
coming payment is received. Depending on the currency 
and means of payment, as well as on the respective card 
organisation, payment is generally received between one 
day and one week after the transaction.  

However, if another bank is involved in the processing of 
transactions, Wirecard is not permitted to receive and re-
port the transaction volumes in the statement of financial 
position due to the EU Payments Services Directive 
(PSD). In this case, the acquiring partner accounts for 
these items on their statement of financial position. Wire-
card then only reports any charges and commissions, as 
well as the rolling security reserves for the merchants 
general risk of default, as receivables of the acquiring 
business. In this context, please refer to section 7.2 of the 
Annual Report.  



 

 

Only Wirecard's charges that are included in the revenues 
have an impact on profit or loss and not the entire receiv-
able amount. The increase as of the reporting date thus 
corresponds to the increase in the transaction volume 
processed via Wirecard.  

Depending on the reporting date and the payment cycle, 
the statement of financial position items “receivables of 
the acquiring business” and “liabilities of the acquiring 
business” (less commissions and charges) are subject to 
considerable fluctuations from one reporting date to an-

other. These fluctuations occur in particular due to de-
layed payouts on account of the public holidays between 
reporting periods. During the actual processing of the 
transactions, it is also sometimes possible that the pay-
ment of credit card volumes from Wirecard to the mer-
chant already takes place before the funds are received 
from the credit card companies. Particularly, this product 
has developed very positively in Brazil and in the newly 
acquired Asia-Pacific portfolios. This results in, amongst 
other things, higher receivables in comparison to the cor-
responding liabilities.  

3.8 Trade and other receivables 
The statement of financial position item "trade and other 
receivables" breaks down as follows: 

 
Trade and other receivables     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Receivables from bank business (mostly from FinTech business) 98.0 102.5 

Receivables from prepaid card business 40.3 19.0 

Other M&A related receivables 31.4 0.7 

Other trade receivables 115.6 99.8 

Other receivables 72.2 52.6 

  357.4 274.7 

 

Trade and other receivables exist as a result of, amongst 
other things, activities related to Wirecard Bank AG coop-
erating with different companies in the  FinTech sector. 
These are reported under the item “Receivables from 
bank business”. As a technology company with its own 
financial institution, Wirecard supports different compa-
nies through e.g. peer-to-peer loan platforms for private 
borrowers and SMEs, mobile banking solutions or solu-
tions for payment by instalment in the online shopping 
sector. Alongside services in the areas of technology and 
risk management, Wirecard also sometimes provides fi-
nancing, particularly in the area of instalement purchase 
agreements and the provision of small loans in coopera-
tion with FinTech companies. The reasons for this are, on 
the one hand, the transformation of the financing industry 
towards Internet-based, technology-oriented solutions 
and, on the other hand, the response to the prevailing low-
interest phase which has enabled Wirecard to utilise 

these business fields. The basis for these items are the 
cash and cash equivalents from the banking business 
(customer deposits). In this context, receivables arise pri-
marily in relation to individual transactions with private 
customers, for which collateral is regularly provided by the 
FinTech companies. Furthermore, this item also contains 
short-term customer loans and current account overdraft 
loans, which are held to improve interest income and 
whose interest rates depend on market rates.  

As part of the initial application of IFRS 15 as of 1 January 
2018, there was a change to the point in time at which 
revenue is recognised for certain non-transaction-based 
business. This change has resulted in a deferral item 
(contractual assets) which is since reported under the 
“Receivables from prepaid card business” item in the 
amount of EUR 19.1 million as of 31 December 2018. The 
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non-current share of EUR 3.1 million is reported in the “Fi-
nancial and other assets/interest-bearing securities” 
statement of financial position item. Impairments for these 
items totalled less than EUR 0.1 million. On 1 January 
2018, Wirecard updated its breakage estimate and com-
pared it with the total actual expired prepaid balances and 
reported corresponding revenue of EUR 28.9 million in 
the 2018 fiscal year for services that were provided in ear-
lier periods.  

“Other trade receivables” comprise all receivables from 
the other business fields of Wirecard. These also in-
creased due to, in particular, the higher business volume 
of the Group.  

“Other receivables” comprise rent, insurances and other 
services that due to their contractual terms are accrued 
after the reporting date. In addition, this subitem com-
prises deposits, receivables from employees and other 
assets, as well as the additional deferred cash consider-
ation of EUR 6.2 million from the sale of the shares in Visa 
Europe Ltd.  

3.9 Tax credits 
As of 31 December 2018, tax credits comprised tax reim-
bursement claims of EUR 5.4 million (31 December 2017: 
EUR 2.3 million) and VAT reimbursement claims of 
EUR  7.7 million (31 December 2017: EUR 8.7 million ). 

3.10 Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits 
Apart from investing in various interest-bearing securities, 
Wirecard has also invested as in previous years in fixed-
term deposits in order to improve its interest income. All 
investments are only concluded with banks or counterpar-
ties that meet the creditworthiness requirements from the 
Group’s own risk evaluation and – to the extent that ex-
ternal ratings are available – are assessed as having a 
minimally creditworthiness risk by renowned ratings 
agencies. Fixed-term deposits with a term of more than 
three months are reported under “Interest-bearing securi-
ties and fixed-term deposits”. In contrast, fixed-term de-
posits with a term of up to three months are reported un-
der “Cash and cash equivalents”. As of the reporting date 
of 31 December 2018, fixed-term deposits of EUR 1.2 mil-
lion (31 December 2017: EUR 4.6 million) had been 
placed as collateral for credit card business for the dura-
tion of the business relationship.  

Due to their term to maturity, convertible bonds of 
EUR  22.2 million were reported under this statement of 
financial position item for the first time and were reclassi-
fied accordingly from non-current assets to this item.  

3.11  Cash and cash equivalents 
As of 31 December 2018, the item “Cash and cash equiv-
alents” totalling EUR 2,719.8 million (31 December 2017: 
EUR 1,901.3 million) included cash in hand and bank bal-
ances (demand deposits, fixed-term deposits with a term 
of up to three months and overnight deposits). This item 
also includes cash from current customer deposits of 
Wirecard Bank AG and Wirecard Card Solutions Ltd. 
which are not placed in interest-bearing securities (31 De-
cember 2018: EUR 1,263.0 million; 31 December 2017: 
EUR 973.2 million) 



 

 

and funds from the acquiring business of Wirecard Bank 
AG (31 December 2018: EUR  453.4  million; 31 Decem-
ber 2017: EUR 240.9 million). To improve its interest in-
come, Wirecard invests some of the customer deposits in 
various short, medium and long-term interest bearing se-
curities (collared floaters and interest-bearing securities). 
These are reported under non-current financial and other 
assets and current interest-bearing securities. Excluding 
the purchase of these securities and the fixed-term de-
posits with a term of more than three months, the item 
“Cash and cash equivalents” would have been EUR 166.7 
million higher as of the reporting date (31 Decem-
ber 2017: EUR 155.6 million).  

4. Notes to the consolidated statement of financial 
position – equity and liabilities 

With regards to the development of Group equity in the 
fiscal year 2018, further particulars in addition to the fol-
lowing explanations are provided in the table “Consoli-
dated statement of changes in equity”.  

4.1 Subscribed capital 
As of 31 December 2018, the subscribed capital was 
EUR  123.6 million (31 December 2017: EUR 123.6 million) 
and comprised 123,565,586 (31 December 2017: 
123,565,586) no-par value shares with a notional interest 
in the common stock of EUR 1.00 per share.  

Authorised capital 
According to the resolution made by the Annual General 
Meeting on 17 June 2015, the Management Board was au-
thorised, with the consent of the Supervisory Board, to in-
crease the share capital on one or more occasions up un-
til 17 June 2020 by up to a total of EUR 30.0 million in 
consideration for contributions in cash and/or kind (includ-
ing  mixed contributions in kind) by issuing up to 30 million 
new no-par value bearer shares (Authorised Capital 2015) 
and in so doing to stipulate a commencement of the profit 
participation in derogation from the statutory provisions, 
also retrospectively to a fiscal year that has already ex-
pired, provided that no resolution on the profit of said ex-
pired fiscal year has yet been adopted. The shareholders 
must as a general rule be granted a subscription right. The 
new shares can also be assumed by one or more banks 
designated by the Management Board with the obligation 

of offering them to the shareholders (indirect subscription 
right).  

However, the Management Board is authorised, with the 
consent of the Supervisory Board, to exclude sharehold-
ers’ statutory subscription rights in the following cases:  

 in order to avoid fractional amounts;  
 when the capital increase is made against cash capital 

contributions and the issue price, excluding subscrip-
tion rights pursuant to Section 186 (3) Clause 4 of the 
German Stock Corporation Act (AktG), of the new 
shares is not significantly below the company’s stock 
market price and the number of new shares issued un-
der the exclusion of subscription rights pursuant to 
Section 186 (3) Clause 4 of the AktG does not exceed 
10 percent of the share capital, neither at the time the 
authorisation takes effect, nor when this authorisation 
is exercised. Shares must be included in this limit that 
were sold, issued or are to be issued during the term 
of this authorisation as a result of other authorisations 
in direct or corresponding application of Section 186 
(3) Clause 4 of the AktG under the exclusion of sub-
scription rights;  

 in the event of a capital increase against non-cash 
contributions, in particular for the purpose of acquiring 
a company, parts of a company, a participating interest 
in a company or other material operating equipment;  

 in order to grant the holders of options or convertible 
bonds or bonds with warrants subscription rights to the 
extent that these would be due to them in the event 
that a conversion right or option is exercised, or in ful-
filment of a conversion obligation as a shareholder; as 
well as  
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 in the event of a capital increase to issue staff shares 
pursuant to Section 204 (3) of the AktG if the issue 
price, excluding subscription rights, of the new shares 
is no more than a maximum of 30 percent below the 
company’s stock market price and the new shares is-
sued under the exclusion of subscription rights do not 
exceed 3 percent of the share capital, neither at the 
time the authorisation takes effect, nor at the time 
when this authorisation is exercised. All shares are in-
cluded in the above 3 percent threshold that are issued 
during the term of this authorisation, which as a result 
of other authorisations excluding shareholders’ sub-
scription rights as staff shares to employees of the 
company and members of management and employ-
ees of companies associated with the company, are 
issued at a price which is lower than the stock market 
price. The 3 percent threshold does not apply if the 
price is not materially lower than the stock market price 
in the meaning of Section 186 (3) Clause 4 of the AktG;  

 when the total number of shares to be issued and that 
have been issued excluding subscription rights as a 
result of one of these authorisations may not exceed 
20 percent on the date the authorisation is exercised; 
shares must be included that were sold, issued or are 
to be issued during the term of this authorisation as a 
result of other authorisations.  

The Management Board is authorised, with the approval 
of the Supervisory Board, to decide on the further details 
of the capital increase and its execution, in particular the 
content of the share rights and the conditions of issue in-
cluding the issue amount. The Supervisory Board is au-
thorised to change the wording of the Articles of Associa-
tion accordingly to the extent of the respective capital in-
crease from authorised capital.  

As of the reporting date, there was authorised capital (Au-
thorised Capital 2015) of EUR 30.0 million as in the previ-
ous year.  

Conditional capital 
In order to give the company the required flexibility to is-
sue convertible bonds in the future, the Management 
Board was authorised with the consent of the Supervisory 
Board to issue registered and/or bearer convertible bonds 
and/or option bonds, participating rights and/or profit par-
ticipation bonds or a combination of these instruments 
(hereinafter referred to jointly as “convertible bonds”) with 
a total nominal amount of up to EUR 300.0 million with or 
without restrictions on their maturity up to 15 June 2021 
and to grant the holders or creditors of these convertible 
bonds conversion or option rights to new bearer shares of 
the company with a proportionate amount in the share 
capital of up to EUR 12,356,558.00, according to the de-
tails in the terms for the bonds (Conditional Capital 2016). 
No use has yet been made of this authorisation to issue 
bonds. 

4.2 Capital reserve 
The capital reserve as of 31 December 2018 was 
EUR  494.7 million and is thus unchanged from the previ-
ous year.  

4.3 Retained earnings  
A dividend of EUR 0.18 per dividend-entitled ordinary 
share was approved for distribution to shareholders at the 
Annual General Meeting 2018 on 21 June 2018, which cor-
responds to a total amount of EUR 22.2 million. In the 
2017 fiscal year, the dividend payment was EUR 0.16 per 
dividend-entitled ordinary share, which corresponded to a 
total amount of EUR 19.8 million.  

A proposal will be made at the 2019 Annual General Meet-
ing to pay a dividend of EUR 0.20 per share to the share-
holders, which corresponds to a total amount of 
EUR  24.7  million.  

4.4 Other components of equity 
Revaluation reserve 
Wirecard sold all of its shares in Visa Europe Ltd. in the 
fiscal year 2016. The preferred stock in Visa Inc. received 
as a consideration for the sale of the shares was allocated 
at this point in time as financial assets in the category 
“Available-for-sale financial assets”. Accordingly, the fair 
value (after taxes) of the asset was revaluated and dis-
closed in the revaluation reserve up to 31 December 2017 



 

 

in accordance with IAS 39. As part of the initial application 
of IFRS 9 as of 1 January 2018, an amount of 
EUR  5.3  million that was previously reported in the re-
valuation reserve was reclassified in full as retained earn-
ings.  

Translation reserve 
The foreign currency translation reserve changed in the 
fiscal year 2018 due to foreign currency translations with 
no effect on profit or loss according to IAS 21 from 
EUR – 57,6 million as of the reporting date of the previous 
year to EUR –71.2 million as of 31 December 2018. This 
development was primarily attributable to goodwill and 
customer relationships accounted for in foreign curren-
cies due to the acquisitions concluded in the reporting pe-
riod and in previous years.  

4.5 Non-current liabilities 
Non-current liabilities are split into non-current interest-
bearing liabilities, other non-current liabilities and de-
ferred tax liabilities.  

Non-current interest-bearing liabilities 
Non-current interest-bearing liabilities are related to the 
financing of the acquisitions completed in the fiscal year 
2018 and in previous years. They increased in the fiscal 
year 2018 by EUR 593.9 million from EUR 754.8 million to 
EUR 1,348.7 million as of 31 December 2018. This in-
crease is related to the planned transfer of the bridge 
loans taken out for the acquisitions concluded in the pre-
vious year into the already existing syndicated loans, 
which were increased accordingly for this purpose. As of 
31 December 2018, the Wirecard had approved credit 
lines of EUR 1,905.6 million (31 December 2017: 
EUR 1,342.7 million). Along with the loans already recog-
nised in the statement of financial position, additional 
credit lines from commercial banks amounting to 
EUR  436.4 million are thus available to Wirecard (31 De-
cember 2017: EUR 278.0 million ). 

Other non-current liabilities 
This statement of financial position item is broken down 
as follows: 

 
Other non-current liabilities     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Earnout liabilities 5.6 16.8 

Lease liabilities 27.2 13.7 

Variable remuneration and pension benefits 2.0 1.9 

Other M&A related liabilities 120.0 52.4 

Other non-current liabilities 9.1 0.7 

  163.8 85.4 

 

The portion of earnout components and current purchase 
price liabilities that is due within the period of one year is 
EUR 25.9 million as of 31 December 2018 (31 Decem-
ber 2017: EUR 42.6 million) and is disclosed under current 
liabilities.  

As part of the purchase price allocation related to the ac-
quisition of Citi's card acceptance business in the Asia-
Pacific region, further other non-current liabilities were 
identified that were recognised accordingly in a separate 
item. This was due to accounting-specific rules for the ac-
counting of various contractual obligations and liabilities 
in accordance with IFRS 3.  
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Deferred tax liabilities 
Deferred taxes of EUR 80.1 million (31 December 2017: 
EUR 76.9 million) refer to temporary differences between 
the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the tax 
statement of financial position and their carrying amounts 
in the consolidated statement of financial position accord-
ing to IFRS. These are reported under non-current liabili-
ties and are due, in particular, to the disclosure of intangi-
ble assets as part of the acquisitions concluded in previ-
ous years.  

With regard to further details on the tax reconciliation ac-
count and the changes in deferred taxes, please refer to 
the information under section 5.10 Income tax expense 
and deferred taxes.  

4.6 Current liabilities 
Current liabilities consist of liabilities of the acquiring busi-
ness, trade payables, interest-bearing liabilities, other 
provisions, other liabilities, customer deposits from bank-
ing operations of Wirecard Bank AG and Wirecard Card 
Solutions Ltd. and tax provisions.  

Liabilities of acquiring business 
The items “liabilities of the acquiring business” and “re-
ceivables of the acquiring business” of Wirecard are 
mainly characterised by the transaction volume of mer-
chants that use Wirecard's payment services. If the trans-
actions are processed via licensed acquirers that belong 
to Wirecard, the amount of the transaction volume re-
mains under trade payables to merchants until the pay-
ment is made. Depending on the means of payment and 
the contractual provisions, this can take place daily, 
weekly or monthly, whereby a security reserve is gener-
ally held for longer periods of time. In individual cases, 
particularly when dealing with large customers who want 
to optimise their own cash management, Wirecard agrees 
to replace these security reserves with bank guarantees, 
government-backed guarantees or similar colleteral, as 
well as to even completely dispose with a security reserve 
if dealing with state-owned merchants. This reduces the 
item trade payables respectively slows the increase in this 
item.  

Depending on the reporting date and the payment cycle, 
the statement of financial position items liabilities of the 
acquiring business and receivables of the acquiring busi-
ness (less commissions and charges) are subject to con-
siderable fluctuations from one reporting date to another. 
These fluctuations occur, in particular, due to delayed 
payouts on account of the public holidays between re-
spective reporting periods. During the actual processing 
of the transactions, it is also sometimes possible that the 
payment credit card volumes from Wirecard to the mer-
chant already takes place before the funds are received 
from the credit card companies. This can result in, 
amongst other things, higher receivables in comparison 
to the corresponding liabilities.  

Trade payables 
Trade payables comprise payables from the operating 
business that are not allocated to the area of acquiring 
due to their nature.  



 

 

Interest-bearing liabilities 
Current interest-bearing liabilities of EUR 117.4 million 
(31 December 2017: EUR 311.6 million) mainly comprise 
loans that are due within one year. In this context, please 
refer to the explanations on non-current interest-bearing 
liabilities.  

Other provisions 
Provisions of EUR 18.5 million (31 December 2017: 
EUR  2.4 million) are recognised as current liabilities be-
cause they are expected to be used within the following 
fiscal year. These provisions contain financial guarantees 

of EUR 12.3 million (31 December 2017: EUR 0.0 million) 
as the largest item, which were recognised as part of the 
initial application of IFRS 9 as of 1 January 2018 (see sec-
tion 2.5 for further explanations), the costs of preparing 
and auditing the financial statements of EUR 2.2 million 
(31. December 2017: EUR 1.0 million) and provisions for 
litigation risks of EUR 1.0 million (31. December 2017: 
EUR 0.4 million).  

The different types of provisions changed as follows dur-
ing the reporting year:  

 
Statement of changes in 
provisions           

in EUR million 1 Jan 2018 Utilisation Reversal Addition 31 Dec 2018 

Litigation risks 0.4 0.0 0.0 0.6 1.0 

Archiving 0.1 –0.1 0.0 0.1 0.1 

Annual General Meeting 0.4 –0.4 0.0 0.3 0.3 

Financial statement and other audit 
costs 1.0 –1.0 –0.1 2.3 2.2 

Financial guarantees 14.2 0.0 –2.0 0.0 12.3 

Other provisions 0.6 –0.4 –0.2 2.6 2.6 

  16.7 –1.8 –2.3 5.9 18.5 
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Other liabilities 
This statement of financial position item is broken down 
as follows: 

 
Other liabilities     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Accruals 65.2 57.2 

Other M&A related liabilities 45.4 3.6 

Lease liabilities 16.5 12.4 

Purchase price liabilities 25.9 42.6 

Other 33.6 35.7 

  186.6 151.5 

 

The increase in accruals from EUR 57.2 million as of 
31 December 2017 to EUR 65.2 million as of 31. Decem-
ber 2018 is related to the growth in the operating business 
of Wirecard in the fiscal year 2018.  

Customer deposits from banking operations 
As of 31 December 2018, this statement of financial posi-
tion item includes customer deposits of EUR 1,263.0 mil-
lion (31 December 2017: EUR 973.2 million) with 
Wirecard Bank AG and Wirecard Card Solutions Ltd.  

Alongside the expansion of the prepaid card business, the 
increase in deposits is due to various factors including 
fluctuations relating to prepaid card usage and the pay-
ment of acquiring funds to the respective customer ac-
counts.  

Tax provisions 
Tax provisions totalling EUR 38.9 million (31 Decem-
ber 2017: EUR 48,2 million) mainly relate to provisions 
formed for income taxes payable by Wirecard AG 
(EUR  20.8 million; 31 December 2017: EUR 5.3 million), 
Wirecard (Gibraltar) Ltd. (EUR 3.7 million; 31 Decem-
ber 2017: EUR 3.7 million), PT Aprisma Indonesia 
(EUR  3.2 million; 31 December 2017: EUR 1.8 million), 
Wirecard UK & Ireland Ltd. (EUR 2.3 million; 31. Decem-
ber 2017: EUR 1.6 million), Hermes I-Tickets Pte. 
(EUR  3.5 million; 31 December 2017: EUR 11.4 million) 
and Wirecard North America Inc. (EUR 2.4 million; 31. De-
cember 2017: EUR 7.9 million).  

 
 
 
 
 

  



 

 

5. Notes to the consolidated income statement 

5.1 Revenues 
The revenues of the Group are subdivided between the 
operating segments – which reflect the influence of eco-
nomic factors on the type, amount, timing and uncertainty 
of the revenue and payment flows – as follows:  

 
Revenues by operating segment     

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Payment Processing & Risk Management (PP&RM) 1,479.9 1,064.8 

Acquiring & Issuing (A&I) 609.3 488.5 

Call Center & Communication Services (CC&CS) 9.1 9.9 

  2,098.4 1,563.2 

Consolidation PP&RM –53.0 –45.1 

Consolidation A&I –22.6 –22.9 

Consolidation CC&CS –6.6 –6.5 

Total 2,016.2 1,488.6 

 

In the “Payment Processing & Risk Management” seg-
ment, Wirecard generates revenues from services in the 
area of payment processing, particularly from services 
rendered via its own multi-channel platform but also via 
the platforms of its partners.  

A large proportion of payment processing revenues is ac-
counted for by B2B business customers from the con-
sumer goods, digital goods and tourism sectors and is re-
alised from electronic payment transactions – particularly 
on the Internet – by conventional payment processes 
such as credit card payments or electronic direct debits. 
As of the reporting date of 31 December 2018, 41,000 
large and medium-sized business customers (previous 
year: 36,000 large and medium-sized business custom-
ers) were connected to the company’s multi-channel plat-
form.  

Furthermore, revenues are generated in the “Payment 
Processing & Risk Management” segment by licensing 
software directly associated with the sale of these prod-
ucts.  

Revenues are generated in the “Acquiring & Issuing” seg-
ment particularly through the acquiring business for mer-
chants, corporate banking services and in the issuing 
business. In the fiscal year 2018, the share accounted for 
by issuing was EUR 260.5 million (previous year: 
EUR 205.9 million). 

The interest income generated in the “Acquiring & Issu-
ing” segment of EUR 20.6 million (previous year: 
EUR 12.4 million) is reported as revenues in accordance 
with IAS 18.5 (a). This also includes interest income from 
the collared floaters.  

The “Call Center & Communication Services” segment 
generates revenues from operating telephone-based ad-
visory services and by providing conventional call centre 
services.  
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5.2 Own work capitalised 
Expenditure on research and development increased to 
EUR 103.0 million in the fiscal year 2018 (previous year: 
EUR 80.3 million). The ratio of research and development 
expenses to total Group revenue (R&D ratio) was 5.1 per-
cent in the reporting period (previous year: 5.4 percent). 
The share of total research and development costs ac-
counted for by capitalised development costs (capitalisa-
tion rate) within the Group amounted to 43.8 percent (pre-
vious year: 56.4 percent).  

The originally recorded research and development costs 
are included, in particular, in the personnel expenses of 
the relevant departments (Product and Project Manage-
ment, Development, Quality Assurance, etc.), as well as 
in the consultancy expenses within other operating ex-
penses. Of this amount, EUR 45.1 million (previous year: 
EUR 45.3 million) were taken into account as own work 
capitalised in the 2018 reporting period. In this context, the 
regular amortisation and depreciation of capitalised de-
velopment costs was EUR 25.0 million in the fiscal year 
2018 (previous year: EUR 20.1 million). This includes im-
pairments of capitalised development costs of 
EUR 5.4 million (previous year: EUR 4.1 million).  

5.3 Cost of materials 
The cost of materials mainly comprises charges by the 
credit card issuing banks (interchange), fees to credit card 
companies (for example, to MasterCard and to Visa), 
transaction costs as well as transaction-related charges 
to third-party providers (for example, in the area of risk 
management and acquiring). Expenses for payment guar-
antees are also included in the area of risk management, 

while commission costs for external sales are included in 
acquiring.  

In Acquiring & Issuing, the cost of materials relating to the 
areas of acquiring, issuing and payment transactions pri-
marily comprises, besides interchanges, the processing 
costs of external service providers, production, personal-
isation and transaction costs for prepaid cards and the 
payment transactions realised with them, as well as ac-
count management and transaction charges for manag-
ing the corresponding customer accounts.  

5.4 Personnel expenses 
Personnel expenses in the fiscal year 2018 totalled 
EUR 234.7 million (previous year: EUR 186.0 million) 
comprising salaries of EUR 208.8 million (previous year: 
EUR 163.8 milllion) and social security contributions of 
EUR 25.9 million (previous year: EUR 22.2 million).  

In the fiscal year 2018, the Group employed an average 
of 5,154 employees (previous year: 4,449) (excluding the 
Management Board and apprentices), of whom 317 (pre-
vious year: 329) worked on a part-time basis. Of the 5,154 
employees, 86 (previous year: 75) were employed as 
management board members/general managers at sub-
sidiaries.  

Alongside organic growth within the Group and the asso-
ciated growth in the number of employees, the increase 
in personnel expenses was also due to acquisitions made 
over the last year, which means that the comparability of 
this item is restricted. The consolidated personnel ex-
pense ratio fell by 0.9 percentage points year on year to 
11.6 percent.  

  



 

 

The total number of employees was distributed amongst 
the following functions:  

 
Employees     

  2018 2017 

Sales 964 883 

Administration 629 501 

Customer service 1,248 914 

Research/Development and IT 2,313 2,151 

Total 5,154 4,449 

Of which part-time 317 329 

 

In the event of a change of control of Wirecard AG, the 
Management and Supervisory Boards have granted ap-
proval for special bonuses to be awarded to employees of 
Wirecard AG and its subsidiaries on terms similar to those 
applicable to the Management Board. To this end, a total 
of 0.8 percent of Wirecard’s value has been made availa-
ble. The Management Board can grant special bonus 
awards to employees in the event of a change of control 
with the consent of the Supervisory Board in each in-
stance. A precondition for a special bonus payment is that 

an employment relationship exists with the employee at 
the time the change of control occurs. Such special bonus 
payments shall be made in three instalments. The exact 
terms and conditions are specified in the legal notes on 
take-overs in the combined management report.  

5.5 Other operating expenses 
The breakdown of other operating expenses is as follows:  

 
Other operating expenses   

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Legal and financial statement costs 17.0 17.9 

Consulting expenses and consulting-related expenses 28.9 24.0 

Office expenses 18.3 15.0 

Equipment and leases 24.9 21.9 

Travel, sales and marketing 23.0 20.9 

Personnel-related expenses 20.1 15.7 

Insurance payments, contributions and levies 6.2 3.5 

Allowances n/a 18.9 

Other 18.8 22.7 

Total 157.1 160.4 
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The increase in expenses for almost all subitems goes 
hand in hand with the growth in the operating business of 
the Group. In addition, the increase in the consulting ex-
penses and consulting-related expenses was due to the 
acquisition of further customer portfolios from the Citi 
credit card acceptance business in the Asia-Pacific re-
gion.  

In the previous year, impairments were still determined 
according to the previously valid incurred loss model in 
accordance with IAS 39. For more details, please also re-
fer to the explanations on accounts receivable risks in 
section 7.2 Risk reporting.  

5.6 Impairment losses for financial assets 
As part of the first-time application of IFRS 9 as of 1 Jan-
uary 2018, impairment losses on financial assets from fis-
cal year 2018 onwards must be reported in a separate 
item in the consolidated income statement. These impair-
ment losses are based on the new expected credit loss 
model, which anticipates expected losses from future bad 
debt losses. For more details, please also refer to the ex-
planations on accounts receivable risks in section 7.2 
Risk reporting.  

5.7 Other operating income 
Other operating income is broken down as follows:  

 
Other operating income   

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Income from release of provisions/accruals 4.0 2.8 

Income from currency translation differences 2.7 0.7 

Income from reversal of bad debt allowances 0.0 2.4 

Income from offset benefits in kind 0.8 0.7 

Other income 5.2 5.2 

Total 12.7 11.8 

 

Other operating income of EUR 12.7 million (previous 
year: EUR 11.8 million) resulted from various smaller 
items, including income from the release of provisions and 
income from the revaluation of receivables and liabilities.  

5.8 Amortisation and depreciation 
Amortisation and depreciation is broken down below the 
consolidated income statement of Wirecard into two items 
so that the amortisation and depreciation of assets which 
result from business combinations and acquired or as-
sumed customer relationships (M&A-related) can be pre-
sented separately. In the fiscal year 2018, amortisation 
and depreciation adjusted for M&A amounted to 
EUR  83.4  million (previous year: EUR 57.9 million). The 
M&A-related amortisation and depreciation in the report-
ing year was EUR 38.7 million (previous year: 
EUR  40.9  million). Due to the significant M&A activity of 
the company, this differentiation makes it easier to com-
pare this item with the previous year or previous years.  

Amortisation and depreciation in the fiscal year 2018 in-
cluded impairments totalling EUR 12.5 million (previous 
year: EUR 4.5 million), which comprised impairments of 
customer relationships of EUR 0.2 million (previous year: 
EUR 0.4 million) and impairments of internally-generated 
and other intangible assets of EUR 12.3 million (previous 
year: EUR 4.1 million). These impairments were due, on 
the one hand, to a lower actual flow of benefits (revenue 
trend) from existing customer relationships than was orig-
inally planned, as well as, on the other hand, to the con-
solidation of existing software platforms, which will no 
longer be used by Wirecard in the future because of con-
stant ongoing developments and migration activities as-
sociated with purchased software solutions.  

  



 

 

5.9 Financial result 
The financial result is broken down as follows: 

 
Financial result     

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Unwinding of discount on liabilities 3.5 5.2 

Interest expenses from loans and leases 29.4 15.8 

Losses from fair value measurement 15.8 12.0 

Impairment of financial assets 0.0 0.3 

Currency-related expenses 0.3 0.1 

Financial expenses 49.0 33.4 

Currency-related income 0.0 0.8 

Interest income 5.1 4.0 

Gains from fair value measurement 14.6 9.7 

Income from securities and loans 0.3 0.6 

Financial income 20.0 15.2 

 

Interest income in the Acquiring & Issuing segment of 
EUR 20.6 million (previous year: EUR 12.4 million) is not 
reported under the financial result but under revenues in 
accordance with IAS 18.5 (a). For more details, please 
also refer to section 5.1. Revenues and section 7.1. Seg-
ment reporting.  
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5.10 Income tax expense and deferred taxes 
 

Tax reconciliation account     

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Earnings before tax 409.4 293.3 

Expected expense arising from 27.025% income taxes on consolidated earnings before tax 
(previos year: 27.025%) –110.7 –79.3 

Divergent statutory tax rates abroad 66.8 35.1 

Changes in tax rates –0.5 10.1 

Non-recognised deferred tax assets –6.5 1.3 

Tax increase due to non-tax-deductible expenses –3.4 –3.8 

Prior years' tax effects –9.0 –1.5 

Tax reduction due to tax-free income 1.3 0.3 

Other tax effects –0.2 0.5 

Income tax expense reported –62.1 –37.3 

Thereof: effective tax expenses –50.2 –48.7 

Thereof: deferred tax income/expense –11.9 11.4 

 

The basis of the tax reconciliation account was the tax 
rate applicable to the tax group of Wirecard AG of 
27.025 percent as in the previous year.  

  



 

 

The following deferred tax assets and tax liabilities were 
accounted for and were due to recognition and measure-
ment differences in individual statement of financial posi-
tion items and tax loss carryforwards:  

 
Deferred taxes         

  Deferred tax assets Deferred tax liabilities 

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Internally-generated intangible assets 1.6 0.0 27.9 23.7 

Other intangible assets 2.2 0.0 5.2 2.6 

Customer relationships 0.0 0.0 58.9 57.1 

Financial assets 8.0 0.0 2.6 2.6 

Other property, plant and equipment 0.7 0.7 0.0 0.1 

Trade and other receivables 5.7 0.4 1.3 1.0 

Other equity and liabilities 9.7 7.2 3.7 1.1 

  28.0 8.3 99.9 88.1 

Tax loss carryforwards 2.5 12.0 0.0 0.0 

Offsetting of deferred tax assets –19.7 –11.2 –19.7 –11.2 

Recognised deferred taxes 10.8 9.1 80.1 76.9 

 

Deferred tax assets are offset against deferred tax liabili-
ties when the Group has an enforceable right to offset the 
current tax assets against the current tax liabilities and 
these also relate to income taxes on the same taxable en-
tity that are levied by the same tax authority.  

In the fiscal year 2018, deferred tax assets have been off-
set against deferred tax liabilities of EUR –19.7 million 
(previous year: EUR –11.2 million).  
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Reconcilation of deferred taxes     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Opening balance deferred taxes (net deferred tax liability) 67.8 57.1 

Effect from initial adoption of IFRS 9 and IFRS 15 –9.3 0.0 

Opening balance deferred taxes (net deferred tax liability) 58.5 57.1 

Deferred tax income/expense from the change in temporary differences, which is recognised 
in profit or loss in the reporting period 2.4 –2.3 

Deferred tax income/expense from the change in capitalised tax losses, which is recognised 
in profit or loss in the reporting period 9.5 1.0 

Deferred taxes acquired through business combinations –0.2 29.4 

Changes in tax rates 0.5 –10.1 

Change in deferred taxes due to exchange rate change –0.8 –5.9 

Other deferred taxes recognised with no effect on profit or loss –0.6 0.3 

Other deducted deferred taxes with no effect on profit or loss 0.0 –1.8 

Closing balance deferred taxes (net deferred tax liability) 69.3 67.8 

 
 

Deferred taxes are determined in line with IAS 12.47 
based on the tax rates that are expected to apply to the 
period when an asset is realized or a liability is settled. 
Deferred taxes are recognised as tax income or tax ex-
penses in the income statement, unless they relate to 
items directly recognised under equity with no effect on 
profit or loss; in this case, deferred taxes are recognised 
under equity with no effect on profit or loss.  

The temporary differences in connection with holdings in 
subsidiaries, branch offices and associates, which were 
not recognised in accordance with IAS 12.39, amounted 
to EUR 1,293.3 million (previous year: EUR 931.3 million) 
as of the reporting date of 31 December 2018. The Group 
has decided that the profits of its subsidiaries that have 
not yet been distributed will not be distributed in the fore-
seeable future. The Group has agreed with its associated 
companies that the profits of the associated companies 
will only be distributed once the Group has given its con-
sent. As of the reporting date, the parent company does 
not intend to issue such consent.  

As of 31 December 2018, the Group reported corporation 
tax loss carryforwards of EUR 66.9 million (previous year: 
EUR 62.4 million). These loss carryforwards can be used 
for an unlimited period according to current tax law and 
can generally be offset against future taxable income of 
the companies that originally incurred the losses.  

If the Group perceives there is a risk that tax loss carryfor-
wards cannot or can no longer be offset against taxable 
income in the foreseeable future, it either does not recog-
nise any deferred tax assets or these are impaired. In this 
context and with regard to the feasibility of realising these 
loss carryforwards, Wirecard made a valuation adjust-
ment to reduce the deferred tax assets as of 31 December 
2018 of EUR 12.7 million (previous year: EUR 15.6 million) 
by the amount of EUR 10.2 million (previous year: 
EUR  3.6 million) to EUR 2.5 million (previous year: 
EUR  12.0 million).  

 

  



 

 

5.11  Earnings per share 
Earnings per share were calculated in accordance with 
IAS 33.10 as the quotient of consolidated profit or loss of 
Wirecard for the year and the weighted average number 
of shares outstanding during the fiscal year. In calculating 
diluted earnings per share, the (convertible) bonds issued 

by Wirecard AG were also taken into account in accord-
ance with IAS 33.30-60. As in the previous year, no (con-
vertible) bonds existed as of 31 December 2018.  

The development of the number of no-par value shares 
issued is presented in the “Consolidated statement of 
changes in equity for the fiscal year 2018”. 

 
Earnings per share       

Description Unit 2018 2017 

Earnings after taxes in EUR million 347.4 256.1 

Weighted average number of ordinary shares – basic 
Number in 
thousands 123,566 123,566 

Potential bonus shares resulting from dilutive effect of convertible bonds 
Number in 
thousands 0 0 

Weighted average number of ordinary shares – diluted 
Number in 
thousands 123,566 123,566 

Earnings per share – basic EUR 2.81 2.07 

Earnings per share – diluted EUR 2.81 2.07 

 

6. Notes to the consolidated cash flow statement 

The Group’s cash flow statement is prepared in accord-
ance with IAS 7 (Statement of Cash Flows). It discloses 
the cash flows in order to show the source and application 
of cash and cash equivalents. In doing so, it distinguishes 
between changes in cash flows from operating, investing 
and financing activities. It starts with earnings after tax.  

While the cash flow from operating activities before bank-
ing operations shows the cash flow from the operating 
business of Wirecard, the cash flow from operating activ-
ities also takes into account the changes in cash flows 
from the deposit business (customer deposits) and the 
corresponding asset items from the banking and prepaid 
card business of the subsidiaries Wirecard Bank AG and 
Wirecard Card Solutions Ltd.  

Method used to measure cash and cash equivalents 
For the purposes of the cash flow statement, a cash posi-
tion is used that consists of cash and cash equivalents. 
Cash includes cash in hand and demand deposits.  

Cash equivalents comprise current, extremely liquid fi-
nancial investments that can be converted at any time at 
short notice into certain amounts of cash and are only 
subject to negligible fluctuations in value.  

As of 31 December 2018 and 31 December 2017, the xom-
pany held both cash and cash equivalents.  

Reconciliation to cash and cash equivalents according to 
IAS 7.45 
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period includes cash 
in hand and bank balances disclosed under cash and 
cash equivalents in the statement of financial position 
(31 December 2018: EUR 2,719.8 million; 31 Decem-
ber 2017: EUR 1,901.3 million), less current (immediately 
due and payable) liabilities to banks (31 December 2018: 
EUR –17.3 million; 31 December 2017: EUR –5.5 million), 
disclosed under current interest-bearing liabilities.  
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As part of the first-time consolidations in the 2018 fiscal 
year, there were no increases in cash and cash equiva-
lents (previous year: EUR 0.6 million).  

Cash flows arising from business transactions denomi-
nated in foreign currencies are reported in the functional 
currency of the relevant company by translating the for-
eign currency amount into the functional currency at the 

exchange rate between the functional currency and the 
foreign currency prevailing on the payment dates.  

Cash flows from foreign subsidiaries are translated into 
the functional currency with the exchange rate between 
the functional currency and the foreign currency prevail-
ing on the payment date.  

 

Cash and cash equivalents         

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Cash and cash equivalents   2,719.8   1,901.3 

Current interest-bearing liabilities –117.4   –311.6   

of which current bank borrowings   –17.3   –5.5 

Cash and cash equivalents at end of period   2,702.5   1,895.9 

 

6.1 Cash flow from operating activities 
Due to the special system used in the acquiring business, 
which is heavily characterised by reporting date effects in-
herent in the business model, Wirecard has decided to 
present a further statement of cash flow from operating 
activities (adjusted) in addition to the usual presentation 
of cash flow from operating activities to eliminate those 
items that are merely of a transitory or rolling nature and 
thus do not influence the operating cash flow from a busi-
ness perspective. These supplements help to identify and 
present the cash-relevant portion of the Group earnings.  

The cash flow from operating activities is determined ac-
cording to the indirect method by initially adjusting Group 
earnings to eliminate non-cash transactions, accruals or 
provisions relating to past or future cash receipts or pay-
ments as well as income and expense items to be allo-
cated to the areas of investments or finance. Taking the 
changes to the working capital into account results in the 
cash inflows/outflows from operating business activities. 
The cash inflows/outflows from operating activities is de-
termined by including the interest and tax payments.  

The cooperation with  FinTech companies e.g. peer-to-
peer loan platforms for private borrowers and SMEs, mo-
bile banking solutions or solutions for payment by instal-
ment in the online shopping sector has assumed rapidly 
growing strategic importance for the Group in recent 
years. Wirecard does not only provide risk management, 
technology and banking services here but also sometimes 
provides the financing based on detailed individual as-
sessments and suitable security measures – often in the 
form of cash securities. This enables the Group, on the 
one hand, to increase the added value from its coopera-
tion with FinTech companies and, on the other, to also sig-
nificantly increase interest income.  

Interest received/paid in accordance with IAS 7.31 
Interest received in the fiscal year 2018 amounted to 
EUR 0.7 million (previous year: EUR 3.4 million). Interest 
paid on loans and finance leases in the fiscal year 2018 
came to EUR –4.4 million (previous year: EUR –3.4 mil-
lion) and is reported under cash flow from operating activ-
ities.  

  



 

 

The respective cash flows from such interest received and 
interest paid were each classified under operating activi-
ties.  

Interest paid on loans and finance leases in the fiscal year 
2018 came to EUR –12.1 million (previous year: 
EUR – 10.3  million) and is reported under cash flow from 
financing activities.  

Cash flows from income taxes in accordance with IAS 
7.35 and 7.36 
The cash-effective balance of income taxes (cash flow 
from income taxes) in the fiscal year 2018 totalled 
EUR – 62.2 million (previous year: EUR –28.4 million) 
and was always classified as operating activities.  

Cash flow from operating activities of banking operations 
In the fiscal year 2018, cash flow from the banking opera-
tions of EUR 282.7 million was generated (previous year: 
EUR 214.2 million). The main reason for this development 
was the increase in customer deposits from Wirecard's 
growing issuing business, which were increasingly in-
vested in short-term assets from the banking sector. The 
unadjusted cash flow from operating activities in the fiscal 
year 2018 thus stood at EUR 749.6 million (previous year: 
EUR 563.5 million).  

The subsidiaries Wirecard Bank AG and Wirecard Card 
Solutions Ltd. hold customer deposits from the banking 

and prepaid card business. These customer deposits are 
held as deposits with the central bank and as demand and 
fixed-term deposits with banks. In addition, some of the 
customer deposits are invested in securities or are used 
to expand the business with FinTech companies.  

The cash flows from banking operations are split into the 
following items: 

 Change in non-current assets of banking operations 
(primarily securities and FinTech receivables with a 
term of more than one year) 

 Change in current receivables of banking operations 
(primarily securities and FinTech receivables with a 
term of less than one year) 

 Change in customer deposits of banking operations 

6.2 Cash flow from investing activities 
The cash flow from investing activities is the result of the 
cash inflows from non-current assets (excluding deferred 
taxes) and the cash outflows for investments in non-cur-
rent assets (excluding deferred taxes). The cash flow from 
investing activities totalled EUR –231.7 million in the re-
porting period (previous year: EUR –357.1 million).  

The cash outflows for investments mainly comprise of the 
following: 

 

Substantial cash outflows for investments   

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Strategic transactions/M&A 42.5 265.0 

Medium-term financing agreements 115.0 0.0 

Internally-generated intangible assets 45.1 45.3 

Other intangible assets (software) 7.6 32.8 

Property, plant and equipment 23.5 15.0 
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The investments in strategic transactions/M&A mainly re-
late to acquisitions in the Asia-Pacific region. In addition, 
the investments in medium-term financing agreements 
are due to the range of products for Merchant Cash Ad-
vance or real-time payments for completed transactions 

that is offered, in particular, to small and medium-sized 
merchants.  

Disclosures pursuant to IAS 7.40 are as follows: 

 

Investments to acquire companies     

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Purchase prices paid 8.9 247.4 

Acquired cash and cash equivalents 0.0 0.6 

Net investment 8.9 246.8 

 

6.3 Cash flow from financing activities 
In the Group’s cash flow statement, interest paid and in-
terest received is reported separately. In the process, paid 
interest directly related to financing is assigned to the 
cash flow from financing activities and all other to cash 
flow from operating activities.  

Cash flow from financing activities in the fiscal year 2018 
mainly concerns cash inflows from drawing on financial 
liabilities of EUR 898.0 million (previous year: 
EUR  495.5 million), which are related to the planned 
transfer of bridge loans taken out for the acquisitions con-
cluded in the previous year into the already existing syn-
dicated loans, which were increased accordingly for this 

purpose. Accordingly, there was a cash outflow for the re-
payment of financial liabilities of EUR –507.5 million (pre-
vious year: EUR –26.1 million). In addition, financing was 
carried out as part of finance leases, which resulted in a 
net cash flow of EUR –15.3 million (previous year: 
EUR – 11.7 million). Cash flow from financing activities 
also reports outgoing cash flows for the acquisition of 
companies in previous years in an amount of EUR –29.2 
million (previous year: EUR –65.2 million).  

The changes in liabilities from financing activities com-
pared to the previous year are as follows:  

 
Changes in liabilities from financing activities   

in EUR million     non cash-relevant   

  
1 Jan 2018 cash-relevant Additions 

Changes in 
measurement Other 31 Dec 2018 

Purchase price liabilities 59.4 –29.2 2.4 –1.1 0.0 31.5 

Lease liabilities 26.1 –15.3 32.9 0.0 0.0 43.7 

interest-bearing liabilities 1,060.9 386.4 0.0 0.0 1.5 1,448.8 

Total 1,146.4 341.9 35.3 –1.1 1.5 1,524.0 

 



 

 

Changes in liabilities from financing activities   

in EUR million     non cash-relevant   

  
1 Jan 2017 cash-relevant Additions 

Changes in 
measurement Other 31 Dec 2017 

Purchase price liabilities 77.2 –65.2 36.7 11.2 –0.5 59.4 

Lease liabilities 19.5 –11.7 18.3 0.0 0.0 26.1 

interest-bearing liabilities 593.4 467.1 0.0 0.0 0.4 1,060.9 

Total 690.1 390.2 55.0 11.2 –0.1 1,146.4 

 

 

6.4 Cash and cash equivalents at end of period 
After taking into account the total cash inflows and cash 
outflows reported above of EUR 821.3 million (previous 
year: EUR 563.3 million), exchange rate-related changes 
of EUR –14.6 million (previous year: EUR 1.1 million) as 
well as cash and cash equivalents at start of the reporting 
period of EUR 1.895,9 million (31 December 2017: 
EUR  1.331,5 million), cash and cash equivalents at the 

end of reporting period amounted to EUR 2,702.5 million 
(31 December 2017: EUR 1,895.9 million).  

Alongside cash and cash equivalents, there are other cur-
rent assets and liabilities that can have a significant effect 
on the availability of funds. Therefore, Wirecard has cre-
ated an additional net cash calculation. The net cash cal-
culation is based on the current availability of cash for the 
further development of the business and for investments.  

 
6.5 Net cash items  
 
Net Cash Position - Wirecard         

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Cash and cash equivalents   2,719.8   1,901.3 

Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits   2.3   1.8 

Receivables of the acquiring business and trade and 
other receivables   1,042.4   716.7 

Interest-bearing liabilities / other liabilities   –303.9   –463.1 

Customer deposits from banking operations –1,263.0 –1,098.7 –973.2 –819.4 

Non-current interest-bearing securities 24.7   44.6   

Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits 139.6   109.1   

Liabilities of the acquiring business and trade payables   –715.3   –488.8 

Net Cash Position - Wirecard   1,646.6   848.6 

 



 

 

Notes Explanatory Notes   191 

The calculation shown in the table also contains liabilities 
from M&A projects and earn-out obligations reported as 
liabilities. To gain a non-current view of the net cash items, 
the items non-current interest-bearing liabilities and other 

non-current liabilities, as well as non-current financial and 
other assets / interest bearing securities, are taken into 
account. This calculation also shows the solid financial sit-
uation of Wirecard as in previous years.  

 
Net Cash Position (long term view) - Wirecard     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Net Cash Position - Wirecard   1,646.6   848.6 

Long term interest-bearing financial assets 413.6 386.5 310.2 263.7 

(thereof customer deposit related) 27.1   46.5   

Non-current interest-bearing liabilities   –1,348.7   –754.8 

Other non-current liabilities   –163.8   –85.4 

Non-current Net Cash Position   520.6   272.1 

 

Alongside the loans recognised in the statement of finan-
cial position, additional credit lines from commercial 
banks amounting to EUR 436.4 million are available 
(31 December 2017: EUR 278.0 million).  

6.6 Free cash flow 
In addition to the cash flow statement presented, Wire-
card also uses the free cash flow to evaluate its operating 

performance and to provide an overview of the cash gen-
erated by the operating business. Free cash flow is de-
fined as cash flow from operating activities less invest-
ment in property, plant and equipment, internally-gener-
ated intangible assets and other intangible assets (soft-
ware). In particular, the free cash flow is available for stra-
tegic transactions/M&A activities and for dividend pay-
ments.  

 

Free cash flow     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Cash flow from operating activities (adjusted) 500.1 375.7 

Operative CAPEX 76.2 93.1 

Free cash flow 423.9 282.6 

 

  



 

 

After investments in new and innovative products that will 
only lead to appreciable cash flows in subsequent years, 
the cash conversion rate thus stands at 122.0 percent 
(previous year: 110.4 percent). 

 

 
Cash conversion     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Free cash flow 423.9 282.6 

Earnings after tax 347.4 256.1 

Cash conversion in percent 122.0 110.4 

 

7. Other notes 

7.1 Segment reporting 
Reportable segments are determined in accordance with 
internal reporting of Wirecard. Operating earnings before 
interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA) is 
used as an internal measurement criterion for the perfor-
mance of the segments, which is why EBITDA is also re-
ported by segment. Prices for the settlement of services 
between the segments are set on the basis of the arms's 
length principle. For internal reporting to the Group’s main 
decision-makers, items of the statement of financial posi-
tion, interest and taxes are not reported at segment level.  

Revenues fall into the following operating segments: 
Wirecard distinguishes between the areas of “Payment 
Processing & Risk Management”, “Acquiring & Issuing” 
and “Call Center & Communication Services”.  

The largest segment in the Group is Payment Processing 
& Risk Management (PP&RM). It accounts for all products 
and services related to electronic payment processing, 
risk management and other value added services. Insofar 
as items cannot be allocated to another segment, Wire-
card AG in its holding function as the parent company of 
the Group is also assigned to the PP&RM segment be-
cause the main focus of its services and activities and 
thus also its costs are related to the PP&RM segment.  

The Acquiring & Issuing (A&I) segment completes and ex-
tends the value chain of the Group. The Acquiring & Issu-
ing segment comprises, in particular, all of the business 

areas of Wirecard Bank AG, Wirecard Acquiring & Issuing 
GmbH, Wirecard Ödeme ve Elektronik Para Hizmetleri 
A.Ş, Wirecard Brazil S.A. and Wirecard Card Solutions 
Ltd. as well as Wirecard North America Inc.  

In acquiring, merchants are offered settlement services 
for credit card sales for online and terminal payments. In 
addition, merchants can process their payment transac-
tions in numerous currencies via the accounts kept with 
Wirecard Bank AG. The issuing area mainly encom-
passes the issuing of prepaid cards to private and busi-
ness customers. Private customers are additionally of-
fered current accounts combined with prepaid cards and 
EC/Maestro cards.  

Call Center & Communication Services (CC&CS) is the 
segment in which the Group reports the complete value-
added scope of its call centre activities, with other prod-
ucts such as after-sales service for the Group’s customers 
and mailing activities included as sub-categories.  

In its segment reporting, Wirecard breaks down revenues, 
EBITDA and segment assets geographically according to 
the geographical regions of “Europe” including Germany, 
“Asia and Pacific” and “America and Africa” including 
North and South America. This information is given ac-
cording to the production location, i.e. the headquarters of 
the subsidiaries.  

Alongside all of the German companies, the geographic 
region “Europe” includes Wirecard Payment Solutions 
Holdings Ltd. along with its subsidiaries, Wirecard Card 
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Solutions Ltd., Wirecard (Gibraltar) Ltd., Wirecard Central 
Eastern Europe GmbH, Wirecard Romania S.A. and its 
subsidiaries, Wirecard Poland Sp. Zo.o. and Wirecard 
Ödeme Ve Elektronik Para Hizmetleri A.Ş. as well as in 
the 2018 fiscal year newly founded Wirecard Slovakia 
s.r.o., Wirecard Luxembourg S.A. and Wirecard LLC, 
based in Moscow.  

The geographic region “Asia and Pacific” includes the 
companies CardSystems Middle East FZ-LLC, Wirecard 
Processing FZ-LLC, Wirecard Asia Holding Pte. Ltd., 
Wirecard Payment Solutions Malaysia SDN BHD, Wire-
card Singapore Pte. Ltd. and their respective subsidiaries, 
PT Prima Vista Solusi, PT Aprisma Indonesia, Wirecard 

NZ Ltd. and its subsidiary, Wirecard India Pte. Ltd., Wire-
card Australia A&I Pte. Ltd., Wirecard Hong Kong Ltd., 
Wirecard Payment Solution Hong Kong Ltd., Wirecard 
Myanmar Ltd., Wirecard Thailand Co. Ltd., Wirecard E-
Money Philippines, Inc. and Hermes I Tickets Private Lim-
ited with its subsidiary and Wirecard Forex India Pte Ltd 
(formerly: Star Global Currency Exchange Private Ltd).  

The geographic region "America and Africa" includes 
American Payment Holding Inc., Wirecard North America 
Inc., Wirecard Mexico S.A. de C.V., Wirecard Brazil S.A. 
as well as Wirecard Africa Holding (Pty) Ltd. with its sub-
sidiaries and MyGate Communications (Pty) Ltd. both 
based in Cape Town, South Africa.  

 
Revenues by operating segment     

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Payment Processing & Risk Management (PP&RM) 1,479.9 1,064.8 

Acquiring & Issuing (A&I) 609.3 488.5 

Call Center & Communication Services (CC&CS) 9.1 9.9 

  2,098.4 1,563.2 

Consolidation PP&RM –53.0 –45.1 

Consolidation A&I –22.6 –22.9 

Consolidation CC&CS –6.6 –6.5 

Total 2,016.2 1,488.6 

 

EBITDA by operating segment     

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Payment Processing & Risk Management (PP&RM) 481.3 322.7 

Acquiring & Issuing (A&I) 79.9 86.6 

Call Center & Communication Services (CC&CS) –0.5 1.0 

  560.7 410.3 
Consolidations –0.1 0.0 

Total 560.5 410.3 

 



 

 

Regional revenue breakdown     

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Europe (incl. Germany) 999.5 805.5 

Asia Pacific 950.9 615.6 

America and Africa 177.8 141.4 

  2,128.2 1,562.5 

Consolidation Europe –100.9 –63.9 

Consolidation Asia Pacific –9.7 –10.0 

Consolidation America and Africa –1.4 0.0 

Total 2,016.2 1,488.6 

 

EBITDA by region     

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Europe (incl. Germany) 274.3 227.0 

Asia Pacific 236.2 148.8 

America and Africa 49.9 34.5 

  560.5 410.3 

Consolidations 0.0 0.0 

Total 560.5 410.3 

 

Segment assets by region     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Europe (incl. Germany) 477.3 464.7 

Asia Pacific 763.0 727.9 

America and Africa 250.8 254.9 

Total 1,491.0 1,447.5 

 
  
7.2 Risk reporting 
Wirecard is exposed to risks within the scope of its ordi-
nary business activities. The risk categories are the ones 
specified in the table below. All risks may lead to intangi-
ble assets being impaired, resulting in a negative trend in 
earnings. These risks are dealt with in detail in the com-
bined management report in section 2.5 Risk report, 
please refer to this for more information. Since financial 
risk and debtor risks have a direct impact on specific items 
in the statement of financial position and income state-
ment, they are explicitly dealt with below.  

The company’s policy is generally to mitigate these risks 
by entering into hedge transactions. The deployment of 
these instruments within the scope of the risk manage-
ment system is governed by Group directives that set lim-
its appropriate to the underlying transactions, define ap-
proval procedures, exclude the conclusion of derivatives 
for speculative purposes, mitigate credit risk and govern 
internal reporting and the separation of functions. Compli-
ance with these directives and due and proper processing 
and evaluation of transactions are processes that are ver-
ified on a regular basis, while observing the principle of 



 

 

Notes Explanatory Notes   195 

separation of functions. All investment and derivative 
transactions are only concluded with banks that meet the 
high creditworthiness requirements from the Group’s own 

risk assessment and – to the extent that external ratings 
are available – have been categorised as having a mini-
mum creditworthiness risk by renowned ratings agencies.  

 

Overview of risks   

Risk categories  Examples 

Business risks 
Economic risks, risks arising from the general competitive situation for Wirecard and 
its customers 

Operational risks 
Personnel risks, risks of product innovations and risks arising from the use of third-
party services 

Information and IT risks 
Risks arising from the operation and design of IT systems as well as risk in 
connection with the confidentiality, availability and integrity of data 

Financial risks Exchange rate, interest rate and liquidity risks 

Debtors risks 
Risks from receivables from merchants, private and business customers, acquiring 
partners and banks 

Legal and regulatory risks 
Risks arising from changes to the legal and regulatory framework as well as risks 
arising from litigation, licence rights and liability 

Other risks Reputation risks and risks arising from emergencies 

 

Exchange rate risk 
Exchange rate and currency risks exist, in particular, 
where assets, liabilities, revenues and planned transac-
tions exist or arise in a currency other than the functional 
currency of the local company. This increasingly impacts 
the “Payment Processing & Risk Management” and “Ac-
quiring & Issuing” segments, which transact a substantial 
part of their revenues in foreign currencies. Around 70.7 
percent (previous year: 68.8 percent) of these revenues 
are generated in foreign currencies, with the most im-
portant foreign currency being the US dollar. A general 
risk exists with respect to the earnings of Wirecard that 
are to be reported in euros if there is a weakening in the 
relevant foreign currency exchange rates. Equally, an in-
crease in such exchange rates represents an opportunity.  

An average reduction in the exchange rates of relevance 
to Wirecard of ten percentage points, based on gross in-
come in foreign currency of around EUR 686 million (pre-
vious year: EUR 510 million), would result in a decreased 
income of EUR 68.6 million (previous year: EUR 51.0 mil-
lion). Accordingly, an increase of ten percentage points 
would produce additional income of EUR 68.6 million 
(previous year: EUR 51.0 million).  

In these segments, both receivables from and liabilities to 
merchants, banks and payment providers exist in foreign 
currencies. In order to avoid currency risk, the Group 
Treasury department of Wirecard tries to ensure that re-
ceivables and liabilities exist in the same currencies and 
at the same levels whenever possible. Foreign currency 
positions are also monitored continuously and surpluses 
and shortfalls are offset where required. Risks that cannot 
be compensated for by this process are hedged after spe-
cific analysis by the additionall ude of deploying financial 
derivatives. In the 2018 fiscal year, seven currency options 
were concluded with a nominal volume equivalent to 
around EUR 11.4 million (USD 14.0 million). In contrast, 
ten currency derivatives were concluded in the previous 
year, of which seven currency derivatives with a nominal 
volume equivalent to around EUR 38.2 million (USD 42.0 
million) and three forward exchange transactions were 
concluded with a nominal volume equivalent to around 
EUR 16.9 million (USD 18.0 million). Expenses for premi-
ums totalled around EUR 0.2 million in the 2018 fiscal year 
(previous year: EUR 0.4 million).  



 

 

The use of derivative financial instruments is subject to 
strict internal controls effected within the scope of central-
ised mechanisms and uniform directives. No forward ex-
change transactions or currency options are generally de-
ployed with speculative intentions. As in the previous year, 
the Group did not have any currency derivatives as of the 
reporting date of 31 December 2018.  

Interest rate risks 
The Group has substantial liquidity at its disposal that is 
invested in demand and fixed-term deposits and/or over-
night deposits with selected banks. The interest receiva-
ble on these investments is based on the interbank money 
market interest rate of the respective investment currency, 
less a standard banking margin. The interbank money 
market interest rates may be subject to fluctuations which 
may impact the return realised by the Group. As a result 
of the negative base interest rate on deposits with banks 
in euro introduced by the European Central Bank (ECB) 
(as of 31 December 2018: -0.40 percent p.a.; previous 
year: -0.40 percent p.a.), minor costs arise for the holding 
of liquidity in euro in bank accounts.  

Should the interbank money market rates relevant to 
Wirecard fall by half a percentage point and based on a 
total investment amount of around EUR 2,719.8 million in 
the portfolio as of 31 December 2018 (previous year: EUR 
1,901.3 million), this would correspond to a decreased in-
come with an overall effect of EUR 13.6 million (previous 
year: EUR 9.5 million). Accordingly, an improvement by 
half a percentage point would produce additional income 
of EUR 13.6 million (previous year: EUR 9.5 million).  

As of 31 December 2018, the Group’s interest-bearing lia-
bilities to banks were reported at EUR 1,466.1 million (pre-
vious year: EUR 1,066.4 million). These are primarily re-
lated to redemption loans taken out in connection with ac-
quisitions made and currently as part of the product range 
for merchant cash advance or real-time disbursements 
made available to small and medium-sized merchants, for 
which variable interest rates have been agreed calculated 

based on Euribor plus a margin. As a result, a general in-
terest rate risk exists, even if it is possible to react quickly 
to changes as a result of redemption options. In addition, 
Wirecard has a corresponding volume of investment 
funds as a result of the high level of cash from its operat-
ing business, so should interest rates increase, interest 
expenses would also increase, but the income from the 
increase in interest would compensate for this additional 
expense.  

No derivative hedge instruments (such as interest rate 
swaps, forward rate agreements, etc.) were deployed in 
the 2018 fiscal year or the previous year.  

Liquidity risks 
The primary objectives of financial management are to se-
cure a comfortable liquidity situation at all times and main-
tain operational control of financial flows. Management 
controls liquidity risks by keeping appropriate levels of 
cash and cash equivalents, credit lines with banks and by 
constantly monitoring the cash flows forecast and recon-
ciling these with actual cash flows.  

Wirecard continually invests substantial amounts of non-
required liquidity in demand deposits, fixed-term deposits 
and overnight deposits on a short-term basis. The base 
volume of liquidity is invested by Wirecard in interest-
bearing securities. Risks may arise due to a liquidity short-
age on account of mismatches occurring between the 
fixed investment term or the loan period and the time at 
which liquidity is required. Interest-bearing securities 
(bonds) are repaid at 100.0 percent on final maturity. If 
they are redeemed prior to maturity, there is a price risk 
(a deviation either above or below the 100.0 percent ex-
pected at maturity) depending on a possible change in the 
credit status of the issuer, the remaining term to maturity 
and the current level of interest rates prevailing on the 
market. In view of the fact that only the base volume of 
liquidity less a substantial security reserve is invested on 
a long-term basis and the investments in the loan portfolio 
are strictly limited, the Management Board assumes that 
the risk is low.  
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Undiscounted cash flows according to contractually agreed payment dates as of 31 December 2018   

in EUR million up to 1 year 1 to 5 years more than 5 years Total 

Interest-bearing liabilities –128.2 –1,383.4 –0.8 –1,512.4 

Other liabilities –319.1 –34.4 0.0 –353.4 

Trade payables –63.4 0.0 0.0 –63.4 

Liabilities of the acquiring business –651.9 0.0 0.0 –651.9 

Customer deposits from banking operations –1,263.0 0.0 0.0 –1,263.0 

Total –2,425.6 –1,417.8 –0.8 –3,844.2 

 

Undiscounted cash flows according to contractually agreed payment dates as of 31 December 2017   

in EUR million up to 1 year 1 to 5 years more than 5 years Total 

Interest-bearing liabilities –322.7 –772.2 –2.4 –1,097.3 

Other liabilities –208.0 –32.7 0.0 –240.8 

Trade payables –66.0 0.0 0.0 –66.0 

Liabilities of the acquiring business –422.6 0.0 0.0 –422.6 

Customer deposits from banking operations –973.2 0.0 0.0 –973.2 

Total –1,992.5 –804.9 –2.4 –2,799.9 

 

Accounts receivable risks 
In order to counteract the risk that business partners of 
Wirecard may default on their contractual payment obli-
gations, they are subject to a comprehensive evaluation 
according to relevant criteria, such as credit rating, liquid-
ity, market positioning, management’s professional expe-
rience and other case-by-case criteria, before the Group 
enters into a transaction with them. This also applies to 
the review of business relationships with commercial 
banks, acquiring partners and merchants. Moreover, once 
an account has been established, all business relation-
ships are continually monitored for suspicious features or 
possible fraud patterns. Payment flows are monitored on 
a regular basis and outstanding receivables are continu-
ally tracked by Wirecard’s internal debtor and liquidity 
management system. Depending on the risk factors, 
Wirecard also takes merchant default risk into account 
through individual reserves or, alternatively, delayed pay-
ment to merchants, as well as through payment commit-
ments from banks or insurance companies. All measures 
are adjusted on a regular basis thanks to close monitoring 
of merchant business operations.  

The predominant share of receivables results from the ac-
quiring business. Transactions in acquiring are processed 
either via licensed acquirers belonging to Wirecard or via 
external acquiring partners. In both cases, Wirecard is 
subject to the main opportunities and risks associated 
with the transactions. Accordingly, receivables are due 
from credit card organisations for acquiring via the li-
censed acquirers who belong to Wirecard or are due from 
the external acquiring partners if they have processed the 
transactions. The Group’s receivables result from pay-
ment delays and the security reserve retained by the ac-
quiring partner. The reserve held by the acquirer serves, 
as is customary in the sector, as a hedge against those 
financial risks resulting from the processing of the trans-
actions. The reserve typically has a revolving character 
and exists for the length of the business relationship. The 
free liquidity invested in demand deposits and overnight 
deposits on a short-term basis, fixed-term deposits and 
bank bearer bonds outside Wirecard could also be jeop-
ardised if these credit institutions suffer from insolvency 
or financial difficulties. Wirecard takes account of such 
risk through both stringent checks on the total amount of 
such deposits and a full review of the counterparties. In 
addition to specific creditworthiness and economic data 



 

 

for the respective counterpart, external ratings are also 
included in the review by the Group.  

The maximum risk of default for all financial assets at 
Wirecard corresponds to their carrying amount. If there 
are indications that financial assets are impaired, these 
financial instruments are subjected to impairment losses 
or derecognised without delay and the risks are recog-
nised as profit or loss. As of 31 December 2018, the Group 
did not make any individual value adjustments for finan-
cial assets especially in the credit business of the Acquir-
ing & Issuing (A&I) segment for which sufficient securities 
were held. The securities held as of 31 December 2018 
were mainly cash capital contributions and pledged com-
pany shares. The value of the securities is reviewed an-
nually. In the 2018 fiscal year, there was no change to the 
quality of the securities or the collateral policy.  

Wirecard made value adjustments for the following clas-
ses of financial assets that are measured at amortised 
cost:  

 Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits 
 Receivables and other financial assets 
 Cash and cash equivalents 

To evaluate the risk of default for financial instruments, 
which fulfil the cash flow criterion, Wirecard uses an ex-
pected credit loss model. Expected credit losses give the 

probability-weighted estimate of the credit losses over the 
expected term of the financial instrument. A payment de-
fault is the difference between payments that are contrac-
tually owed to a company and payments that the company 
expects to receive.  

The risk is measured by evaluating the expected losses 
from a financial instrument to determine an unbiased and 
probability-weighted amount that corresponds to the fair 
value of the financial instrument and is based on appro-
priate and dependable information.  

In this model, Wirecard defines credit risk on the basis of 
the credit quality of counterparties, issuers or borrowers 
and the resulting risk of default, delay in payment or com-
plete insolvency of the business partner, as well as the 
risk of a loss of value due to a change in their credit qual-
ity. In its narrowest sense, the credit risk means the risk 
of default, which is the risk that a contractual party in a 
transaction involving a financial instrument is unable to 
fulfil its obligations, thereby causing financial losses to the 
other party.  

The Expected Credit Loss (ECL) is calculated in accord-
ance with the following basic formula:  

ECL = EaD x PDT x LGD 

  



 

 

Notes Explanatory Notes   199 

In order to determine the expected credit loss, Wirecard 
defines the following loss parameters based on the Ba-
sel  III Guidelines:  

 Exposure at Default (EaD): Represents the full amount 
of the receivable in the event of a default. 

 Loss Given Default (LGD): Represents the share of 
the full amount of the receivable that cannot be recov-
ered in the event of a default. 

 Probability of Default (PDT): Represents the probability 
of a default by the counterparty within the expected 
term of the financial instrument.  

For the majority of material items, there is an individual 
assessment of the risk of default. In some cases there is 
no appropriate or dependable information that can be 
used to measure the expected credit losses on an individ-
ual basis without incurring inappropriate expenses or loss 
of time. In these cases, the expected credit losses are 
measured on a portfolio basis.  

Various processes and methods are utilised to determine 
the PDs. The aim of all the methods used is to make the 
most objective assessment possible of the counterparties 
and the financial instrument.  

The information used includes factors specific to the 
counterparties, the general economic situation and an 
evaluation of the current and future conditions on the re-
porting date. Both internal and external data sources are 
used. The data basically covers company-specific empir-
ical data for previous credit losses, internal ratings, exter-
nal empirical data about credit losses and external rat-
ings, reports and statistics. If no data or only insufficient 
data is available for individual counterparties, estimates 
are made based on empirical data for comparable com-
panies in the same sectors.  

To determine the counterparty's probability of default, the 
results issued by external rating agencies are used. Fur-
thermore, rating and scoring models from external service 
providers such as crowdlending platforms and a rating 
model developed in-house using analyses of transaction 
data from acquiring are used to determine the PDs. In ad-
dition, a rating system for the evaluation of individual 
counterparties is used that takes into account historical 

and forward-looking values, as well as qualitative, quanti-
tative, sector-specific, macroeconomic and country-spe-
cific criteria. If it is not possible to make a valid assess-
ment of the probability of default based on the available 
data or the quality of the data, portfolio-based average 
values and expert assessments are used. Accordingly, 
Wirecard defines its rating classes A to E on the basis of 
the range of ascending one-year PDs. 

The appropriateness of these processes and the methods 
used are checked and validated regularly. Individual pro-
cesses are used to determine the 12-month expected 
credit loss and also, if necessary, the lifetime expected 
credit loss. The 12-month expected credit loss is the por-
tion that corresponds to the expected credit loss resulting 
from possible default events on a financial instrument 
within the 12 months after the reporting date.  

The lifetime expected credit loss is the credit loss that re-
sults from all possible default events over the expected 
lifetime of a financial instrument. The type of credit loss 
used depends on whether the general or simplified ap-
proach is being used and also whether there has been a 
significant increase in the risk of default.  

The risk of default for financial instruments is considered 
to be low if the counterparty is able to fulfil its contractual 
payment obligations without any problem and there will be 
no foreseeable long-term negative changes to the eco-
nomic and social framework conditions.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Wirecard uses the simplified approach for financial instru-
ments with a low risk of default on the reporting date, 

which mainly covers bank accounts and investment grade 
bonds issued by banks.  

The general approach measures the risk provision for an 
expected credit loss in three stages. The expected loss 
for a financial instrument whose probability of default has 
not increased significantly since initial recognition is de-
termined using the 12-month credit loss which takes into 
account the defaults expected in the next 12 months. For 
financial instruments for which the probability of default 
has increased significantly since initial recognition, how-
ever, the lifetime expected credit loss for the financial in-
strument is used, which represents the risk provision for 
the remaining term of the instrument.  

The analysis of the default risk is carried out as part of a 
multifactor, holistic analysis of the borrower and the finan-
cial instrument. When assessing whether there has been 
a significant increase in the risk of default, Wirecard uti-
lises, amongst other things, individual qualitative factors 
that are presented in IFRS 9 and which indicate the insol-
vency of the counterparty. In addition, a significant in-
crease in the credit risk is assumed if the PD has doubled 
since initial recognition of the financial instrument, which 
corresponds to a downgrading of two rating levels in the 
standard rating models. If a payment obligation is 30 days 
past due, the presumption that there has been a signifi-
cant increase in the risk of default can be rebutted. This 
rebuttal must be based on reasonable and supportable 
information which, for example, indicates that the non-
payment was due to administrative reasons instead of re-
sulting from the financial difficulty of the counterparty.  

Wirecard bases its definition of default for determining the 
risk of default according to IFRS 9 on the assumptions 
that correspond to the definition of default used for inter-
nal risk management purposes. Decisive criteria in this 
context are the insolvency of the borrower and an inability 
or unwillingness to pay over a significant period of time. If 
a payment obligation is 90 days past due, the presump-
tion of a default can be rebutted if proof is presented in 
the form of reasonable and supportable information. Best 
possible estimates made by the management of Wirecard 
are also used to determine the risk of default, especially 
in the case of high-value receivables.  

The amount of the value adjustment for credit quality level 
3 is dependent on the criteria mentioned above and also 
the value adjustments for local companies. Depreciation 
and impairment for local companies are a strong indica-
tion of default according to IFRS 9. A financial asset is 
conclusively derecognised when the relevant insolvency 
proceedings have been completed and the recovery of 
additional payments can no longer be expected.  

To determine the expected credit loss in the event of a 
default, the loss given default (LGD) is determined to de-
scribe the loss after all possible enforcement measures. 
The LGD describes the share of a receivable that cannot 
be recovered in the event of a default. It is determined 
using historical empirical values which are based on pa-
rameters such as the sector and region, as well as expert 
assessments.  
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The allowances developed as follows during the fiscal 
year:  

Allowances     

in EUR million 2018 2017 

Cumulative allowances as of 1 January (in accordance with IAS 39) –40.1 –25.3 
Initial adoption IFRS 9 –41.3 - 

Cumulative allowances as of 1 January (in accordance with IFRS 9) –81.4 - 

Changes in the reporting period –17.4 –14.8 

Cumulative allowances as of 31 December –98.8 –40.1 

 

In the previous year, value adjustments on financial instru-
ments were estimated according to IAS 39 based on the 
incurred loss model. Individual receivables that were con-
sidered to be irrecoverable were reported separately (in-
dividual value adjustments). Other receivables were eval-
uated on a portfolio basis to see whether objective proof 
of an impairment existed but had not yet been identified. 
The estimated value adjustments were reported sepa-
rately for these receivables (portfolio value adjustments).  

The Group management determined that objective evi-
dence for an impairment existed when one of the following 
indicators was identified:  

 Significant financial difficulties of the borrower 
 An increased probability that insolvency proceedings 

or other administrative proceedings will be opened 
against the assets of the borrower 

 A default or delay in payment 

Impairments were made for receivables for which a value 
reduction was identified if the recovery of additional pay-
ments was no longer expected.  

Individual value adjustments were formed for the follow-
ing receivables and other financial assets in the previous 
year:  

 
Receivables   

in EUR million 31 Dec 2017 

Trade receivables (before individual value adjustments) 47.1 

Value adjustments excl. currency valuation –25.9 

Carrying amount of receivables 21.2 

 

In addition, there were portfolio value adjustments of 
EUR 7.7 million as of 31 December 2017.  

Since 1 January 2018, value adjustments have been de-
termined using the expected credit loss model, which an-
ticipates expected credit losses due to future defaults on 
receivables in accordance with IFRS 9.  

  



 

 

The development of the IFRS 9 value adjustments for fi-
nancial assets that are not measured at fair value based 
on the expected credit loss model as of 31 December 2018 
is presented in the following tables.  

The following table presents the value adjustments from 
the “Receivables and other financial assets” class: 

 
Development of receivables and other financial assets as well as allowances in accordance with IFRS 9   

in EUR million Not Credit-Impaired Credit-Impaired   

Financial Assets 12-month 
expected-credit-

loss lifetime credit-loss Total 

(Allowance) 
Stage 1 Stage 2 

Simplified 
Approach Stage 3   

As of 1 Jan 2018 
792.7 

(-40.4) 
0.0 

(-0.0) 
107.2 

(-10.3) 
62.4 

(-30.5) 
962.2 
(-81.2) 

Transfer to Stage 2 and simplified 
approach 

–1.2 
(0.0) 

1.2 
(-0.0) 

0.0 
(0.0) 

0.0 
(0.0) 

0.0 
(-0.0) 

Transfer to Stage 3 
–30.6 
(11.2) 

0.0 
(0.0) 

–0.8 
(0.1) 

31.3 
(-16.8) 

0.0 
(-5.5) 

Transfer to Stage 1 
0.0 

(0.0) 
0.0 

(0.0)   
0.0 

(0.0) 
0.0 

(0.0) 

Derecognised during the period 
–26.6 

(1.1) 
0.0 

(0.0) 
0.0 

(0.0) 
–11.3 
(11.3) 

–37.9 
(12.4) 

Additions, disposals, currency 
translation 

395.6 
(3.5) 

0.3 
(-0.0) 

40.8 
(-6.0) 

–11.7 
(-21.4) 

425.0 
(-23.9) 

As of 31 Dec 2018 
1,129.9 
(-24.6) 

1.5 
(-0.0) 

147.2 
(-16.2) 

70.7 
(-57.4) 

1,349.3 
(-98.2) 

 

Impairments totalling EUR 98.2 million (1 January 2018: 
EUR 81.2 million) include impairments in the balance 
sheet items financial and other assets / interest-bearing 
securities in the amount of EUR 29.0 million (1 January 
2018: EUR 22.7 million), receivables of acquiring busi-
ness in the amount of EUR 31.4 million (1 January 2018: 
EUR 24.3 million) as well as trade and other receiva-
bles in the amount of EUR 37.8 million (1 January 2018: 
EUR 34.2 million).  

The value adjustments for the “Cash and cash equiva-
lents” and “Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term 
deposits” classes are fully allocated to credit quality 
level 1 both at the beginning and end of the year and 
developed as follows during the fiscal year 2018.  
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Development of interest-bearing securities and fixed deposits as well as allowances in accordance 
with IFRS 9   

in EUR million   Not Credit-
Impaired 

  

  

12-month 
expected-credit-

loss 

    Stage 1 

Financial Assets     

(Allowance)     

As of 1 Jan 2018   
155.4 
(-0.0) 

Additions, disposals, currency translation   
–10.8 
(0.0) 

As of 31 Dec 2018   
144.5 
(-0.0) 

 

Development of cash and cash equivalents as well as allowance in accordances with IFRS 9   

in EUR million   Not Credit-
Impaired 

  

  

12-month 
expected-credit-

loss 

    Stage 1 

Financial Assets     

(Allowance)     

As of 1 Jan 2018   
1,901.3 

(-0.2) 

Additions, disposals, currency translation   
819.0 
(-0.4) 

As of 31 Dec 2018   
2,720.3 

(-0.6) 

 

In the fiscal year 2017, there were no value adjustments 
for these classes according to IAS 39. 

 

  



 

 

The following table shows the financial assets and their 
value adjustments according to the internal risk catego-
ries.  

 

Rating class           

    Financial Assets 

    (Allowance) 

in EUR million 
One-year PD Stage 1 Stage 2 

Simplified 
Approach Stage 3 

A 
0.000% to   

0.044% 
1,344.0 

(-0.1) 
0.0 

(-0.0) 
3.4 

(-0.0) 
0.0 

(-0.0) 

B 
0.045% to   

0.429% 
1,747.2 

(-0.2) 
0.0 

(-0.0) 
25.9 

(-0.0) 
0.0 

(-0.0) 

C 
0.430% to   

4.499% 
609.5 
(-8.2) 

1.5 
(-0.0) 

9.2 
(-0.2) 

0.0 
(-0.0) 

D 
4.500% to  
99.999% 

294.1 
(-16.7) 

0.0 
(-0.0) 

108.8 
(-15.9) 

0.0 
(-0.0) 

E 100.000% 
0.0 

(-0.0) 
0.0 

(-0.0) 
0.0 

(-0.0) 
70.7 

(-57.4) 

    
3,994.7 
(-25.2) 

1.5 
(-0.0) 

147.2 
(-16.2) 

70.7 
(-57.4) 

 

 

7.3 Capital risk management 
The Group manages its capital with the objective of max-
imising the shareholders’ return by optimising capital re-
quirements. In doing so, it ensures that all Group compa-
nies can operate at going concern. In particular, close at-
tention is paid to ensuring that banking-specific regulatory 
requirements, such as compliance with equity capital lim-
its, are observed throughout the entire course of busi-
ness. The Group’s capital structure consists of debt and 
equity to which the equity investors of the parent company 
are entitled. Equity comprises shares issued, the capital 
reserve, revenue reserves, the retained earnings and the 
currency translation reserve. The objectives of capital 
management are to secure going concern along with an 
adequate return on equity. For implementation purposes 
equity is compared with total equity and liabilities.  

Following successful organic growth in the reporting year 
and the acquisitions made in the Asia-Pacific region in the 
2018 fiscal year, Wirecard aims to maintain a comfortable 

equity ratio in the 2019 and 2020 fiscal years. In keeping 
with the current financial structure, future investments and 
potential acquisitions will be financed either by recourse 
to the company’s own cash flow, through moderate de-
ployment of borrowed funding, equity or alternative forms 
of financing. Potential acquisitions will also continue to be 
analysed and assessed under strict conditions in future; 
in the process, the focus will be especially placed on prof-
itability and a sensible supplementation of our existing 
portfolio of products and customers.  

Capital is monitored based on economic shareholders’ 
equity. Economic equity is the equity in the statement of 
financial position. Borrowed capital is generally defined as 
non-current and current financial liabilities, provisions and 
other liabilities.  
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As of the reporting date, the capital structure was as fol-
lows:  

 
Capital structure     

in EUR million (where not in %) 31 Dec 2018 31 Dec 2017 

Equity 1,922.7 1,640.0 

Equity as % of total capital 32.8% 36.2% 

Borrowed capital 3,932.2 2,892.8 

Borrowed capital as % of total capital 67.2% 63.8% 

Total capital (equity and borrowed capital) 5,854.9 4,532.8 

 

The Group reviews its capital structure on a regular basis.  

For interest-bearing liabilities, Wirecard has assured the 
banks in its credit agreements that it will maintain a certain 
equity ratio. These banks calculate the Group’s equity ra-
tio by dividing the amount of liable equity capital by total 
assets. Liable equity is identified by subtracting deferred 
tax assets and 50 percent of goodwill from equity as re-
ported in the statement of financial position. Any receiva-
bles due from shareholders or planned dividend pay-
ments must also be deducted. Total assets are identified 
by subtracting customer deposits, the acquiring funds of 
Wirecard Bank and the reduction in equity from the total 
assets according to the consolidated financial statements, 
to which the lease liabilities are added. Furthermore, in 
relation to lending banks, Wirecard undertakes to main-
tain the proportion of financial liabilities to EBITDA. This 

target was once again fully achieved in the fiscal year 
2018.  

7.4 Additional information about financial instruments 
The financial instruments as of 31 December 2018 are 
presented together with the values as of 1 January 2018 
in the following tables and explanations for better compa-
rability. Accordingly, please refer to our explanations in 
section 2.5 Changes to accounting and valuation policies 
in relation to the previous year due to the initial application 
of IFRS 9 as of 1 January 2018.  

The carrying values of the financial assets according to 
the classes of financial instruments held by the Group are 
as follows:  

 

Financial assets     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 1 Jan 2018 

Financial assets measured at amortised cost     

Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits 144.5 155.4 

Receivables and other financial assets 1,251.2 881.0 

Cash and cash equivalents 2,719.8 1,901.1 

Financial assets measured at fair value through profit or loss     

Visa preferred stock 23.6 19.4 

Convertible bonds 35.4 41.9 

 



 

 

The “Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits” 
class comprises the statement of financial position items 
“Financial and other assets / interest-bearing securities” 
and “Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits” 
except for the Visa preferred stock and the convertible 
bonds, which each represent their own class, and except 
for other non-current financial assets of EUR 259.3 million 
(1 January 2018: EUR 184.4 million), which are classified 
as “Receivables and other financial assets”. As of 31 De-
cember 2018, the “Financial and other assets / interest-
bearing securities” statement of financial position item in-
cludes assets of EUR 90.5 million (1 January 2018: 
EUR  0.0 million), which do not represent financial assets 
in accordance with IFRS 9.  

The “Receivables and other financial assets” class com-
prises the “Receivables of the acquiring business” and 

“Trade and other receivables” statement of financial posi-
tion items, as well as other non-current financial assets of 
EUR 259.3 million(1 January 2018: EUR 184.4 million), 
which are recognised under the “Financial and other as-
sets / interest-bearing securities” statement of financial 
position item. As of 31 December 2018, the “Trade and 
other receivables” statement of financial position item in-
cludes assets of EUR 50.5 million (1 January 2018: 
EUR  14.6 million), which do not represent financial assets 
in accordance with IFRS 9.  

As of the reporting date, the maximum risk of default is 
equivalent to the carrying amount of each of the previ-
ously described categories or classes of financial assets.  

The carrying values of the financial liabilities according to 
the classes of financial instruments held by the Group are 
as follows:  

 
Financial liabilities     

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 1 Jan 2018 

Financial liabilities measured at amortised 
cost     

Interest-bearing liabilities 1,466.1 1,066.4 

Payables and other financial liabilities 988.3 638.4 

Customer deposits from banking 
operations 1,263.0 973.2 

Financial liabilities measured at fair value 
through profit or loss     

Earn-out liabilities 31.5 59.4 

Financial guarantees 12.3 14.2 

      

 

 

The “Liabilities and other financial debt” class comprises 
the “Other non-current liabilities”, “Liabilities of the acquir-
ing business”, “Trade payables” and “Other liabilities” 
statement of financial position items, except for the earn 
out liabilities which represent their own class. As of 31 De-
cember 2018, the “Other non-current liabilities” and “Other 

liabilities” statement of financial position items include lia-
bilities of EUR 45.8 million (1 January 2018: EUR 27.8 mil-
lion), which do not represent financial liabilities in accord-
ance with IFRS 9.  

Financial guarantees are recognised under the “Other 
provisions” statement of financial position item.  
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The fair values of each class of financial instruments is as 
follows:  

 
Financial assets         

  Carrying amounts Fair value 

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 1 Jan 2018 31 Dec 2018 1 Jan 2018 

Financial assets measured at amortised cost         

Interest-bearing securities and fixed-term deposits 144.5 155.4 144.4 155.6 

Receivables and other financial assets 1,251.2 881.0 1,251.2 881.0 

Cash and cash equivalents 2,719.8 1,901.1 2,719.8 1,901.1 

Financial assets measured at fair value through profit 
or loss         

Visa preferred stock 23.6 19.4 23.6 19.4 

Convertible bonds 35.4 41.9 35.4 41.9 

 

Financial liabilities         

  Carrying amounts Fair value 

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018 1 Jan 2018 31 Dec 2018 1 Jan 2018 

Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost         

Interest-bearing liabilities 1,466.1 1,066.4 1,466.1 1,066.4 

Payables and other financial liabilities 988.3 638.4 988.3 638.4 

Customer deposits from banking operations 1,263.0 973.2 1,263.0 973.2 

Financial liabilities measured at fair value through profit 
or loss         

Earn-out liabilities 31.5 59.4 31.5 59.4 

Financial guarantees 12.3 14.2 12.3 14.2 

 

The fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities 
measured at amortised cost is calculated on the basis of 
the discounted cash flow method taking into account ap-
propriate valuation parameters that are directly or indi-
rectly observable on the market. The base yield curve and 
credit and liquidity risks specific to issuers, for example, 
are utilised as key valuation parameters. For the financial 
assets and financial liabilities measured at amortised 

cost, such as cash and cash equivalents, current interest-
bearing securities and fixed-term deposits, other current 
financial assets, trade payables, other current financial li-
abilities, revolving credit facilities and other financial debt, 
the carrying amount represents an appropriate approxi-
mation of fair value due above all to the short term to ma-
turity. These instruments are allocated to Level 2 of the 
measurement hierarchy.  

  



 

 

Hierarchy of fair values 
As of the reporting date, the Group held the following fi-
nancial instruments measured at fair value and uses the 
following hierarchy to determine and report fair values of 
financial instruments for each measurement process:  

 Level 1: Listed (unadjusted) prices on active markets 
for similar assets or liabilities  

 Level 2: Methods in which all input parameters with a 
material influence on the fair value recognised can di-
rectly or indirectly be observed  

 Level 3: Methods using input parameters with a mate-
rial influence on the fair value recognised which are 
not based on observable market data  

 

Financial instruments measured at fair value   

in EUR million 31 Dec 2018  Level 1 Level 2 Level 3 

Convertible bonds 35.4     35.4 

Visa preferred stock 23.6     23.6 

Earn-out liabilities –31.5     –31.5 

Financial guarantees –12.3     –12.3 

 

Financial instruments measured at fair value   

in EUR million 1 Jan 2018  Level 1 Level 2 Level 3 

Convertible bonds 41.9     41.9 

Visa preferred stock 19.4     19.4 

Earn-out liabilities –59.4     –59.4 

Financial guarantees –14.2     –14.2 

 

The fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities 
measured at fair value through profit or loss is calculated 
on the basis of accepted valuation techniques in accord-
ance with IFRS 13 taking into account appropriate valua-
tion parameters.  

All convertible bonds held by Wirecard were allocated to 
Level 3 of the measurement hierarchy as in the previous 
year. They partially comprise a derivative component. As 
it was not possible to separately measure the embedded 
derivative as in previous years, the entire financial instru-
ment is measured at fair value through profit or loss. Gen-
erally accepted valuation techniques in accordance with 

IFRS 13 are used for this process. These include the ap-
plication of a binomial model, the discounted cash flow 
method or the fair value is derived from actual transaction 
prices less any transaction costs (fair value less costs of 
disposal). In the fiscal year 2018, changes to fair value re-
sulted in gains recognised in profit or loss of EUR 6.9 mil-
lion (previous year: EUR 9.1 million) and related losses of 
EUR 13.4 million (previous year: EUR 0.0 million). In the 
fiscal year 2017, convertible bonds of EUR 28.4 million 
were recognised at fair value as part of the fair value op-
tion in accordance with IAS 39 and convertible bonds of 
EUR 13.5 million were recognised at the cost of acquisi-
tion because it was not possible to measure the fair value 
reliably.  
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The Visa preferred stock held by Wirecard Bank AG and 
Wirecard Card Solutions Ltd., which is convertible into 
Visa Inc. class A common stock, is allocated to Level 3 of 
the measurement hierarchy. The amount of preferred 
stock is contingent upon certain factors and could subse-
quently change. The calculation of the fair value is based 
on the market quotations for Visa A shares and takes es-
timations by the management, the calculations of the ap-
praisers and external information about Visa Europe Ltd. 
or Visa Inc. into account. The preferred stock, which 
serves as a guarantee for contractual arrangements be-
tween the contractual parties and is subject to a required 
holding period, was discounted with respect to the value 
of the Visa Inc. A shares due to uncertainties and the ina-
bility to trade the stock. In the 2018 fiscal year, Wirecard 
recognised dividend income from the Visa preferred stock 
of EUR 0.3 million (previous year: EUR 0.2 million), as 
well as from gains due to changes in the fair value of 
EUR  4.2 million. In the 2017 fiscal year, the preferred 
stock was revaluated as “Available-for-sale financial as-
sets” in accordance with IAS 39 against the item “Reval-
uation reserve” with no effect on profit or loss in the 
amount of EUR 4.1 million. Please refer to section 3.4 Fi-
nancial and other assets / interest-bearing securities for 
further information.  

Since the fiscal year 2016, financial liabilities measured at 
fair value through profit or loss include contingent consid-
erations agreed as part of company acquisitions. The fair 
value of the contingent considerations is measured based 
on the discounted cash flow method taking into account 
the corresponding earn out agreements and using appro-
priate valuation parameters. The cash flow forecasts are 

based on the best estimate by management of the future 
development of the acquired subsidiary. In the fiscal year 
2018, the fair value measurement of the earn-out liabilities 
resulted in income of EUR 3.5 million (previous year: 
EUR 0.0 million) and an expense of EUR 2.4 million (pre-
vious year: EUR 11.2 million), which was recognised ac-
cordingly in profit or loss in the financial result.  

Since the fiscal year 2018, the financial liabilities meas-
ured at fair value through profit or loss have also included 
financial guarantees, which are allocated to take account 
of the risk of default according to the expected credit loss 
model as part of the initial application of IFRS 9 as of 
1 January 2018. Due to the contractual regulations for pro-
cessing transactions with credit card organisations, with 
providers of different payment methods and also within 
interbank transfers in payment processing, Wirecard gen-
erally views the entire transaction volume of 
EUR  124.9  billion (previous year: EUR 91.0 billion) as a 
financial guarantee because a general liability cannot be 
completely excluded. The value of the unperformed ser-
vice per merchant, its probability of default and its recov-
ery rate taking into account securities are included in the 
actual calculation of the expected credit losses (ECL) as 
of the reporting date. If an insufficient amount of data is 
available in individual circumstances, best possible esti-
mates are made based on empirical data. As of 31 De-
cember 2018, the maximum although very unlikely guar-
anteed amount stood at EUR 3.1 billion (1 January 2018: 
EUR 2.0 billion), which would accordingly be immediately 
due. In the fiscal year 2018, the fair value measurement 
of the financial guarantees resulted in gains recognised in 
profit or loss of EUR 2.0 million.  

  



 

 

The recurring measurements of the fair value of financial 
assets in Level 3 of the hierarchy are as follows:  

 

Assets of Level 3 measured at fair value     

in EUR million Convertible bonds Visa preferred 
stock 

Balance as of 1 Jan 2017 32.7 15.3 

Additions 0.0 0.0 

Disposals 0.0 0.0 

Changes by fair value revaluation  9.1 4.2 

through profit or loss 9.1 0.0 

not affecting profit or loss 0.0 4.2 

Balance as of 31 Dec 2017 41.9 19.4 

Additions 0.0 0.0 

Disposals 0.0 0.0 

Changes through profit or loss from fair value measurement –6.5 4.2 

Balance as of 31 Dec 2018 35.4 23.7 
 

The gains or losses from the measurement of fair values 
of the convertible bonds and the Visa preferred stock are 
recognised in profit or loss in Wirecard's financial result.  

The following tables present the resulting items of income, 
expense, gains or losses for the relevant categories of fi-
nancial instruments:  

 

Net result of financial instruments per valuation categories 2018 in accordance with IFRS 9   

in EUR million Interest Fair value 
measurement 

Currency-
translation 

Allowances 

Financial assets measured at amortised cost 5.1 0.0 2.7 –31.2 

Financial assets measured at fair value through profit 
or loss 0.3 –2.3 0.0 0.0 

Thereof: visa preferred stock 0.3 4.2 0.0 0.0 

Thereof: convertible bonds 0.0 –6.5 0.0 0.0 

Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost –32.9 0.0 –0.3 0.0 

Financial liabilities measured at fair value through profit 
or loss 0.0 3.1 0.0 0.0 

Thereof: earn out liabilities 0.0 1.1 0.0 0.0 

Thereof: financial guarantees 0.0 2.0 0.0 0.0 
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Net result of financial instruments per valuation categories 2017 in accordance with IAS 39   

in EUR million Interest Fair value 
measurement 

Currency-
translation 

Allowances 

Financial assets measured at fair value through profit 
or loss 1.2 9.8 –8.4 0.0 

Thereof: fair value option 1.2 0.2 –8.4 0.0 

Thereof: convertible bonds (at fair value) 0.0 9.1 0.0 0.0 

Thereof: convertible bonds (at cost) 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 

Available-for-sale financial assets 0.0 0.2 0.0 0.0 

Loans and receivables 1.3 0.0 10.5 –22.4 

Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost –18.2 0.0 0.7 0.0 

Financial liability at fair value 0.0 –11.5 0.0 0.0 

 

7.5 Financial relationships with related companies 
In the fiscal year 2018, financing agreements were in 
place among various companies in the Group. These 
business transactions were eliminated in the course of the 
consolidation of debt and earnings. In addition, please re-
fer to section 8.3 Transactions with related companies 
and parties.  

7.6 Other obligations and contingent liabilities 
Other obligations 
The companies in the Group entered into rental agree-
ments for office space and other lease agreements. The 
annual payment obligations for these agreements over 
the next five years are as follows:  

 
Obligations from operating leases 2018       

in EUR million up to 1 year 1 to 5 years more than 5 years Total 

Annual claims 13.0 27.7 120.4 161.1 

          

          

Obligations from operating leases 2017       

in EUR million up to 1 year 1 to 5 years more than 5 years Total 

Annual claims 20.7 57.3 0.0 78.0 

 

The change from the previous year 2017 is attributable to 
the new contracts concluded in the reporting year 2018, in 
particular the rental agreement for the new Group head-
quarter in Aschheim. The lease agreement is expected to 
start at the end of fiscal year 2021. In addition to operating 
lease obligations, there are obligations from finance 
leases of EUR 2.7 million as of the balance sheet date 
that have not yet been recognised, as these leases com-
mence after the balance sheet date.  

In addition to these obligations, the Group has concluded 
finance lease agreements, in particular for terminals and 
IT components. The contracts include purchase options 
for the assets.  



 

 

 

Obligations from finance leases and hire-purchase agreements   

  2018 2017 

in EUR million 
Minimum lease 

payments 

Present value of 
minimum lease 

payments 
Minimum lease 

payments 

Present value of 
minimum lease 

payments 

up to 1 year 17.3 16.5 12.8 12.4 

1 to 5 years 28.0 27.2 13.9 13.7 

more than 5 years 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 

Total 45.3 43.7 26.7 26.1 

Less interest portion 1.7   0.6   

Present value of minimum lease payments 43.7 43.7 26.1 26.1 

 

Other claims based on leases in which the Group acts as 
a lessor are shown as follows:  
 

Claims arising from leases 2018         

in EUR million 2019 2020 2021 2022 2023 

Annual claims 12.2 7.9 3.4 1.1 0.4 

 

Claims arising from leases 2017         

in EUR million 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 

Annual claims 11.2 9.7 8.5 3.7 1.6 

 

After the period indicated, there are no other appreciable 
payment claims against Wirecard.  

Contingent liabilities 
Lawsuits were again brought against Wirecard AG or 
against specific subsidiaries this year. The Management 
Board assumes for these lawsuits, as well as for still 
pending appeal proceedings for lawsuits already brought 
in previous years, an immaterial potential impact on the 
Group’s net assets, financial position and results of oper-
ations. The maximum theoretical risk lies in the single digit 
million range.  
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8. Additional mandatory disclosures 

8.1 Management Board 
The Management Board of Wirecard AG consits of the fol-
lowing members.  

Dr. Markus Braun, Commercial Computer Scientist,  
member of the Management Board since 1 October 2004 
CEO, CTO  

Alexander von Knoop, Business Graduate,  
member of the Management Board since 1 January 2018 
CFO 

Jan Marsalek, Computer Scientist,  
member of the Management Board since 1 February 2010 
COO  

Susanne Steidl, Business Economist,  
member of the Management Board since 1 January 2018 
CPO  

Remuneration paid to the Management Board  
In the fiscal year 2018, the total emoluments of all mem-
bers of the company’s Management Board – meaning the 
total remuneration during the fiscal year for the duration 
of the individual’s tenure on the Management Board, in-
cluding amounts not yet disbursed for performance-re-
lated remuneration and other payments – amounted to 
EUR 9.2 million (previous year: EUR 11.5 million).  

The revised remuneration system for the Management 
Board of Wirecard AG consists of non-performance-re-
lated and performance-related components. The former 
continue to include fixed basic remuneration, fringe ben-
efits and contributions to the retirement arrangement. The 
performance-related components include one-year varia-
ble remuneration (EVV) and multi-year variable remuner-
ation (MVV). The previous possibility for the Supervisory 
Board to award a special bonus for exceptional services 
to members of the Executive Board is no longer provided 
for in the revised remuneration system. 

 

Wirecard pays the members of its Management Board an 
annual contribution towards private retirement benefits. 
This contribution was EUR 0.5 million gross (previous 
year EUR 0.5 million) for Dr. Markus Braun, EUR 0.3 mil-
lion gross (previous year EUR 0.3 million) for Jan Mar-
salek and EUR 0.2 million gross (previous year 
EUR  0.0  million) each for both Alexander von Knoop and 
Susanne Steidl. This is paid in twelve monthly instalments 
and is taken into account as expenditure. In addition, the 
company pays a monthly contribution of EUR 250.00 for 
a life insurance policy (direct insurance) for all members 
of the Management Board, which pays out as a retirement 
pension in the form of either a lump sum settlement or as 
a monthly pension. No other entitlement to a pension 
commitment or other company retirement benefits exist.  

Former members of the Management Board and their sur-
viving relatives also received total remuneration of 
EUR  8.0 million in fiscal year 2018 (previous year: 
EUR  0.0 million). This includes a one-off payment from 
the pension credit balance of former members of the 
Board of Management. Thereof EUR 6.1 million was not 
included in the consolidated income statement of fiscal 
year 2018, as these were already accrued as provisions 
as of 31 December 2017.  

As in the previous year, no loans were granted to board 
members in the fiscal year 2018.  

Further particulars in this regard can be found in the cor-
porate governance report.  

  



 

 

8.2 Supervisory Board 
The Supervisory Board of Wirecard AG consists of the fol-
lowing members:  

Wulf Matthias (Chairman), Financial Advisor at Wulf Mat-
thias Wirtschaftsberatung 
Other supervisory board mandates or mandates on other 
boards: 
 Wirecard Bank AG, Aschheim (Germany) 
 Deufol SE, Hofheim (Germany)  

Alfons W. Henseler (Deputy Chairman), Self-Employed 
Management Consultant 
Other supervisory board mandates or mandates on other 
boards: 
 Wirecard Bank AG, Aschheim (Germany) 

Stefan Klestil, Management Consultant at Belview Part-
ners GmbH 
Other supervisory board mandates or mandates on other 
boards: 
 Wirecard Bank AG, Aschheim (Germany) 
 Billie GmbH, Berlin (Germany) 
 Curve 1 Limited, London (England) 
 iyzi Ödeme ve Elektronik Para Hizmetleri A.Ş., Istan-

bul (Turkey) 
 N26 Bank GmbH, Berlin (Germany) 
 N26 GmbH, Berlin (Germany)  

Vuyiswa V. M‘Cwabeni, SVP Technology and Innovation 
Strategist at SAP SE 
No other supervisory board mandates or mandates on 
other boards. 
 
The following person was elected to the Supervisory 
Board of Wirecard AG at the Annual General Meeting 
2018 on 21 June 2018:  

Dr. Anastassia Lauterbach, Self-Employed Technology 
Consultant (since 21 June 2018) 
Other supervisory board mandates or mandates on other 
boards: 
 COGITANDA Dataprotect AG, Altenahr-Kreuzberg 

(Germany) 
 Dun & Bradstreet Corp., Short Hills, New Jersey (USA) 
 EasyJet Plc, Luton, London (England)  

At the Annual General Meeting 2018, a resolution was 
also passed to enlarge the Supervisory Board to include 
six members via a corresponding amendment to Article 9 
(1) of the Articles of Association and the following person 
was subsequently elected as an additional member of the 
Supervisory Board:  

Susana Quintana-Plaza, COO & Executive Director at 
Galp Energia, SGPS, S.A. (since 26 June 2018) 
Other supervisory board mandates or mandates on other 
boards: 
 Hexagon Composites ASA, Ålesund (Norway)  

The amendment to the Articles of Association and the en-
largement of the Supervisory Board of Wirecard AG to in-
clude six members came into effect on 26 June 2018.  

Remuneration of the Supervisory Board is governed by 
Section 14 of Wirecard AG’s Articles of Association. A re-
vision of the rules was resolved by the Annual General 
Meeting 2016. According to the new rules, the members 
of the Supervisory Board will now receive fixed remuner-
ation of EUR 120,000 for every full fiscal year. The Chair-
man of the Supervisory Board will receive double and the 
Deputy Chairman of the Supervisory Board will receive 
one-and-a-half times this amount; an additional fee for ac-
tivities on committees is not foreseen in the rules because 
the Supervisory Board has not currently formed any com-
mittees due to its relatively small size. The remuneration 
is payable in four equal instalments and is due in each 
case at the conclusion of a calendar quarter. Members of 
the Supervisory Board that are not part of the Supervisory 
Board for a full fiscal year or do not hold the positions of 
Chairman or Deputy Chairman for the full fiscal year re-
ceive pro rata remuneration after rounding up to the next 
full month of service. In addition, the members of the Su-
pervisory Board receive an attendance fee of EUR 1,250 
per day for plenary meetings of the Supervisory Board, 
which is payable after the conclusion of the calendar quar-
ter in which the corresponding meeting took place.  

Members of the Supervisory Board are also reimbursed 
for all expenses incurred in connection with the perfor-
mance of their duties, as well as for the value added tax 
paid on the remuneration and reimbursed expenses. The 
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company also reimburses the members of the Supervi-
sory Board for all employer contributions for social insur-
ance that are incurred in connection with their activities on 
the Supervisory Board according to foreign laws.  

In the fiscal year 2018, remuneration for the Supervisory 
Board totalled EUR 1.0 million (previous year: EUR 1.0 
million). This remuneration includes remuneration for ac-
tivities as a member of the Supervisory Board at subsidi-
aries of EUR 0.2 million (previous year: EUR 0.2 million). 
An amount of EUR 0.1 million (previous year: 0.0 million) 
was recognised as a provision for the remuneration and 
will be paid in the 2019 fiscal year. For further information, 
please refer to the combined management report.  

8.3 Transactions with related companies and parties 
Related companies and parties 
In accordance with IAS 24 (Related Party Disclosures), 
parties related to Wirecard comprise the members of the 
Management Board and the Supervisory Board along with 
their family members. The details are presented below.  

In the fiscal year 2018, the following legal transactions 
were entered into by Wirecard with a related com-
pany/person or at the insistence or request of one of these 
companies/persons:  

 
Legal transactions with impact on consolidated income statement   

Related entity/ 
related party 

Type of legal relationship Expense in EUR million Provisions/ 
Payables 
in EUR million 

Notes 

Wulf Matthias Supervisory Board 
mandate 

0.1 0.1 Supervisory Board of 
Wirecard Bank AG 

Stefan Klestil Supervisory Board 
mandate 

0.1 0.1 Supervisory Board of 
Wirecard Bank AG 

Alfons W. Henseler Supervisory Board 
mandate 

0.1 0.1 Supervisory Board of 
Wirecard Bank AG 

 

The exchange of goods, services and payments is ef-
fected on an arm’s length basis. These arm’s length con-
ditions are documented and monitored on a regular basis; 
any adjustments required are made without delay.  

8.4 Declaration of compliance 
The declaration of compliance required pursuant to Sec-
tion 161 of the AktG for the periods from April 2017 to 
March 2018 and April 2018 to March 2019 was signed in 

March 2018 and March 2019 respectively and made avail-
able to the shareholders for download from the website of 
Wirecard AG in March 2018 and March 2019.  

8.5 Auditors’ fees 
Neither the deductible value added tax for Wirecard nor 
the non-deductible value added tax are included in the 
disclosures on auditors’ fees.  

In the fiscal year 2018, the following auditors’ fees were 
reported (according to Section 314 (1) No. 9 of the HGB):  

 



 

 

Auditors' fees         

  1 Jan 2018 – 31 Dec 2018 1 Jan 2017 – 31 Dec 2017 

in EUR million 
total 

of which 
subsidiaries total 

of which 
subsidiaries 

Ernst & Young GmbH         

Audit of the financial statements 2.1 0.3 1.7 0.4 

Tax advisory services 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 

Other assurance services 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 

Other services 0.3 0.2 0.5 0.0 

Total 2.3 0.5 2.2 0.4 

 

The fee for the auditing services provided by Ernst & 
Young GmbH primarily covered the auditing of the consol-
idated financial statements of the Wirecard Group and au-
diting the separate financial statements of Wirecard AG 
and its subsidiaries requiring auditing.  

The audit opinion issued by the independent auditor of the 
consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year 2018 
was signed by Mr. Dahmen and Mr. Budde. Mr. Dahmen 
signed the audit opinion for the first time on 31 December 
2016 and has been the responsible auditor for auditing the 
consolidated financial statements of Wirecard since the 
2018 fiscal year.  

Mr. Budde signed the audit opinion for the first time on 
31 December 2018 as the second signatory. Ernst & 
Young GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft has been 
the sole auditor of Wirecard since the 2011 fiscal year and 
was previously the joint auditor together with RP Richter 
GmbH Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft since the 2009 
fiscal year.  
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8.6 Events after the reporting date 
Events after the reporting date that provide additional in-
formation on the company’s situation as of the reporting 
date (adjusting events) have been included in the consol-
idated financial statements. Non-adjusting events after 
the reporting date are reported in the notes if material in 
nature.  

After the period under report, the Company and SoftBank 
Group Corp., Japan, have signed a binding term sheet 
(MoU) under which an affiliate of SoftBank Group shall in-
vest approximately EUR 900 million in Wirecard via a con-
vertible bond mechanism and a strategic partnership for 
digital payment solutions to enhance business in Japan 
and South Korea shall be formed. 

In connection with the allegations of a whistleblower in 
Asia, we refer to section 2.7 Corrections in accordance 
with IAS 8 and section III. 2. Opportunities and risks in the 
combined management report. 

There were no other events after reporting date. 

8.7 Clearance for publication in accordance with 
IAS  10.17 
The consolidated financial statements as of 31 Decem-
ber 2018 were signed on 24 April 2019 and approved for 
submission to the Supervisory Board.  

Aschheim, 24 April 2019 

Wirecard AG 

Dr. Markus Braun  Alexander von Knoop Jan Marsalek Susanne Steidl 



Independent auditor's report

Translation of the German independent auditor’s report 
concerning the audit of the consolidated financial state-
ments and combined management report prepared in 
German.  

To Wirecard AG 

Report on the audit of the consolidated financial state-
ments and of the group management report 

Opinions 

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of 
Wirecard AG, Aschheim, and its subsidiaries (the Group), 
which comprise the consolidated statement of financial 
position as of 31 December 2018, the consolidated income 
statement, the consolidated statement of comprehensive 
income, consolidated statement of changes in equity and 
consolidated statement of cash flows for the fiscal year 
from 1 January 2018 to 31 December 2018, and notes to 
the consolidated financial statements, including a sum-
mary of significant accounting policies. In addition, we 
have audited the group management report, which has 
been combined with the management report of Wirecard 
AG, for the fiscal year from January 1 January 2018 to 31 
December 2018.  

In our opinion, on the basis of the knowledge obtained in 
the audit,  

 the accompanying consolidated financial statements
comply, in all material respects, with the IFRS as
adopted by the EU, and the additional requirements of
German commercial law pursuant to Sec. 315e (1) of
the HGB [“Handelsgesetzbuch”: German Commercial
Code] and, in compliance with these requirements,
give a true and fair view of the assets, liabilities, and
financial position of the Group as at 31 December 2018,
and of its financial performance for the reporting year
from 1 January 2018 to 31 December 2018, and

 the accompanying group management report as a
whole provides an appropriate view of the Group’s po-
sition. In all material respects, this group management

report is consistent with the consolidated financial 
statements, complies with German legal requirements 
and appropriately presents the opportunities and risks 
of future development. 

Pursuant to Section 322 (3) Sentence 1 HGB, we declare 
that our audit has not led to any reservations relating to 
the legal compliance of the consolidated financial state-
ments and of the group management report. 

Basis for the opinions 

We conducted our audit of the consolidated financial 
statements and of the group management report in ac-
cordance with Sec. 317 HGB and the EU Audit Regulation 
(No 537/2014, referred to subsequently as “EU Audit Reg-
ulation”) and in compliance with German Generally Ac-
cepted Standards for Financial Statement Audits promul-
gated by the Institut der Wirtschaftsprüfer [Institute of 
Public Auditors in Germany] (IDW). Our responsibilities 
under those requirements and principles are further de-
scribed in the “Auditor’s responsibilities for the audit of the 
consolidated financial statements and of the group man-
agement report” section of our auditor’s report. We are in-
dependent of the group entities in accordance with the re-
quirements of European law and German commercial and 
professional law, and we have fulfilled our other German 
professional responsibilities in accordance with these re-
quirements. In addition, in accordance with Art. 10 (2) f) of 
the EU Audit Regulation, we declare that we have not pro-
vided non-audit services prohibited under Art. 5 (1) of the 
EU Audit Regulation. We believe that the audit evidence 
we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide 
a basis for our opinions on the consolidated financial 
statements and on the group management report.  

Emphasis of matter paragraph – accounting treatment of 
allegations of a whistleblower in Singapore 

We refer to the information presented in chapter 2.7 Cor-
rections in accordance with IAS 8 of the notes to the con- 
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solidated financial statements and the information con-
tained in the opportunities and risks report in the group 
management report in connection with the allegations of 
a whistleblower and the implications for the accounting. 
The allegations mainly concerned fictitious transactions 
relating to the procurement and sale of software and also 
associated circular payments (“roundtripping”). In addi-
tion, the legitimacy of payments or the economic sub-
stance of contracts was questioned. Besides, legal ac-
tions have been initiated in order to claim damages from 
Wirecard AG for wrong or delayed information.  

On the basis of the matters presented in the consolidated 
financial statements and the group management report as 
well as the findings to date of the measures taken to clar-
ify these matters, currently there is no confirmation that 
corrections or other disclosures need to be made in the 
notes to the consolidated financial statements and group 
management report for fiscal year 2018. The ongoing in-
vestigations by the authorities in Singapore may in the fu-
ture yield findings, which may have effects on the assets, 
liabilities, financial position and financial performance of 
the Group and would have to be presented in the Group’s 
accounting.  

The findings made to date have been taken into account 
in the consolidated financial statements as of 31 Decem-
ber 2018 and 2017 and in the 2018 group management 
report. Due to the uncertainties regarding the current 
and/or any future legal disputes and the possible new 
findings of investigations being conducted due to the alle-
gations, it cannot be ruled out that assessments of the ef-
fects of the presented matters may be different in the fu-
ture.  

Our opinions on the consolidated financial statements and 
the group management report have not been modified in 
this respect. 

Key audit matters in the audit of the consolidated financial 
statements 

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our profes-
sional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of 
the consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year 
from 1 January 2018 to 31 December 2018. These matters 

were addressed in the context of our audit of the consoli-
dated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our 
opinion thereon; we do not provide a separate opinion on 
these matters.  

Below, we describe what we consider to be the key audit 
matters: 

Accounting treatment of matters on the basis of the find-
ings from investigations, which were performed due to the 
allegations of a whistleblower in Singapore  

Reasons why the matter was determined to be a key audit 
matter: Companies of the Wirecard Group (particularly in 
Asia) were the subject of the investigations commissioned 
by Wirecard AG to be performed by external law firms re-
lated to the allegations of a whistleblower. The investiga-
tions of the authorities in Singapore in this regard are still 
in progress. The allegations related to the points specified 
in the section “Emphasis of matter - accounting treatment 
of allegations of a whistleblower in Singapore”. Direct and 
indirect effects of findings from investigations, which have 
been performed due to the allegations, relate particularly 
to the impairment of intangible assets, the existence of 
revenue as well as the existence and recoverability of re-
ceivables. The various allegations resulted in detailed in-
formation requirements across several legal entities with 
in some cases different accounting systems. Due to the 
significance of potential effects on the consolidated finan-
cial statements and the complexity and time required for 
the clarification of this matter, this matter was deemed to 
be a key audit matter. 

Auditor’s response: For the audit of the recognition of rev-
enue and purchase transactions, measurement of receiv-
ables and liabilities and the presentation of contracts in 
the financial accounting and in the consolidated financial 
statements, we examined the processes established by 
the management of the companies of the Wirecard Group 



to prepare the facts relating to the allegations. We com-
pared the insights obtained therefrom with the elabora-
tions provided to us by independent third parties as well 
as those of the internal compliance department. On this 
basis, we performed extended audit procedures on simi-
lar matters. We also examined transactions and the re-
lated assessments of matters in discussion with officers 
of the companies concerned, suppliers, customers and 
the lawyers who have been involved, also including our 
own forensic experts. 

Our audit procedures did not lead to any reservations re-
garding the accounting treatment of matters on the basis 
of the findings from investigations, which were performed 
in response to allegations of a whistleblower in Singapore. 

Reference to related disclosures: We refer to the disclo-
sures of the Company in the consolidated financial state-
ments in chapter 2.7 Corrections in accordance with IAS 
8. 

Identification as business combination and purchase 
price allocation of the acquisition of Citigroup’s customer 
portfolios in Asia 

Reasons why the matter was determined to be a key audit 
matter: In fiscal year 2018, Citigroup’s customer portfolios 
were acquired in Asia, particularly in Malaysia and India. 
The accounting treatment requires estimates by the man-
agement for the assessment of transactions as business 
combination, particularly whether the requirements of 
IFRS 3: Business Combinations have been fulfilled. More-
over, the management made assumptions for measure-
ment of liabilities from contracts with customers, which 
belong to the acquired customer portfolios, as part of 
(partly provisional) purchase price allocation. We identi-
fied the acquisition of customer portfolios as a key audit 
matter because the management had to exercise judg-
ment to assess whether it is a business combination, for 
purchase price allocation as well as for the measurement 
of liabilities from contracts and because there is a signifi-
cant risk of material misstatement due to the associated 
volume of transactions.  

Auditor’s response: We verified the estimate of the man-
agement, whether the respective transactions represent 

a business combination in accordance with the require-
ments of IFRS 3: Business Combinations. In the process, 
we primarily assessed an appraisal commissioned by the 
management to determine to what extent it can serve as 
audit evidence for the fulfillment of the criteria of IFRS 3 
for the existence of a business. Additionally, we inspected 
the purchase contracts and addressed the activities of the 
acquired businesses and particularly assessed the exist-
ence of the criteria of an existing process environment of 
the acquired businesses. 

Moreover, we examined the underlying processes for the 
execution of the purchase price allocation and performed 
substantive audit procedures.  

For the measurement of liabilities from contracts as part 
of purchase price allocation, we included internal valua-
tion specialists in the audit team to verify the calculation 
of liabilities and assessed the underlying valuation mod-
els in terms of clerical accuracy and the methods used. 
We assessed the estimation of the management regard-
ing the economic disadvantage of the contractual relation-
ships, also taking market conditions into account. Further-
more, we assessed the disclosures in connection with the 
aforementioned business combinations in the notes to the 
consolidated financial statements.  

Our audit procedures did not lead to any reservations re-
garding the identification as business combination and the 
purchase price allocation of the acquisition of Citigroup’s 
customer portfolios in Asia.  
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Reference to related disclosures: The Company’s disclo-
sures on the accounting policies applied for these busi-
ness combinations as well as judgments exercised in this 
connection are presented in chapter 1.1 Business activi-
ties and legal background - Business combinations in the 
fiscal year, in chapter 2.2. Significant accounting and val-
uation policies - Accounting for business acquisitions and 
in chapter 3.1 Intangible assets- Goodwill and customer 
relationships of the notes to the consolidated financial 
statements. 

Valuation of goodwill 

Reasons why the matter was determined to be a key audit 
matter: The determination of the value in use as part of 
the goodwill impairment test for the “Payment Processing 
& Risk Management” and “Acquiring & Issuing” (cash-
generating units) for possible impairment was in our opin-
ion a key audit matter. The reason for this is that the val-
uations require to a large extent assumptions and esti-
mates of future net cash inflows as well the discount rate 
applied. Due to the materiality of the account, incorrect 
assumptions and estimates could have a significant im-
pact on the consolidated financial statements.  

Auditor’s response: To assess the values in use of the 
cash-generating units determined by the management, 
we examined the underlying processes for the determina-
tion of the values in use and performed substantive audit 
procedures. In particular, with the involvement of valua-
tion specialists in the audit team, we evaluated the under-
lying valuation models both in terms of clerical accuracy 
and the methods used. We also examined whether the 
group budget reflects general and industry-specific mar-
ket expectations and whether the valuation parameters 
used for the estimate of values in use, in particular the 
estimated growth rates, the weighted average cost of cap-
ital rates and the tax rates are appropriate. To determine 
the reliability of the budget planning, we compared histor-
ical budget data with actual figures. In addition, we con-
sidered the sensitivity analyses of the values in use pre-
pared by the management for the values in use against 
the change in significant assumptions, in order to under-
stand the influence of changes in certain parameters and 
estimate any potential impairment risk. Furthermore, we 

assessed the corresponding disclosures in the notes to 
the consolidated financial statements. 

Our audit did not lead to any reservations regarding the 
valuation of goodwill. 

Reference to related disclosures: The company’s disclo-
sures related to the valuation of goodwill are presented in 
chapters 2.2. Significant accounting and valuation poli-
cies - Goodwill accounting and in 3.1 Intangible assets - 
Goodwill and customer relationships of the notes to the 
consolidated financial statements. 

Valuation of acquired customer relationships 

Reasons why the matter was determined to be a key audit 
matter: The analysis whether an indication for an impair-
ment of the acquired customer relationship exists, and, if 
necessary, the determination of the value in use as part 
of the testing of the acquired customer relationship for 
possible impairment was, if any indication of impairment 
was identified, in our opinion, a key audit matter. The rea-
son for this is that the analyses and valuations require to 
a large extent assumptions and estimates of future net 
cash inflows as well as the discount rate applied. Due to 
the materiality of the account, erroneous analyses and 
valuations could have a significant impact on the consoli-
dated financial statements. 

Auditor’s response: To assess the appropriateness of the 
analysis performed by management for the existence of 
an indication of an impairment of the acquired customer 
relationships (triggering event analysis), as well as for the 
assessment of the values in use determined by manage-

 



ment, we examined the underlying processes and also 
performed substantive audit procedures. We examined 
the management’s assessment on the indications of an 
impairment by particularly taking into account Company-
internal sources of information (e.g., for profitability of the 
customer base and identification of significant losses of 
individual customer relationships) and external sources of 
information (e.g., for economic environment). For the as-
sessment of the calculation of values in use, we involved 
valuation specialists to verify the underlying valuation 
models for clerical accuracy and the methods used. In this 
context, we discussed the significant planning assump-
tions with management and verified the assumptions un-
derlying the impairment test by comparing them with the 
general as well as industry-specific market expectations. 
We also performed sensitivity analyses of our own in or-
der to assess the impact of potential changes in the valu-
ation parameters used on the value in use. Furthermore, 
we assessed the corresponding disclosures in the notes 
to the consolidated financial statements.  

Our audit procedures did not lead to any reservations re-
garding the assessment of the valuation of the acquired 
customer relationships.  

Reference to related disclosures: The disclosures of the 
Company on the valuation of acquired customer relation-
ships are presented in chapters 2.2. Significant account-
ing and valuation policies - Accounting for intangible as-
sets and 3.1 Intangible assets - Goodwill and customer 
relationships of the notes to the consolidated financial 
statements. 

Measurement of receivables and recognition and presen-
tation of revenues from acquiring partners 

Reasons why the matter was determined to be a key audit 
matter: The receivables from acquiring partners result 
from transaction fees and commissions from the settle-
ment of payment transactions of end customers at the 
merchants and from prefinancing for merchant’s fees in 
connection with the acquiring business. Under the con-
tract, Wirecard bears the significant risks from payment 
processing inherent in the default risk of the merchant. 
These mainly result from chargebacks that are initiated by 

the end customers and through fines imposed on the mer-
chants by credit card organizations due to infringement of 
their regulations (fines). As far as merchants are not able 
to settle these chargebacks or fines after insolvency, and 
these are also not covered by individual reserves, or al-
ternatively by a delayed payment to the merchants, Wire-
card is responsible for the claims of the end customers or 
credit card organizations.  

The receivables from transaction fees and commissions 
from the acquiring partner safeguard their financial risks 
as rolling security reserves.  

In connection with the first-time application of the require-
ments of IFRS 15, Wirecard AG had to be classified as 
principal or agent for these transactions. As a result of the 
assessment that Wirecard is the principal within the 
meaning of IFRS 15: Revenue from Contracts with Cus-
tomers for the majority of transactions via acquiring part-
ners, revenue is presented on a gross basis (disclosure 
of merchant’s fees as revenue and the expenses for the 
acquiring partners as cost of materials).  

The measurement of receivables and recognition and 
presentation of revenues was in our opinion a key audit 
matter because receivables and revenue have a signifi-
cant impact on the consolidated financial statements and 
the estimate to be made on the position of Wirecard as 
the principal or agent within the meaning of IFRS 15. 

Auditor’s response: As part of our audit, we examined the 
procedures contractually agreed with the acquiring part-
ners and defined within the Company as well as the exist-
ing monitoring and control of acquiring partners by man-
agement as part of the risk management process, and 
tested the control mechanisms regarding receivables 
measurement. Furthermore, for the assessment of finan 
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cial risks, we obtained confirmations from the acquiring 
partners for the existence of receivables and for charge-
backs/fines and considered this information for the as-
sessment of the measurement of receivables. We verified 
payments received by the acquiring partners as further 
evidence of the existence of receivables.  

When assessing whether Wirecard is the principal or 
agent with regard to the presentation of revenues it is of 
particular importance whether Wirecard controls the per-
formance from the payment transaction via the acquiring 
partners before this is transferred to the merchant. We ex-
amined this assessment of management on the basis of 
the contractual arrangements and the risk management 
process. For the assessment of revenue recognition, we 
examined the invoices of the acquiring partner to Wire-
card related to the transactions processed in connection 
with the acquiring business and the transaction fees and 
commissions resulting therefrom and compared them 
with the underlying transaction evidence. 

Furthermore, we assessed the corresponding disclosures 
in the consolidated financial statements regarding the in-
formation required by IFRS 15.  

Our audit procedures did not lead to any reservations re-
garding the measurement of receivables and the recogni-
tion and presentation of revenues from acquiring partners. 

Reference to related disclosures: The company’s disclo-
sures related to the measurement of receivables from ac-
quiring partners are presented in chapters 2.3. Account-
ing for financial assets and liabilities - Impairment of finan-
cial assets, 3.7 Receivables of acquiring business and 7.2 
Risk reporting - Accounts receivable risks of the notes to 
the consolidated financial statements.  

The Company’s information on the recognition and disclo-
sure of revenue from acquiring partners is presented in 
chapter 2.2. Significant accounting and valuation policies 
- Revenue recognition of the notes to the consolidated fi-
nancial statements.

Other information 

The Supervisory Board is responsible for the Report of the 
Supervisory Board in the corresponding section of the An-
nual Report 2018. In all other respects, the management 
is responsible for the other information. The other infor-
mation comprises: 

 the Letter from the CEO in the “To our shareholders”
section of the Annual Report 2018;

 the corporate governance report and the corporate
governance declaration in the corresponding section
of the Annual Report 2018;

 the information “Wirecard stock” in the “To our share-
holders” section of the Annual Report 2018;

 he responsibility statement of the management in the
corresponding section of the Annual Report 2018;

 the "Glossary" section of the Annual Report 2018

Our opinions on the consolidated financial statements and 
on the group management report do not cover the other 
information, and consequently we do not express an opin-
ion or any other form of assurance conclusion thereon. 

In connection with our audit, our responsibility is to read 
the other information and, in so doing, to consider whether 
the other information 

 is materially inconsistent with the consolidated finan-
cial statements, with the group management report or
our knowledge obtained in the audit, or

 otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude 
that there is a material misstatement of this other infor-
mation, we are required to report that fact. We have noth-
ing to report in this regard. 

Responsibilities of the management and the supervisory 
board for the consolidated financial statements and the 
group management report 



The management is responsible for the preparation of 
consolidated financial statements that comply, in all ma-
terial respects, with IFRSs as adopted by the EU and the 
additional requirements of German commercial law pur-
suant to Sec. 315e (1) HGB, and that the consolidated fi-
nancial statements, in compliance with these require-
ments, give a true and fair view of the assets, liabilities, 
financial position and financial performance of the Group. 
In addition, the management is responsible for such inter-
nal control as they have determined necessary to enable 
the preparation of consolidated financial statements that 
are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud 
or error.  

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the 
management is responsible for assessing the Group’s 
ability to continue as a going concern. They also have the 
responsibility for disclosing, as applicable, matters related 
to going concern. In addition, they are responsible for fi-
nancial reporting based on the going concern basis of ac-
counting unless there is an intention to liquidate the Group 
or to cease operations, or there is no realistic alternative 
but to do so.  

Furthermore, the management is responsible for the prep-
aration of the group management report that, as a whole, 
provides an appropriate view of the Group’s position and 
is, in all material respects, consistent with the consoli-
dated financial statements, complies with German legal 
requirements, and appropriately presents the opportuni-
ties and risks of future development. In addition, the man-
agement is responsible for such arrangements and 
measures (systems) as they have considered necessary 
to enable the preparation of a group management report 
that is in accordance with the applicable German legal re-
quirements, and to be able to provide sufficient appropri-
ate evidence for the assertions in the group management 
report. 

The supervisory board is responsible for overseeing the 
Group’s financial reporting process for the preparation of 
the consolidated financial statements and of the group 
management report  

Auditor’s responsibilities for the audit of the consolidated 
financial statements and of the group management report 

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about 
whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole 
are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud 
or error, and whether the group management report as a 
whole provides an appropriate view of the Group’s posi-
tion and, in all material respects, is consistent with the 
consolidated financial statements and the knowledge ob-
tained in the audit, complies with the German legal re-
quirements and appropriately presents the opportunities 
and risks of future development, as well as to issue an 
auditor’s report that includes our opinions on the consoli-
dated financial statements and on the group management 
report.  

Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is 
not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance 
with Sec. 317 HGB and the EU Audit Regulation and in 
compliance with German Generally Accepted Standards 
for Financial Statement Audits promulgated by the Institut 
der Wirtschaftsprüfer (IDW) will always detect a material 
misstatement. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error 
and are considered material if, individually or in the aggre-
gate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the 
economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these 
consolidated financial statements and this group manage-
ment report.  

We exercise professional judgment and maintain profes-
sional skepticism throughout the audit. We also  

 Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement
of the consolidated financial statements and of the
group management report, whether due to fraud or er-
ror, design and perform audit procedures responsive
to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is suffi-
cient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opin-
ions. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement
resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting
from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, in-
tentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the over-
ride of internal control.
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 Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to
the audit of the consolidated financial statements and
of arrangements and measures (systems) relevant to
the audit of the group management report in order to
design audit procedures that are appropriate in the cir-
cumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an
opinion on the effectiveness of these systems.

 Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies
used by the management and the reasonableness of
accounting estimates made by the management and
related disclosures.

 Conclude on the appropriateness of the manage-
ment’s use of the going concern basis of accounting
and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a
material uncertainty exists related to events or condi-
tions that may cast significant doubt on the Group’s
ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude
that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to
draw attention in the auditor’s report to the related dis-
closures in the consolidated financial statements and
in the group management report or, if such disclosures
are inadequate, to modify our respective opinions. Our
conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained
up to the date of our auditor’s report. However, future
events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to
be able to continue as a going concern.

 Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and con-
tent of the consolidated financial statements, including
the disclosures, and whether the consolidated finan-
cial statements present the underlying transactions
and events in a manner that the consolidated financial
statements give a true and fair view of the assets, lia-
bilities, financial position and financial performance of
the Group in compliance with IFRSs as adopted by the
EU and the additional requirements of German com-
mercial law pursuant to Sec. 315e (1) HGB

 Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding
the financial information of the entities or business ac-
tivities within the Group to express opinions on the
consolidated financial statements and on the group
management report. We are responsible for the direc-
tion, supervision and performance of the group audit.
We remain solely responsible for our audit opinions.

 Evaluate the consistency of the group management
report with the consolidated financial statements, its

conformity with [German] law, and the view of the 
Group’s position it provides. 

 Perform audit procedures on the prospective infor-
mation presented by the management in the group
management report. On the basis of sufficient appro-
priate audit evidence we evaluate, in particular, the
significant assumptions used by the management as a
basis for the prospective information, and evaluate the
proper derivation of the prospective information from
these assumptions. We do not express a separate
opinion on the prospective information and on the as-
sumptions used as a basis. There is a substantial un-
avoidable risk that future events will differ materially
from the prospective information.

We communicate with those charged with governance re-
garding, among other matters, the planned scope and tim-
ing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any 
significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify 
during our audit.  

We also provide those charged with governance with a 
statement that we have complied with the relevant inde-
pendence requirements, and communicate with them all  



relationships and other matters that may reasonably be 
thought to bear on our independence and where applica-
ble, the related safeguards.  

From the matters communicated with those charged with 
governance, we determine those matters that were of 
most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial 
statements of the current period and are therefore the key 
audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor’s 
report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure 
about the matter. 

Other legal and regulatory requirements 

Further information pursuant to Art. 10 of the EU Audit 
Regulation  

We were elected as group auditor by the annual general 
meeting on 21 June 2018. We were engaged by the Su-
pervisory Board on 25 June 2018. We have been group 
auditor of Wirecard AG without interruption since financial 
year 2009.  

We confirm that the audit opinions expressed in this audi-
tor’s report are consistent with the additional report to the 
Supervisory Board pursuant to Art. 11 of the EU Audit Reg-
ulation (audit report).  

In addition to the audit, we rendered ISAE 3402 assur-
ance services for group companies, which were stated 
neither in the consolidated financial statements nor in the 
group management report. 

Responsible auditor 

The auditor responsible for the audit is Martin Dahmen. 

Munich, 24 April 2019

Ernst & Young GmbH 

Wirtschaftsprüfungsgesellschaft 

Budde Dahmen 

Wirtschaftsprüfer Wirtschaftsprüfer 

[German Public Auditor] [German Public Auditor] 
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Responsibility statement 

To the best of our knowledge, and in accordance with the 
applicable reporting principles, the consolidated financial 
statements as of 31 December 2018 give a true and fair 
view of the assets, liabilities, financial position and results 
of operations of the Group, and the group management 
report, which has been combined with the management 

report for Wirecard AG, includes a fair view of the devel-
opment and performance of the business and the position 
of the Group, together with the description of the principal 
opportunities and risks associated with the expected de-
velopment of the Group. 

Aschheim, 24 April 2019 

Wirecard AG 

Dr. Markus Braun  Alexander von Knoop Jan Marsalek Susanne Steidl 







Glossary

3-D SecureTM

Security standard developed by Visa and MasterCard for 

the authentication of online card payments

Acquirer/acquiring bank

A financial institution that concludes an agreement with 

merchants for the acceptance of credit cards as a means 

of payment for goods and services and which settles card 

payments for merchants.

Alternative payment methods

These mostly comprise non-card based payment met-

hods such as payment services, wallets, vouchers and 

bank-account based or prepaid methods.

Billing and Settlement Plan (BSP)

The most widespread system in the world for simple pro-

cessing of airline ticket sales.

Bluetooth low energy (BLE)

This technology facilitates data transmission over distances 

of up to ten metres. Using microtransmitters (beacons) 

for the connection, this technology offers innovative lo-

cation-related services.

Checkout Page

A web-based, PCI-compliant payment page for simple 

and secure acceptance of credit cards and other national 

and international means of payment. End customers in-

put their data into a website hosted by Wirecard to make 

online payments.

Checkout Seamless

This integrated payment page makes it possible to directly 

integrate all relevant input fields for payments seamlessly 

into online shop interface.

CNP, Card Not Present

Card transaction in which the card is not physically pre-

sented to the merchant, e.g. for an orders in long-distance 

trading (online or MOTO).

Co-branded card

A co-branded card is a card issued by a licensed card 

issuer which bears the design of a third party company.

Fraud Prevention Suite (FPS)

Wirecard’s risk management system which identifies su-

spicious data and/or behaviour patterns in real time and 

effectively prevents fraud.

Host Card Emulation (HCE)

Makes it possible to carry out secure, NFC-based transac-

tions for payments and services via mobile apps, regardless 

of whether a physical secure element (SE) is available on 

the mobile phone. All data generated during a transaction 

is stored in a secure centralised server.

In-app payment

In-app payment refers to payment for goods or services via 

a mobile terminal in connection with a mobile application. 

Customers can store their desired payment type, such 

as credit cards or alternative payment methods, in their

user account and can make one-click payments the next 

time they log in.

Issuer/issuing bank

Financial institution which issues payment cards (credit, 

debit and prepaid cards) as a member bank of the card 

organisations and receives transactions from its cardholders 

from other member banks or merchants.

Loyalty and couponing

Serve to control specific marketing campaigns, based on 

card transactions.

Mobile card reader

The card reader is a mobile add-on device which is atta-

ched to smartphones or tablets, turning the device into a 

payment terminal.

Mobile payment

Includes, for example, the payment of digital or physical  

 



merchandise or a service on the mobile phone (payment 

on mobile/in-app payment) using the mobile phone (mobile 

at the point of sale) or the mobile phone as the payment

terminal (mobile as the point of sale).

Mobile wallet

A mobile wallet managed via the mobile phone. Various 

digital cards can be stored in a mobile wallet.

MOTO, Mail Order/Telephone Order

The purchase of goods or services, with the purchase order 

issued by phone or in writing by fax or using an order card.

mPoS, mobile point of sale

Payment with a mobile device and a mobile card reader.

Near field communication (NFC) technology

NFC technology is the wireless transfer of data over a 

short distance (near field).

NFC sticker

Bridge technology to equip smartphones with contactless 

technology. NFC stickers can be attached to the rear of 

the mobile terminal and used to initiate payments in con-

nection with a mobile wallet.

OTA, Over-the-Air

Wireless transmission of data

Payment service provider (PSP)

A company which receives electronic payment transac-

tions for merchants etc., authenticates these, processes 

them and in this regard also provides the merchant with 

the corresponding software, if required.

PCI DSS 

PCI DSS (Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard) 

is a security standard initiated by VISA and MasterCard for 

merchants and payment service providers who process 

credit card payments using their systems, or which store 

or transfer card data.

Personal identification number (PIN)

Secret number that is only allocated to one single card, 

which enables the card holder to confirm a POS payment 

or to access their account using a cashpoint.

Prepaid card

Has all of the features of a standard credit card and mostly 

licensed by VISA or MasterCard on a prepaid basis.

Provisioning

Storing card data in NFC-enabled smartphones in order 

to be able to make payments using the mobile phone. The 

card data is stored on the SIM card or in a secure area of 

the smartphone.

PSP, Payment Service Provider

See Payment Service Provider.

Risk management

Recording and analysing transaction data to minimise 

the risk of fraud and to protect the merchant against 

payment default.

QR code, quick response code

A two-dimensional code which can be scanned by mobile 

phones using the camera and relevant software (QR code 

reader). Information is embedded in the code, such as 

links to websites, for example.

SaaS, Software as a Service

Demand-orientated provision of software applications 

(download)

SCP, supplier and commission payments

An automated solution for global payments to compa-

nies receiving payments via their credit card acceptance 

agreement.

Secure element (SE)

Hardware module in a mobile phone where data can be 

stored securely.



SEPA, single euro payment area 

Refers to the euro payment area, which currently comprises 

34 countries including the 28 EU member states as well 

as Ireland, Lichtenstein, Monaco, Norway, San Marino 

and Switzerland.

Settlement

Processing transactions and depositing the processed 

transaction with the merchant’s contractual bank (acquirer).

Settlement currency

The currency in which settlement is performed in a bank 

account.

SP-TSM, Service Provider Trusted Service Manager

SP-TSMs ensure secure, smooth connections between 

the card issuer and an NFC smartphone. Services include 

adding virtual card data to NFC-enabled SIM cards, and 

also managing cards in the smartphone.

SWIFT code

An 8 or 11-digit international bank sorting code issued 

by SWIFT (Society for Worldwide Interbank Financial 

Telecommunication) to identify a bank in international 

payment transactions.

Tokenisation

Sensitive data, such as credit card numbers, is replaced 

by reference values or “tokens”. This can be used without 

restriction by systems and applications, whereas the 

original data is saved in a secure, PCI-conform data-safe.

Trust Evaluation Suite

Part of risk management. Through a comprehensive 

360-degree assessment, it provides retailers with all re-

levant information on the consumer in real time and in an 

automated way.

Virtual card

A payment card that only comprises a card number, a 

validity period and a security code, and which can only be 

used in distance transactions (online, MOTO payments) 

due to the missing physical features (such as a magnetic

strip, EMV chip).

Virtual account number

A 10-digit, purpose-linked account number with Wirecard 

Bank AG, comprising a 3-digit constant part and a 7-digit 

variable part, which can be freely selected by the company 

and which clearly identifies the designated purpose and 

the sender.

Virtual terminal, Wirecard Checkout Terminal

Internet-assisted user interface for payment acceptance 

(including via MOTO), which is used in call centres, for 

example. Allows direct payment acceptance without sig-

nature by the paying party. Risk management checks are 

performed as for online payments.

WEP, Wirecard Enterprise Portal

Wirecard AG’s web-based management and reporting 

application which provides merchants with all the functi-

ons needed to manage payment transactions, adding risk 

strategies, managing card portfolios and creating reports

and statistics.

White label solution

Wirecard solutions which companies create with their own 

corporate design and offer under their own name.
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